

# INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF TRADITIONAL AND COMPLEMENTARY MEDICINE RESEARCH

AUGUST 2023 VOL:04 ISSUE:02

**ISSN**: 2717-7491



#### <u>OWNER</u>

On behalf of Duzce University, Traditional and Complementary Medicine Application and Research Center

Prof. Dr. Ertuğrul KAYA, Duzce University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pharmacology, DUZCE

#### EDITOR IN CHIEF

Prof. Dr. Ertuğrul KAYA, Duzce University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pharmacology, DUZCE

#### **BOARD OF EDITORS**

Prof. Dr. Bora BUKEN, Duzce University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pharmacology, DUZCE- TÜRKİYE

Prof. Dr. Erdem YESILADA, Yeditepe University, Faculty of Pharmacy, Department of Pharmacognosy, ISTANBUL- TÜRKİYE

Prof. Dr. Ertugrul KAYA, Duzce University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pharmacology, DUZCE- TÜRKİYE

Prof. Dr. Halil Ibrahim UGRAS, Duzce University, Faculty of Science and Letters, Department of Chemistry, DUZCE-TÜRKİYE

Prof. Dr. Hanefi OZBEK, Istanbul Medipol University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pharmacology, ISTANBUL- TÜRKİYE

Assoc. Prof. Dr. Pinar GOC RASGELE, Duzce University, Faculty of Agriculture, Department of Biosystem Engineering, DUZCE- TÜRKİYE

# **INTERNATIONAL EDITORIAL MEMBERS**

- Dr. Ahmet BEYATLI, University of Health Sciences, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Ali Timuçin ATAYOĞLU, Medipol University, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Alis OZCAKIR, Uludag University, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Altunay AGAOGLU, Liga Medicorum Homoeopathica Internationalis, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Bora BUKEN, Duzce University, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Ching-Liang Hsieh, Graduate Institute of Acupuncture Science, China Medical University, TAIWAN
- Dr. Emma BORELLI, Siena University, ITALY
- Dr. Erdem YESILADA, Yeditepe University, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Ertugrul KAYA, Duzce University, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Fulya Dilek GOKALP, Trakya University, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Halil Ibrahim UGRAS, Duzce University, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Hanefi OZBEK, Istanbul Medipol University, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Hasan KARAAGAC, Scientific Prolotherapy Association, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Haydar GOKSU, Duzce University, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Hesham Ali EL-ENSHASY, Universiti Teknologi Malaysia, MALAYSIA
- Dr. Ibrahim DEMIRTAS, Igdır University, TÜRKİYE

- Dr. Iffet Irem TATLI CANKAYA, Hacettepe University, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Ilker SOLMAZ, University of Health Sciences, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Juliana JALALUDIN, University Putra Malaysia, MALAYSIA
- Dr. Kavita CHANDAK, Ganeshpeth, 39, Shastri Layout Nagpur, Maharashtra, INDIA
- Dr. Mei WANG, Leiden University, NETHERLANDS
- Dr. MUMCUOGLU, Hebrew University of Jerusalem, JERUSALEM
- Dr. Nuri Cenk COSKUN, Duzce University, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Paulo Luiz Farber, Hospital da Luz de Aveiro, PORTUGAL
- Dr. Pinar GOC RASGELE, Duzce University, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Salih MOLLAHALILOGLU, Ankara Yıldırım Beyazıt University, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Seyhmus KAPLAN, Van Yuzuncu Yıl University, TÜRKİYE
- Dr. Tamer S Aboushanab, National Center of Complementary and Alternative Medicine, Ministry of Health, SAUDI ARABIA
- Dr. Ugur HASIRCI, Duzce University, TÜRKİYE
- Wen LIANG, Leiden University, NETHERLANDS

# PAGE-SETTING EDITORS / EDITORIAL SECRETARY

• Dr. Nisa SIPAHI, Duzce University Traditional and Complementary Medicine Application and Research Center-DUZCE

# ORGANIZATION, PREPERATION AND CORRESPONDENCE

Duzce University Traditional and Complementary Medicine Application and Research Center, Duzce, TÜRKİYE

# Date of Issue: 28.08.2023

• International Journal of Traditional and Complementary Medicine Research is an international peer-reviewed journal and is published three times a year. The responsibility of the articles published belongs to the authors.

# **CONTENTS**

# ORIGINAL RESEARCHES

- 38-49 The Effects of Sacral Massage and Music Therapy Applied to Primaparous Women in Labor on Labor Pain, Postpartum Comfort, and Posttraumatic Growth: A Randomized Controlled Trial Hatice Gul Oztas, Nilay Gokbulut, Emine Ibici Akca
- **50-57** Evaluation of University Students' Attitudes towards Traditional and Complementary Medicine Practices: A Study at a University in Türkiye Emine Sarman, Sevval Kocabiyik, Merve Betul Karacif, Zahide Nur Karakoyuncu, Mustafa Samed Ucar, Ahmet Sayar, Cagri Yilmaz
- 58-67 Biological Activity of Natural Formulation with Propolis, Lavender and Thyme Oil on Candida Species Pinar Agyar Yoldas, Nisa Sipahi, Pinar Goc Rasgele, Haydar Goksu
- 68-78 Preparation of Centella asiatica (L.) and Hypericum perforatum (St. John's Wort) Plant Extracts and Development of Anti-Aging Herbal Cream Formulations Elif Aydinli, Bayram Demir, Haydar Goksu

# CASE REPORT

79-80 Combination Therapy of Major Autohemotherapy and Ozonated Bagging in a Case Diagnosed with Buerger's Disease (Thromboangiitis Obliterans) Safa Unal, Abdulkadir Kaya, Alper Aziz Hudai Ayasli, Bekir Tunca

# **REVIEWS**

- 81-96 The Medicinal Plants Traditionally Used Against Cardiovascular Diseases in Türkiye Meltem Gulec, Zeynep Busra Erarslan, Sukran Kultur
- **97-105** *Pimpinella* Species (Anise): Traditional Use, Mineral, Nutrient and Chemical Contents, Biological Activities Falah Saleh Mohammed, Imran Uysal, Emre Sevindik, Muhittin Dogan, Mustafa Sevindik
- **106-112** Acupuncture for Obesity Duygu Ilke Yildirim, Mehmet Ali Eryilmaz
- **113-120 Fever and the Ageing Immune System, A Review** Seema Mahesh, Esther van der Werf, Mahesh Mallappa, George Vithoulkas, Nai Ming Lai

#### **ORIGINAL RESEARCH**

# The Effects of Sacral Massage and Music Therapy Applied to Primaparous Women in Labor on Labor Pain, Postpartum Comfort, and Posttraumatic Growth: A Randomized Controlled Trial

#### Hatice Gul Oztas<sup>1</sup>(D), Nilay Gokbulut<sup>2</sup>(D), Emine Ibici Akca<sup>3</sup>(D)

<sup>1</sup>Kahramanmaraş Sütçü Imam University, Faculty of Health Sciences, Department of Midwifery, Kahramanmaraş, Türkiye <sup>2</sup>Cankırı Karatekin University, Faculty of Health Sciences, Department of Midwifery, Cankırı, Türkiye <sup>3</sup>Amasya University, Faculty of Health Sciences, Department of Midwifery, Amasya, Türkiye

\* Corresponding Author: Emine Ibici Akca, e-mail: emine.akca@amasya.edu.tr

Received: 13.06.2023

Accepted: 17.07.2023

#### Abstract

**Objective:** In this study, the researchers investigated the effects of sacral massage and music therapy applied to primiparous women in labor on labor pain, postpartum comfort, and posttraumatic growth.

**Materials-Methods:** This randomized controlled study was conducted with 105 primiparous women admitted to the delivery room of a public hospital in a province south of Türkiye. Data from the study was collected with the "Visual Analog Scale (VAS)", "Postpartum Comfort Questionnaire (PPCQ)", and "Posttraumatic Growth Inventory (PTGI)".

**Results:** After the intervention, the latent, active, and transitional phases' VAS scores of the pregnant women in the massage, music, and control groups were compared, and the difference between the groups was statistically significant (p<0.001). It was determined that the PPCQ total mean scores were 127.0 (119.0-136.0) in the massage group, 121.0 (113.0-127.0) in the music group, 112.0 (106.0-115.0) in the control group, and the difference between the groups was statistically significant (p<0.001). It was determined that the PTGI total mean scores were 69.0 (62.0-75.0) in the massage group, 57.0 (49.0-72.0) in the music group, 55.0 (40.0-65.0) in the control group, and the difference between the groups was statistically significant (p<0.001). **Conclusion:** Sacral massage and music therapy applied to primiparous women in labor were found to be effective in reducing

the pain levels of pregnant women and increasing postpartum comfort and posttraumatic growth levels.

Keywords: Comfort, Music Therapy, Posttraumatic Growth, Primiparous Women, Sacral Massage.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Although labor pain is a stressful and frightening experience for some women, it is an important part of the physiological and natural birth processes.<sup>1</sup> Failure to manage labor pain may cause pregnant women to perceive birth negatively and decrease their satisfaction with birth.<sup>2</sup> There are pharmacological and non-pharmacological interventions to cope with labor pain.<sup>3-5</sup> As an alternative to the possible side effects of pharmacological interventions (fever, headache, hypotension, urinary retention, bladder distention, fetal respiratory depression, etc.) and some negative consequences (delay in the second stage of labor, delivery with intervention, cesarean section, etc.), the use of non-pharmacological methods is both cost-effective and can help women cope with the labor pain.<sup>4-9</sup> Non-pharmacological methods used to cope with labor pains include breathing techniques, yoga, hypnosis, moving and positioning, hydrotherapy, acupuncture, acupressure, aromatherapy, massage, and music therapy.<sup>2,5,8</sup>

Insufficient support provided for the woman during labor can lead to a negative birth experience.<sup>10</sup> The application of massage and music practices in labor are among the most effective strategies to prevent negative birth experiences.<sup>11</sup> Massage is one of the complementary treatment methods used in labor that helps relieve pain, increase relaxation, and reduce emotional stress.<sup>4,12</sup> Massage can be applied to the woman's back, hips, thighs, or sacral region to cope with labor pain.<sup>1,4,13-15</sup> Türkmen & Tuna-Oran (2020) stated that sacral massage is an effective intervention that reduces the pain perception of women in labor and increases their comfort.15 Akköz-Çevik & Karaduman (2020) similarly reported in their study that sacral massage applied in labor reduces the labor pain, agitation, and anxiety levels of women,

increases the satisfaction levels associated with labor, and positively affects the perception of birth.<sup>14</sup>

Music therapy can reduce the feeling of anxiety and pain by distracting the senses and reducing the individual's stimulus concentration.<sup>9</sup> In addition, music supports the mother-baby relationship and improves mothers' courage and self-confidence.<sup>2</sup> It has been stated in the literature that music reduces pain and anxiety in labor.<sup>16-19</sup> Music therapy applied in labor is an application that increases maternal satisfaction while reducing anxiety, pain, and early depression rates in the postpartum period. Therefore, music therapy is recommended as an alternative and safe method for postpartum well-being.<sup>20</sup>

Labor pain may cause discomfort in the mother or may be perceived as traumatic by some mothers.<sup>21</sup> In addition, labor pain can prepare the ground for many disorders that affect the mother and baby during the postpartum period.<sup>22-23</sup> Some non-pharmacological methods used to cope with labor pain increase postpartum comfort levels.<sup>24,25</sup> Postpartum comfort and post-traumatic growth are closely related<sup>26</sup>, and the mental and physical health of the mother plays an important role in post-traumatic growth.<sup>27</sup> Labor is a challenging life event with the potential to experience positive and negative experiences. Growth is not limited to traumatic experiences, but life events such as birth also have the potential to encourage growth.<sup>28</sup> The most important aspect of midwifery is to relieve and care for women during labor pain.<sup>12,14</sup> Therefore. midwives should support and encourage women to use non-pharmacological methods.<sup>2,7</sup> To the best of our knowledge, no research has been found on the effects and comparison of sacral massage and music therapy, which are supportive and alternative methods in labor, on both labor pain, postpartum comfort, and post-traumatic growth. It is aimed that the results of this research, which was conducted to determine the effects of sacral massage and music therapy applied to primiparas in labor on labor pain, postpartum comfort, and post-traumatic growth, will provide important contributions to midwives who provide care services in the labor, delivery, and postpartum services regarding the effectiveness of non-pharmacological methods.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS Become hdogin

### **Research design**

This study was conducted in a randomized controlled manner to determine the effects of sacral massage and music therapy applied to primiparas in labor on labor pain, postpartum comfort, and posttraumatic growth. The research was conducted with primiparous women who were admitted to the delivery rooms of a public hospital in a province in the south of Türkiye between April and July 2022. There are 11 beds in the delivery room of the relevant hospital, and 19 midwives work here. In hospital routine care, nonpharmacological coping methods are not used to cope with pain.

#### Population and sample of the research

The population of the research consisted of pregnant women who were admitted to the delivery room of a public hospital in a province in the south of Türkiye. When the power analysis was performed, the sample size was calculated with a 5% error level, bidirectional significance level, 95% confidence interval, and 80% ability to represent the universe. It was found that at least 32 participants for each group and 96 primiparous women in total were needed (32 participants for the massage group, 32 participants for the music group, and 32 participants for the control group), assuming that the intervention would create 11 points increase in the PPCO total mean score (115.43±15.51).<sup>29</sup> A total of 114 primiparous pregnant women (38 participants for the massage group, 38 participants for the music group, and 38 participants for the control group) were planned to be included in the study, considering possible losses (approximately 20%). Pregnant women who were pregnant at the term, primiparous, expecting a single baby, and voluntarily accepted to participate in the study were included in the study. Pregnant women who had hearing problems, impaired skin integrity, using analgesia/anesthesia during labor, and delivery by caesarean section were excluded from the study.

Columns between 1 and 114 were created using the Random Integer Generator method in the Numbers subheading of the random.org site for women who met the sampling criteria. Numbers 1, 2, and 3 for massage, music, and control groups were observed in the column. Which number would represent the massage group, music group or control group was determined by drawing a lot at the beginning of the study. As a result of the drawing lots, women who were matched with the number 1 were assigned to the massage group, those who were matched with the number 2 were assigned to the control group, and those who were matched with the number 3 were assigned to the music group.<sup>30</sup>

#### **Data collection tools**

Data of the study was collected using the "Personal Information Form", "Visual Analog Scale", "Postpartum Comfort Questionnaire" and "Posttraumatic Growth Inventory".

#### Personal information form

It is a form consisting of 9 questions developed by

**Publisher** Duzce University

researchers in line with the literature in order to determine some sociodemographic and obstetric (age, educational level, employment, location of residency, income level, family structure, the status of having regular health check-ups during pregnancy, etc.) characteristics of pregnant women.<sup>1,4,16,19,20</sup>

#### Visual analog scale (VAS)

The visual analog scale was developed by Price et al. (1983). VAS is used to assess pain severity. It is used to self-evaluate perceived pain on a 10-cm ruler scale, where 0 indicates no pain, and 10 indicates the most severe pain. High scores indicate more severe pain.<sup>31</sup>

#### Postpartum comfort questionnaire (PPCQ)

The "General Comfort Questionnaire" developed by Kolcaba (1992) was adapted to Turkish society by Kuğuoğlu & Karabacak (2004). The "Postpartum **Ouestionnaire**" Comfort was developed by Karakaplan in 2007 from the Turkish form of the General Comfort Questionnaire. The PPCQ is a fivepoint Likert-type questionnaire consisting of 34 items and 3 subscales: physical comfort, psychospiritual comfort, and sociocultural comfort. Each item is scored between 1 and 5, and a score of 34-170 can be obtained from the questionnaire. If the scores obtained from the questionnaire are close to 170, it means that the comfort is high. The Cronbach's Alpha coefficient of the questionnaire was 0.78.<sup>32-34</sup> In this study, the Cronbach's Alpha coefficient was found to be 0.77.

#### Posttraumatic growth inventory (PTGI)

It was developed by Tedeschi & Calhoun (1996) to measure perceived positive changes after traumatic life events. In addition, the inventory was adapted into Turkish by Dirik & Karanci (2008). The Posttraumatic Growth Inventory is a six-point Likerttype inventory consisting of 21 items and 3 subscales: A Changed Sense of Relationships with Others, A Changed Philosophy of Life, and Perceived Changes in Self. The inventory's items are scored between 0-5, and a score between 0-105 can be obtained. As the score obtained from the inventory increases, it is thought that the level of posttraumatic growth is higher. The Cronbach's Alpha coefficient of the inventory was 0.94.<sup>35-36</sup> In this study, the Cronbach's Alpha coefficient was found to be 0.95.

#### Procedures

The data was collected by the researchers through face-to-face interviews with pregnant women admitted to the delivery rooms of a public hospital in a province in the south of Türkiye.

*Massage Group;* The sacral massage was applied to pregnant women in the massage group by the researcher (H.G.Ö.), who received training in the

field of pregnant massage (10 hours). Before the application, the pregnant women were informed, their consent was taken, and gloves were worn. A lubricant that does not contain any harmful substances was used to provide lubricity during the massage. The sacral massage was applied to the pregnant women in this group three times, in the latent (1-4 cm), active (5-7 cm), and transitional phases (8-10 cm). Pregnant women cling to the bed, sitting or lying on their left side, to the area where the sacral (S1-S4) vertebrae are. The massage was applied to the right and left 4-5 cm lateral parts of the midline with effleurage and friction techniques. The massage application was continued for 10 minutes without interruption. Each application took an average of 10 minutes.

*Music Group;* The pregnant women in the music group were informed about the music application, and their consent was obtained. Headphones were used during the music application. In addition, suitable disposable caps were attached to the earplugs before the application. The pregnant women in this group listened to music in Rehavi mode for 20 minutes, 3 times in the latent (1-4 cm), active (5-7 cm), and transitional phases (8-10 cm). The Rehavi mode was preferred for the study as it is a mode that gives people the idea of eternity and is thought to be effective on labor pain.<sup>37</sup>

#### Data analysis

The obtained data was analyzed in the statistical package program "Statistical Package for Social Sciences" (SPSS) for Windows 25.0. Kolmogorov Smirnov test was used for the normality analysis of the data, and it was seen that the data were not normally distributed. Descriptive statistics (number, percentage distribution, median, and Q1-Q3), chi-square test, Kruskal Wallis test, and Wilcoxon test were used in the analysis of the data. The Post-Hoc Tamhane test was used for further analysis. The error level of p<0.05 was considered statistically significant when interpreting the results.

#### Ethics

Ethical approval was obtained from the Scientific Research and Publication Ethics Committee of Inonu University (Decision Number: 2022/2889), and the study was registered at the Clinical Trials (registration number: NCT05317052). In addition, necessary permissions were obtained from the relevant institution in order to conduct the research. Informed consent was obtained from the pregnant women who participated in the study, and they were informed that they were free to participate in the study and could withdraw from the study at any time. **RESULTS** 

Nine pregnant women were not included in the study because three pregnant women in the massage group did not want to continue the research, three pregnant women in the music group received an emergency cesarean section, and one pregnant woman in the control group received an emergency cesarean section, and two pregnant women in the control group did not want to continue the research. The study was completed with 105 primiparous women (Figure 1. Research Consort Diagram).

The comparison of pregnant women in massage, music, and control groups in terms of descriptive characteristics is given in Table 1. In the analysis made, it was determined that there was no statistical difference in terms of descriptive characteristics such as age, educational level, employment, age of spouse, educational level of spouse, income level, location of residency, family structure, the status of having regular health check-ups during pregnancy, and all three groups had similar characteristics (p>0.05).

Intra-group comparison of the pre-test and post-test VAS scores of pregnant women in labor in the massage, music, and control groups is presented in Table 2. When the pre-application VAS scores of the pregnant women in the massage, music, and control groups were compared in the latent, active, and transitional phases, it was determined that the difference between the groups was not statistically significant. The pregnant women in all groups had similar pain levels before the application (p>0.05).

After the intervention, when the latent, active, and transitional phases' VAS scores of the pregnant women in the massage, music, and control groups were compared, the VAS scores in the latent phase were 2.0(1.0-2.0) in the massage group, 2.0(2.0-3.0)in the music group, and 3.0 (3.0-4.0) in the control group. The difference between the groups was statistically significant ( $X^2$ =40.021, p<0.001). As a result of the further analysis performed to determine which group caused the difference, it was determined that the VAS score of the pregnant women in the massage group was lower than those in the music and control groups. The VAS score of the pregnant women in the music group was lower than those in the control group (1 < 2 < 3). It was determined that the VAS scores after the intervention in the active phase were 5.0 (3.0-5.0) in the massage group, 6.0 (5.0-7.0) in the music group, and 6.0 (6.0-7.0) in the control group. The difference between the groups was statistically significant ( $X^2=32.124$ , p<0.001). As a result of further analysis performed to determine from which group the difference originated, it was determined that the VAS score of the pregnant

women in the massage group was lower than those in the music and control groups (1<2, 1<3). In the transitional phase, the post-intervention VAS scores were 8.0 (6.0-9.0) in the massage group, 9.0 (8.0-9.0) in the music group, and 9.0 (8.0-10.0) in the control group, and the difference between the groups was statistically significant ( $X^2$ =28.228, p<0.001). As a result of further analysis performed to determine from which group the difference originated, it was determined that the VAS score of the pregnant women in the massage group was lower than those in the music and control groups (1<2, 1<3).

When the pre- and post-application VAS scores of the pregnant women in the massage group were compared within the group in the latent, active, and transitional phases, it was determined that the post-test measurements were statistically significantly reduced compared to the pre-test (p<0.001). When the pre- and post-application VAS scores of the pregnant women in the music group were compared within the group, it was seen that the post-test measurements decreased statistically significantly compared to the pre-test (p<0.05). However, the VAS scores in the transitional phase did not create a statistically significant difference between the pre-test and post-test measurements (p>0.05).

When the pre- and post-application VAS scores of the pregnant women in the control group were compared within the group in the latent, active, and transitional phases, it was seen that there were no statistically significant differences between the pre-test and posttest measurements (p>0.05).

The inter-group comparison of the postpartum PPCQ and PTGI scores of the women in the massage, music, and control groups is presented in Table 3. It was determined that the scores of PPCQ's subscale of physical comfort were 50.0 (48.0-55.0) in the massage group, 47.0 (43.0-48.0) in the music group, and 42.0 (40.0-45.0) in the control group. The difference between the groups was statistically significant ( $X^2$ =39.609, p<0.001). As a result of the further analysis carried out to determine which group caused the difference, it was determined that the score of PPCQ's subscale of the physical comfort of the women in the massage group was higher than those in the music and control groups. The score of PPCQ's subscale of the physical comfort of the women in the music group was higher than those in the control group (1>2>3). It was determined that the scores of PPCO's subscale of the *psychospiritual comfort* were 46.0 (43.0-48.0) in the massage group, 42.0 (39.0-46.0) in the music group, 40.0 (37.0-43.0) in the control group.





#### Table 1. The Comparison of Pregnant Women in Massage, Music, and Control Groups in terms of Descriptive

#### Characteristics (n=105)

| Descriptive Characteristics Massage Group (n= |              |                | ) Music  | Cont     | rol Group | Test and p Values |                        |
|---|--------------|----------------|----------|----------|-----------|-------------------|------------------------|
|   |              |                |          |          | (         | (n=35)            |                        |
|   | Ν            | %              | Ν        | %        | Ν         | %                 |                        |
| Educational Level                             |              |                |          |          |           |                   |                        |
| Literate                                      | -            | -              | -        | -        | 1         | 2.9               |                        |
| Primary School                                | 6            | 17.1           | 5        | 14.3     | 7         | 20.0              | X <sup>2</sup> =6.291  |
| Middle School                                 | 6            | 17.1           | 10       | 28.6     | 10        | 28.6              | p=0.615                |
| High School                                   | 19           | 54.3           | 14       | 40.0     | 11        | 31.4              |                        |
| University and Higher                         | 4            | 11.4           | 6        | 17.1     | 6         | 17.1              |                        |
| Employment                                    |              |                |          |          |           |                   |                        |
| Unemployed                                    | 4            | 11.4           | 6        | 17.1     | 8         | 22.9              | X <sup>2</sup> =1.609  |
| Employed                                      | 31           | 88.6           | 29       | 82.9     | 27        | 77.1              | p=0.447                |
| Educational Level of the Spouse               |              |                |          |          |           |                   |                        |
| Illiterate                                    | -            | -              | 2        | 5.7      | -         | -                 |                        |
| Literate                                      | -            | -              | -        | -        | 2         | 5.7               |                        |
| Primary School                                | 4            | 11.4           | 3        | 8.6      | 8         | 22.9              |                        |
| Middle School                                 | 7 20.0       |                | 7        | 20.0     | 7         | 20.0              | X <sup>2</sup> =14.410 |
| High School                                   | 20           | 57.2           | 18       | 51.4     | 11        | 31.4              | p=0.155                |
| University and Higher                         | 4            | 11.4           | 5        | 14.3     | 7         | 20.0              |                        |
| Income Level                                  |              |                |          |          |           |                   |                        |
| Income is less than expenses                  | 7            | 20.0           | 7        | 20.0     | 11        | 31.4              |                        |
| Income is equal to expenses                   | 26           | 74.3           | 28       | 80.0     | 20        | 57.2              | X <sup>2</sup> =6.685  |
| Income is more than expenses                  | 2            | 5.7            | -        | -        | 4         | 11.4              | p=0.153                |
| Location of Residency                         |              |                |          |          |           |                   |                        |
| Province                                      | 23           | 65.8           | 23       | 65.8     | 19        | 54.3              | X <sup>2</sup> =1.455  |
| District                                      | 6            | 17.1           | 6        | 17.1     | 9         | 25.7              | p=0.835                |
| Village                                       | 6            | 17.1           | 6        | 17.1     | 7         | 20.0              |                        |
| Family Structure                              |              |                |          |          |           |                   |                        |
| Core  | 29           | 82.9           | 31       | 88.6     | 32        | 91.4              | X <sup>2</sup> =1.229  |
| Traditional                                   | 6            | 17.1           | 4        | 11.4     | 3         | 8.6               | p=0.541                |
| The status of having regular heal             | th check-ups | during pregnan | icy      |          |           |                   |                        |
| Regular                                       | 35           | 100.0          | 33       | 94.3     | 33        | 94.3              | X <sup>2</sup> =2.079  |
| Irregular                                     | -            | -              | 2        | 5.7      | 2         | 5.7               | p=0.354                |
|   | Med (Q1-     | Q3)            | Med (Q   | Q1-Q3)   | Med       | l (Q1-Q3)         |                        |
| Age (years)                                   | 22.0 (20.0-2 | 25.0)          | 22.0 (20 | .0-24.0) | 22.0      | (20.0-25.0)       | *X <sup>2</sup> =0.210 |
|   |              |                |          |          |           |                   | p=0.900                |
| Age of the spouse (years)                     | 26.0 (24.0-3 | 80.0)          | 26.0 (24 | .0-29.0) | 27.0      | (25.0-29.0)       | *X <sup>2</sup> =0.678 |
|   |              |                |          |          |           |                   | p=0.713                |

X<sup>2</sup>: Chi-square test, \*X<sup>2</sup>:Kruskal Wallis test, Med: Median, N:Number

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2                         | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary | Publisher        |
|--|--|------------------|
| Year: 2023<br>DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1313782 | Medicine Research                                      | Duzce University |

The difference between the groups was statistically significant (X<sup>2</sup>=22.757, p<0.001). As a result of further analysis carried out to determine which group caused the difference, it was determined that the score of PPCQ's subscale of the psychospiritual comfort of the women in the massage group was higher than those in the music and control groups (1>2, 1>3). It was determined that the scores of PPCO's subscale of the sociocultural comfort were 32.0 (28.0-35.0) in the massage group, 32.0 (30.0-34.0) in the music group, and 29.0 (27.0-32.0) in the control group. The difference between the groups was statistically significant ( $X^2=7.811$ , p<0.05). As a result of further analysis carried out to determine from which group the difference originated, it was determined that the score of PPCO's subscale of sociocultural comfort of the women in the music group was higher than those in the control group (2>3). It was determined that the PPCO total scores were 127.0 (119.0-136.0) in the massage group, 121.0 (113.0-127.0) in the music group, 112.0 (106.0-115.0) in the control group, and the difference between the groups was statistically significant ( $X^2=34.159$ , p<0.001). As a result of the further analysis performed to determine which group caused the difference, it was determined that the PPCQ total score of the women in the massage group was higher than those in the music and control groups. The PPCQ total score of the women in the music group was higher than the women in the control group (1>2> 3).

Table 2. Intra-Group and Inter-Group Comparisons of the Pre-Test and Post-Test VAS Scores of Pregnant

Women in Labor in the Massage, Music, and Control Groups (n=105)

|                      |                         | Massage Group                                  | Music Group                | Control Group               | <sup>a</sup> Test and p |                           |
|----------------------|-------------------------|--|----------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------------|---------------------------|
| Scales               |                         | (n=35)   | (n=35)                     | (n=35)                      | Values                  | Significance <sup>*</sup> |
|                      |                         | Med (Q1-Q3)                                    | Med (Q1-Q3)                | Med (Q1-Q3)                 |                         |                           |
|                      | VAS                     |  |                            |                             | X <sup>2</sup> =3.954   |                           |
| ASE                  | Pre-Test                | 4.0 (3.0-4.0)                                  | 3.0 (3.0-3.0)              | 3.0 (3.0-4.0)               | p=0.138                 |                           |
| HI (u                | VAS                     |  |                            |                             | X <sup>2</sup> =40.021  |                           |
| LATENT<br>(1-4 G     | Post-Test               | 2.0 (1.0-2.0) <sup>1</sup>                     | 2.0 (2.0-3.0) <sup>2</sup> | 3.0 (3.0-4.0) <sup>3</sup>  | p=0.000                 | 1<2<3                     |
|                      | <sup>b</sup> Test and p | Z=-5.514 <b>p=0.000</b>                        | Z=-4.823 <b>p=0.000</b>    | Z=-1.000 p=0.317            |                         |                           |
|                      | Values                  | -  | -                          | -                           |                         |                           |
|                      | VAS                     |  |                            |                             | X <sup>2</sup> =1.236   |                           |
| H H T                | Pre-Test                | 6.0 (6.0-8.0)                                  | 6.0 (5.0-7.0)              | 6.0 (6.0-7.0)               | p=0.539                 |                           |
| TIV<br>IASI<br>7 cm  | VAS                     |  |                            |                             | X <sup>2</sup> =32.124  |                           |
| AC<br>PF<br>(5-      | Post-Test               | 5.0 (3.0-5.0) <sup>1</sup>                     | $6.0 (5.0-7.0)^2$          | $6.0 (6.0-7.0)^3$           | p=0.000                 | 1<2,1<3                   |
|                      | <sup>b</sup> Test and p | Z=-5.194 <b>p=0.000</b>                        | Z=-2.236 <b>p=0.025</b>    | Z=-1.000 p=0.317            |                         |                           |
|                      | Values                  |  |                            |                             |                         |                           |
| <u>ل</u>             | VAS                     |  |                            |                             | X <sup>2</sup> =2.599   |                           |
|                      | Pre-Test                | 9.0 (8.0-9.0)                                  | 9.0 (8.0-9.0)              | 9.0 (8.0-10.0)              | p=0.273                 |                           |
| ASE<br>0 cm          | VAS                     |  |                            |                             | X <sup>2</sup> =28.228  |                           |
| TRANSI<br>PH<br>(8-1 | Post-Test               | 8.0 (6.0-9.0) <sup>1</sup>                     | 9.0 (8.0-9.0) <sup>2</sup> | 9.0 (8.0-10.0) <sup>3</sup> | p=0.000                 | 1<2,1<3                   |
|                      | <sup>b</sup> Test and p | Z=-4.606 <b>p=0.000</b>                        | Z=-1.000 p=0.317           | Z=-1.342 p=0.180            |                         |                           |
|                      | Values                  |  |                            |                             |                         |                           |
| $aV^2$               | Kruckal Wallie          | test <sup>b</sup> Wilcovon test <sup>*</sup> I | Post Hoc Tambana test      | Med: Median                 |                         |                           |

|        | Scales                                   | Massage Group<br>(n=35)       | Music Group<br>(n=35)         | Control Group<br>(n=35)       | <sup>a</sup> Test and p<br>Values | Significance <sup>*</sup> |
|--------|--|-------------------------------|-------------------------------|-------------------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------------|
|        |  | Med (Q1-Q3)                   | Med (Q1-Q3)                   | Med (Q1-Q3)                   |                                   | 2-g                       |
|        | Physical Comfort                         | 50.0 (48.0-55.0) <sup>1</sup> | 47.0 (43.0-48.0) <sup>2</sup> | 42.0 (40.0-45.0) <sup>3</sup> | X <sup>2</sup> =39.609            |                           |
| lles   |  |                               |                               |                               | p=0.000                           | 1>2>3                     |
| ubsca  | Psychospiritual                          | 46.0 (43.0-48.0)1             | 42.0 (39.0-46.0) <sup>2</sup> | 40.0 (37.0-43.0) <sup>3</sup> | X <sup>2</sup> =22.757            |                           |
| 2's Si | Comfort                                  |                               |                               |                               | p=0.000                           | 1>2,1>3                   |
| PPC(   | Sociocultural Comfort                    | 32.0 (28.0-35.0)1             | 32.0 (30.0-34.0) <sup>2</sup> | 29.0 (27.0-32.0) <sup>3</sup> | X <sup>2</sup> =7.811             |                           |
|        |  |                               |                               |                               | p=0.020                           | 2>3                       |
|        | PPCQ TOTAL                               | 127.0 (119.0-                 | 121.0 (113.0-                 | 112.0 (106.0-                 | X <sup>2</sup> =34.159            |                           |
|        |  | 136.0) <sup>1</sup>           | $127.0)^2$                    | 115.0) <sup>3</sup>           | p=0.000                           | 1>2>3                     |
|        |  |                               |                               |                               |                                   |                           |
|        | A Changed Sense of<br>Relationships with | 23.0 (20.0-26.0) <sup>1</sup> | 20.0 (17.0-24.0) <sup>2</sup> | 17.0 (12.0-23.0) <sup>3</sup> | X <sup>2</sup> =15.528            | 1>2>3                     |
| lles   | Others                                   |                               |                               |                               | p=0.000                           |                           |
| ubsca  | A Changed Philosophy                     | 16.0 (13.0-18.0) <sup>1</sup> | 12.0 (10.0-16.0) <sup>2</sup> | 13.0 (8.0-16.0) <sup>3</sup>  | X <sup>2</sup> =10.110            | 1>2,1>3                   |
| I's Sı | of Life                                  |                               |                               |                               | p=0.006                           |                           |
| PTG    | Perceived Changes in                     | 29.0 (27.0-31.0) <sup>1</sup> | 25.0 (22.0-31.0) <sup>2</sup> | 24.0 (17.0-28.0) <sup>3</sup> | X <sup>2</sup> =14.774            | 1>3                       |
|        | Self                                     |                               |                               |                               | p=0.001                           |                           |
|        | PTGI TOTAL                               | 69.0 (62.0-75.0) <sup>1</sup> | 57.0 (49.0-72.0) <sup>2</sup> | 55.0 (40.0-65.0) <sup>3</sup> | X <sup>2</sup> =15.237            | 1>2,1>3                   |
|        |  |                               |                               |                               | p=0.000                           |                           |

#### **Table 3.** The Comparison of Postpartum PPCQ and PTGI Scores of Women in Massage, Music, and Control Groups (n:105)

<sup>a</sup>X<sup>2</sup>=Kruskal Wallis test, <sup>\*</sup>Post-Hoc Tamhane test, Med = Median

It was determined that the scores of PTGI's subscale of a changed sense of relationships with others were 23.0 (20.0-26.0) in the massage group, 20.0 (17.0-24.0) in the music group, 17.0 (12.0-23.0) in the control group. The difference between the groups was statistically significant ( $X^2 = 15.528$ , p<0.001). As a result of the further analysis carried out to determine from which group the difference originated, it was determined that the women in the massage group had a higher score on PTGI's subscale of a changed sense of relationships with others than those in the music and control group. It was determined that the score of PTGI's subscale of a changed sense of relationships with others of the women in the music group was higher than the women in the control group (1>2>3). It was determined that the scores of PTGI's subscale of a changed philosophy of life were 16.0 (13.0-18.0) in the massage group, 12.0 (10.0-16.0) in the music group, 13.0 (8.0-16.0) in the control group. The difference between the groups was statistically significant ( $X^2=10.110$ , p<0.05). As a result of further analysis carried out to determine from which group the difference originated, it was determined that the score of PTGI's subscale of a changed philosophy of life of the women in the massage group was higher than those in the music and control groups (1>2, 1>3). It was determined that the scores of the PTGI's subscale of perceived changes in self were 29.0 (27.0-31.0) in the massage group, 25.0 (22.0-31.0) in the music group, 24.0 (17.0-28.0) in the control group. The difference between the groups was statistically significant ( $X^2=14.774$ , p<0.05). As a result of further analysis carried out to determine from which group the difference originated, it was determined that the score of PTGI's subscale of perceived changes in self of women in the massage group was higher than those in the control group (1>3). It was determined that the PTGI total scores were 69.0 (62.0-75.0) in the massage group,

**Publisher** Duzce University

57.0 (49.0-72.0) in the music group, 55.0 (40.0-65.0) in the control group, and the difference between the groups was statistically significant ( $X^2$ =15.237, p<0.001). As a result of further analysis performed to determine which group caused the difference, it was determined that the PTGI total score of the women in the massage group was higher than those in the music and control groups (1>2, 1>3).

#### DISCUSSION

Massage is a traditional method that has been used for centuries in many cultures to relieve and alleviate many illnesses.<sup>38</sup> Music therapy, on the other hand, is an application that is simple to apply and has no side effects, and it is used for physical, psychological, emotional, and spiritual healing.<sup>39</sup> Sacral Massage are among nonand music therapy the pharmacological interventions used to relieve labor pain.<sup>14,15,40,41</sup> In this study, which was conducted to determine the effects of sacral massage and music therapy applied to primiparas in labor on labor pain, postpartum comfort, and posttraumatic growth, it was determined that the labor pain scores of the pregnant women in the sacral massage and music therapy groups decreased. In contrast, their postpartum comfort and posttraumatic growth levels increased.

In the current study, it was determined that there were no statistically significant differences between the descriptive characteristics of the pregnant women in the massage, music, and control groups. In line with these results, it can be said that the groups were homogeneously distributed. In the current study, it was determined that the pain levels of the pregnant women in the massage group decreased in the latent, active, and transitional phases, and in the latent and active phases of the music group after the application. It was determined that massage application in the latent phase was an effective application compared to music therapy, and music therapy was an effective application compared to the no intervention in the control group. Additionally, it was determined that the massage application in the active and transitional phases was a more effective application than the music therapy in the music group, and there was no intervention in the control group. Taghinjad et al. (2010), in a study comparing massage and music therapies to relieve the severity of labor pain in primiparous women, stated that massage is an effective method to lower level and relieve labor pain compared to music therapy.<sup>9</sup> Furthermore, Kimber et al. (2008), in their pilot study in which they examined the effectiveness of massage and music in relieving labor pain, stated that although there was no statistically significant difference, the pregnant women in the massage group had lower pain scores than the music and control groups.<sup>42</sup> Studies in which sacral massage and music interventions were examined separately were found in the literature. In the study of Phumdoung & Good (2003), music provided relief during severe pain in primiparous women<sup>41</sup>; in the study of Türkmen & Tuna-Oran (2021), sacral massage was found to be effective in reducing the perception of the pain of pregnant women.<sup>15</sup> Additionally, Akköz-Çevik & Karaduman (2020) also stated in their study that sacral massage applied during labor reduced the labor pain of women.<sup>14</sup> Although our results were similar to the literature, it has been determined that both sacral massage and music therapies are effective as nonpharmacological techniques. For this reason, it is possible to say that these methods can be used as an alternative application, especially in the delivery rooms, starting with the latent phase.

Postpartum comfort is very important in ensuring the adaptation of the mother to the postpartum process, early initiation and continuation of breast milk, a healthy mother-infant relationship, ensuring recovery in a short time, and the care to be given to both mother and baby by preventing risk factors that may occur.<sup>43</sup> In our study, it was determined that the scores PPCQ's subscales of of physical comfort, psychospiritual comfort, and the total PPCQ of the primiparous women in the massage group were statistically significantly higher than the music and control groups. Moreover, it was determined that the scores of PPCQ's subscales of physical comfort, sociocultural comfort, and the total PPCQ of the primiparous women in the music group were statistically significantly higher than the control group. Although there is no study in the literature in which both sacral massage and music application were performed, and postpartum comfort levels were evaluated; however, in studies where different massage techniques were applied to different groups, it was stated that deep tissue massage, which was applied to the back after cesarean section, increased the comfort levels of women; furthermore, İçke & Genç (2021) stated that foot massage improved the comfort level of mothers after vaginal delivery.44,45 According to these results, it is possible to say that the application of sacral massage and music therapy is an effective intervention that increases the postpartum comfort levels of primiparous women. The positive psychological change that occurs after struggling with difficult life crises is called posttraumatic growth.<sup>46</sup> Post-traumatic growth is an

**Publisher** Duzce University

important concept to address in the postpartum period.<sup>47</sup> No studies on this subject have been found in the literature. In the study of Nishi & Usuda (2017), it was determined that the birth experience affect physical could positively pain and psychological distress, as well as emotions such as joy and success.<sup>47</sup> In our study, while the scores of PTGI's subscales of a changed sense of relationships with others, a changed philosophy of life, and the total PTGI of the primiparous women in the massage group were found to be statistically significantly higher than the music and control groups, it was determined that the score of PTGI's subscale of *perceived changes in the self* of the primiparous women in the massage group was significantly higher than the control group. In addition, the score of PTGI's subscale of a changed sense of relationships with others of the primiparous women in the music group was found to be statistically significantly higher than the control group. In line with the results, it is possible to say that sacral massage and music therapy are effective interventions in increasing the positive effects, such as post-traumatic growth as well as in decreasing the negative effects, such as anxiety, stress, and depression caused by labor. CONCLUSION

According to the results of the study, sacral massage and music therapy applied to primiparous women both reduced pain levels and increased their postpartum comfort and posttraumatic growth levels. It is recommended to include sacral massage and music therapy practices as non-pharmacological methods in midwifery care practices in order to facilitate women's coping with labor pain and to improve their well-being in the postpartum period.

#### Limitations

This study has some limitations. First, the findings cannot be generalized to all pregnant women since the study was conducted only with primiparous women admitted to the delivery rooms of a public hospital in a province south of Türkiye. Another is that all pregnant women were primiparous and were admitted to the delivery rooms in the latent phase. Therefore, the results of the research are limited to this group only.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to thank the pregnant women who participated in and completed this questionnaire.

Author contributions: Conceptualization: [HGÖ, NG, EİA]; Design: [HGÖ, NG, EİA]; Writing: [HGÖ, NG, EİA]; Investigation/Data collection: [HGÖ, NG, EİA]

**Conflict of interest:** The authors declare that there were no potential conflicts of interest with regard to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Funding: No financial support.

#### REFERENCES

- 1.Susanti I, Anggraini D, Purwaninigsih A. Touch and massage on labor pain intensity during first stage of active phase. *INJEC*. 2020;5(1):76-81.
- 2.Başgöl S, Koç E. Non-Pharmacological techniques in labor pain management. JoSHES. 2020;5(1):1-5.
- 3.Boateng EA, Kumi LO, Diji AK-A. Nurses and midwives' experiences of using non-pharmacological interventions for labour pain management: A qualitative study in Ghana. *BMC Pregnancy Childb*. 2019; 19:168.
- 4. Khoirunnisa FN, Indrianingrum I, Tristanti I. The effectiveness of circular hip massage and knee press massage toward intensity change of labor pain. *KEMAS*. 2019;15(1):44–52.
- 5.Mwakawanga DL, Mselle LT, Chikwala VZ, Sirili N. Use of Non-Pharmacological methods in managing labour pain: experiences of nurse-midwives in two selected district hospitals in Eastern Tanzania. *BMC Pregnancy Childb*. 2022;22:376.
- 6.Guo H, Que M, Shen J, et al. Effect of music therapy combined with free position delivery on labor pain and birth outcomes. *Appl. Bionics Biomech.* 2022;8963656,6 pages.
- 7.Ingram MA, Brady S, Peacock AS. The barriers to offering non-pharmacological pain management as an initial option for laboring women: A Review of the Literature. *Eur J Midwifery*. 2022;6(37).
- 8.Sapna M, Devi AM, Deepak M, Shalu M. Effectiveness of back massage in first stage labour pain among pregnant women. *Eur J Mol Clin Med* 2020;7(11):6644-52.
- 9. Taghinejad H, Delpisheh A, Suhrabi Z. Comparison between massage and music therapies to relieve the severity of labor pain. *Women's Health*. 2010;6(3):377–81.
- 10.Nilsson L, Thorsell T, Wahn EH, Ekström A. Factors influencing positive birth experiences of first-time mothers. *Nurs Res Prac.* 2013;349124.
- 11. Taheri M, Takian A, Taghizadeh Z, Jafari N, Sarafraz N. Creating a positive perception of childbirth experience: systematic review and meta-analysis of prenatal and intrapartum interventions. *Reprod Health.* 2018;15:73.
- 12.Rawat V, Parashar AK, Sharma SK. Management of Labour Pain by Using Non-Pharmacological Measures. *Int J Innov Educ Res.* 2021;9(10):380–91.
- 13. Ambarita HFR, Ulfah K. Effect of deep back massage method on intensity of pain in the first stage of labor. *Journal Kesehatan Siliwangi*. 2022;2(3):1041–48.

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2           | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary | Publisher        |
|------------------------------|--|------------------|
| DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1313782 | Medicine Research                                      | Duzce University |

- 14.Akköz Çevik S, Karaduman S. The effect of sacral massage on labor pain and anxiety: a randomized controlled trial. *Jpn J Nurs Sci.* 2020;17(1):e12272.
- 15. Türkmen H, Tuna Oran N. Massage and heat application on labor pain and comfort: A quasirandomized controlled experimental study. *Explore*. 2021;17(5):438-45.
- 16.Gönenç İM, Alan Dikmen H. Effects of dance and music on pain and fear during childbirth. J Obstet Gynecol Neonatal Nurs 2020;49(2):144–53.
- 17.Liu Y-H, Chang M-Y, Chen C-H. Effects of music therapy on labour pain and anxiety in taiwanese first-time mothers. J Clin Nurs. 2010;19(7-8):1065–72.
- Santiváñez-Acosta R, Tapia-López ELN, Santero M. Music therapy in pain and anxiety management during labor: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Medicina*. 2020;56(10):526.
- 19.Simavli S, Gumus I, Kaygusuz I, Yildirim M, Usluogullari B, Kafali H. Effect of music on labor pain relief, anxiety level and postpartum analgesic requirement: A randomized controlled clinical trial. *Gynecol Obstet Invest*. 2014;78(4):244–50.
- 20.Simavli S, Kaygusuz I, Gumus I, Usluogulları B, Yildirim M, Kafali H. Effect of music therapy during vaginal delivery on postpartum pain relief and mental health. *J Affect Disord*. 2014;156:194–99.
- 21. Joensuu J, Saarijärvi H, Rouhe H, et al. Maternal childbirth experience and pain relief methods: a retrospective 7-year cohort study of 85 488 parturients in Finland. *BMJ Open*. 2022;12:e061186.
- 22.Boudou M, Teissèdre F, Walburg V, Chabrol H. Association between the intensity of childbirth pain and the intensity of postpartum blues. *L'encéphale*. 2007;33(5):805–10.
- 23.Hakimi S, Hajizadeh K, Hasanzade R, Ranjbar M. A Systematic Review and meta-analysis of the effects of music therapy on postpartum anxiety and pain levels. *J Caring Sci.* 2021;10(4):230-237.
- 24. Akin B, Yurteri Türkmen H, Yalnız Dilcen H, Sert E. The effect of labor dance on traumatic childbirth perception and comfort: a randomized controlled study. *J Clin Nurs*. 2022;31(5):909–17.
- 25.Kirca AŞ, Gul DK. Effects of Acupressure and Shower Applied in the delivery on the intensity of labor pain and postpartum comfort. *Eur. J. Obstet. Gynecol. Reprod. Biol.* 2022;273:98–104.
- 26. Aksoy Derya Y, İbici Akça E, Kamalak H, Gökbulut N. The effect of parity, mode of birth and planned pregnancy on posttraumatic growth and comfort in puerperants. *Mersin Univ Health Sci J.* 2021;14(3):366-377.
- 27. Turan SB, Aksoy Derya Y. The effects of midwifery care provided to primiparous mothers during the postpartum period on maternal attachment and post-traumatic growth. *Midwifery*. 2021;103140.
- 28.Sawyer A, Ayers S. Post-traumatic growth in women after childbirth. Psychology and Health. 2009;24(4):457-71.
- 29. Öztürk R, Yağız R, Er Güneri S. Investigation of The relationship between postpartum comfort and readiness for hospital discharge and affecting factors. *Med J West Black Sea*. 2021;5(2):272–80.
- 30.Random.org.AccessAddress:https://www.random.org/integers/?num=114&min=1&max=3&col=5&base=10&format=ht ml&rnd=new Access Date: 01.01.2022
- 31.Price DD, McGrath PA, Rafii A, Buckingham B. The validation of visual analogue scales as ratio scale measures for chronic and experimental pain. *Pain*. 1983;17:45–56.
- 32.Kolcaba KY. Holistic comfort: operationalizing the construct as a nurse-sensitive outcome. ANS Adv Nurs Sci. 1992;15(1):1-10.
- 33.Kuğuoğlu S, Karabacak Ü. Turkish version of the general comfort questionaire. *Florence Nightingale J Nurs.* 2008;16(61):16–23.
- 34.Karakaplan S, Yıldız H. A study on developing a postpartum comfort questionnaire. *Maltepe University Journal of Nursing Science and Ar.* 2010;3(1):55-65.
- 35.Tedeschi RG, Calhoun LG. The posttraumatic growth inventory: Measuring the positive legacy of trauma. *ISTSS* 1996;9:455-71.
- 36.Dirik G, Karancı AN. Variables related to posttraumatic growth in Turkish rheumatoid arthritis patients. J Clin Psychol Med Settings. 2008;15:193-203.
- 37. Aydın R, Güven DY, Karahan N. Let You Listen: The effect of music therapy on coping with stress in high risk pregnancies. *Necmettin Erbakan University Faculty of Health Sciences Journal*. 2019;2(1):19-24.
- 38.Ak Sözer G, Altuntuğ K, Ege E. The Labor Pain and Massage. Akdeniz Med J. 2019;5(3):389-93.
- 39.Kılıç A, Can Gürkan Ö. Evidence-Based Use of Music Therapy During Pregnancy, Birth and Postpartum. *KTO Karatay Uni J Health Sci.* 2021;2(1):47-60.
- 40.Akin B, Karaca Saydam BA. New approach to reducing the perceived birth pain: Labor dance. *Gümüşhane Univ J Health Sci.* 2017. 6(3):218-24.
- 41.Phumdoung S, Good M. Music reduces sensation and distress of labor pain. Pain Manag Nurs. 2003;4(2):54-61.
- 42.Kimber L, McNabb M, Mc Court C, Haines A, Brocklehurst P. Massage or music for pain relief in labour: a pilot randomised placebo controlled trial. *Eur. J. Pain.* 2008;12:961–69
- 43.Birgili F. The Birth of Comfortable Women and The Effective Factors. Anatolian J Health Res. 2020;351-60.
- 44.Güney E, Uçar T. Effects of deep tissue massage on pain and comfort after cesarean: A randomized controlled trial. *Complement Ther Clin Pract.* 2021;43: 101320.
- 45.Icke S, Genc R. Effect of foot massages on postpartum comfort and pain level of mothers after vaginal delivery: A

randomized trial. Holistic nursing practice. 2021;35(3):140-9.

- 46.Tedeschi RG, Calhoun LG. Posttraumatic growth: conceptual foundations and empirical evidence. *Psychol Inq.* 2004;15(1):1-18.
- 47.Nishi D, Usuda K. Psychological Growth After Childbirth: An Exploratory Prospective Study. J Psychosom Obstet Gynaecol. 2017;38(2):87-92.

#### **ORIGINAL RESEARCH**

# **Evaluation of University Students' Attitudes towards Traditional and Complementary Medicine Practices: A Study at a University in Türkiye**

Emine Sarman<sup>1</sup> D, Sevval Kocabiyik<sup>2</sup> D, Merve Betul Karacif<sup>2</sup> D, Zahide Nur Karakoyuncu<sup>2</sup> D, Mustafa Samed Ucar<sup>2</sup> Ahmet Sayar<sup>2</sup> D, Cagri Yilmaz<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Afyonkarahisar Health Sciences University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of Histology and Embryology, Afyonkarahisar, Türkiye

<sup>2</sup>Afyonkarahisar Health Sciences University, Faculty of Medicine Student, Afyonkarahisar, Türkiye

\* Corresponding Author: Emine Sarman, e-mail: emine.sarman@afsu.edu.tr

Received: 19.07.2023

Accepted: 06.08.2023

#### Abstract

**Objective:** This study aimed to evaluate the attitudes of students continuing their education in the medical and dental faculties, as well as the nursing and physiotherapy and rehabilitation departments of the Faculty of Health Sciences at Afyonkarahisar Health Sciences University, towards traditional and complementary medicine (T&CM) practices.

**Materials-Methods:** The study population consisted of students enrolled in the medical, dental, nursing, physiotherapy, and rehabilitation departments of the Faculty of Health Sciences. To reach more participants, the questionnaires and scales were transferred to the Google Forms application, and the survey link was sent to the students via platforms such as email, WhatsApp, and Telegram. The statistical data analysis was performed using the SPSS 25.0 package program, and a significance level of p<0.05 was determined.

**Results:** In our study, which included 1085 students, 64.1% (n=695) were female and 35.9% (n=390) male. The best-known T&CM methods among the participants were reflexology (n=374, 34.5%), osteopathy (n=214, 19.7%), mesotherapy (n=204, 18.8%), hypnosis (n=203, 18.7%), cupping therapy (n=196, 18.1%), chiropractic (n=196, 18.1%), music therapy (n=194, 17.9%), apitherapy (n=188, 17.3%), herbal therapy (n=176, 16.2%), prolotherapy (n=175, 16.1%), and ozone therapy (n=160, 14.7%). Leech therapy (n=153, 14.1%), homeopathy (n=149, 13.7%), and maggot therapy (n=110, 10.1%) were found to be less known.

**Conclusion:** It was observed that students lack sufficient knowledge about T&CM practices but are interested in receiving education on the subject. Adjustments to the current curriculum of medical, dental, nursing, physiotherapy, and rehabilitation departments would positively contribute to students' attitudes and approaches toward T&CM practices.

Keywords: Traditional and Complementary Medicine, Medical Faculty, Dental Faculty, Faculty of Health Sciences.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

According to the World Health Organization (WHO), health is not merely the absence of disease or disability but a state of complete physical, mental, and social well-being.<sup>1</sup> The concept of well-being is defined differently based on values and beliefs. The perception of well-being is determined not only by family, community, social status, biological and environmental factors but also by cultural practices.<sup>2</sup> In recent years, there has been an increase in the use of traditional and complementary medicine (T&CM) in Türkiye and many other countries. In Türkiye, the "Regulation on Traditional and Complementary Medicine Practices" was published in the Official Gazette on October 27, 2014, under Law No. 29.158.

This regulation specifies the methods of T&CM, the training, and authority of practitioners, and the working principles of healthcare institutions. Methods such as acupuncture, apitherapy, phytotherapy, hypnosis, leech therapy (hirudotherapy), homeopathy, chiropractic, cupping therapy, larva therapy, mesotherapy, osteopathy, ozone therapy, reflexology, and music therapy are defined as T&CM.<sup>3</sup>

A multinational cross-sectional survey was conducted on the use of traditional, complementary, and alternative medicine in several countries, including Germany, the United States, Japan, China, Malaysia, Vietnam, Russia, Kazakhstan, and the

United Arab Emirates. In the survey, which involved 1071 participants, more than 50% of the respondents being of reported aware traditional and complementary medicine methods (n = 608, 56.8%) and using various herbal products, including functional health foods or dietary supplements (n =601, 56.1%). Participants who reported no experience with traditional and complementary medicine mentioned a lack of knowledge as the reason for not using them (n = 222, 20.7%). Furthermore, the application of potential traditional and complementary medicine methods for the treatment and management of infectious diseases such as COVID-19 was emphasized.<sup>4</sup>

In a study conducted with university students in Türkiye, the most well-known T&CM methods were reported as acupuncture (77.5%), cupping therapy (75.3%), and phytotherapy (67.3%). The most commonly used methods were stated as phytotherapy (33.3%) and cupping therapy (11.5%). 94.2% of the participants indicated that medical faculties did not provide sufficient education about T&CM practices, and 82.6% emphasized the necessity of integrating T&CM practices into modern medicine and their implementation by physicians. The study showed that students had insufficient knowledge about T&CM practices and acquired information from other sources.<sup>5</sup>

This study aims to evaluate the attitudes of students continuing their education in the faculties of medicine, dentistry, and health sciences, specifically in nursing and physiotherapy and rehabilitation departments, at Afyonkarahisar Health Sciences University towards traditional and complementary medicine (T&CM) practices.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS Study design

This study is cross-sectional, and a survey link prepared through the Google Forms application was distributed to students between January and March 2023.

#### **Population and sample**

The study included students from medical faculties (1st, 2nd, 3rd, 4th, 5th, and 6th grades), dentistry faculties (1st, 2nd, 3rd, 4th, and 5th grades), as well as nursing (1st, 2nd, 3rd, and 4th grades) and physiotherapy and rehabilitation (1st, 2nd, 3rd, and 4th grades) departments of health sciences faculties, who were enrolled in the 2022-2023 academic year.

#### **Data collection tools**

The data was collected using the following instruments: "Sociodemographic Characteristics

Information Form," "Level of Knowledge About Complementary and Alternative Medicine (T&CM) Practices Form," and "Attitude Scale Towards Traditional and Complementary Medicine."

# Sociodemographic characteristics information form

This form consists of 15 questions (such as age, gender, class, faculty, etc.) to determine the participants' sociodemographic characteristics.

Level of knowledge about traditional and complementary medicine (t&cm) practices form

This form is designed to assess the participant's level of knowledge regarding complementary and alternative medicine practices. It includes 15 items related to different T&CM methods, and participants are asked to rate their knowledge level as "know well," "know a little," "aware of," "unaware of," or "don't know."

# Attitude scale towards traditional and complementary medicine

The Comprehensive Attitude Scale Towards Complementary Tradinational Medicine. and developed by Hyland (4), has been validated in our country Erci et al.<sup>6</sup> The scale is a Likert-type scale consisting of a total of 11 items, and scores can range from a minimum of 11 to a maximum of 66. As the score on the scale decreases, the positive attitude towards complementary and alternative medicine increases.6 The reliability coefficient of the scale, Cronbach's alpha value is 0.72; for this study, Cronbach's alpha value was calculated as 0.93.

#### Statistical analysis

After the research, a power analysis was performed using the G\*Power 3.1.9.2 software package. Number, percentage, and frequency were used for descriptive statistics. The normality of the data was examined using the Shapiro-Wilk test to determine whether the data followed a normal distribution. For data determined to follow a normal distribution, independent t-tests, Mann-Whitney U tests, one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA), and Kruskal-Wallis H tests were applied for two-group and more than two-group comparisons. The statistical analysis of the data was conducted using the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) version 25.0 software package, and a significance level of p < 0.05 was set. **Ethical statement** 

Approval was obtained from the Afyonkarahisar Health Sciences University Non-Interventional Clinical Research Ethics Committee (date: 04.11.2022, decision no: 2022/548) and the relevant departments' dean's offices.

#### RESULTS

A total of 1085 individuals participated in the study. Among the participants, 44.5% (n=483) were from the medical faculty, 19.4% (n=211) were from the dentistry faculty, 19.1% (n=207) were nursing students, and 17% (n=184) were physiotherapy and rehabilitation students. It was observed that 64.1% (n=695) of the participants were female, and 35.9% (n=390) were male. Regarding their academic year, 26.6% (n=289) were in the first year, 19.3% (n=209) were in the second year, 23% (n=250) were in the third year, 13.5% (n=146) were in the fourth year, 10.7% (n=116) were in the fifth year, and 6.9% (n=75) were in the sixth year (Table 1).

When asked about their aspirations in terms of specialization, 43.5% (n=472) of the students expressed their interest in surgical sciences, 26.1% (n=283) in internal medicine, 12.1% (n=131) in basic sciences, while 18.3% reported being undecided. Among the participants, 91.4% (n=992) stated that they chose their department willingly, while 8.6% (n=93) did not choose their department willingly (Table 1).

In terms of age distribution, 28.9% (n=314) of the students were aged 17-18, 45% (n=488) were aged 19-20, 21.8% (n=237) were aged 21-22, 2.8% (n=30) were aged 23-24, and 1.5% (n=16) were 25 years old or older. Regarding family structure, 74.6% (n=809) of the participants came from nuclear families, while 25.4% (n=276) came from extended families. In terms of income level, 19.7% (n=214) reported an income between 0-5000 TL, 20.9% (n=227) reported an income between 5001-8000 TL, and 59.4% (n=644) reported an income of 8001 TL and above. It was found that 93.5% (n=1015) of the participants did not have any chronic diseases, while 6.5% (n=70) reported having a chronic illness. Among those with chronic diseases, 1.2% (n=13) had allergic rhinitis, 1.6% (n=13) had asthma, 0.5% (n=5) had thyroid dysfunction, 0.6% (n=6) had reflux, 0.8% (n=9) had attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), 0.6% (n=7) had rheumatic disease, 0.7% (n=8) had sinusitis, and 0.5% (n=5) had hypertension (Table 1). 31.4% of the students (n=341) stated that they had previously used the T&CM method, while 68.6% (n=744) mentioned that they had not used it. When asked about their beliefs regarding the use of T&CM, 39.4% of the participants (n=428) recommended its use, while 60.6% (n=657) did not recommend it. When asked about the factors influencing students'

belief in T&CM, 39.7% (n=431) attributed it to personal experience, 17.5% (n=190) to scientific evidence, 5.8% (n=63) to university education, 19.8% (n=215) to cultural background, 10.7%(n=116) to T&CM training, and 6.5% (n=70) to media.

Regarding the sources of information about GETAT, 17.9% (n=194) mentioned TV, 3.5% mentioned newspapers, 3.2% (n=35) mentioned the internet, 17.3% (n=188) mentioned social media, 7.6% (n=82) mentioned family members or neighbors, 16.1% (n=175) mentioned doctors, 1.4% (n=15) mentioned medical school education, and 33% (n=358) said they had no knowledge and wished for it to be taught as a course (Table 1).

Among the faculties, the most well-known T&CM methods were reflexology (n=374, 34.5%), osteopathy (n=214, 19.7%), mesotherapy (n=204, 18.8%), hypnosis (n=203, 18.7%), cupping therapy (n=196, 18.1%), chiropractic (n=196, 18.1%), music therapy (n=194, 17.9%), apitherapy (n=188, 17.3%), phytotherapy (n=176, 16.2%), acupuncture (n=175, 16.1%), prolotherapy (n=172, 15.9%), ozone therapy (n=160, 14.7%), leech therapy (n=153, 14.1%), homeopathy (n=149, 13.7%), and maggot therapy (n=110, 10.1%) (Table 2).

The three most well-known T&CM methods among medical faculty students are cupping therapy (n=207, 29.8%), music therapy (n=117, 24.2%), and chiropractic (n=107, 22.2%). In the dentistry faculty, the three most commonly known T&CM methods among students are reflexology (n=162, 76.8%), acupuncture (n=47, 22.3%), and homeopathy (n=23, 10.4%). In contrast, 64% of students (n=135) stated that they were not familiar with osteopathy, and 64% (n=135) were not familiar with mesotherapy methods. Among nursing students in the faculty of health sciences, the most well-known T&CM methods are osteopathy (n=103, 49.8%), reflexology (n=93, 44.9%), and mesotherapy (n=89, 43%), while the least known method is phytotherapy (n=74, 35.7%). Among students in the physiotherapy and rehabilitation department of the faculty of health sciences, the most well-known T&CM methods are phytotherapy (n=69, 37.5%), hypnosis (n=59, 32.1%), and chiropractic (n=54, 29.3%). In contrast, the least known method is larval therapy (n=44, 23.9%) (Table 2).

Volume: 4 Issue: 2 Year: 2023

No

Yes

No

Asthma

Reflux

Sinusitis

Allergic rhinitis

Thyroid dysfunction

Rheumatic disease

Personal Experience

Scientific Evidence

Cultural background

T&CM trainings

Media

Newspaper

Social media

Neighbors, neighbors

Using T&CM before

Surgical Sciences

Internal Sciences

Medical faculty education

Suggesting the use of getat

The branch you want to progress

I have no information. I want it to be given as a

İnternet

Doctors

course.

Yes

No

No

Yes

TV

Education at the University

T&CM information resource

Hypertension T&CM belief

If You Have Chronic Disease

Attention deficit hyperactivity disorder

International Journal of Traditional and Complementary

Publisher

Uni . . .

| Variable   | n    | %    |       | T&CMS* |       | Test (p) |
|--|------|------|-------|--------|-------|----------|
| Gender   |      |      | Х     | ±      | SS    |          |
| Female   | 695  | 64.1 | 31.25 | ±      | 6.08  | t= 0.01  |
| Male   | 390  | 35.9 | 31.24 | ±      | 6.31  | p= 0.98  |
| Age  |      |      |       |        |       |          |
| 7-18 age   | 314  | 28.9 | 30.28 | ±      | 4.43  |          |
| 19-20 age  | 488  | 45   | 31.49 | ±      | 6.61  |          |
| 21-22 age  | 237  | 21.8 | 32.52 | ±      | 7.19  |          |
| 23-24 age  | 30   | 2.8  | 29.50 | ±      | 2.54  |          |
| 25 age and above                                 | 16   | 1.5  | 27.06 | ±      | 4.13  |          |
| ncome level                                      |      |      |       |        |       |          |
| )-5000 TL  | 214  | 19.7 | 33.78 | ±      | 5.37  | F= 35.58 |
| 5001-8000 TL                                     | 227  | 20.9 | 32.25 | ±      | 6.87  | p= 0.00  |
| 3001 TL and above                                | 644  | 59.4 | 30.04 | ±      | 5.82  |          |
| Family type                                      |      |      |       |        |       |          |
| Nuclear family                                   | 809  | 74.6 | 30.67 | ±      | 6.62  | t= 5.29  |
| Large family                                     | 276  | 25.4 | 32.92 | ±      | 4.16  | p= 0.00  |
| Aarital status                                   |      |      |       |        |       |          |
| Married  | 3    | 0.3  | 28.66 | ±      | 15.27 | Z= 0.10  |
| Single   | 1082 | 99.7 | 31.25 | ±      | 6.13  | p= 0.91  |
| Faculty  |      |      |       |        |       |          |
| Faculty of Medicine                              | 483  | 44.5 | 26.78 | ±      | 5.39  |          |
| Faculty of Dentisty                              | 211  | 19.4 | 30.88 | ±      | 1.67  | F=430.6  |
| Health Sciences-Nursing                          | 207  | 19.1 | 36.94 | ±      | 2.62  | p=0.00   |
| Health Sciences-physiotherapy and rehabilitation | 184  | 17   | 36.98 | ±      | 3.88  | _        |
| Class  |      |      |       |        |       |          |
| st Class   | 289  | 26.6 | 32.63 | ±      | 6.37  |          |
| 2nd Class  | 209  | 19.3 | 31    | ±      | 5.85  |          |
| Brd Class  | 250  | 23   | 32.55 | ±      | 5.95  | F= 29,24 |
| 4th Class  | 146  | 13.5 | 32.40 | ±      | 5.54  | p= 0.00  |
| 5th Class  | 116  | 10.7 | 26.78 | ±      | 4.89  | -        |
| 5th Class  | 75   | 6.9  | 26.89 | ±      | 4.39  |          |
| Department preference                            |      |      |       |        |       |          |
| Yes  | 992  | 91.4 | 31.53 | ±      | 6.04  | t=5.10   |
| No   | 93   | 8.6  | 28.16 | ±      | 6.62  | P=0.00   |

31.19

32.08

31.38

33.07

30.05

26.8

31.5

30.44

26

26.12

24.6

33.11

28.93

26.98

30.41

33.77

28.21

35.89

25.6

29.74

35.48

30.76

27.56

30.4

29.19

30.99

31.36

28.05

33.3

34.5

30.6

±

+

 $\pm$ 

±

 $\pm$ 

 $\pm$ 

±

±

±

±

±

 $\pm$ 

±

 $\pm$ 

±

±

±

±

 $\pm$ 

 $\pm$ 

 $\pm$ 

±

±

±

±

±

±

±

±

±

±

6.19

5.74

6.17

7.21 4.26

3.63

3.93

6.2

5.97

4.54

3.28

5.29

6.31

5.49

6.62

5.72

4.43

5.05

4.51

6.14

4.76

7.17

5.46

2.02

4.67

7.19

5.67

5.45

5.69

4.79

6.04

5.24

5.39

F=1.382

P=0.24

 $X^2 = 24.83$ 

p = 0.00

F=31.19

P=0.00

 $X^2 = 395.9$ 

p= 0.00

t=0.90

P=0.36

t=15.16

P=0.00

F=127.3

P = 0.00

| Basic Sciences   | 131 | 12.1 | 26.58 | ± |  |  |  |  |  |
|--|-----|------|-------|---|--|--|--|--|--|
| None/I am undecided  | 199 | 18.3 | 27.51 | ± |  |  |  |  |  |
| * T&CMS: Attitude Scale Towards Traditional and Complementary Medicine |     |      |       |   |  |  |  |  |  |
|  |     |      |       |   |  |  |  |  |  |

1015

70

1015

13 17

5

6

9

7

8

5

431

190

63

215

116

70

194

38 35

188

82

175

15

358

341

744

428

657

472

283

93.5

6.5

93.5

1.2

1.6

0.5

0.6

0.8

0.6

0.7

0.5

39.7

17.5

5.8

19.8

10.7

6.5

17.9

3.5 3.2

17.3

7.6

16.1

1.4

33

31.4

68.6

39.4

60.6

43.5

26.1

In the past 30 years, there has been an increase in the use of Traditional and Complementary Medicine (T&CM) in developed and developing countries. In a study conducted among the adult population in Türkiye, the prevalence of complementary medicine practices was 60.5%.<sup>7</sup> In our study, 31.4% of the students reported using T&CM methods previously, while 68.6% stated that they had not used them. Among the participants, 60.6% recommended the use of T&CM methods, while 39.4% did not recommend their use.

A review of 26 studies evaluating medical undergraduate curricula examined the extent to which complementary and alternative medicine (CAM) was incorporated into the curriculum. It assessed the teaching, presentation, and evaluation approaches used. The review indicated inconsistencies in the curriculum, lack of defined graduate competencies, and the need for different research to determine whether CAM programs' design, content, and assessment affect clinical practice and/or patient outcomes.<sup>8</sup>

In a study conducted with students from Sakarya University Medical School, when asked about their sources of information on complementary medicine practices, 60.7% of the participants indicated their surroundings (family, relatives), 59.1% mentioned the Internet, 42.1% mentioned television, 9% mentioned healthcare professionals, and 5.9% mentioned school as their sources (7). In our study, when students were asked about the factors influencing their belief in T&CM, 39.7% mentioned personal experience, 17.5% mentioned scientific evidence, 5.8% mentioned education at the university, 19.8% mentioned cultural background, 10.7% mentioned T&CM training, and 6.5% mentioned media as influential factors. Our study results differ in this aspect. Furthermore, when asked about their sources of information on T&CM, 33% of the participants stated that they had no knowledge and expressed their desire to be taught as a course. This finding is consistent with the study conducted by Sonmez et al., where it was reported that students lacked sufficient knowledge about T&CM practices, obtained information from other sources, and desired its inclusion in the curriculum and its integration with modern medicine.<sup>9</sup>

A study was conducted to investigate the attitudes of dentistry faculty students towards traditional and complementary medicine (T&CM) methods, using various questionnaires, with a total of 243 volunteer students. The methods that the students were most familiar with were reported to be hirudotherapyleeches (59.7%), acupuncture (56%), and cupping therapy (51%). The most commonly used methods were cupping therapy (8.2%), hirudotherapy-leeches (4.1%), and music therapy (4.1%). It was also noted that nobody used prolotherapy, apitherapy, and chiropractic methods.<sup>10</sup> In our study, the three most known T&CM methods among dentistry faculty students were reflexology (76.8%), acupuncture (22.3%), and homeopathy (10.4%). In contrast, 64% of the students were unaware of osteopathy and mesotherapy methods. In this aspect, our study differs.

In a study evaluating the attitudes of nursing students toward holistic complementary and alternative medicine, it was stated that 82.5% of the students used the Internet as a source of information. It was reported that they had previously used yoga (31.1%), meditation (25.7%), diet support (23.9%), music therapy (21.4%), and acupuncture (14.6%) methods. In comparison, they had not heard of or used chiropractic (91.8%), shiatsu (90.7%), bioresonance (85%), and homeopathy (77.5%) methods.<sup>11</sup> In our study, the most known TCM methods among nursing students in the health sciences faculty were osteopathy (49.8%), reflexology (44.9%), and mesotherapy (43%), while the least known method was phytotherapy (35.7%).

In a study investigating the usage of Complementary and Alternative Medicine (CAM) practices by patients attending the Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation clinic, it was reported that 63.6% of the patients had heard of CAM practices, and 17.8% had tried at least one of these practices. The most well-known CAM practices were acupuncture (74.7%), herbal therapy (73.3%), and cupping therapy (62.7%). The most commonly utilized CAM practices were cupping therapy (71.4%), herbal therapy (23.8%), and phytotherapy (19%).<sup>12</sup> In our study conducted with physiotherapy and rehabilitation department students from the health sciences faculty, the most well-known T&CM methods were phytotherapy (37.5%), hypnosis (32.1%), and chiropractic (29.3%). In comparison, the least known method was larval therapy (23.9%). It was observed that most of the existing studies have been conducted on patients, and there is a lack of studies focusing on the knowledge level of physiotherapy and rehabilitation department students. Thus, our study can be considered the first comparative study conducted between faculties in this regard.

International Journal of Traditional and Complementary Medicine Research Publisher

Duzce University

Table 2. Comparison of students' knowledge about T&CM methods according to faculties

|                        | Medicine Dentisty Nursing |      |      |      |              | Physiotherapy And Rehabilitation |      |      |      | Total <sup>a</sup> | Total <sup>b</sup> |      |      |      |      |      |      |      |      |      |           |            |
|------------------------|---------------------------|------|------|------|--------------|----------------------------------|------|------|------|--------------------|--------------------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|------|-----------|------------|
| T&CM                   | Α                         | В    | С    | D    | Ε            | Α                                | В    | С    | D    | Е                  | Α                  | В    | С    | D    | Е    | Α    | В    | С    | D    | Е    | n         | n          |
| implementation         | n                         | n    | n    | n    | n            | n                                | n    | n    | n    | n                  | n                  | n    | n    | n    | n    | n    | n    | n    | n    | n    | П<br>(94) | 11<br>(04) |
| implementation         | (%)                       | (%)  | (%)  | (%)  | (%)          | (%)                              | (%)  | (%)  | (%)  | (%)                | (%)                | (%)  | (%)  | (%)  | (%)  | (%)  | (%)  | (%)  | (%)  | (%)  | (70)      | (70)       |
| Acupuncture            | 97                        | 258  | 108  | 20   |              | 47*                              | 29   | 135  |      |                    | 22                 | 17   | 78   | 90   |      | 6    | 44   | 21   | 113  |      | 172       |            |
| Acupuliciule           | 20.1                      | 53.4 | 22.4 | 4.1  | -            | 22.3                             | 13.7 | 64   | -    | -                  | 10.6               | 8.2  | 37.7 | 43.5 | -    | 3.3  | 23.9 | 11.4 | 61.4 | -    | 15.9      | -          |
| Anithoropy             | 51                        | 131  | 122  | 179  |              | 17                               | 8    | 129  | 57   |                    | 83                 | 101  |      | 21   | 2    | 37   | 44   | 6    | 60   | 37   | 188       | 39         |
| Арнистару              | 10.6                      | 27.1 | 25.3 | 37.1 | -            | 8.1                              | 3.8  | 61.1 | 27   | -                  | 40.1               | 48.8 | -    | 10.1 | 1    | 20.1 | 23.9 | 3.3  | 32.6 | 20.1 | 17.3      | 3.6        |
| Phytotherapy           | 65                        | 190  | 147  | 81   |              | 628                              | 154  | 45   | 6    |                    | 36                 | 30   |      | 67   | 74   | 69*  | 45   | 15   | 46   | 9    | 176       | 83         |
| 1 hytotherapy          | 13.5                      | 39.3 | 30.4 | 16.8 | -            | 0 2.0                            | 73   | 21.3 | 2.8  | -                  | 17.4               | 14.5 | -    | 32.4 | 35.7 | 37.5 | 24.5 | 8.2  | 25   | 4.9  | 16.2      | 7.6        |
| Hypnosis               | 84                        | 183  | 154  | 62   |              | 17                               | 28   | 29   | 137  |                    | 43                 | 106  | 8    | 49   | 1    | 59*  | 53   |      | 72   |      | 203       | 1          |
| Hyphosis               | 17.4                      | 37.9 | 31.9 | 12.8 | -            | 8.1                              | 13.3 | 13.7 | 64.9 | -                  | 20.8               | 51.2 | 3.9  | 23.7 | 0.5  | 32.1 | 28.8 | -    | 39.1 | -    | 18.7      | 0.1        |
| Leech Treatment        | 66                        | 192  | 159  | 66   | _            | 628                              | 162  | 29   | 14   | _                  | 62                 | 112  | -    | 15   | 18   | 19   | 66   | 10   | 66   | 23   | 153       | 41         |
|                        | 13.7                      | 39.8 | 32.9 | 13.7 | - 0          | 0 2.0                            | 76.8 | 13.7 | 6.6  | _                  | 30                 | 54.1 | _    | 7.2  | 8.7  | 10.3 | 35.9 | 5.4  | 35.9 | 12.5 | 14.1      | 3.8        |
| Homeonathy             | 64                        | 125  | 112  | 182  | - 129<br>61. | 129*                             | 22   | 46   | 14   | _                  | 28                 | 109  | 15   | 16   | 39   | 35   | 76   | 5    | 68   | _    | 149       | 39         |
| Homeopaury             | 13.3                      | 25.9 | 23.2 | 37.7 |              | 61.1                             | 10.4 | 21.8 | 6.6  | -                  | 13.5               | 52.7 | 7.2  | 7.7  | 18.8 | 19   | 41.3 | 2.7  | 37   | -    | 13.7      | 3.6        |
| Kayropraktic           | 107*                      | 192  | 112  | 72   |              | 628                              | 30   | 40   | 135  |                    | 29                 | 50   | 2    | 125  | 1    | 54*  | 29   | 23   | 78   |      | 196       | 1          |
| Каугорганис            | 22.2                      | 39.8 | 23.2 | 14.9 | -            | - 02.8                           | 14.2 | 19   | 64   | -                  | 14                 | 24.2 | 1    | 60.4 | 0.5  | 29.3 | 15.8 | 12.5 | 42.4 | -    | 18.1      | 0.1        |
| Mug Treatmont          | 144*                      | 207  | 93   | 39   |              | 11                               | 29   | 171  |      |                    | 16                 | 108  | 1    | 15   | 67   | 25   | 47   | 16   | 57   | 39   | 196       | 106        |
| Mug Treatment          | 29.8                      | 42.9 | 19.3 | 8.1  | -            | 5.2                              | 13.7 | 81   | -    | -                  | 7.7                | 52.2 | 0.5  | 7.2  | 32.4 | 13.6 | 25.5 | 8.7  | 31   | 21.2 | 18.1      | 9.8        |
| Larva Treatmont        | 40                        | 115  | 153  | 175  |              | 23                               | 30   | 29   | 129  |                    | 23                 | 44   | 1    | 119  | 20   | 24   | 40   |      | 76   | 44   | 110       | 64         |
| Laiva Treatment        | 8.3                       | 23.8 | 31.7 | 36.2 | -            | 10.9                             | 14.2 | 13.7 | 61.1 | -                  | 11.1               | 21.3 | 0.5  | 57.5 | 9.7  | 13   | 21.7 | -    | 41.3 | 23.9 | 10.1      | 5.9        |
| Magatharany            | 59                        | 132  | 128  | 164  |              | 11                               | 6    | 14   | 45   | 135                | 89*                | 19   | 15   | 84   |      | 45   | 11   | 5    | 123  |      | 204       | 135        |
| Mesomerapy             | 12.2                      | 27.3 | 26.5 | 34   | -            | 5.2                              | 2.8  | 6.6  | 21.3 | 64                 | 43                 | 9.2  | 7.2  | 40.6 | -    | 24.5 | 6    | 2.7  | 66.8 | -    | 18.8      | 12.4       |
| Prolothorony           | 24                        | 77   | 126  | 256  |              | 23                               | 22   | 14   | 23   | 129                | 80                 | 82   | 2    | 42   | 1    | 48   | 21   | 10   | 100  | 5    | 175       | 135        |
| Тоющегару              | 5                         | 15.9 | 26.1 | 53   | -            | 10.9                             | 10.4 | 6.6  | 10.9 | 61.1               | 38.6               | 39.6 | 1    | 20.3 | 0.5  | 26.1 | 11.4 | 5.4  | 54.3 | 2.7  | 16.1      | 12.4       |
| Ostoonathy             | 40                        | 98   | 160  | 185  |              | 17                               | 22   | 14   | 23   | 135                | 103*               | 16   | 2    | 86   |      | 54   | 14   | 13   | 98   | 5    | 214       | 140        |
| Osteopatny             | 8.3                       | 20.3 | 33.1 | 38.3 | -            | 8.1                              | 10.4 | 6.6  | 10.9 | 64                 | 49.8               | 7.7  | 1    | 41.5 | -    | 29.3 | 7.6  | 7.1  | 53.3 | 2.7  | 19.7      | 12.9       |
|                        | 78                        | 129  | 157  | 110  |              | 11                               | 30   | 29   | 141  |                    | 3/                 | 52   | 9    | 74   | 38   | 37   | 69   | 8    | 65   | 5    | 160       | 13         |
| <b>Ozone Treatment</b> | 16.1                      | 26.7 | 32.5 | 24.6 | -            | 5.2                              | 14.2 | 13.7 | 66.8 | -                  | 16.4               | 25.1 | 4.3  | 357  | 18.4 | 20.1 | 37.5 | 4.3  | 35.3 | 27   | 14.7      | 45         |
|                        | 10.1                      | 20.7 | 32.3 | 24.0 |              | 5.2                              | 14.2 | 15.7 | 00.8 |                    | 10.4               | 23.1 |      | 35.7 | 10.4 | 20.1 | 37.5 |      | 35.5 | 2.7  | 14.7      | 4          |
| Doflovology            | 71                        | 133  | 155  | 124  |              | 162*                             | 14   | 29   | 6    |                    | 93*                | 88   | 9    | 17   |      | 48   | 57   | 44   | 21   | 14   | 374       | 14         |
| Kenezology             | 14.7                      | 27.5 | 32.1 | 25.7 | -            | 76.8                             | 6.6  | 13.7 | 2.8  | -                  | 44.9               | 42.5 | 4.3  | 8.2  |      | 26.1 | 31   | 23.9 | 11.4 | 7.6  | 34.5      | 1.3        |
| Music Thorson          | 117*                      | 194  | 127  | 45   |              | 17                               | 36   | 23   | 135  |                    | 36                 | 105  | 5    | 14   | 47   | 24   | 54   | 11   | 81   | 14   | 194       | 61         |
| music Therapy          | 24.2                      | 40.2 | 26.3 | 9.3  | -            | 8.1                              | 17.1 | 10.9 | 64   | -                  | 17.4               | 50.7 | 2.4  | 6.8  | 22.7 | 13   | 29.3 | 6    | 44   | 7.6  | 17.9      | 5.6        |

### DISCUSSION

In the past 30 years, there has been an increase in the use of Traditional and Complementary Medicine (T&CM) in developed and developing countries. In a study conducted among the adult population in Türkiye, the prevalence of complementary medicine practices was 60.5%.<sup>7</sup> In our study, 31.4% of the students reported using T&CM methods previously, while 68.6% stated that they had not used them. Among the participants, 60.6% recommended the use of T&CM methods, while 39.4% did not recommend their use.

A review of 26 studies evaluating medical undergraduate curricula examined the extent to which complementary and alternative medicine (CAM) was incorporated into the curriculum. It assessed the teaching, presentation, and evaluation approaches used. The review indicated inconsistencies in the curriculum, lack of defined graduate competencies, and the need for different research to determine whether CAM programs' design, content, and assessment affect clinical practice and/or patient outcomes.<sup>8</sup>

In a study conducted with students from Sakarya University Medical School, when asked about their sources of information on complementary medicine practices, 60.7% of the participants indicated their surroundings (family, relatives), 59.1% mentioned the Internet, 42.1% mentioned television, 9% mentioned healthcare professionals, and 5.9% mentioned school as their sources (7). In our study, when students were asked about the factors influencing their belief in T&CM, 39.7% mentioned personal experience, 17.5% mentioned scientific evidence, 5.8% mentioned education at the university, 19.8% mentioned cultural background, 10.7% mentioned T&CM training, and 6.5% mentioned media as influential factors. Our study results differ in this aspect. Furthermore, when asked about their sources of information on T&CM, 33% of the participants stated that they had no knowledge and expressed their desire to be taught as a course. This finding is consistent with the study conducted by Sonmez et al., where it was reported that students lacked sufficient knowledge about T&CM practices, obtained information from other sources, and desired its inclusion in the curriculum and its integration with modern medicine.9

A study was conducted to investigate the attitudes of dentistry faculty students towards traditional and complementary medicine (T&CM) methods, using various questionnaires, with a total of 243 volunteer students. The methods that the students were most familiar with were reported to be hirudotherapyleeches (59.7%), acupuncture (56%), and cupping therapy (51%). The most commonly used methods were cupping therapy (8.2%), hirudotherapy-leeches (4.1%), and music therapy (4.1%). It was also noted that nobody used prolotherapy, apitherapy, and chiropractic methods.<sup>10</sup> In our study, the three most known T&CM methods among dentistry faculty students were reflexology (76.8%), acupuncture (22.3%), and homeopathy (10.4%). In contrast, 64%of the students were unaware of osteopathy and mesotherapy methods. In this aspect, our study differs. In a study evaluating the attitudes of nursing toward holistic complementary students and alternative medicine, it was stated that 82.5% of the students used the Internet as a source of information. It was reported that they had previously used yoga (31.1%), meditation (25.7%), diet support (23.9%), music therapy (21.4%), and acupuncture (14.6%)methods. In comparison, they had not heard of or chiropractic (91.8%), shiatsu used (90.7%).bioresonance (85%), and homeopathy (77.5%) methods.<sup>11</sup> In our study, the most known TCM methods among nursing students in the health were sciences faculty osteopathy (49.8%),reflexology (44.9%), and mesotherapy (43%), while the least known method was phytotherapy (35.7%). In a study investigating the usage of Complementary and Alternative Medicine (CAM) practices by patients attending the Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation clinic, it was reported that 63.6% of the patients had heard of CAM practices, and 17.8% had tried at least one of these practices. The most well-known CAM practices were acupuncture (74.7%), herbal therapy (73.3%), and cupping therapy (62.7%). The most commonly utilized CAM practices were cupping therapy (71.4%), herbal therapy (23.8%), and phytotherapy (19%).<sup>12</sup> In our study conducted with physiotherapy and rehabilitation department students from the health sciences faculty, the most well-known T&CM methods were phytotherapy (37.5%), hypnosis (32.1%), and chiropractic (29.3%). In comparison, the least known method was larval therapy (23.9%). It was observed that most of the existing studies have been conducted on patients, and there is a lack of studies focusing on the knowledge level of physiotherapy and rehabilitation department students. Thus, our study can be considered the first comparative study conducted between faculties in this regard.

### CONCLUSION

The cross-sectional design of our research, being conducted only with students from a single university, measuring attitudes towards T&CM solely with questions included in a scale, and the inability to access detailed information about the participants' knowledge regarding T&CM can be mentioned as the main limitations of this research. However, unlike previous studies, this research stands out by evaluating the attitudes toward T&CM of students from multiple faculties, which represents a strength of this study.

Based on the findings obtained in our study, it has been observed that students in the faculties of medicine and dentistry, as well as in the nursing and physiotherapy and rehabilitation departments of the faculty of health sciences, have a positive attitude toward T&CM applications but lack sufficient knowledge. Revisions to the current educational curriculum and training on T&CM applications will contribute significantly to guiding patients and their families in the integrated and proper use of these applications in conjunction with modern medicine for future healthcare professionals.

**Author contributions:** Conceptualization: [ES]; Design: [SK, MBK, ZNK, ES]; Writing: [ES, SK, MBK, ZNK, MSU, AS, CY]; Investigation/Data collection: [EK, MBK, ZNK, MSU, AS, CY, ES]. **Conflict of interest:** There is no potential conflict of interest relevant to this article.

Funding: No financial support .

#### REFERENCES

- 1. World Health Organization. Constitution of the World Health Organization as adopted by the International Health Conference. Bull World Health Organ [Internet]. 1946;80(12):982. Available at: apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/268691.
- 2. Bolsoy N, Sevil Ü. Sağlık-hastalık ve kültür etkileşimi. Anadolu Hemşirelik ve Sağlık Bilim Dergisi. 2010;9(3):78-87.
- 3. Resmî G. Geleneksel ve Tamamlayıcı Tıp Uygulamaları Yönetmeliği 29158 sayılı Resmi Gazete [Internet]. 2014. Available at: www.resmigazete.gov.tr/eskiler/2014/10/20141027-3.htm.
- 4. Youn BY, Moon S, Mok K, Cheon C, Ko Y, Park S, vd. Use of traditional, complementary and alternative medicine in nine countries: A cross-sectional multinational survey. *Complement Ther Med.* 2022;71:102889.
- 5. Sönmez CI, Ayhan Baser D, Kucukdag HN, Kayar O, Acar I, Doner Guner P. Tıp fakültesi öğrencilerinin geleneksel ve tamamlayıcı tıp ile ilgili bilgi durumlarının ve davranışlarının değerlendirilmesi. *Konuralp Med J*. 2018;10(3):276–81.
- 6. Erci B. Attitudes towards holistic complementary and alternative medicine: a sample of healthy people in Turkey. *J Clin Nurs*. 2007;14(4):761–8.
- 7. Köse E, Oturak G, Ekerbiçer H. Bir Grup Tıp Fakültesi Öğrencisinde Geleneksel ve Tamamlayıcı Tıp Tutumu ve Sağlık Okuryazarlığı İlişkisinin İncelenmesi. *Sak Tıp Derg.* 2021;11(2):373–80.
- 8. Soliman M, Bilszta J. Teaching complementary and alternative medicine in undergraduate medical education: A scoping review. *Int J Med Educ*. 2021;12:140–149.
- 9. Sönmez Cİ, Ayhan Başer D, Küçükdağ HN, Kayar O, Acar İ, Döner Güner P. Tıp fakültesi öğrencilerinin geleneksel ve tamamlayıcı tıp ile ilgili bilgi durumlarının ve davranışlarının değerlendirilmesi. *Konuralp Med J*. 2018;10(3):276–81.
- 10. Ege B, Kurt M, Ege M, Geyik A. Diş Hekimliği Fakültesi Öğrencilerinin Geleneksel ve Tamamlayıcı Tıp Uygulamaları ile İlgili Tutumlarının Değerlendirilmesi. *J Tradit Complem Med.* 2020;3(2):178–90.
- 11. Sahin N, Aydın D, Akay B. Hemşirelik öğrencilerinin bütüncül tamamlayıcı ve alternatif tıbba karşı tutumlarının değerlendirilmesi. *Balıkesir Sağlık Bilim Derg*. 2019;8(1):21–6.
- 12. Samanci R, Erdem Sultanoğlu T, Kaya A. Fiziksel tıp ve rehabilitasyon polikliniğine başvuran hastaların geleneksel ve tamamlayıcı tıp yöntemlerini kullanma durumları: Kesitsel bir araştırma. *Sağlık Bilim Değer*. 2023;13(1):29–34.

#### **ORIGINAL RESEARCH**

# Biological Activity of Natural Formulation with Propolis, Lavender and Thyme Oil on *Candida* Species

Pinar Agyar Yoldas<sup>1\*</sup> (D, Nisa Sipahi<sup>1</sup> (D, Pinar Goc Rasgele<sup>2</sup> (D, Haydar Goksu<sup>3</sup> (D)

Duzce University, Traditional and Complementary Medicine Applied and Research Center, Duzce, Türkiye

<sup>2</sup>Duzce University, Faculty of Agriculture, Department of Biosystems Engineering, Duzce, Türkiye

<sup>3</sup>Duzce University, Kaynasli Vocational College, Department of Materials and Materials Processing Technologies, Duzce, Türkiye

\* Corresponding Author: Pinar Agyar Yoldas, e-mail: pinaragyaryoldas@duzce.edu.tr

Received: 06.07.2023

Accepted: 28.07.2023

#### Abstract

**Objective:** *Candida* strains have been frequently associated with nosocomial infections in recent years. On the other hand, the public prefers natural resources rather than synthetic materials. Therefore, it is essential to research the combined effects of natural products. This study aimed to investigate the antifungal and antibiofilm effectiveness of essential oils and propolis-containing samples on *Candida* species and the toxicity of samples.

**Materials-Methods:** Three different samples were prepared with propolis, lavender oil, and thyme oil. Gas Chromatography-mass Spectrometry (GC/MS) GC/MS was used to determine organic compounds in samples. The antifungal effects of a natural product mix were tested against *C. albicans*, *C. krusei*, and *C. parapsilosis* by disk diffusion method. MIC and MFC tests of the mixture were performed against a standard such as Nystatin. Antibiofilm tests were performed with the microplate system, taking into account the detected concentrations, and finally, the cytotoxicity test was investigated in the L929 cell line with the WST-1 kit.

**Results:** *C. albicans* was determined as the most sensitive species (MIC50: 90 ppm, MIC90: 750 ppm MFC: 3120 ppm). In the antibiofilm tests, it was determined that the sample was more effective on *C. albicans*, and it inhibited biofilm formation. Also, it was determined that the IC50 value was 5052 ppm.

**Conclusion:** The natural product mixture, which has a scientifically proven antifungal effect, has a feature that has high added value and contributes to the economy. However, of course, it has to investigate by further studies. The findings of this study may lead to new therapeutic approaches with standardized natural products in the future.

Keywords: Antifungal, Antibiofilm, Candida, Propolis, Lavender Oil, Thyme Oil.

#### INTRODUCTION

Candida species are widely distributed in nature. They are mostly commensal fungi but can also be opportunistic pathogens in human microbiota.<sup>1</sup> Also, Candida is the most common causative agent among fungi that cause disease in humans. Candidiasis develops with the excessive proliferation of Candida species in the natural flora of humans. The most important reason for that is the inappropriate use of antibiotics and the weakening of the immune system.<sup>2,3</sup> Some of the most common *Candida* species that cause disease are C. albicans, C. krusei, and C. parapsilosis. C. albicans is a fungus often isolated from skin, gastrointestinal tract, and esophagus infections. Skin

and mucous infections of *C*. albicans include thrush, Candida esophagitis, non-oesophageal gastrointestinal candidiasis, Candida vaginitis, and cutaneous candidiasis. C. krusei is associated with systemic candidiasis and is mainly found in Further, C. immunosuppressive individuals. krusei treatment is challenging because it has resistance to many antifungal drugs. Mucocutaneous infections caused by C. parapsilosis in cases of immune deficiency can also be chronic in humans.<sup>4</sup> All Candida strains have been frequently associated with nosocomial infections in recent years. In order of prevalence, they are in the top five in invasive yeast infections worldwide.<sup>5</sup> For the ability to switch

from commensal to pathogen, properties such as having a wide range of virulence factors and the ability to change morphology and create biofilms are the essential characteristics among of Candida species. Biofilm formation provides highly resistant infections in the host due to their structural nature. Candia biofilms are resistant to antimicrobial therapy. Therefore. available therapeutic agents not are sufficient to eliminate *Candida* biofilms.<sup>6</sup> Therefore increased research for new compounds to show the anti-*Candida* effect are essential.<sup>1</sup> On the other hand, consumers prefer natural resources over synthetic materials in food and alternative treatment processes.<sup>7</sup> Therefore, taking advantage of the combined effects of natural products prepared differently is essential. Because, in this way, it is possible to produce powerful natural antifungal agents' alternative treatment methods are also being developed by using these natural extracts directly.<sup>8</sup> Among these natural products can be the best choice is propolis. Propolis is a resinous substance obtained by collecting from leaves, shoots, and buds of different plant sources and adding enzymes and beeswax by honey bees. Although the propolis content varies depending on the region, climatic conditions, and the collection season, the essential and aromatic oil ratio generally does not exceed 10%. This 10% slice contains phenolic substances, flavonoids, and terpenoids.9 Due to this special propolis content, it is used as an antimicrobial, antifungal, and antioxidant agent.<sup>10</sup> Combining this activity of propolis with various natural products can create more positive effects. In this case, lavender and thyme, belonging to the Lamiaceae family, are critical medicinal plants cultured worldwide due to their high-quality essential oils. The essential oils of these plants have been used for therapeutic and cosmetic purposes for centuries. In addition, it has been the reason for its use in industry and agricultural applications due to the biologically active components. Propolis, lavender, and thyme extracts are also an important branch of natural resources. All of them are products brought to the literature as natural preservatives and antifungal agents.<sup>11</sup> However, when it comes to a natural product, it is wrong to say that it is good in any case. It does not make sense unless it is determined that natural mixtures do not cause toxic effects and if they are not antagonistic to each other. For this reason, cell viability tests are essential. Therefore, standardization of natural products is difficult. For this reason, the microbial inhibition concentration of each natural product should be determined separately. The aim of this study is to investigate the antifungal and antibiofilm efficacy and cell viability of samples containing herbal oil and propolis on *Candida* species.

#### MATERIALS AND METHODS Microorganisms

*Candida albicans* and *C. krusei*, which are clinical isolates from previous studies and were obtained from the culture collection of Duzce University Traditional and Complementary Medicine Applied and Research Centre. Also, C. *parapsilosis* ATCC 22019 was used in the study.

### Chemicals and materials

RPMI-1640 medium containing %1 streptomycin and penicillin 10% inactivated fetal bovine serum (all purchased from Sigma) was used for the L929 mouse fibroblast cell line. WST-1 (2-(4-iodophenyl) -3- (4-nitrophenyl) - 5- (2,4-disulphophenyl) -2Htetrazolium) cell proliferation assay kit (Takara Bio Inc) was used for the viability test. Potato dextrose agar (PDA), sabouraud dextrose agar (SDA) and, sabouraud dextrose broth (SDB), Mueller Hinton agar (MHA) were purchased from Merck for antifungal tests and fungal growth. PEG400 (Polyethylene glycol 400 from Sigma) was obtained from Merck. The ethanolic propolis extract, lavender oil (Lavandula intermedia), and thyme oil (Origanum onites) were purchased from Duzce University Beekeeping Center and Traditional and Complementary Medicine Applied and Research Centre at Duzce University.

# Preparation of natural products

First, ethanol in commercially available propolis was removed with the help of an evaporator, and 0.455 grams of pure propolis was used. Propolis dissolved in 3.46 grams of PEG-400, and sample 1 was obtained. To obtain sample 2, 0.455 grams of commercially available lavender oil was added to sample 1 and mixed homogeneously. To obtain sample 3, 0.455 grams of commercially available thyme oil was added to sample 2. All obtained samples were stored at 4 °C.

# Gas chromatography/mass spectroscopy (GC/MS) analysis of essential oils

Gas Chromatography-mass Spectrometry (GC/MS) GC/MS was used to determine organic compounds. The GC/MS instrument consisted of an Agilent 7890 gas chromatograph with an on-column auto-injector and Agilent mass selective 5975c MS detector. The GC column was HP-innowax column (60 m, 250  $\mu$ m, 0.25  $\mu$ m). The GC/MS was operated under the following conditions; an ion source, transfer line

**Publisher** Duzce University

temperature 60-260°C; carrier gas He ( $\geq$ 99.99% purity); flow rate 1 mL/min. 5 µL of the sample solution was injected into GC using splitless injection mode. The GC oven temperature was the program as follows: 100°C for 0 min, then the temperature increased by 1°C/min to 150°C for 0 min, and then with an isothermal hold at 240°C for 10 min. Agilent software was used for data characterization. The compounds were identified with their retention time, and the mass spectra were compared with internal reference library data.

#### Anti-Candida effect of samples

Disk diffusion test was used to compare the anti-*Candida* effects a11 of three samples.<sup>12</sup> Candida cultures in PDA medium were prepared the day before and then adjusted to a turbidity of 0.5 on the McFarland scale in saline. Yeast solutions spread on MHA. Test samples were absorbed into blank disks (Bioanalyase, blank disk, 6mm) and placed on MHA. Test plates were incubated at 35° C for 48 hours. Nystatin (Bioanalyase, NY 100U disk) was used as a positive control. Each sample was tested in triplicate. After then, the sample with the biggest inhibition zone according to the disk diffusion method was chosen for further research.

# Determination of minimal inhibitory (MIC) and fungicidal (MFC) concentrations

The sample with the most inhibition zones from the disk diffusion test was considered the most effective. Then MIC and MFC concentrations of the most effective sample were determined for all three Candida species by the modified broth dilution method.<sup>1,13</sup> For MIC, a product dilution and SDB medium were added in the dose range of 100000 to 20 ppm for a total of 120 µl per well of the 96 well plate. Each yeast (at 0.5-2.5x 103 cell/ml) was inoculated into the medium containing the medium and test product and then incubated at 35° C for 48 hours. For MFC, 50 µl of non-growth MIC value and above concentrations were added to the SDA. Colonies were counted and compared with control. MFC was defined as the lowest dose that killed more than 99.9% of inoculated *Candida* cells.<sup>1,14</sup> Experiments were conducted three times for each strain on different days.

#### Antibiofilm assay

The effect of the most effective sample on biofilm formation was investigated. 40  $\mu$ l SDB, 80  $\mu$ l yeast (prepared with 0.5 Mcfarland turbidity), and 80  $\mu$ l different doses of product or water were added to each well of 96 well plate. After 24 hours of incubation at 35°C, the absorbance value (OD) was

read at 630 nm by using a microplate reader (Biotek BT 800, USA). AfAfterwardthe contents of all wells were poured and washed three times with distilled water. After drying at room temperature, 125 µl 0.4% crystal violet was added to each well and waited 30 minutes. Then the dye was poured, washed three times, and left to dry again at room temperature. 100 µl of 95% ethanol was added to remove the cells forming biofilms and trap the dye and transferred it into a clean well. OD measured at 490 nm. The ratio of OD value at 490 nm and 630 nm (= OD 490/OD630) was used to assess biofilm evaluated.1,15 were All formation. Results experiments were performed three times.

#### WST-1 assay

The cytotoxicity of the active sample was determined in the L929 mouse fibroblasts cell line by the WST-1 cell viability test. Ten different dilutions of the sample between 90 and 50000 ppm were performed. When the cells reached the appropriate concentration, they were inoculated into 96-well culture dishes. It was added 5x104 cells per well and serial dilutions and incubated at 37°C (in a 5% CO2 atmosphere) for 24 hours. After incubation, 10 µl of WST-1 solution was added to each well and incubated for 4 hours. At the end of the incubation, each well's absorbance value (OD) was read at 490 nm wavelength and 630 nm reference range using the microplate reader. All assays were performed three times, and the viability (%) was calculated as the following equation.

Viability (%) = (OD in herbal sample group/OD in control group)×100

Statistical analysis

Inhibition data are given as mean ( $\pm$  SD). Data are given as mean ( $\pm$  SD). The statistically significant differences of each group compared to the control group were compared with Mann Whitney U using SPSS 15.0.

The percentage of cell inhibition x log of the concentration was recorded, and their IC50 and respective confidence intervals (IC 95%) were recorded from non-linear regression. Analyzes and graphs were elaborated using the GraphPad Prism version 9.0 software (San Diego, CA, USA).

#### RESULTS

# GC-MS analysis of essential oils of thyme and lavender used in samples

By GC MS analysis of commercially available lavender and thyme oil, preliminary information was obtained about its chemical components. Microbiological studies were carried out on the products that were brought together in line with the

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2<br>Year: 2023<br>DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1323602 | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary<br>Medicine Research | <b>Publisher</b><br>Duzce University   |
|--|---|--|
|  |   | I Contraction of the second seco |

information obtained. Linalool, linalyl acetate, 1,8cineole, and camphor accounting for 40.11, 25.23, 6.13, and 5.88%, respectively, were also characterized as major chemical compounds in lavender essential oils. Also, the thyme essential oil was characterized by high amounts of Carvacrol (57.65%) and linalool (15.64%) (Table 1).

#### Antifungal effects of samples

In the antifungal effect test performed using the disc diffusion test, the effects of lavender oil, thyme oil, and propolis extract (sample 3) combined in equal mass ratios, as well as the effects of only propolis extract (sample 1) and propolis extract-lavender oil (sample 2) mixture were also examined and compared.

It has been determined that the first planned triple mixture is more effective. The results were determined by measuring the zone diameters formed by the impregnated discs at that point. The highest inhibition sites were detected at S3. Considering CLSI guidelines, all three *Candida* strains appeared to be sensitive to Nystatin used as a positive control in the study (Table 2).

| Table 1. | GC/MS  | analysis  | results o | f examined | essential oils  |
|----------|--------|-----------|-----------|------------|-----------------|
| THOIC TO | 00/110 | anal yorb | reparts o | 1 chammed  | coocincial onlo |

| Entry | RT      | Compound Name      | Thyme Oil  | RT (min) | Compound Name       | Lavender oil |
|-------|---------|--------------------|------------|----------|---------------------|--------------|
|       | (min)   |                    | % of Total |          |                     | % of Total   |
| 1     | 9.504   | Alfa-pinene        | 0.34       | 9.749    | Alfa-pinene         | 0.43         |
| 2     | 16.908  | Beta-myrcene       | 0.92       | 11.563   | Camphene            | 0.35         |
| 3     | 17.851  | Alfa-terpinene     | 0.89       | 17.403   | Beta-myrcene        | 0.94         |
| 4     | 23.196  | Gama-terpinene     | 3.13       | 19.830   | Limonene            | 1.10         |
| 5     | 25.458  | Orto-cymene        | 3.31       | 20.794   | 1,8-cineole         | 6.13         |
| 6     | 56.725  | Linalool           | 15.64      | 23.132   | Beta-ocimene        | 1.35         |
| 7     | 59.672  | Beta-caryophyllene | 1.57       | 24.676   | Trans-beta-ocimene  | 2.30         |
| 8     | 61.478  | Terpinene-4-ol     | 1.77       | 51.765   | Camphor             | 5.88         |
| 9     | 72.054  | Borneol            | 3.13       | 58.154   | Linalool            | 40.11        |
| 10    | 74.680  | Beta-bisabolene    | 3.78       | 58.915   | Linalyl acetate     | 25.23        |
| 11    | 109.955 | Thymol             | 2.97       | 61.080   | Trans-caryophyllene | 1.33         |
| 12    | 110.881 | Carvacrol          | 57.65      | 63.651   | Lavandulyl acetate  | 1.51         |
| 13    | -       | -                  |            | 73.166   | Borneol             | 4.43         |
| 14    | -       | -                  |            | 89.433   | Geraniol            | 0.61         |
| 15    | -       | -                  |            | 107.194  | Triacetin           | 0.77         |
| 16    | -       | -                  |            | 111.139  | Levamenol           | 0.42         |

The inhibition region of S3 was significantly larger than the positive control disk. Sample 3, the most effective formulation, was used for further experiments. MIC and MFC tests were performed for sample 3, and the lowest effective doses were determined. In addition, it was determined that the most sensitive species was *C. albicans* (Table 3).

| Table 2. Zone diameters | s of formulat | tions for Ca | <i>indida</i> spp. |
|-------------------------|---------------|--------------|--------------------|
|-------------------------|---------------|--------------|--------------------|

|                 |                  | <b></b>                  |               |                  |  |  |
|-----------------|------------------|--------------------------|---------------|------------------|--|--|
| Yeast           | Zone Diameter (r | Zone Diameter (mm) (±SD) |               |                  |  |  |
|                 | Formulation-1    | Formulation-2            | Formulation-3 | Nystatin (100µg) |  |  |
| C. albicans     | 10 (±0.57)       | 13 (±1)                  | >30           | 25               |  |  |
| C. krusei       | 8 (±0.57)        | 10 (±0)                  | 30 (±0.57)    | 20               |  |  |
| C. parapsilosis | R*               | R*                       | 17 (±0.57)    | 15               |  |  |
| 4.75            |                  |                          |               |                  |  |  |

\*Resistant

| Table 3. | MIC | and MFC | tests | for | Sample | e 3 |
|----------|-----|---------|-------|-----|--------|-----|
|----------|-----|---------|-------|-----|--------|-----|

| Yeast           | Sample 3                |                        |          |               |               |
|-----------------|-------------------------|------------------------|----------|---------------|---------------|
|                 | MIC <sub>50</sub> , ppm | MIC <sub>90,</sub> ppm | MFC, ppm | NY (MIC), ppm | NY (MFC), ppm |
| C. albicans     | 90                      | 750                    | 3120     | 4             | 8             |
| C. krusei       | 370                     | 1500                   | 6250     | 8             | 16            |
| C. parapsilosis | 180                     | 1500                   | 6250     | 8             | 16            |

NY:Nystatin

According to the MIC assay, it was determined that C. albicans was more sensitive than other Candida species for cidal concentration of (Figure 1). The inhibition rates **S**3 against Candida strains depending the on concentration are given in Figure 1. Each concentration showed a significant difference for C. albicans compared to the control group (p<0.05). There was no significant inhibition against C. krusei at 90 ppm and 180 ppm, while 90 ppm of S3 against *C. parapsilosis* was not significant (p>0.05).

#### Antibiofilm effects of samples

Since S3 was selected as the most effective sample in previous tests, only the antibiofilm effect of S3 was investigated. The biofilm ability of each strain was also tested in control groups not treated with S3 for each bacteria. It was observed that C. parapsilosis produced weak biofilms, while C. albicans and C. krusei produced strong biofilms. Therefore, the strain most susceptible to biofilm formation against S3 was C. parapsilosis. It was determined that the biofilm formation ability of C. krusei was stronger and more resistant to S3 treatment groups. 75 ppm of S3 almost eliminated the formation of biofilms for C. albicans and C. parapsilosis while inhibiting more than 75 ppm for C. krusei. Inhibition rates of all concentrations against C. albicans and C. *parapsilosis* were statistically significant compared to control groups

(p<0.05). 9 ppm of S3 was not a significant difference against *C. krusei* compared to the untreated control group. The inhibition rates of different concentrations of S3 on biofilm formation against *Candida* strains are given in Figure 2.

#### **Cytotoxicity of sample-3**

Cytotoxicity assays were performed at ten different concentrations, and the results were given in % viability. According to the results of the cell viability test conducted with the WST-1 kit, and IC50 value of the S3 is given in Figure 3. IC50 has been defined as the dose that kills half of the cells in the medium.

Data are presented as the mean  $\pm$  standard error of half-maximal the mean or as inhibitory concentration (IC50) values. The 95% confidence obtained intervals were through nonlinear regression. Results are expressed as mean±S.E. Data was analyzed using GraphPad Prism version 9.0 software (San Diego, CA, USA). The percentage viability data varied with concentration. As the concentration increased, the vitality decreased. The best viability was determined at a dose of 90 ppm. Cell viability was about 90% at 180, 370, and 750 ppm concentrations. After 3120 ppm of S3, viability was severely reduced. The IC50 value at the 95% confidence interval is between 4238 and 6018. According to the analysis results, the IC50 value was 5052 ppm.



**Figure 1.** The effect of sample 3 on fungal growth: The normal growth of the control group for each yeast (untreated *Candida* strains) was considered 100%. The inhibition rates were calculated for each concentration. Since the positive control showed 100% inhibition against all yeasts after 16 ppm, it was not included in the graph.



**Figure 2.** Antibiofilm effect of sample 3: The normal growth of the control group for each yeast (untreated *Candida* strains) was considered 100%. The inhibition rates were calculated for each concentration. Since the positive control showed 100% inhibition against all yeasts after 16 ppm, it was not included in the graph.



Figure 3. IC50 value of sample 3

#### DISCUSSION

The use of natural products in microbial treatments is becoming more popular day by day. Nowadays, cures containing very different mixtures of natural products are becoming widespread. Natural ingredients contain quite a lot of phenolic components. Phenolic components, on the other hand, are beneficial for microbial treatment.

It might be more effective when the combined antimicrobial effects of natural products are used together on pathogenic microorganisms. Because it is already known that medicinal plants have some pharmacologically important features via their component. In their combined use, the amount of phenolic components increases, and they turn into more effective antifungal agents due to the variety of phenolic components contained in the product.<sup>16</sup> In our study, Carvacrol (%57.65), Linalool (%15.64) in thyme oil, and Linalool (%40.11), linalyl acetate (%25.23) in lavender oil were found highly. Also, there are many minor ingredients such gamma-terpinene, orto-cymene, as betacaryophyllene, borneol, beta-bisabolene, thymol in thyme oil, and alfa-pinene, camphene, betalimonene, beta-ocimene, trans-betamyrcene, ocimene, lavandulyl acetate, in lavender oil. Y1lmaz<sup>17</sup> indicated that major components were Linalool (24.97-2.52-43.86-39.43 %), linalyl acetate (3.4-0.29-9.37-15.76 %), eucalyptol (33.81-43.81-18.47-12.08 %), camphor (13.12-15.91-8.72-9.21 %), and alpha-terpineol (2.84-2.47-1.28-3.86 %) in different parts of (stem, leaf, flower, and mix) Lavandula x intermedia Emeric cultivated in Türkiye (Bismil-Diyarbakır). In another study, Linalool (36.801%-28.486%) and Linalyl acetate (33.087%-4.648%) were found in Super A and Grey Hedge cultivar of L. x intermedia in Türkiye (Western Anatolia).<sup>18</sup> Some previous studies determined similar Linalool, linalyl acetate. camphor, and eucalyptol values as dominant components in L. intermedia cultivated in Southeast

Spain<sup>19</sup> and Italy<sup>20</sup>. In the chemical profile of the thyme essential oil, Carvacrol and p-Cymene were found as the major components, with an abundance of 74.749% and 9.464, respectively (Table 1). Similarly, it was observed that the oil from samples collected from Türkiye showed mainly Carvacrol, Linalool, and p-Cymene.<sup>21,22</sup> Differences in plant essential oil content are due to genetic factors and cultivation practices. They even differ depending on the period of development during which the plants are harvested and depending on it.<sup>23</sup> Additionally, the propolis used in this study was collected from Duzce (in Türkiye). The propolis is native to that region and is rich in phenolic components of more than 100mg/g for each component, such as quercetin, p-coumaric acid, ferulic acid, transcinnamic acid, benzoic acid, emodin, hesperidin, gallic acid, rosemarinic acid.<sup>24</sup>

The samples created in the study are based on propolis. Because it has already known that propolis effective natural bee is an product to control Candida infection.<sup>25</sup> In this study, it was aimed to increase its effect with other effective natural ingredients. The thyme and lavender essential oils are herbal products thought to have antifungal effects.<sup>26,27</sup> In previous studies, Lavender oil has been shown to have anti-candidal effects on vulvovaginal candidiasis isolates.<sup>28</sup> It has also been shown to have fungistatic and fungicidal activity oropharyngeal against and vaginal *Candida* strains.<sup>29</sup> In this study, the antifungal efficiency was investigated for three different samples. However, the most effective formula in this study was S3 contains thyme oil. S3 was considered the most effective formula because the zone diameter was the largest. The largest zone diameter may not mean the most effective, but on the other hand, natural products do not work with specific receptor-like antimicrobials. It was interpreted as causing more cell inhibition because essential oils directly change the cell composition of microorganisms. Hence, it has been thought that the antifungal effects of thyme essential oil stand out. Thyme oil is considered a more effective natural product than the other two natural products. There are many studies in which thyme oil has an antifungal effect on clinical Candida strains isolated from different body parts, such as skin, urine, wound, and vagina. Due to the biological activity of thyme essential oil, its industrial and medical use has come to the fore in recent years.<sup>30</sup> Zhang et al.<sup>31</sup> reported that MIC was 65 ppm, MFC was 100 ppm for thymol, while MIC was 120 ppm, and MFC was

140 ppm for carvacrol. Also, some combinations of natural products create a stronger antimicrobial effect via their combined effect. It is thought that; these combinations can be a natural therapeutic agent for candidal mycoses, among the important fungal infections today. Considering the chemical composition of essential oils and propolis, except for the major components, there are other components in trace amounts. It is thought that these minor components may be effective due to their combined interaction with other components.<sup>32</sup> In general, phenolic components disrupt the lipids and hydrophobic structure found in the cell membrane of microorganisms, making them more permeable. amount of these phenolic components The determines the MIC and MFC values. In addition to the bacteriostatic effect, the product's concentration and duration of action determine the bactericidal effect. In another study, it has been reported that the kinetic curves of Litsea cubeba oil (antibacterial) are 6250 ppm, and the cells are completely destroyed.<sup>33</sup> They also reported that the delay of E. coli cells could prolong the phase growth to about 12 hours it was killed at 1250 ppm within 2 hours. In this way, it can be tried that the factors determining the activity of natural mixtures are functional groups with active components in the composition and their synergistic interactions.<sup>34</sup> Although sample 3 showed a high antifungal effect in the study, fungi have some escape routes from antifungal agents. The effectiveness of natural products on fungi can be eliminated by some metabolites of fungi. The biofilm formation, which is an escape for microorganisms especially in antimicrobial treatment. is common in *Candida* species.<sup>7</sup> The present study showed that the strain most susceptible to biofilm formation of fungal cells against sample-3 was C. parapsilosis. There are many reports about the antibiofilm effects of propolis, lavender oil, and thyme oil separately. In those studies, it has been shown that propolis reduces the formation of Candida species biofilm formation.<sup>35</sup> Similarly, it has been revealed by many researchers that essential oils disrupt the biofilm

structure of different microorganisms.<sup>36</sup> Moreover, lavender and thyme oil have been shown to have antibiofilm effects on different *Candida* species, similar to this study's results.<sup>28</sup>

It is important that natural products are pharmacologically effective. However, on the other hand, combining natural products with no toxic effects when used together is so important. Phenol components in natural products can be toxic due to

**Publisher** Duzce University

increased doses and combined use. In vitro cytotoxicity tests used for this purpose are measurement methods performed in cell culture to evaluate substances with drug characteristics or whose toxic profile has been investigated. There are many tests applied to determine cell viability, and the WST-1 assay is one of them. It is a more sensitive method compared to the MTT test because it does not require additional thawing, and the absorbance is recorded at various times during the experiment. In this study, % viability data varied depending on concentration. As concentration increased, vitality decreased. The best viability was determined at a concentration of 90 ppm. After a dose of 3120 ppm, vitality decreased significantly. The IC50 value was determined as 5052 ppm. Tamfu et al.<sup>37</sup> determined the IC50 value of three different propolis, whose MIC value was 250-500 µg/mL against Candida, and it was found to be >100 ppm in the NIH-3 T3 fibroblast cell line. In the previous investigations, the effects of thymol. one of the major components of T. vulgaris, on Chinese hamster lung fibroblast (V79) cells MTT assay<sup>38</sup>, and the effects of two thyme oils on human keratinocytes with MTT assay<sup>39</sup> were investigated. In addition, there is a cytotoxicity study on murine fibroblasts with 12 plant oils, including lavender oil.<sup>40</sup> Our study results are consistent with other studies. The concentrations required to eliminate yeasts have been shown to show no toxicity or very low toxicity.

#### CONCLUSION

*Candida* infections are the most common systemic and superficial mycoses in recent years. Moreover, *Candida* species resistant to various antifungal drugs are frequently reported. The research for natural product samples has increased due to resistance development. This is the first study in which the combined effects of propolis, lavender oil, and thyme oil were investigated by antibiofilm and antifungal assays. In this study, the efficacy of three different combinations was tested, and it was determined that the most effective sample was the S3 sample. Hence, the antifungal activity of the S3 in three different Candida species was investigated with other test methods, and its inhibition on biofilm formation was determined. Also, the biological activity of S3 was investigated with further experiments. It has been found that it can be as effective as an antifungal agent at appropriate concentrations. It was thought that the clinical use of these concentrations may be important because they do not show toxicity. Using lavender, thyme essential oils, and propolis combinations can be a practical and safe approach to treating Candida infections. But of course, it has to investigate bv further studies. Especially considering the increased resistance of antimicrobial agents, the necessity to development of effective natural products is quite high. The findings of this study may lead to new therapeutic approaches with standardized natural products in the future.

Author contributions: Conceptualization: [NS, HG]; Study Design: [PAY, NS]; Investigation/Data collection: [PAY, NS, PGR, HG]; Writing: [PAY, NS, PGR]; Editing: [PAY, NS, PGR].

**Conflict of interest:** There is no potential conflict of interest relevant to this article.

Funding: No financial support.

#### REFERENCES

- da Silva PM, de Moura MC, Gomes FS, da Silva Trentin D, de Oliveira APS, de Mello GSV, da Rocha Pitta MG, de Melo Rego MJB, Coelho LCBB, Macedo A.J. PgTeL, the lectin found in *Punica granatum* juice, is an antifungal agent against *Candida albicans* and *Candida krusei. Int. J. Biol. Macromol.* 2018;108:391-400.
- 2. Richards MJ, Edwards JR, Culver DH, Gaynes RP. Nosocomial infections in combined medical-surgical intensive care units in the United States *Infect. Control Hosp. Epidemiol.* 2015;21:510-515.
- 3. Alfouzan W, Dhar R. Candiduria: evidence-based approach to management, are we there yet? J. Mycol. Med, 2017;27:293-302.
- 4. Lehman H, Gordon C. The skin as a window into primary immune deficiency diseases: atopic dermatitis and chronic mucocutaneous candidiasis. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. Pract. 2019;7:788-798.
- 5. Fakhim H, Vaezi A, Dannaoui E, Chowdhary A, Nasiry D, Faeli L, Meis JF, Badali H. Comparative virulence of Candida auris with Candida haemulonii, Candida glabrata and Candida albicans in a murine model. *Mycoses*, 2018; 61:377-382.
- 6. Tsui C, Kong EF, Jabra-Rizk MA. Pathogenesis of *Candida albicans* biofilm, pathogens and disease. *Pathog. Dis.* 2016;74:ftw018.
- 7. Agyar Yoldas P, Yoldas T, Sipahi N. Cytotoxicity of some retail food supplements. ITCMR. 202;1:31-136.
- 8. Takwa S, Caleja C, Barreira JCM, Soković M, Achour L, Barros L, Ferreira ICFR. *Arbutus unedo* L. and *Ocimum basilicum* L. as sources of natural preservatives for food industry: A case study using loaf bread. *LWT*, 2018;88:47-55.

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2<br>Year: 2023 | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary | Publisher        |
|----------------------------------|--|------------------|
| DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1323602     | Medicine Research                                      | Duzce University |

- 9. Burdock G. Review of the biological properties and toxicity of bee propolis. Food Chem. Toxicol. 1998;36:347-363.
- 10. Dudoit A, Mertz C, Chillet M, Cardinault N, Brat P. Antifungal activity of Brazilian red propolis extract and isolation of bioactive fractions by thin-layer chromatography-bioautography. *Food Chem.* 2020;327:127060.
- 11. Duman M, Özpolat E. Effects of water extract of propolis on fresh shibuta (*Barbus grypus*) fillets during chilled storage. *Food Chem.* 2015;89:80-85.
- 12. Wayne P. CLSI, Reference Method for Broth Dilution Antifungal Susceptibility Testing of Filamentous Fungi, Approved Standard: CLSI document M38–A2, 2008.
- 13. Wayne P. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI): Reference method for broth dilution antifungal susceptibility testing of filamentous fungi, Carol Stream, IL: Allured Publishing Corporation, 2008.
- 14. Haghdoost N, Salehi T, Khosravi A, Sharifzadeh A. Antifungal activity and influence of propolis against germ tube formation as a critical virulence attribute by clinical isolates of *Candida albicans*. J. *Mycol. Med.* 2016;26:298-305.
- 15. Zhang H, Xie L, Zhang W, Zhou W, Su J, Liu J. The association of biofilm formation with antibiotic resistance in lactic acid bacteria from fermented foods. *J. Food Saf.* 2013;33:114-120.
- 16. Akbaba E, Bagci E, Hritcu L, Maniu C. Improvement of memory deficits via acetylcholinesterase inhibitory activity of Nepeta nuda ssp. nuda essential oil in rats. *Kuwait J. Sci.* 2021;48.
- 17. Yilmaz, MA, Essential oil composition of Lavandin (Lavandula x intermedia) cultivated in Bismil-Turkey. 6th International Symposium on Innovative Technologies in Engineering and Science 09-11 November 2018 (ISITES2018 Alanya – Antalya - Turkey).
- 18. Kıvrak Ş. Essential oil composition and antioxidant activities of eight cultivars of Lavender and Lavandin from western Anatolia. *Ind. Crops Prod.* 2018;117:88-96.
- 19. Carrasco A, Martinez-Gutierrez R, Tomas V, Tudela J. Lavandin (Lavandula × intermedia Emeric ex Loiseleur) essential oil from Spain: determination of aromatic profile by gas chromatography–mass spectrometry, antioxidant and lipoxygenase inhibitory bioactivities. *Nat. Prod. Res.* 2016;30(10):1123-1130.
- Tardugno R, Serio A, Pellati F, D'Amato S, Chaves López C, Bellardi MG, Benvenuti S. Lavandula x intermedia and Lavandula angustifolia essential oils: phytochemical composition and antimicrobial activity against foodborne pathogens. *Nat. Prod. Res.* 2018;1-6.
- 21. Bostancioglu RB, Kürkçüoglu M, Baser, KHC, Koparal AT. Assessment of anti-angiogenic and anti-tumoral potentials of Origanum onites L. essential oil. *Food and Chem. Toxicol.* 2012;50:2002–2008.
- 22. Altintas A, Tabanca N, Tyihák E, Ott PG, Móricz AM, Mincsovics E, Wedge DE. Characterization of volatile constituents from *Origanum onites* and their antifungal and antibacterial activity. *J. AOAC Internat.*, 2013;96 (6):1200-1208.
- 23. R. Mammadov, Tohumlu Bitkilerde Sekonder Metabolitler. Nobel Akademik Yayıncılık, Ankara. 2014.
- G. Aydin, N. Şirin, M. Kekeçoğlu, T.T. Akçay, N. Sipahi, H. Göksu. The use of natural preservative propolis and hypericum perforatum oil in herbal cream production. *IJTCMR*, 2021;2:27-35.
- Corrêa JL, Veiga FF, Jarros IC, Costa MI, Castilho PF, de Oliveira KMP, Rosseto HC, M.L. Bruschi, T.I. Svidzinski, M. Negri. Propolis extract has bioactivity on the wall and cell membrane of *Candida albicans. J. Ethnopharmacol.* 2020, 256, 112791.
- 26. Behmanesh F, Pasha H, Sefidgar AA, Taghizadeh M, Moghadamnia AA, Adib Rad H, Shirkhani L. Antifungal effect of lavender essential oil (*Lavandula angustifolia*) and clotrimazole on *Candida albicans*: an in vitro study *Scientifica*. 2015;261397.
- 27. Erdoğan O, Celik A, Zeybek A. In vitro antifungal activity of mint, thyme, lavender extracts and essential oils on Verticillium dahliae Kleb *Fresenius Environ Bul.* 2016;25:11.
- 28. Dolatabadi S, Salari Z, Mahboubi M. Antifungal effects of Ziziphora tenuior, Lavandula angustifolia, Cuminum cyminum essential oils against clinical isolates of Candida albicans from women suffering from vulvovaginal candidiasis. Infectio, 2019, 23, 222-226.
- 29. D'auria F, Tecca M, Strippoli V, Salvatore G, Battinelli L, Mazzanti G. Antifungal activity of *Lavandula angustifolia* essential oil against Candida albicans yeast and mycelial form. *Med Mycol.* 2005;43:391-396.
- 30. Rajkowska K, Nowicka-Krawczyk P, Kunicka-Styczyńska A. *Molecules*. Effect of clove and thyme essential oils on *Candida* biofilm formation and the oil distribution in yeast cells. 2019;1954.
- 31. Zhang J, Ma S, Du S, Chen S, Sun H. Antifungal activity of thymol and carvacrol against postharvest pathogens Botrytis cinerea. *J Food Sci Technol*, 2019;56(5):2611-2620.
- 32. Ozdikmenli S, Zorba NN. The effect of essential oils on *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Turkish J. Agricul.-Food Sci. Technol*. 2014;2:228-235.
- 33. Li WR, Shi QS, Liang Q, Xie XB, Huang X, Chen YB. Antibacterial activity and kinetics of *Litsea cubeba* oil on *Escherichia coli*. *PLoS One*, 2014;9:e110983.
- 34. Bajpai VK, Sharma A, Baek KH. Antibacterial mode of action of the essential oil obtained from *Chamaecyparis obtusa* sawdust on the membrane integrity of selected foodborne pathogens. *Food Technol. Biotechnol.* 2014;52.
- 35. Siqueira ABS, Rodriguez LRNDA, Santos RKB, Marinho RRB, Abreu S, Peixoto RF, Gurgel BC. Antifungal activity of

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2                         | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary | Publisher        |
|--|--|------------------|
| Year: 2023<br>DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1323602 | Medicine Research                                      | Duzce University |

propolis against Candida species isolated from cases of chronic periodontitis. Braz. Oral Res. 2015;29:1-6.

- 36. Nostro A, Marino A, Blanco AR, Cellini L, Di Giulio M, Pizzimenti F, Roccaro AS, Bisignano G. In vitro activity of carvacrol against staphylococcal preformed biofilm by liquid and vapour contact. J. Mycol. Med. 2009;58:791-797.
- 37. Tamfu AN, Sawalda M, Fotsing MT, Kouipou RMT, Talla E, Chi GF, Epanda JJE, Mbafor JT, Baig TA, Jabeen A, Shaheen F. A new isoflavonol and other constituents from Cameroonian propolis and evaluation of their anti-inflammatory, antifungal and antioxidant potential. *Saudi J. Biol. Sci.* 2020;27:1659-1666.
- 38. Archana P, Rao BN, Ballal M, Rao BS, Thymol, a naturally occurring monocyclic dietary phenolic compound protects Chinese hamster lung fibroblasts from radiation-induced cytotoxicity. *MRGTEM*. 2009;680:70-77.
- 39. Alves M, Gonçalves MJ, Zuzarte M, Alves-Silva JM, Cavaleiro C, Cruz MT, Salgueiro L. Unveiling the antifungal potential of two Iberian thyme essential oils: effect on C. albicans germ tube and preformed biofilms. *Front. Pharmacol.* 2019;446.
- 40. E. Serra E, L.A. Hidalgo-Bastida LA, J. Verran J, D. Williams D, S. Malic S. Antifungal Activity of Commercial Essential Oils and Biocides against *Candida albicans*. *Pathogens*, 2018;7:15.

### **ORIGINAL RESEARCH**

# Preparation of *Centella asiatica* (L.) and *Hypericum perforatum* (St. John's Wort) Plant Extracts and Development of Anti-Aging Herbal Cream Formulations

Elif Aydinli<sup>1,2</sup> D, Bayram Demir<sup>2</sup> D, Haydar Goksu<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Duzce University, Graduate Education Institute, Natural, Herbal and Cosmetic Products Doctorate Program, Duzce, Türkiye <sup>2</sup>Duzce University, Kaynasli Vocational School, Department of Materials and Materials Processing Technologies, Duzce,

Türkiye

\* Corresponding Author: Haydar Goksu, e-mail: haydargoksu@duzce.edu.tr

Received: 16.06.2023

Accepted: 06.08.2023

#### Abstract

**Objective:** The study aims to use two different plant extracts, St. John's Wort (*Hypericum perforatum*) and *Centella asiatica* (L.), in the cream formulation and determine the new formulation's anti-aging effect.

**Materials-Methods:** The plants used in the study were obtained commercially, and plant extracts were obtained using the classical extraction techniques in the literature. The active ingredients in the obtained extracts were determined by the HPLC method. Physical, protective efficacy, microbial analysis, and anti-aging tests were carried out for cream formulations obtained with extracts.

**Results:** Plant extraction studies were carried out in the study. *Centella asiatica* (L.) was extracted with a 20.8% yield at 20 mL of methanol and 60°C. As a result of HPLC analysis, it was determined that there were 1740 mg/kg asiatic acid and 4380 mg/kg madecasic acid in the extract. In the extraction studies performed on *Hypericum perforatum*, the expected active ingredient, hypericin, was not found. For this reason, a commercial extract containing 2.5% hyperforin was obtained, and the studies were continued on these extracts, and final cream formulations were obtained.

**Conclusion:** pH, viscosity, density, protective effectiveness tests, and microbial analysis tests of the final formulations were performed. In addition, in vitro, anti-aging studies have been carried out in accredited laboratories. In-vitro anti-aging tests determined that the level of collagen 1A increased more in the formulation where both extracts were used together. **Keywords:** *Hypericum perforatum, Centella asiatica* (L.), *In Vitro*, Anti-aging Herbal Cream.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Hypericum perforatum and Centella asiatica (L.) have rich contents in terms of polyphenols, flavonoids, and terpenes in terms of active ingredients. This feature emphasizes the power of the antioxidant property of the content. In addition, both ingredients will inevitably have a substantial effect thanks to their anti-inflammatory effect, antioxidant effect, and some triggered reactions in the metabolic pathway. For this reason, after the extracts of both plants were prepared, the types and amounts of active ingredients were determined, and cream formulation studies were carried out. Accredited laboratories have tested appropriate formulas for pH, viscosity, density, protective activity, and microbial analysis. Afterward, in-vitro anti-aging tests were carried out. For this reason, after the extracts of both plants were prepared, the types and amounts of active ingredients were determined, and cream formulation studies were carried out. For suitable formulas, pH, viscosity,

density, protective activity tests, and microbial analyses were performed. In-vitro anti-aging tests were carried out. According to the results, it has been demonstrated that its anti-aging feature is vital. *C. asiatica* (L.) and *H. perforatum* are highly beneficial herbs in traditional medicine and cosmeceuticals.

*C. asiatica* (L.) contains flavonoids, phenolic acids, steroids, amino acids, vitamins, and essential oils. Madecassoside, asiaticoside, and their sapogenin triterpene acids (madecassic and asiatic acid) are the components used as biomarkers to evaluate the quality of the *C. asiatica* (L.) plant and responsible for most of its pharmacological activity (Figure 1).<sup>1,2</sup> These compounds are considered active ingredients in the pharmaceutical industry. In addition, *C. asiatica* (L.) is a rich source of antioxidants as it contains many phenolic compounds such as quercetin, catechin, luteolin, rutin, kaempferol, myricetin, naringin, and naringenin.<sup>3</sup>

**Publisher** Duzce University

*C. asiatica* (L.), known as Cica, has become popular in cosmetics in skin care products, antiaging medications, moisturizers, anti-inflammatory drugs, and for treating scars, scars, and atopic dermatitis.<sup>4</sup>



**Figure 1.** Important compounds for *Centella asiatica* (L.) plant.

Clinical studies have also shown that these effects are due to the triterpenoids in the CA content.<sup>5</sup> Especially C. asiatica (L.) has been used in treating skin disorders, and research has focused on this. In scar tissue, asiaticoside, and madecassoside are thought to increase glycosaminoglycan synthesis, hydroxyproline, and collagen content (Figure 1). Besides wound healing in cosmeceuticals, they are also used for anti-wrinkle and anti-cellulite effects as they improve fibronectin production in human skin fibroblasts and increase collagen synthesis<sup>1,6</sup>. Madecassoside, a triterpene in C. asiatica (L.), has been reported to inhibit UV-induced also hyperpigmentation in human skin cells.<sup>2</sup> Apart from this, it has been shown to exhibit an antiaging effect<sup>7</sup>, memory-enhancing effect against Alzheimer's<sup>8</sup>, antieffect9. diabetes, anti-cancer<sup>10</sup>, hypertensive cardioprotective effect<sup>11</sup>, antibacterial effect<sup>12</sup>, antiinflammatory effect<sup>13</sup>, antioxidant<sup>14</sup> and anti-ulcer properties.<sup>1,15</sup>

*C. asiatica* (L.) has been suggested in traditional medicine for treating various skin conditions such as leprosy, lupus, varicose ulcers, eczema, psoriasis, diarrhea, and fever.<sup>16</sup> It has also been used in traditional medicine to treat neurological diseases such as dementia, Alzheimer's, anxiety, and depression.<sup>17</sup>

*H. perforatum*, also known as St John's Wort, contains a variety of bioactive substances such as hypericin, chlorogenic, caffeic acids, flavonoids, quercetin, biapigenin, procyanidin, and hyperforin<sup>18</sup>

(Figure 2.). Although hypericin and hyperform, the main components of *H. perforatum*, are the focus of attention due to their antidepressant effects, they also have an essential place in anti-aging studies.<sup>19-22</sup> However, Hypericins are unstable and are easily converted to their different derivatives.<sup>23</sup> It has been shown to strengthen the analgesia caused by hypericin it morphine with the contains.<sup>24</sup> Furthermore, it has been shown in the literature to significantly affect wound healing, acne treatment, and skin disorders such as eczema and psoriasis.<sup>25</sup> Moreover, very positive feedback has been received for the extract of this plant, which has been used in cosmetic products recently. Apart from these, it has been shown that *H. perforatum* extracts can exhibit multiple bioactivities, including anti-inflammatory<sup>26</sup>, antioxidant<sup>27</sup>, antibacterial<sup>28</sup>, antifungal<sup>18</sup>, and anticancer.<sup>29</sup> It is also effective in digestive problems.<sup>30</sup>



**Figure 2.** Two important compounds in *Hypericum perforatum*; Hypericin and Hyperforin.

Skin aging is a biological process and is inevitable. Collagen fibers give the skin tensile strength; elastin fibers contribute to its flexibility and durability. The decrease in protein synthesis, which affects Type I and III collagen, is also very effective in this process. Furthermore, skin aging is how these properties change depending on intrinsic and extrinsic aging factors<sup>31</sup>. Skin aging increases due to sun, toxins, air pollution, inflammation, gravity effect, muscle loss, decrease in collagen content, DNA damage, telomere loss, and oxidative stress.<sup>32</sup> However, some applications can delay this process based on inhibiting the function of degrading enzymes such as collagenase, hyaluronidase, and elastase. Specially synthesized molecules and some plant extracts are used for this purpose. Active substances, frequently used in cosmetic products and food supplements, also take their place in medical applications. The most accessible and most practical of anti-aging applications is anti-aging creams.
# MATERIALS AND METHODS Sample preparation

*Centella asiatica* and *Hypericum perforatum* plants used in the study were supplied as dry from Aksuvital Natural Products Food Industry and Trade Inc.

Solvents such as hexane (96%), ethanol (99.9%), acetone (99.5%), and methanol (99.8%) were obtained from ISOLAB and used without any processing.

# The extraction method of Centella asiatica (L.)

1 g of plant was mixed vigorously in 40 ml of methanol at 60 °C for 3 hours under reflux in a magnetic stirrer. After the mixing process was completed, filtration was carried out with the help of filter paper without cooling the mixture. After the solvent in the filtrate was removed with the aid of an evaporator, the remaining solid was weighed.<sup>33</sup> The solid part was stored at +4 °C for later use.

# Extraction method of Hypericum perforatum

200 ml of methanol was added to 5 g of plant and mixed vigorously in a magnetic stirrer under reflux for 6 hours at 60 °C. After the mixing process was completed, filtration was carried out with the help of filter paper without cooling the mixture. After the solvent in the filtrate was removed with the aid of an evaporator, the remaining solid was weighed.<sup>34</sup> The solid part was stored at +4°C for later use.

### **Instruments for HPLC**

For HPLC/DAD analysis, the Shimadzu LC 20AT HPLC system is equipped with the SPD-M20A

 Table 1. Formulation for cream production.

photodiode array detector (DAD). The samples were separated on a C18 250\*4.6 mm column.

# HPLC method for Centella asiatica (L.)

C18 250\*4.6 mm column, 1.0 ml/min flow rate, 30°C column temperature, with 210 nm UV detector, acetonitrile/pure water (contains 0.1% 85% ophosphoric acid) (v/v= 1/1) HPLC analysis was carried out in the) solvent mixture and for 20 min18.

# HPLC Method for Hypericum perforatum

C18 250\*4.6 mm column, 1.0 ml/min flow rate, 30°C column temperature, 210 nm UV detector, acetonitrile/pure water (0.1% formic acid contains (v/v=1/1) in the solvent mixture and HPLC analysis was performed for 20 min18.

# **Cream formulation studies**

All excipients and chemicals used in cream production were obtained from Türkiye, Sigma-Aldrich® (Glycerine) and Basf companies (Sodium polyacrylate, Dicaprylyl carbonate, Polyglyceryl-3 caprate Coco caprylate, Sodium Stearoyl Glutamate, Sorbitan Caprylate, Propanediol, Benzoic acid, fragrance agent). *Hypericum perforatum* extract was obtained from Aksu Vital Company.

# Anti aging herbal cream

After the extracts and ratios were determined for cream production, cream formulations were created (Table 1 and 2). Cream containing *Hypericum perforatum* and *Centella asiatica* (L.) extract was prepared according to the formulation given in Table 1.

|          | Ingredient   | Amount (%)<br>Experiment I | Experiment II | Experiment III |
|----------|--|----------------------------|---------------|----------------|
|          | Hypericum perforatum Extract   | -                          | 0.07-0.13     | 0.07-0.13      |
|          | Centella asiatica Extract  | 0.07-0.13                  | -             | 0.07-0.13      |
| Phase I  | Glycerine  | 2.5 - 3.5                  | 2.5 - 3.5     | 2.5 - 3.5      |
|          | Sodium Polyacrylate,<br>Dicaprylyl Carbonate, Polyglyceryl-3 Caprate | 0.625 - 2.2                | 0.625 - 2.2   | 0.625 - 2.2    |
|          | Fragrance Agent  | 1.25 - 2.5                 | 1.25 - 2.5    | 1.25 - 2.5     |
|          | Water  | 70-80                      | 70-80         | 70-80          |
|          | Coco Caprylate   | 5-7.5                      | 5 – 7.5       | 5 - 7.5        |
| Phase II | Sodium Stearoyl Glutamate  | 0.3 - 0.7                  | 0.3 - 0.7     | 0.3 - 0.7      |
|          | Sorbitan Caprylate,<br>Propanediol, Benzoic Acid                     | 0.5-1.3                    | 0.5-1.3       | 0.5-1.3        |

The data in Table 1 were prepared for 400 g of plant extract cream. Experiment I is a formulation made with Centella asiatica (L.) extract. Experiment II is a formulation made with *Hypericum perforatum* extract. Experiment III is a formulation with both plant extracts (Table 1). These three experiments were carried out to compare the anti-aging effect.

For each trial (Experiment I, II, and III), the material of each phase was mixed in different containers. After

homogenizing each phase mixture, Phase I and II were combined. The phases were mixed until a homogeneous and dense cream consistency. Three separate trials have been formulated for anti-aging studies. Experiment III was determined as the final formulation as it was demonstrated by anti-aging studies that it was more adequate than the others (Experiments I and II).

In Table 2, the plant species used and the major active

ingredients in it, the amounts in the extract are given. These rates in Table 2 are presented by comparing them with previous studies in the literature.<sup>20,31</sup>

**Table 2.** The plant species used, the ratio of active ingredient in the extract.

| Plant Type                    | Active Substance               | Amount in<br>Extract |
|-------------------------------|--------------------------------|----------------------|
| <i>Centella asiatica</i> (L.) | Asiatic acid<br>Madecasic acid | 0.17<br>0.44         |
| Hypericum<br>perforatum       | Hyperforin                     | 2.5                  |

In addition to extracts, different natural ingredients such as thickeners, emulsifiers and preservatives are used in cream formulations. In the formulation, glycerin is an effective ingredient both for its moisturizing properties and as a solvent. The mixture sodium polyacrylate, Dicapryl carbonate, of Polyglyceryl-3 caprate components were used as thickening agents. Coco caprylate is used to support glycerine and as a substrate moisturizer. At the same time, it contributes to the dissolution of the extract containing the active substance. Sodium Stearoyl Glutamate was used as an emulsifier to combine the oil and water phase. Ingredients containing Sorbitan Caprylate, Propanediol, Benzoic acid are also included in the formulation for preservative purposes (Table 1).

# *In vitro* skin antiaging cell culture studies test material

Human skin fibroblast cell line HS68 (ATCC CRL-1635) obtained from ATCC was used in all experiments within the scope of the study. Cell culture study was carried out for Anti Aging Herbal Cream (sample 10g) formulated with 0.5-4% *Hypericum perforatum* and *Centella asiatica* (L.) extract.

Anti-aging cell culture studies on the cream produced with *Hypericum perforatum* extract (Experiment I)

# Test material information (TM)

*Hypericum perforatum* Extract Herbal Cream Content Information: Available in Table 1 (*Hypericum Perforatum* Flower/Leaf Extract Active Ingredient Ratio: (St. John's Wort Extract) 0.5-3%).

Negative Control (NC): Ultrapure water

Test Material Application doses (w/v): 25, 50 and 100  $\mu g/ml.$ 

### Anti-aging studies on cream produced with *Centella asiatica* extract (Experiment II) Test material information (TM)

Centella asiatica (L.) extract Herbal Cream Ingredients Information: Available in Table 1(*Centella asiatica* (L.) Flower /Leaf/Stem Extract, Substance Ratio: (*Centella asiatica* (L.) Extract) 0.5-3%).

Negative Control (NC): Ultrapure water

Test Material Application doses (w/v): 25, 50 and 100  $\mu$ g/ml

# Anti aging studies on cream produced with both extracts (Experiment III)

# Test material information (TM)

Centella asiatica Extract Herbal Cream Ingredients Information: Available in Table 1 (*Centella asiatica* (L.) Flower /Leaf/Stem Extract, *Hypericum perforatum* Flower/Leaf Extract Active Ingredient Ratio: (*Hypericum perforatum* and *Centella asiatica* (L.) Extract) 0.5-4%).

Negative Control (NC): Ultrapure water

Test Material Application doses (w/v): 25, 50 and 100  $\mu g/ml$ 

After the cream, was exposed to certain conditions, the soluble part was taken and anti-aging studies were continued. The test material was dissolved in DMEM medium containing 0.05% DMSO. It was incubated in an oven at 37 °C for 24 hours. At the end of the period, it was passed through a 0.22  $\mu$ m membrane filter and used at test concentrations.

# In vitro skin antiaging cell culture conditions

Cells were grown in DMEM (ATCC Cat No: 30-2006) growth medium supplemented with 10% FBS and 2% glutamine and incubated at 37°C in an oven with 5% CO2. A mixture of 0.25% trypsin and 0.03% EDTA was used for trypsinization of cells as recommended by ATCC. Cells were divided into 6well plates at 2x105 cells per well. The amounts of Collagen  $\alpha$ I (Col I) released from the medium from HS68 cells were determined using the Human Collagen aI ELISA Kit after 48 hours of incubation. Before starting the experiment, each well was washed four times with 300 µL of 1x wash buffer. 50 µL of the test material was taken from the experimental and control groups at the determined doses and added to these wells. It was incubated on a shaker at 200 rpm for two hours at room temperature. Each well was washed four times with 300 µL of 1x wash buffer. Then, 100 µL of Human Col I antibody was added to each well. It was incubated for one hour at room temperature with a shaker. Each well was washed four times with 300 µL of 1x wash buffer. 100 µL of Avidin-HRP A (Avidin Peroxidase A) solution was added to each well and incubated for 30 minutes at room temperature with a shaker. Each well was washed five times with 300 µL of 1x wash buffer. 100 µL of Substrate F (high sensitivity TMB) solution was added to each well and incubated for 10 minutes

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2                         | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary | Publisher        |
|--|--|------------------|
| Year: 2023<br>DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1315159 | Medicine Research                                      | Duzce University |

at room temperature and in the dark. Afterward, the blue color formation was observed depending on the amount of Col I bound to the wells. The reaction was stopped by adding 100  $\mu$ L of stop solution to each well, and the color changed from blue to yellow. The absorbance values of the samples were read in an Eliza kit reader (Thermo Fisher, Multi Scan FC Microplate Reader) at 450 nm.

# RESULTS

# Extraction and analysis studies

*Hypericum perforatum* and *Centella asiatica* (L.) plant were extracted at different temperatures and in a polar solvent such as methanol. The extractions performed and their results are available in the table

below (Table 3).

Based on the yields in the table, HPLC analysis of the solid extracts were made and the active ingredient contents and amounts were tried to be determined.

According to the results of HPLC analysis; asiatic acid and madecasic acid were determined as the active substances we expected in the *Centella asiatica* (L.) plant (Table 4).

If the results in Table 3 are to be interpreted; The amount of solid extract obtained from 0.5 grams of *Centella asiatica* (L.) with a yield of 20.8% was 0.104 grams (Table 3, Entry 3). When matched with the HPLC results in Table 4, it is understood that there are 0.18 mg of asiatic acid and 0.45 mg of made cacid acid in 0.5 grams of *Centella asiatica* (L.) plant.

**Table 3.** Hypericum perforatum and Centella asiatica (L.) plant extraction results.

| Entry | Solvent | Amount  | Temperature | TimeH | Weight | Centella      | Hypericum  |
|-------|---------|---------|-------------|-------|--------|---------------|------------|
|       |         | of      | °C          |       |        | asiatica (L.) | perforatum |
|       |         | Solvent |             |       |        | Yield, %      | Yield, %   |
| 1     | MeOH    | 20 mL   | 25          | 3     | 0.5 gr | 19.5          | 18.8       |
| 2     | MeOH    | 20 mL   | 40          | 3     | 0.5 gr | 19.7          | 19.6       |
| 3     | MeOH    | 20 mL   | 60          | 3     | 0.5 gr | 20.8          | 19.3       |

Table 4. Centella asiatica (L.) HPLC Result (Quantitative).

| Analysis name  | Conclusion | Unit  | Method   |
|----------------|------------|-------|----------|
| Asiatic acid   | 1740       | mg/kg | HPLC-DAD |
| Madecasic acid | 4380       | mg/kg | HPLC-DAD |

# **Cream production studies**

For cream formulations, tests such as biosafety and physical tests must be performed before they are made available. pH, viscosity, density, protective activity tests and microbial analysis tests were performed for the final formulation (Experiment III) (Table 5-8).

# **Cell culture studies**

Cream formulation studies were carried out successfully. Our products have been tested in-vitro.

In-vitro tests conducted for 3 different formulations revealed that the anti-aging effect was strengthened in the product mixture.

In this cosmetic formulation; *Staphylococcus aureus*, *Pseudomonas aureginosa, Escherichia coli, Candida albicans and Aspergillus brasiliesis* correspond to "Criteria A" defined according to ISO 11930:2012. In summary, Table 6 indicates that the product is

protected against the growth of the bacteria described above, that is, against microbial growth.

Table 5. Microbiological Test Results for Anti-aging Herbal Cream.

| Parameter                                   | Unit          | Microbiological<br>Analysis Result | Standarts Nu | Limit         |
|---|---------------|------------------------------------|--------------|---------------|
| Total Aerobic Mesophilic<br>Microorganisms* | kob/g – cfu/g | <10                                | ISO 21149    | <100          |
| Staphylococcus aureus *                     | /1g- ml       | Absence/1g-ml                      | ISO 22718    | Absence/1g-ml |
| Pseudomonas aureginosa*                     | /1g- ml       | Absence/1g-ml                      | ISO 22717    | Absence/1g-ml |
| Escherichia coli*                           | /1g- ml       | Absence/1g-ml                      | ISO 21150    | Absence/1g-ml |
| Candida albicans*                           | /1g- ml       | Absence/1g-ml                      | ISO 18416    | Absence/1g-ml |
| Total Yeast and Moulds*                     | kob/g - cfu/g | <10                                | ISO 16212    | <100          |

(\*) Parameters column which are covered by the accreditation. According to the results of microbiological analysis, the sample complies with the provisions of the "Guideline on Microbiological Control of Cosmetic Products" (Table 5).

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2<br>Year: 2023<br>DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1315159 | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary<br>Medicine Research |  |
|--|---|--|
|--|---|--|

### **Table 6.** Antimicrobial Protective Efficacy Test Results.

|   | 0.Day        | •            | 7.Day         | 1             | 14.Day        | 2             | 8.Day            |
|---|--------------|--------------|---------------|---------------|---------------|---------------|------------------|
| Microorganism                                       | *N0<br>(Log) | *N7<br>(Log) | Log reduction | *N14<br>(Log) | Log reduction | *N28<br>(Log) | Log<br>reduction |
| Staphylococcus aureus NCTC<br>10788/Lot 030520029   | 6.04         | 1.00         | 5.04          | 1.00          | 5.4           | 1.00          | 5.04             |
| Pseudomonas aureginosa<br>ATCC 9027/Lot 3270513     | 6.77         | 1.00         | 5.77          | 1.00          | 5.77          | 1.00          | 5.77             |
| Escherichia coli<br>ATCC 8739/Lot 4835151           | 6.77         | 1.00         | 5.77          | 1.00          | 5.77          | 1.00          | 5.77             |
| Candida albicans<br>NCPF 3179/Lot 040920028         | 4.69         | 1.00         | 3.69          | 1.00          | 3.69          | 1.00          | 3.69             |
| Aspergillus brasilinesis NCPF<br>2275/Lot 020620065 | 3.30         | Not          | performed     | 1.00          | 2.30          | 1.00          | 2.30             |

(\*) Number of microorganisms by day.

### **Table 7**. Stability Test Results (First Day Results)

| First Day | Color          | Smell          | Appearance | pН   | Intensity | Packaging | Microbiological Analysis | Phase Separation |
|-----------|----------------|----------------|------------|------|-----------|-----------|--------------------------|------------------|
| Results   | Light<br>brown | Characteristic | Cream      | 5.19 | 1.080     | Suitable  | Suitable                 | Not observed     |

### **Table 8.** Stability Test Results (Following Days)\*

| Parameters      | 1 W             | /eek            | 1 M             | onth            | 2 M             | onth            | 3 M             | onth            |
|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|
| temperature     | 25°C            | 45°C            | 25°C            | 45°C            | 25°C            | 45°C            | 25°C            | 45°C            |
| Color           | Light Brown     | Light Brown     | Light Brown     | Light Brown     | Light Brown     | Light Brown     | Light Brown     | Light Brown     |
| Odor            | Characteristics | Characteristics | Characteristics | Characteristics | Characteristics | Characteristics | Characteristics | Characteristics |
| Appearance      | Cream           | Cream           | Cream           | Cream           | Cream           | Cream           | Cream           | Cream           |
| Ph              | 5.23            | 5.18            | 5.28            | 5.11            | 5.19            | 5.02            | 5.35            | 5.03            |
| Density         | 1.082           | 1.085           | 1.084           | 1.082           | 1.081           | 1.081           | 1.085           | 1.083           |
| Package         | Ok              | Ok              | Ok              | Ok              | Ok              | Ok              | Ok              | Ok              |
| Microbiological | Ok              | Ok              | Ok              | Ok              | Ok              | Ok              | Ok              | Ok              |
| Analysis        |                 |                 |                 |                 |                 |                 |                 |                 |
| Phase           | Not Observed    | Not Observed    | Not Observed    | Not Observed    | Not Observed    | Not Observed    | Not Observed    | Not Observed    |
| Separation      |                 |                 |                 |                 |                 |                 |                 |                 |

(\*) Chemical Result: Density changes at a level that can be ignored. Microbiological Result: The possibility of microbiological growth was not observed. Physical Result: About color change was observed. About odor change was not observed. Color change was observed in the sample from the 1 st month 45°C.

### DISCUSSION

The yields obtained in Table 3 are not the active substance yields. The yields here are the methanol solvent and the plant extraction yields obtained at different temperatures. In other words, it is the mixing efficiency with different components as well as active substance. Determination of the amount of active substance was obtained by HPLC analysis and is given in Table 4.

HPLC spectra corresponding to the quantitative results of asiatic acid and madecasic acid in Table 4 are shown in Figure 3. When the plant extracts were compared with the asiatic acid and madecasic acid standards, madecasic acid was found in 6.29 minutes and asiatic acid was obtained in 9.54 minutes.

However, the expected Hypericin could not be detected in *Hypericum perforatum* extract obtained by the methods mentioned in the literature. HPLC data are shown in Figure 4. *Hypericum perforatum* extract is likely to contain some glycoside derivatives other than Hypericin. In this case, *Hypericum* 

*perforatum* extract was obtained directly from Aksu Vital. The amount of active substance in the provided extract, hyperforin, HPLC results are clear. There is 2.5% hyperforin in the extract. The product report is provided and attached.

In order to confirm this result, analysis was performed using the HPLC technique in the literature.<sup>18</sup> However, Hypericin could not be detected both in the extract obtained by experimental methods and in the commercially available extract.

Accordingly, there has been a trend towards commercially available extract containing hyperforin active ingredient. Hypericin and hyperforin are two major active ingredients for *Hypericum perforatum* Hyperforin acts as an antimicrobial and anti-inflammatory agent.

The hyperforin molecule is a biologically active molecule and it is supported by the literature that it is an an active component in cream formulations and even in anti-aging studies.<sup>20,33</sup>



**Figure 3.** A) *Centella asiatica* (L.) extract Data Spectrum. B) *Centella asiatica* (L.) extract (a-Black) and Madecassic acid Spectrum (b-Pink). C) *Centella asiatica* (L.) extract (a-Black) and asiatic acid Spectrum (c-Red). D) *Centella asiatica* (L.) Extract (a-Black), asiatic acid Spectrum (c-Pink), and madecassic acid Spectrum (b-Red).



Figure 4. Hypericum perforatum extract a-Black data sample and b-pink data hypericin standard.

Extracts were prepared for cream production. For cream production, cream formulations were created after the ratios of Centella asiatica (L.) prepared with methanol and commercially available Hypericum perforatum extract were determined. In the formulation, besides the extracts, different natural ingredients such as thickeners, emulsifiers and preservatives were used. The contents other than the extract were prepared with the experimental experience and literature support of our group in previous studies, and the extracts were formulated considering the toxicology studies in the literature. The concentrations used in toxicology studies in the literature on Hypericum perforatum plant extract were evaluated as the upper limit and formula studies were carried out at values below this limit. In addition, in anti-aging studies, it has been proven that the most effective content is obtained by extraction with methanol.<sup>20,31</sup> Similar literature studies were also carried out for the *Centella asiatica* (L.) plant and the formulation was adapted at values below the working concentrations.<sup>34,35</sup>

Three different cream formulations were prepared for In vitro cell culture study to reveal the anti-aging effect. Experiment I is a formulation made with *Centella asiatica* (L.) extract. Experiment II is a formulation made with *Hypericum perforatum* extract. Experiment III is a formulation created with both plant extracts (Table 1). First of all, after Experiment III was created, after positive results were obtained from the tests made, Experiments I and II were prepared (Table 5-8). As expected, Experiment III with both extracts proved to be a more effective formulation than the others (Experiments I and II).

The most important problem while preparing the

Volume: 4 Issue: 2 Year: 2023 DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1315159

**Publisher** Duzce University

formulations was the homogeneous distribution of the extracts. For this purpose, the extract and/or extract mixtures were primarily dissolved in a mixture of glycerin, coco caprylate, sorbitan caprylate, propanediol, benzoic acid, and a cream formulation was created after a homogeneous mixture was obtained. We have also confirmed with the tests performed that there is no solubility problem as expected.

Stability test results are observed in Tables 7 and 8. Microbiological tests must be performed before stability tests. Table 7 presents the analysis of the cream on the first day it reaches the laboratory. In the tests, it has been determined that the cream color is brown, has a characteristic odor, has a pH of 5.19 (this pH is within the desired range), the density is 1.080, the packaging and microbiological analysis are suitable, and most importantly, no phase separation is observed.

In Table 8, when the same measurements were made by exposing to different temperatures (25 °C, 45 °C)in 1 week, 1 month, 2 months and 3 months periods, different results from the first day were not encountered. These results reveal that the product is stable.

The most abundant protein found in all vertebrates is

Type I collagen. Collagen, synthesized mainly by fibroblasts, myofibroblasts, osteoblasts and chondrocytes, is a simple and fibrillar scleroprotein found in significant amounts in tendons, cartilage, organic matrix of bones, and cornea of the eye. Antiaging creams can be used against decreases in the amount of collagen I due to aging. Thus, anti-aging creams can increase the amount of collagen I. Therefore, the amount of collagen I was measured in the test.<sup>36,37</sup>

First of all, anti-aging studies have been carried out on the cream produced only with *Hypericum perforatum* extract. Experiments were repeated as 5 times and the results were given as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation. Comparisons between groups were made with the Kruskal-Wallis and Mann-Whitney tests. According to these tests, differences with a p value of 0.05 and small were considered statistically significant (\*p<0.05).

According to the test results, it was determined that the collagen type I alpha level of *Hypericum perforatum* Extract Herbal Cream at 50 and 100  $\mu$ g/ml concentrations was statistically increased compared to the control group. According to these results, *Hypericum perforatum* extract Herbal Cream is an effective anti-aging product (Figure 5A).



**Figure 5**. A) Demonstration of dose-dependent changes in the amount of Collagen Type I Alpha from the cream produced only with *Hypericum perforatum* extract in skin fibroblast cells at the end of the 48th hour; B) Dose-dependent change of Collagen Type I Alpha amounts in skin fibroblast cells at the end of 48th hour in cream produced only with *Centella asiatica* (L.) extract; C) The dose-dependent change of Collagen Type I Alpha amounts for the cream prepared by both extractions at the end of the 48th hour in skin fibroblast cells.

Secondly, anti-aging studies were conducted on the cream produced only with *Centella asiatica* (L.) extract. Experiments were repeated as 5 times and the results were given as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation. Comparisons between groups were made with the Kruskal-Wallis and Mann-Whitney tests. According to these tests, differences with a p value of 0.05 and small were considered statistically significant (\*p<0.05).

It was determined that there was a statistical increase in collagen type I alpha level at 100  $\mu$ g/ml concentration compared to the control group. According to these results, *Centella asiatica* (L.) extract Herbal Cream is an effective anti-aging product (Figure 5B).

Finally, anti-aging studies were carried out on the cream produced with both extracts (mixture of *Hypericum perforatum* extract and *Centella asiatica* (L.) extract). Experiments were repeated as 5 times and the results were given as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation. Comparisons between groups were made with the Kruskal-Wallis and Mann-Whitney tests. According to these tests, differences with a p value of 0.05 and small were considered statistically significant (\*p<0.05).

As a result of the test, it was determined that there was a statistical increase in collagen Type I alpha levels at 50 and 100  $\mu$ g/ml concentrations of antiaging Herbal Cream compared to the control group. According to these results, Anti-Aging Herbal Cream is an effective anti-aging product (Figure 5C)

When the results in Figure 5 are compared within themselves and with each other, the results when we do not have a cream product are weaker than the results after applying the cream product. In addition, Trial III with both extracts shows better results. Considering the cell line used (ATCC CRL-1635), these are the results that prove the absorption of the active ingredients in the extract from the skin.

# CONCLUSION

The aim of the study is to bring together *Hypericum perforatum and Centella asiatica* (L.) plant extracts, which contribute partially to anti-aging studies independently, in the production of a new cosmetic product and with a new formulation. The mixture created is a first both scientifically and commercially. *Hypericum perforatum* and *Centella asiatica* (L.)

plant were extracted at different temperatures and with methanol. Active ingredient contents and amounts were determined by HPLC analysis of solid extracts. Asiatic acid and madecasic acid were compared with standards in HPLC spectra. Asiatic acid 9.54 and madecasic acid 6.29. detected in minutes (Figure 3). In addition, the active ingredients of Asiatic acid (0.17%) and Madecasic acid (0.44%) were determined in the *Centella asiatica* (L.) plant (Table 2).

Hypericin could not be detected in the *Hypericum perforatum* (L.) extract in HPLC (Figure.6). For this reason, the processes were continued with *Hypericum perforatum extract* obtained from Aksu Vital company with a hyperforin ratio of 2.5%. The active ingredient ratios in the cream formulation were applied according to the literature. An cream formulation was created with *Hypericum perforatum* and *Centella asiatica* (L.) extracts (Table 1). The ultimate formulation was determined as a result of pH, viscosity, density, protective activity test, and microbial analysis tests.

We wondered if the combination of Hypericum perforatum and Centella asiatica (L.) showed comparable effects to Hypericum alone or Centella asiatic (L.) alone. Cell culture studies were carried out to show the anti-aging effect of the cream formulation. Our data showed that Hypericum and Centella asiatica (L.) had greater anti-aging effects when combined. This shows us that the combination of the anti-aging effect with Hypericum perforatum and Centella asiatica (L.) for the cream formulation is possible with lower doses than when they are used individually. It can be concluded that the anti-aging effect is greater than expected based on single factor studies. In in-vitro anti-aging tests, it was revealed that the level of Collagen 1A was higher in the cream formulation where both extracts were used together.

Author contributions: Conceptualization: [HG]; Design: [HG, EA]; Writing: [HG, EA]; Investigation/Data collection: [HG, EA, BD].

**Conflict of interest:** There is no potential conflict of interest relevant to this article.

**Funding:** This study was supported by the grant numbered 2021.26.07.1263 from Düzce University Scientific Research Projects Unit.

### REFERENCES

- 1. Oyenihi A, George T, Oyenihi O, Obilana A, Opperman M. Three Decades of Research on Centella asiatica: Insights and Future Trends from Bibliometric Analysis. *Journal of Herbal Medicine*. 2023:100662.
- 2. Sabaragamuwa R, Perera CO, Fedrizzi B. Centella asiatica (Gotu kola) as a neuroprotectant and its potential role in healthy ageing. *Trends in Food Science & Technology*. 2018;79:88-97.
- 3. Tripathy S, Verma DK, Thakur M, Chakravorty N, Singh S, Srivastav PP. Recent trends in extraction, identification and

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2                         | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary | Publisher        |
|--|--|------------------|
| Year: 2023<br>DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1315159 | Medicine Research                                      | Duzce University |

quantification methods of Centella asiatica phytochemicals with potential applications in food industry and therapeutic relevance: A review. *Food Bioscience*. 2022:101864.

- 4. Sherban A, Wang JV. Role of Cica (Centella asiatica) in Skincare Formulations: Examination of a Popular Ingredient. *Skinmed*. 2022;20(2):94-96.
- 5. Ratz-Łyko A, Arct J, Pytkowska K. Moisturizing and antiinflammatory properties of cosmetic formulations containing Centella asiatica extract. *Indian journal of pharmaceutical sciences*. 2016;78(1):27.
- 6. Idris FN, Mohd Nadzir M. Comparative studies on different extraction methods of Centella asiatica and extracts bioactive compounds effects on antimicrobial activities. *Antibiotics*. 2021;10(4):457.
- 7. Karsono AH, Tandrasasmita OM, Berlian G, Tjandrawinata RR. Potential antiaging effects of DLBS1649, a centella asiatica bioactive extract. *Journal of Experimental Pharmacology*. 2021:781-795.
- 8. Dhanasekaran M, Tharakan B, Holcomb LA, Hitt AR, Young KA, Manyam BV. Neuroprotective mechanisms of ayurvedic antidementia botanical Bacopa monniera. *Phytotherapy Research*. 2007;21(10):965-969.
- 9. Astutik FEF, Zuhroh DF, Ramadhan MRL. The effect of gotu kola (Centella asiatica L.) tea on blood pressure of hypertension. *Enfermeria Clinica*. 2021;31:S195-S198.
- 10. Emran TB, Dutta M, Uddin MMN, Nath AK, Uddin MZ. Antidiabetic potential of the leaf extract of Centella asiatica in alloxaninduced diabetic rats. *Jahangirnagar University Journal of Biological Sciences*. 2015;4(1):51-59.
- 11. Ding B, Niu W, Wang S, et al. Centella asiatica (L.) Urb. attenuates cardiac hypertrophy and improves heart function through multi-level mechanisms revealed by systems pharmacology. *Journal of ethnopharmacology*. 2022;291:115106.
- 12. Astyamalia S, Nugraha MTA, Eko F. Uji Aktivitas Antibakteri Ekstrak Etanol Kombinasi Daun Kepel (Stelechocarpus Burahol) dan Pegagan (Centella Asiatica). *INSOLOGI: Jurnal Sains dan Teknologi.* 2023;2(2):378-384.
- 13. Saha S, Guria T, Singha T, Maity TK. Evaluation of analgesic and anti-inflammatory activity of chloroform and methanol extracts of Centella asiatica Linn. *International Scholarly Research Notices*. 2013;2013.
- 14. Bakar INA, Ibrahim MF, Hakiman M, et al. Characterization of asiaticoside concentration, total phenolic compounds, and antioxidant activity of different varieties of Centella asiatica (L.) and essential oil extraction using hydro-distillation with enzyme assisted. *Biocatalysis and Agricultural Biotechnology*. 2022;44:102474.
- 15. Cheng C, Koo M. Effects of Centella asiatica on ethanol induced gastric mucosal lesions in rats. *Life sciences*. 2000;67(21):2647-2653.
- 16. Gohil KJ, Patel JA, Gajjar AK. Pharmacological review on Centella asiatica: a potential herbal cure-all. *Indian journal of pharmaceutical sciences*. 2010;72(5):546.
- 17. Orhan IE. Centella asiatica (L.) Urban: From traditional medicine to modern medicine with neuroprotective potential. *Evidence-based complementary and alternative medicine*. 2012;2012.
- Boga M, Ertas A, Eroglu-Ozkan E, Kizil M, Ceken B, Topcu G. Phytochemical analysis, antioxidant, antimicrobial, anticholinesterase and DNA protective effects of Hypericum capitatum var. capitatum extracts. *South African Journal of Botany*. 2016;104:249-257.
- Türkeş C, Arslan M, Demir Y, Cocaj L, Nixha AR, Beydemir Ş. Synthesis, biological evaluation and in silico studies of novel N-substituted phthalazine sulfonamide compounds as potent carbonic anhydrase and acetylcholinesterase inhibitors. *Bioorganic chemistry*. 2019;89:103004.
- 20. Boran R. Investigations of anti-aging potential of Hypericum origanifolium Willd. for skincare formulations. *Industrial Crops and Products*. 2018;118:290-295.
- 21. Papaemmanouil CD, Peña-García J, Banegas-Luna AJ, et al. ANTIAGE-DB: A Database and Server for the Prediction of Anti-Aging Compounds Targeting Elastase, Hyaluronidase, and Tyrosinase. *Antioxidants*. 2022;11(11):2268.
- 22. Mahawar V, Patidar K, Joshi N. Unmet Need and Challenges of Skin Aging by Herbal Anti-aging Cosmeceuticals: An Overview. *Asian Journal of Pharmaceutics*. 2018;12(2):S410.
- 23. Silva AR, Taofiq O, Ferreira IC, Barros L. Hypericum genus cosmeceutical application–A decade comprehensive review on its multifunctional biological properties. *Industrial Crops and Products*. 2021;159:113053.
- 24. Galeotti N, Farzad M, Bianchi E, Ghelardini C. PKC-mediated potentiation of morphine analgesia by St. John's Wort in rodents and humans. *Journal of pharmacological sciences*. 2014;124(4):409-417.
- 25. Kim BR, Kim M, Na J-I, Huh C-H, Shin J-W. A Randomized Split-Face Study of Photodynamic Therapy With St. John's Wort and Indole-3-Acetic Acid for the Treatment of Acne. *Dermatologic Surgery*. 2022:10.1097.
- 26. Bonaterra GA, Schwendler A, Hüther J, et al. Neurotrophic, cytoprotective, and anti-inflammatory effects of St. John's wort extract on differentiated mouse hippocampal HT-22 neurons. *Frontiers in Pharmacology*. 2018:955.
- 27. Silva BA, Malva JO, Dias AC. St. John's Wort (Hypericum perforatum) extracts and isolated phenolic compounds are effective antioxidants in several in vitro models of oxidative stress. *Food Chemistry*. 2008;110(3):611-619.
- 28. Çelebi Ö, Başer S, Güler MC, Çelebi D, Çelebi S. Determination of Antibacterial Activity of St. John's Wort (Hypericum perforatum L.) Oil, Nigella Sativa Oil, Clove (Eugenia caryophyllata) Oil, Orange Peel (Citrus sinensis) and Garlic (Allium sativa) Oil Against Microorganisms Isolated From Clinical Samples. New Trends in Medicine Sciences. 2023;4(1):19-26.
- 29. Alavi Dana SM, Khoshnazar M, Banyarani SP, et al. Anti-cancer Potential of Hypericum spp. with Focus on Hypericum Perforatum: A Review of the Literature. *Current Traditional Medicine*. 2023;9(4):87-104.
- 30. Mohammadi G, Rafiee G, El Basuini MF, et al. Oregano (Origanum vulgare), St John's-wort (Hypericum perforatum),

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2                         | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary | Publisher        |
|--|--|------------------|
| Year: 2023<br>DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1315159 | Medicine Research                                      | Duzce University |

and lemon balm (Melissa officinalis) extracts improved the growth rate, antioxidative, and immunological responses in Nile tilapia (Oreochromis niloticus) infected with Aeromonas hydrophila. *Aquaculture Reports*. 2020;18:100445.

- 31. Ersoy E, Ozkan EE, Boga M, Yilmaz MA, Mat A. Anti-aging potential and anti-tyrosinase activity of three Hypericum species with focus on phytochemical composition by LC–MS/MS. *Industrial Crops and Products*. 2019;141:111735.
- 32. Fibrich BD, Lall N. Fighting the inevitable: skin aging and plants. *Medicinal Plants for Holistic Health and Well-Being*: Elsevier; 2018:77-115.
- 33. Beerhues L. Hyperforin. Phytochemistry. 2006;67(20):2201-2207.
- 34. Khuanekkaphan M, Noysang C, Khobjai W. Anti-aging potential and phytochemicals of Centella asiatica, Nelumbo nucifera, and Hibiscus sabdariffa extracts. *Journal of Advanced Pharmaceutical Technology & Research*. 2020;11(4):174.
- 35. Astuti IY, Yupitawati A, Nurulita NA. Anti-aging activity of tetrahydrocurcumin, Centella asiatica extract, and its mixture. *Advances in Traditional Medicine*. 2021;21:57-63.
- 36. Kramer RZ, Bella J, Brodsky B, Berman HM. The crystal and molecular structure of a collagen-like peptide with a biologically relevant sequence. *Journal of molecular biology*. 2001;311(1):131-147.
- 37. Ganceviciene R, Liakou AI, Theodoridis A, Makrantonaki E, Zouboulis CC. Skin anti-aging strategies. *Dermato-endocrinology*. 2012;4(3):308-319.

International Journal of Traditional and Complementary Medicine Research **Publisher** Duzce University

# **CASE REPORT**

# Combination Therapy of Major Autohemotherapy and Ozonated Bagging in a Case Diagnosed with Buerger's Disease (Thromboangiitis Obliterans)

Safa Unal<sup>1\*</sup>(D), Abdulkadir Kaya<sup>1</sup> (D), Alper Aziz Hudai Ayasli<sup>2</sup> (D), Bekir Tunca<sup>3</sup>(D)

<sup>1</sup>Duzce University, Medicine Faculty, Department of Family, Duzce, Türkiye <sup>2</sup>Duzce Atatürk State Hospital, Department of Neurology, Duzce, Türkiye <sup>3</sup>Duzce University, Medicine Faculty, Department of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, Duzce, Türkiye

\* Corresponding Author: Abdulkadir Kaya, e-mail: dra.kadir@hotmail.com

Received: 27.07.2023

Accepted: 18.08.2023

### Abstract

It is well known that ozone therapy provides positive results as a complementary method in peripheral obstructive arterial diseases alongside medical treatment. This article presents a case diagnosed with Buerger's disease, where rapid improvement was observed after a combination of major autohemotherapy (AHT) and ozonated bagging.

Keywords: Buerger's Disease, Thromboangiitis Obliterans, Ozone Therapy, Ozonated Bagging

# INTRODUCTION

Buerger's disease (thromboangiitis obliterans) is a chronic and occlusive vasculitis that affects small to medium-sized vessels, mainly in the extremities, causing partial inflammatory involvement without atherosclerosis. The most significant factor contributing to its development is tobacco use.<sup>1</sup>

Atherosclerosis, or even a small occlusion in the lower extremity arteries due to conditions like diabetes mellitus or Buerger's disease, significantly reduces blood flow to peripheral tissues. Ischemia and minor traumas in the tissue create challenging ulcerations since the necessary oxygen, growth factors, and nutrients for repair are lacking, making major autohemotherapy an appropriate treatment option.<sup>2</sup>

Ozonated bagging is an effective treatment method for managing infections, ulcerations, and local skin lesions in the extremities. The procedure involves covering the treated area with a bag, evacuating the air inside, delivering ozone gas for a specific duration, and then removing the ozone gas through vacuuming3. Properly combining major AHT and ozonated bagging has been shown to prevent a significant portion of foot amputations caused by peripheral obstructions, especially in cases of diabetic foot.<sup>2</sup>

This article presents a case diagnosed with Buerger's

disease who underwent a combination therapy of major AHT and ozonated bagging.

### CASE

The patient was a 46-year-old male with no known systemic diseases, smoking approximately<sup>2</sup> packs of cigarettes per day for 30 years and having a history of social alcohol use. In 2008, he sought medical attention for an ingrown toenail in his left big toe at an orthopedic clinic. After examination and tests, he was diagnosed with Buerger's disease, and a plastic surgeon partially amputated the left big toe. Despite continued smoking, the patient developed ischemic changes in his right toe starting in 2018, leading to the amputation of the right foot's first, second, and third toes by a cardiovascular surgeon at another center. Due to wound infection, the patient was referred to our infectious diseases service and, upon discharge, directed to our center for Major AHT and ozonated bagging treatments (Figure 1). The patient was provided with smoking cessation counseling and advised on lifestyle changes. However, he currently reports smoking 3-4 cigarettes per day. Nevertheless, three weeks after starting sessions of ozone therapy, along with Major AHT, the infected-looking wound on the right foot appeared cleaner and healthier, with reduced discharge and necrotic appearance (Figure 2).

Volume: 4 Issue: 2 Year: 2023 DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1333515

**Publisher** Duzce University



Figure 1. Appearance at the beginning of ozone therapy

### **DISCUSSION and CONCLUSION**

This article presents a case of Buerger's Disease with a history of toe amputations and an active necrotic foot ulcer that showed visible improvement with the combination therapy of Major AHT and ozonated bagging. Existing literature indicates positive results when ozone therapy is used as a complementary method alongside medical treatment for peripheral obstructive arterial diseases.<sup>2,4</sup> However, most studies of studies in the literature focus on patients with diabetic foot ulcers, and there is a lack of



**Figure 2.** Appearance after three weeks of 5 sessions of ozone eans Major AHT and ozone bagging treatment

sufficient research regarding Buerger's disease. Therefore, further extensive studies in this context are necessary.

Author contributions: Conceptualization: [SÜ, AK, AAHA]; Design: [AK, SÜ, AAHA]; Writing: [AK, SÜ, AAHA]; Investigation/Data collection: [SÜ, AK, AAHA]

**Conflict of Interest:** There is no potential conflict of interest relevant to this article.

Funding: No financial support.

### REFERENCES

- 1. Olin JW. Thromboangiitis obliterans. Current opinion in rheumatology. 1994;6(1):44-50.
- Bocci V, Zanardi I, Travagli V. Ozone: a new therapeutic agent in vascular diseases. *Am J Cardiovasc Drugs*. 2011;11:73-82.
- 3. Aytaçoğlu S. Ozon terapi. Ankara Akupunktur ve Tamamlayıcı Tıp Dergisi, S. 2014;1:31-6.
- 4. Amir FA, Zuryaty Z, Muhyi A, Haryanto A, Widyastuti M. The effect of ozone bagging therapy on wound healing in diabetic ulcer patients. *IJNMS*. 2022;6(1):26-33.

**REVIEW** 

# The Medicinal Plants Traditionally Used Against Cardiovascular Diseases in Türkiye



<sup>1</sup>Istinye University, Faculty of Pharmacy, Department of Pharmacognosy, Istanbul, Türkiye Istanbul University, Institute of Health Sciences, Department of Pharmacognosy, Istanbul, Türkiye <sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences, Hamidiye Vocational School of Health Services, Medical Promotion and Marketing Program, Istanbul, Türkiye

<sup>3</sup>Istanbul University, Faculty of Pharmacy, Department of Pharmaceutical Botany, Istanbul, Türkiye

\* Corresponding Author: Zeynep Busra Erarslan, e-mail: zeynepbusra.erarslan@sbu.edu.tr

Received: 23.01.2023

Accepted: 20.06.2023

#### Abstract

Since immemorial, humankind has benefited from plants as nutritient, medicine, cosmetic, or to make tools and shelters for itself. Historically, the trial-and-error method gathered traditional knowledge; practices were developed and sustained. It has been passed on from generation to generation to reach our day. This study aims to gather information on medicinal plants used traditionally against cardiovascular diseases in Türkiye before it is lost forever. In the library of Istanbul University, in the first place, the approachable sources have been scanned thoroughly. Plants' scientific name, Turkish name, family, used parts, method of use, and effects has been put together in a table. As a result, we composed a report of 129 plants from 43 families used for cardiovascular diseases. It has been concluded that of these, the most outstanding herbs are *Crataegus monogyna* Jacq., *Lavandula stoechas* L., *Melissa officinalis* L., *Tribulus terrestris* L., *Urtica dioica* L. and *Viscum album* L. Rosaceae, Lamiaceae and Asteraceae were the most used plant families. It has been detected that people mainly benefit from the leaves, aerial parts, fruit, and flowers of medicinal plants as infusion or decoction. Although the biological activity studies on the plants most used by the people support the use in cardiovascular diseases, more studies are needed to provide scientific evidence for folklore use, especially for *L. stoechas*. It is thought that this study may be a resource for developing future herbal medicines or treatments.

Keywords: Cardiovascular System, Ethnobotany, Medicinal Plant, Traditional Medicine, Türkiye

### INTRODUCTION

The cardiovascular system consists of a closed system of organs and blood vessels that transports blood, oxygen, and nutrients throughout the body. It comprises the heart, blood vessels (arteries, veins, and capillaries), and the blood itself. The heart circulates blood through the blood vessels, which transport oxygen and nutrients to the tissues and organs of the body. Moreover, the blood eliminates waste materials and carbon dioxide from the tissues and organs, returning them to the heart and lungs for oxygenation.<sup>1</sup> The circulatory system affects almost every cell, tissue, organ, and system in the body. The term covers coronary heart diseases, cerebrovascular diseases, hypertension, peripheral arterial disease, rheumatic heart disease, congenital heart diseases, heart failure, and cardiomyopathies. Tobacco smoking, physical inactivity, an unhealthy diet, obesity, or diseases such as diabetes, hypertension, or dyslipidemia are significant factors that influence susceptibility to many diseases.<sup>2</sup>

By the turn of the 21st century, chronic diseases continued to plague the global population, while infectious diseases became less of a concern.<sup>3</sup> World Health Statistics indicate that an estimated 41 million deaths occurred due to noncommunicable diseases (NCDs), accounting for 71% of the total 57 million deaths in 2016. Most of these deaths were caused by the four main NCDs: cardiovascular disease, cancer, chronic respiratory disease, and diabetes. With 17.9 million records, deaths due to cardiovascular diseases account for 44% of all NCD deaths. If present trends persist, this number will increase to almost 23,6 million by 2030, and the studies indicate that the situation is especially severe in middle-income countries.<sup>4</sup> As a developing country in the Eastern Mediterranean, Türkiye, chronic diseases are

increasing due to the aging population and changing lifestyle.<sup>5</sup> According to the statistics from the Turkish Statistical Institute, cardiovascular diseases, which are the first among six diseases causing death, have been the leading cause of all deaths in Türkiye 36.8% in 2019, 37.8% in 2018, and 39.5% in 2017.<sup>5,6</sup>

Traditional medicine has been an essential part of healthcare in Türkiye for centuries, and numerous individuals continue to use traditional remedies to health various conditions, treat including cardiovascular diseases.<sup>7,8</sup> In a study conducted in Türkiye, researchers discovered that 51.3% of 193 hypertensive patients utilized herbal remedies, predominantly when feeling ailing.<sup>9</sup> Despite the need for additional research to evaluate these remedies' safety and efficacy, traditional medicine plays an essential role in Türkiye's healthcare system. However, urbanization and changes in lifestyle have pushed people away from nature, and traditional knowledge is vanishing. medical Therefore, transmitting this value to the scientific literature before its extinction is essential. Traditional medicine knowledge is valuable and merits scientific study before it is lost forever. As known, nearly threequarters of the new medications that have been approved since 1981 were derived directly or indirectly from natural sources, and especially plants used in traditional medicine are potential sources for the modern pharmaceutical industry.<sup>10,11</sup>

### MATERIALS AND METHODS Study area

This study represents a compilation of ethnobotanical studies since 1991 conducted within Türkiye's borders.

# **Data collection**

This study was prepared by searching theses at the National Higher Education Center and ethnobotanical surveys and related studies conducted in various parts of Türkiye with the goal of selecting regional plants used for cardiovascular diseases. Published research. books, doctorate dissertations, and master's theses were searched using scientific literature databases (Pubmed, Scopus, Google Scholar, Web of Science, SciFinder, Springer, and Elsevier). The International Plant Names Index (https://www.ipni.org/) was used to verify the scientific names of all taxa and families identified. Since synonym names were given in some published research, these alternative scientific names were also given in brackets. Related information about medicinal plants, such as botanical, family, and vernacular names; used parts; preparation methods; and administration, is presented in Table 1. Moreover, the most cited plant families, the most cited medicinal plants, and the most used plant parts are presented in graphics. Finally, pharmacological studies were reviewed to confirm the traditional use of the most cited plant taxa.

| Plant species   | Vernacular name (in<br>Turkish)           | Family         | Plant part(s) used           | Preparation                                 | Use   |
|---|---|----------------|------------------------------|---|---|
| <i>Achillea crithmifolia</i><br>Waldst. et Kit.   | Civanperçemi,<br>Mayasıl otu              | Asteraceae     | Aerial part                  | Infusion/ Internal                          | Heart diseases <sup>20</sup>                |
| A shills a mill of slive  | Avuadana Kadi                             |                | Whole plant                  | Infusion/ Internal                          | Heart diseases <sup>21</sup>                |
| L.  | Tırnağı                                   | Asteraceae     | Leaf, Flower                 | Crushed, Decoction/ Internal                | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>22</sup>    |
|   | Ayvadana,                                 |                | Leaf                         | Kept in olive oil/ Internal                 | Heart diseases <sup>23</sup>                |
| Achillea nobilis L.   | Aslanbıyığı,<br>Civanperçemi              | Asteraceae     | Aerial part                  | Infusion, Decoction/ Internal<br>(A teacup) | Cardiotonic <sup>24</sup>                   |
| Achillea santolinoides<br>subsp. wilhelmsii<br>(K.Koch) Greuter<br>(Syn: Achillea<br>wilhelmsii C. Kocu)          | Kedicırnağı,<br>Keditırnağı, Tilki<br>otu | Asteraceae     | Aerial part                  | Infusion/ Internal                          | Atherosclerosis <sup>25</sup>               |
| Adiantum capillus-<br>veneris L.  | Pore fatme, Şaar,<br>Cıbbar               | Pteridaceae    | Aerial part                  | Infusion/ Internal                          | Heart diseases <sup>26</sup>                |
| Aegopodium<br>podagraria L.   | Baldıran, Mendek,<br>Mide otu             | Apiaceae       | Leaf, Petiole                | Cooked, Decoction, Pickled/<br>Internal     | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>22</sup>    |
| Alchemilla caucasica<br>Buser   | Dokuztepe, Aslan<br>pençesi               | Rosaceae       | Flower, Leaf,<br>Whole plant | Decoction, Infusion, Raw/<br>Internal       | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>22</sup>    |
| Allium cepa L.  | Soğan                                     | Amaryllidaceae | Bulb                         | Maceration/ Internal                        | Blood-thinner, Good for heart <sup>27</sup> |
| Allium sativum L.   | Sarımsak                                  | Amaryllidaceae | Bulb                         | Crushed/ Internal                           | Heart diseases28                            |
| Odontarrhena pateri<br>(Nyár.) Španiel, Al-<br>Shehbaz,<br>D.A.German &<br>Marhold (Syn:<br>Alyssum pateri Nyár.) | Keselmehmut                               | Brassicaceae   | Aerial part                  | Decoction/ Internal                         | Heart diseases <sup>29</sup>                |

Volume: 4 Issue: 2 Year: 2023 DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1232190

International Journal of Traditional and Complementary Medicine Research **Publisher** Duzce University

| Prunus dulcis (Mill.)                             |   |               |  |  |  |
|---|---|---------------|--|--|--|
| D.A.Webb (Syn:<br>Amvadalus communis              | Tatlı badem   | Rosaceae      | Seed   | Raw/ Internal  | Heart diseases30,31                      |
| L.)   |   |               |  |  |  |
| Anthemis cretica L.                               | Papatya   | Asteraceae    | Flower                                       | Infusion/ Internal   | Vasodilator <sup>32</sup>                |
|   | Tilki kuyruğu,  |               |  | Roasted, Cooked/ Internal  | Heart diseases <sup>23</sup>             |
|   | Kedikuyrugu,<br>Kediyan Musik                           | Asparagacaaa  | Aerial part                                  | Boiled/ Internal   | Heart diseases <sup>33</sup>             |
| Asparagus acutifolius<br>L.                       | Sarmaşık,<br>Kuskonmaz, Melcü                           | Asparagaeeae  | Achai part                                   | Decoction/ Internal  | Heart diseases <sup>34</sup>             |
| Asparagus officinalis                             | ;;;   |               |  | Infusion / Internal  |  |
| L. (Syn: Asparagus                                | Gırguni   | Asparagaceae  | Root   | (A cup in the morning on the   | Heart diseases35                         |
| longifolius Fisch. ex                             | 8   | 1 8           |  | empty stomach)   |  |
| Astragalus gummifer                               | Günizer, Kitre, Türk                                    |               | _  | Decoction (After peeling)/   |  |
| Labill.   | Kitresi   | Fabaceae      | Root   | Internal   | Heart diseases <sup>33</sup>             |
| Bellis perennis L.                                | Mayıs papatyası   | Asteraceae    | Flower                                       | Decoction, Infusion/ Internal  | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>22</sup> |
| Berberis crataegina<br>DC.                        | Karamuk, Kızamuk,<br>Karamık                            | Berberidaceae | Leaf   | Raw/ Internal<br>Marmalade/ Internal   | - Good for heart <sup>36</sup>           |
| Sinapis nigra L. (Svn:                            | A 1 1 · ···   | р :           | G 1  | Wrapped in a cloth and put into  | Heart diseases,                          |
| Brassica nigra L.)                                | Ardal, rapisa, radika                                   | Brassicaceae  | Seed   | grape juice, wait 1-2 months, a<br>glass per day/ Internal   | Vascular diseases <sup>37</sup>          |
| Capsella bursa-<br>_pastoris (L.) Medik.          | Çoban Çantası   | Brassicaceae  | (Flowering)<br>Branch                        | Decoction/ Internal  | Arteriosclerosis <sup>38</sup>           |
| Centaurea calcitrapa                              | Twelu   | Asteraceae    | Aerial part                                  | Decoction/ Internal  | Heart diseases,                          |
| L.<br>Demonstration (L.) T                        |   |               | - terrini purt                               | (A teaglass, two times a day)  | Embolism <sup>33</sup>                   |
| (Syn: Cerasus avium                               | Kiraz, Napolyon   | Rosaceae      | Fruit stalk                                  | Decoction (Dried form)/ Internal   | Heart diseases23                         |
| (L.) Moench)                                      | Kırazı  |               |  |  |  |
| Ceratonia siliqua L.                              | Keçiboynuzu   | Fabaceae      | Broad bean                                   | Infusion/ Internal   | Atherosclerosis <sup>39</sup>            |
| Cichorium intybus L.                              | Hindiba   | Asteraceae    | Aerial part                                  | Decoction/ Internal  | Heart diseases <sup>40</sup>             |
| Cichorium pumilum<br>Jacq.                        | Sütlü Ot, İndiba Otu                                    | Asteraceae    | Flowering branch                             | Infusion/ Internal<br>(3 times a day, before meals)  | Cardiotonic <sup>41</sup>                |
| Cornus mas L.                                     | Kızılcık  | Cornaceae     | -  | -  | Heart diseases <sup>43</sup>             |
| Gay   | Giyayezer   | Asteraceae    | Aerial part                                  | Infusion/ Internal   | Heart diseases <sup>26</sup>             |
| Crataegus ambigua                                 | Course  | D             | Emit   | Infusion/ Internal   | TT                                       |
| C.A. Mey. ex A.K.<br>Becker                       | Gune  | Kosaceae      | FIUIL  | (A cup on empty stomach in the morning)  | Embolism <sup>33</sup>                   |
| Cratagous azarolus                                |   |               | (Young) Leaf,                                |  |  |
| var. aronia L. (Svn:                              | Alıç, Ardıç, Andırın,                                   | D             | (Flowering)                                  | Infusion/ Internal   | 25 40 44 45                              |
| Crataegus aronia (L.)                             | Sarı Alıç, Ahlat  | Rosaceae      | Shoot, Flower                                | Decoction/Internal   | _ Heart diseases <sup>23,40,44,43</sup>  |
| Bosc. ex DC.)                                     |   |               | Fruit  | Raw/ Internal  | -  |
|   |   |               |  | Infusion, Decoction/ Internal  | Cardiovascular                           |
|   |   |               | Leaf, Fruit, Flower                          | (2-3 times a day for 3-5 days)   | - diseases,                              |
|   | Alto Vizilalio Sinz                                     |               | ,,   | Fruit/ Internal<br>(Handful for 3.8 days)  | Heart diseases46,47                      |
| Crataegus azarolus L.                             | Sez, Risok, Roğık                                       | Rosaceae      |  | Infusion, Decoction/ Internal  |  |
|   |   |               | Flower, Fruit                                | (A teaglass two times a day or a   | Heart diseases33                         |
|   |   |               |  | cup in the evening)  | 78                                       |
| Crataegus r                                       |   |               | Fruit  | Kaw/ Internal  | Heart diseases20                         |
| <i>bornmuelleri</i> Zabel ex<br>K. I. Chr. & Ziel | Alıç  | Rosaceae      | Fruit, Flower, Leaf                          | Decoction/ Internal  | Heart diseases <sup>48</sup>             |
| Crataegus meyeri                                  | Alic  | Posacasa      | Leaf, Trunk bark                             | Decoction/ Internal  | Cardiovascular                           |
| Pojark.   | Allç  | Rosaceae      | Fruit, Wood                                  | -  | Vasodilator <sup>49</sup>                |
|   |   |               | Flower                                       | Infusion (dried)/ Internal   | Heart diseases <sup>36,42,44,50</sup>    |
|   | Alıç, Yemişen,  |               |  | (2-3 teacups per day)  | Waard discusses                          |
|   | Kızılcık, Kızılalıç,<br>Kırmızı Alıc. Adi               |               |  |  | vasounator,<br>Circulation               |
| Cartagene   | Alıç, Dikenli Alıç,                                     |               | Fruit, Flower                                | Decoction/Internal   | accelerator <sup>51</sup>                |
| Crataegus monogyna<br>Jaca.                       | Yemiş, Beyaz  | Rosaceae      |  | (1-2 leacups per day)  | Cardiovascular                           |
| - sey.  | Diken, Ekşi   |               |  |  | diseases <sup>29,42,50,57,58</sup>       |
|   | Mucmula Edwam   |               | 1400.04                                      | LOTING CONCINCTION CONCINCTICO |  |
|   | Muşmula, Edram,<br>Gevis, Yemisgen                      |               | (Young) Leaf                                 | Raw (dried)/ Internal (Regularly)  | Heart diseases                           |
|   | Muşmula, Edram,<br>Geviş, Yemişgen,<br>Yemişgen çalısı, |               | <u>Fruit</u><br>(Young) Leaf,<br>(Flowering) | Infusion/ Internal (Regularly)   | Cardiovascular                           |

| Volume: 4 Iss<br>Year: 202             | ue: 2 Int                              | ernational Journa | l of Traditional and C | Complementary Publish                     | her                                      |
|--|--|-------------------|------------------------|---|--|
| DOI: 10.53811/ijtcm                    | nr.1232190                             | M                 | edicine Research       |   | versity                                  |
|  | Glog Kara Alic                         |                   | Fruit                  | Raw/Internal                              | Vasodilator <sup>32,52</sup>             |
|  | Enişen,                                |                   | Leaf, Flower           | Infusion/ Internal                        | Heart diseases <sup>53,54,55</sup>       |
|  | Geyikdikeni, Gırgat,                   |                   | Stem                   |   | Cardiovascular                           |
|  | Keçialıcı, Sürsülük,                   |                   |                        | _   | diseases <sup>59</sup>                   |
|  | Kocakarıvemisi                         |                   | Aerial part            | Infusion/ Internal                        | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>60</sup> |
|  | <i>J</i> 3                             |                   |                        |   | Vasodilator, Heart                       |
|  |  |                   | Fruit, Leaf            | Decoction (dried)/ Internal               | diseases <sup>23</sup>                   |
|  |  |                   | Root                   | Decoction/ Internal                       | Heart diseases <sup>25</sup>             |
|  |  |                   |                        | Infusion / Internal                       | Cardiovascular                           |
|  | Alıç, Dikenli Alıç,                    |                   |                        | musion/ internal                          | diseases <sup>25,61</sup>                |
|  | Alıç, Alış, Yemiş,                     |                   | Flower                 | Infusion/ Internal                        |  |
| Crataegus orientalis                   | Aliç Toburcuğu,<br>Alıs Topurcuğu      |                   |                        | (A cup on empty stomach in the            | Heart diseases33                         |
| Pall. ex M. Bieb.                      | Sevçik, Sarı Alıç,                     | Rosaceae          |                        | morning)                                  |  |
|  | Beyaz Alıç, Sinz,                      |                   | Flower, Stem bark      | empty stomach in the morning)             | Heart diseases33                         |
|  | Sez, Risok, Roğık                      |                   | Elemen Chert           | Desertion / Internal                      | Cardiovascular                           |
|  |  |                   | Flower, Shoot          | Decoction/Internal                        | diseases <sup>36</sup>                   |
|  |  |                   | Fruit                  | Decoction, Raw/ Internal                  | Heart diseases <sup>62</sup>             |
|  |  |                   | Fruit                  | Raw/ Internal                             | Cardiotonic, Heart                       |
|  |  |                   |                        |   | uiscuses                                 |
| Crataegus pentagyna<br>Waldat & Vit av | Vamison                                | Dosagono          | Emit                   | Payy/Internal                             | Haart disaasas                           |
| Willd.                                 | 1 ennişen                              | Rosaceae          | Fluit                  | Kaw/ Internal                             | rieart diseases                          |
|  |  |                   |                        |   |  |
| Crataegus<br>rhinidonhvlla Gand.       | Alıç                                   | Rosaceae          | Fruit                  | Infusion, Raw, Jam/ Internal              | diseases <sup>22</sup>                   |
| Crataegus azarolus                     |  |                   |                        |   | uiscuses                                 |
| var. pontica (Koch)                    |  |                   |                        |   |  |
| K.I.Chr. (Syn:                         | Bilan                                  | Rosaceae          | Fruit                  | Decoction/ Internal                       | Heart diseases <sup>64</sup>             |
| Crataegus pontica<br>K.Koch)           |  |                   |                        |   |  |
| Crataegus monogyna                     |  |                   |                        | Deposition/Internal                       | Vasodilator,                             |
| Jacq. (Syn: Crataegus                  | Alıç                                   | Rosaceae          | Fruit, Flower          | (1-2 teacups per day)                     | Circulation                              |
| stevenú Pojark.)                       |  |                   | (Voung) Loof           |   | accelerator                              |
|  |  |                   | (Flowering)            | Infusion/ Internal                        | Heart diseases25                         |
| Crataegus orientalis                   |  |                   | Shoot, Flower          |   |  |
| subsp. szovitsii                       |  | _                 | Fruit                  | Raw/ Internal                             | Heart diseases <sup>25</sup>             |
| (Pojark.) K.I.Chr.<br>(Syn: Cratagaus  | Alıç                                   | Rosaceae          | Leaf, Trunk bark       | Decoction/Internal                        | Heart diseases <sup>25,55</sup>          |
| (Syn. Crauegus<br>szovitsii Pojark.)   |  |                   | Leaf                   | Infusion/ Internal                        | Heart diseases55                         |
|  |  |                   | Flower Leaf            | Infusion/Internal                         | Cardiovascular                           |
|  |  |                   | i lowei, i.teai        | musion/ muthal                            | diseases <sup>65</sup>                   |
| Crataegus<br>tanacetifolia (Lam.)      | Alıc                                   | Rosaceae          | Flower                 | Infusion/ Internal                        | Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup>            |
| Pers.                                  | y                                      | 210500000         | . 10 11 01             | (A teacup two times a day)                | . 101010501010515                        |
| Cuscuta babylonica                     | Iqsut                                  | Convolvulaceae    | Aerial part            | Decoction/ Internal                       | Heart diseases <sup>26</sup>             |
| Aucher ex Choisy                       | 13                                     |                   | Aerial part            | Infusion/Internal                         | A therosclerosis <sup>25</sup>           |
| (L.) Pers.                             | Ayrık, Ayrık Otu                       | Poaceae           | Root                   | Infusion, Decoction/ Internal             | Arteriosclerosis <sup>67</sup>           |
| Cydanic ablarca                        |  |                   | Seed                   | Decoction/ Internal                       | Heart diseases68                         |
| <i>Syuonia obionga</i><br>Miller       | Ayva                                   | Rosaceae          | Fruit                  | Raw/ Internal                             | Cardiovascular                           |
| Cunamus notundus I                     | Sambalik                               | Cuparacasa        | Tuber                  | Paw/Internal                              | diseases <sup>05</sup>                   |
| Cyperus rotunuus L.                    | Şembenk                                | Cyperactae        | A                      | Tea/ Internal                             | Hourt discuses                           |
| Ephedra major Host.                    | Deniz üzümü                            | Ephedraceae       | (without flowers)      | (A cup three times a day for 1-3 weeks)   | Cardiotonic <sup>24</sup>                |
| Eriolobus trilobatus                   |  |                   |                        |   | Cardiovascular                           |
| (Labill. ex Poir.)<br>Roem             | At Elması                              | Rosaceae          | Fruit                  | Decoction/ Internal                       | diseases <sup>40</sup>                   |
|  | İğnelik Otu, Filket                    |                   |                        | <b>T</b> C <b>1</b> ( <b>T</b> ) <b>1</b> |  |
| Erodium cicutarium<br>(L.) L'Hár       | Otu, Siğil Otu,                        | Geraniaceae       | Stem                   | Intusion/ Internal<br>(warm)              | Heart diseases70                         |
|  | Dönbaba, İğnelik                       |                   |                        | (walli)                                   |  |
| Fauisatum amansa I                     | Kırkkılit, Gırkkilit,<br>Kırkkilit Oty | Equisatesese      | Leaf                   | Infusion/Internal                         | Heart palnitations <sup>23</sup>         |
| Lyuiseium arvense L.                   | Klikkill Olu,                          | Equisetaceae      | Leai                   | musion/ internat                          | mean paipitations-                       |
|  | Girkkilit Otu                          |                   |                        |   |  |
| Equisetum                              | Girkkilit otu                          | Egiseteooso       | Aprial part            | Infusion/ Internal                        | A thereseleresis 66                      |

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2                              |   | nternational Journa | al of Traditional and C    | Complementary Publis  | Publisher  |  |
|---|---|---------------------|----------------------------|---|--|--|
| Year: 2023<br>DOI: 10.53811/iitcm               | 3<br>or 1232190   | Medicine Research   |                            | Duzce Uni   | Duzce University   |  |
|   |   |                     |                            |   |  |  |
| Fumaria officinalis L.                          | Şahtere   | Papaveraceae        | (Flowering)<br>Branch      | Tea/ Internal<br>(warm)   | Arteriosclerosis <sup>70</sup>   |  |
| Glycyrrhiza glabra L.                           | Mekik Kökü,<br>Meyan, Piyan,<br>Payam, Meyan<br>Kökü, Bıyan | Fabaceae            | Root                       | Decoction/ Internal   | Heart diseases <sup>29</sup>   |  |
| Hedera helix L.                                 | Hebil, Sarmaşık,<br>Yabani Tevek                            | Araliaceae          | Leaf                       | Infusion/ Internal  | Heart diseases <sup>40</sup>   |  |
| Hypericum                                       | Binbirdelikotu,<br>Delikli Kılıçotu,                        |                     | Flower                     | Infusion/ Internal  | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>25,55</sup>                                  |  |
| perforatum L.                                   | Sarı Kantaron Otu,<br>Jalt Kantarion                        | Hypericaceae        | Aerial part                | Decoction (dried)/ Internal   | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>42</sup>                                     |  |
| Hypericum                                       | Kızılcık, Kızılcık<br>Otu, Kantoron Otu,                    |                     | (Flowering) Aerial<br>part | Infusion/ Internal  | Heart diseases <sup>23</sup>   |  |
| triquetrifolium Turra                           | Sarı Kantoron, Aran,<br>Ğıraila                             | Hypericaceae        | Aerial part                | Decoction/Internal  | Arteriosclerosis <sup>72</sup>   |  |
|   | Olisiic   |                     |                            | Raw (dried)/ Internal (regularly)                                     | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>23</sup>                                     |  |
|   |   |                     | Fruit                      | Raw (dried)/ Internal (on empty stomach)                              | Heart palpitations <sup>73</sup>   |  |
|   |   |                     | (Immature) Fruit           | Raw/ Internal   | Heart diseases <sup>74</sup>   |  |
| Juglans regia L.                                | Adi Ceviz   | Juglandaceae        |                            | Raw/ Internal   | Blood-pressure   |  |
|   |   |                     | Seed                       | (3 pieces per day)  | Cardiovascular   |  |
|   |   |                     |                            | Maceration/ Internal  | diseases <sup>65</sup>   |  |
|   |   |                     | Seed                       | Raw/ Internal<br>(Five seeds a day)                                   | Heart diseases <sup>69</sup>   |  |
| Juniperus communis<br>L.                        | Andız, Adi Ardıç  | Cupressaceae        | Root                       | Decoction/ Internal   | Heart diseases <sup>75</sup>   |  |
| <i>Juniperus drupacea</i><br>Labill.            | Andız   | Cupressaceae        | Fruit                      | Infusion/ Internal  | Heart diseases <sup>76</sup>   |  |
| Juniperus excelsa M.<br>Bieb.                   | Andı Adi Ardıç  | Cupressaceae        | Fruit                      | Pulverized, added honey/ Internal<br>(A spoonful per 10 hours)        | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>52</sup>                                     |  |
| Juniperus oxycedrus                             | Mal ardıcı, Akardıç,<br>Ardıç, Kızıl ardıç,<br>Kızılcık     | ,<br>Cupressaceae   | Cone                       | Crushed/ Internal<br>(With honey)                                     | Heart failure <sup>77</sup>  |  |
| L.  |   |                     | (Fresh) Fruit              | Crushed/ Internal<br>Decoction Raw/ Internal                          | Heart diseases <sup>78</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>37</sup>                 |  |
| Lactuca serriola L.                             | Eşek marulu   | Asteraceae          | Leaf                       | Infusion/ Internal  | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>65</sup>                                     |  |
| Lactuca virosa L.                               | Acı Marul   | Asteraceae          | Leaf                       | Raw/ Internal   | Heart diseases <sup>79</sup>   |  |
| Laurus nobilis L                                | Defne Tehnel  | Lauraceae           | (Fresh) Flower,<br>Leaf    | Infusion/ Internal<br>(Once a day)                                    | Vasodilator <sup>53</sup>  |  |
|   | Denie, Teinier  | Lauraceae           | Leaf                       | Decoction/ Internal<br>(a cup per day)                                | Heart diseases <sup>58,80</sup>  |  |
|   |   |                     | (Flowering)<br>Branch      | Infusion/ Internal  | Atherosclerosis <sup>23,39</sup><br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>21</sup> |  |
|   |   |                     | Leaf                       | Crushed with honey (dried)/<br>Internal<br>(One spoonful after meals) | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>81</sup>                                     |  |
| I avandula stoeches                             | Karabaş, Karabaş<br>Kekiği, Çalı kekiği,                    |                     | Flower Leaf                | Decoction/ Internal   | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>27</sup>                                     |  |
| L.  | Kekik, Mor Kekik,<br>Karahan, Karabaş                       | Lamiaceae           |                            | Infusion/ Internal<br>(2-3 times daily)                               | Tachycardia <sup>82</sup>  |  |
|   | Otu, Sargan Otu   |                     | Stem                       | Tea/ Internal<br>(2-3 times a day)                                    | Vasodilating <sup>70</sup>   |  |
|   |   |                     | Flower                     | Infusion/ Internal  | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>45</sup>                                     |  |
|   |   |                     | Aerial part                | Infusion/ Internal<br>(A glass three times a day)                     | Heart diseases,<br>Atherosclerosis <sup>57,70,83</sup>                       |  |
| Lycopersicon                                    | Domat, Domates  | Solanaceae          | Fruit                      | Raw/ Internal<br>(regularly)  | Cardiac hypertrophy <sup>23</sup>  |  |
| <i>escuentum</i> Mill.<br><i>Malva neglecta</i> | Ebegümeci,  | Malvaceae           | Leaf, Root, Stem           | Infusion/ Internal  | Heart diseases <sup>44</sup>   |  |
| wallr.  | Ebegömeci.  |                     | Fresh stem                 | Infusion/ Internal  | Atherosclerosis <sup>23</sup>  |  |
| Malva sylvestris L.                             | Ebegümeci, Gömeç,<br>Ebemgümeci                             | Malvaceae           | Flower                     | Infusion/ Internal  | Heart diseases <sup>21,85</sup>  |  |
| <i>Marrubium anisodon</i><br>K.Koch             | Elbir otu   | Lamiaceae           | Aerial part                | -   | Blood-pressure<br>regulator <sup>49</sup>                                    |  |

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2<br>Year: 2023                        |   | ternational Journal of Traditional and Complementary |   |   | <b>Publisher</b>    |   |
|---|---|--|---|---|---------------------|---|
| DOI: 10.53811/ijtcm                                     | r.1232190   | M  | ledicine Research                             |   | Duzce Oniv          | ersuy   |
| <i>Matricaria aurea</i><br>(Loefl.) Sch.Bip.            | Beybunıc, Gayeka,<br>Seva, Gihake Seva                | Asteraceae   | Aerial part                                   | Decoction/ Internal   |                     | Heart diseases <sup>72</sup>  |
| Matria  | Papatya, Papatya                                      |  | Aerial part                                   | Infusion/ Internal  |                     | Atherosclerosis <sup>23</sup>   |
| Matricaria<br>chamomilla L.                             | Otu, Papatça, Pobeş,<br>Koyungözü                     | Asteraceae   | Capitulum                                     | Infusion/ Internal  |                     | Heart diseases <sup>57</sup>  |
| <i>Medicago arabica</i> (L.)<br>Huds.                   | Bıtırak   | Fabaceae   | Aerial part                                   | Infusion/ Internal<br>(regularly)                                 |                     | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>23</sup>  |
| <i>Medicago minima</i><br>(L.) Bartal.                  | Gurnik  | Fabaceae   | Branch (with fruit)                           | Infusion/ Internal<br>(In the mornings on the stomach)            | he empty            | Heart diseases <sup>86</sup>  |
| <i>Medicago orbicularis</i><br>(L.) Bartal.             | Düğmelik  | Fabaceae   | Seed  | Infusion/ Internal  |                     | Heart diseases <sup>87</sup>  |
|   |   |  |   | Decoction/ Internal   |                     | Vasodilator <sup>40,88</sup>  |
|   |   |  |   | Infusion/ Internal  |                     | Atherosclerosis,  |
|   |   |  |   | (Half of a teacup twic  | e a day for         | Embolism <sup>20,39,40</sup>  |
|   | Ožulata Salama  |  | Aerial part                                   | 20 days)<br>Infusion (dried)/ Inter                               | mal                 | Heart diseases <sup>40</sup><br>Heart diseases like<br>palpitations, Heart<br>problems <sup>23,69</sup> |
|   | Vabanidereotu   |  |   | Infusion (dried)/ Inter   | mal                 | Good for heart <sup>27</sup>  |
| Melissa officinalis L.                                  | Yabanisirgani,  | Lamiaceae  | Leaf, Flower                                  | Decoction/ Internal<br>(3-4 times a day)                          |                     | Vasodilator <sup>39</sup>   |
|   | Limonotu, Mensa,<br>Turunccuk                         |  |   | Infusion/ Internal  |                     | Heart palpitations57  |
|   | Turunçeux   |  |   | Decoction/ Internal (b  | before              |   |
|   |   |  |   | breakfast)  |                     |   |
|   |   |  | Leaf  | Decoction/ Internal<br>(A cup of the plant tw<br>day)             | vo times a          | Arteriosclerosis <sup>41,82</sup>   |
|   |   |  |   | Infusion/ Internal  |                     | Cardiovascular  |
| Melissa officinalis                                     |   |  |   | (Couple times daily)  |                     | uiseases  |
| subsp. <i>inodora</i><br>Bornm.                         | Pung  | Lamiaceae  | Leaf, stem, flower, aerial part               | Decoction/ Internal   |                     | Heart diseases <sup>47</sup>  |
| Mentha x piperita L.                                    | Nane, Bahçe Nanesi,<br>Nana                           | Lamiaceae  | Aerial part                                   | Raw, Tea, Spice/ Inte   | rnal                | Heart diseases<br>(Preventive) <sup>23</sup>  |
| Mentha longifolia<br>subsp. typhoides<br>(Briq.) Harley | Pung, Su yarpuzu                                      | Lamiaceae  | Whole plant                                   | Infusion/ Internal  |                     | Heart diseases <sup>90</sup>  |
| <i>Momordica charantia</i><br>L.                        | Kudretnarı, Cennet<br>Narı, Çenet Narı,<br>Cenet Narı | Cucurbitaceae  | Fruit   | Mashed and kept in o<br>Internal                                  | live oil/           | Atherosclerosis <sup>23</sup>   |
| Morus alba L.   | Beyaz dut   | Moraceae   | Fruit   | Raw/ Internal   |                     | Heart strengthener53  |
| Myrtus communis L.                                      | Yaban mersini   | Myrtaceae  | -   | -   |                     | Heart strengthener43  |
| Nasturtium officinale                                   | Su Teresi, Gerdeme,<br>Kerdeme,                       | Brassicaceae   | Stem (with leaf)                              | Decoction/ Internal   |                     | Heart-rhythm<br>regulator <sup>70</sup>   |
| R.Br.   | Sumancası,<br>Çakandura                               | Drussieucouc   | Leaf  | Raw/ Internal   |                     | Heart stress <sup>91</sup>  |
|   | Zautin Zautin   |  | (Young) Leaf,<br>(Flowering)<br>Shoot, Flower | Infusion/ Internal (Tw<br>after meals)                            | vice a day          | Atherosclerosis <sup>23</sup>   |
|   | Ağacı, Gemlik<br>Zevtini, Trilva, Esek                |  |   | Decoction/ Internal   |                     | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>27,70</sup>   |
| Olea europaea L.  | Zeytini, Domat,<br>Vasemin Edremit                    | Oleaceae   | Leaf  | Chewed  |                     | Heart-rhythm<br>regulator <sup>70</sup>   |
|   | Taze Fışkın   |  |   | Decoction (32 pieces<br>Internal                                  | of it)/             | Heart diseases <sup>87</sup>  |
|   |   |  | Fruit, Leaf                                   | Infusion/ Internal<br>(One cup)                                   |                     | Heart diseases <sup>70</sup>  |
| Onobrychis<br>megataphros Boiss.                        | Gurnik, Gurnuk  | Fabaceae   | Aerial part                                   | Decoction (dried)/ Int<br>(A cup in the morning<br>empty stomach) | ternal<br>gs on the | Good for heart,<br>Atherosclerosis <sup>92</sup>  |
| Onosma isauricum<br>Boiss. & Heldr.                     | Adaçayı   | Boraginaceae   | Aerial part                                   | Infusion/ Internal  |                     | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>25,55</sup>   |
| Origanum onites L.                                      | Kırkbaş Kekik,<br>Tokalıkekik                         | Lamiaceae  | Aerial part                                   | Infusion/ Internal  |                     | Heart palpitations <sup>23</sup>  |
|   | Kaya Kekiği, Taş                                      |  |   |   |                     | Heart palpitations <sup>23</sup>  |
| Origanum vulgare L.                                     | Kekik, Kokulu<br>Kekik, Sarı Kekik                    | Lamiaceae  | Aerial part                                   | Infusion/ Internal  |                     | Vasodilator <sup>93</sup>   |
| Paliurus snina-christi                                  |   |  |   | Infusion/ Internal  |                     | Heart diseases <sup>57</sup>  |
| Mill.   | Çaltı, Karaçalı                                       | Rhamnaceae   | Fruit   | Decoction/ Internal   |                     | Blood-pressure regulator <sup>41</sup>  |

International Journal of Traditional and Complementary Medicine Research Publisher

Duzce University

|   |  |  |  |   | Heart diseases <sup>20</sup>  |
|---|--|--|--|---|---|
|   |  |  |  |   | Atherosclerosis   |
| Papaver argemone L.   | Gelincik, Gelneli,<br>Gelineli, Lale Otu,<br>Kelemli, Kapurcuk   | Papaveraceae   | Seed   | Infusion (crushed)/ Internal  | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>23</sup>  |
| <i>Papaver bracteatum</i><br>Lindl.   | Haşhaş, Adamağusu  | Papaveraceae   | Seed   | Raw/ Internal   | Heart diseases <sup>35</sup>  |
|   |  |  | Root   | Roasted/ Internal   | Heart diseases45  |
| Papaver rhoeas L.   | Gelincik, Kamacik,   | Papaveraceae   | Flower   | Infusion/ Internal  | Anti-arrhythmic41   |
| •   | Kagma, Aşotu   | *  | Leaf   | Cooked/ Internal  | Heart diseases69  |
| Papaver somniferum<br>L.  | Haşhaş, Haşeş,<br>Haşgeş   | Papaveraceae   | (Fresh) Leaf   | Raw/ Internal   | Vasodilator <sup>79</sup>   |
| <i>Phlomis armeniaca</i><br>Willd.  | Adaçayı  | Lamiaceae  | Aerial part  | Infusion/ Internal  | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>25,55</sup>   |
| Phyllitis<br>scolopendrium L.   | Geyikdili eğreltisi  | Aspleniaceae   | Aerial part  | Decoction/ Internal   | Arteriosclerosis94  |
| Alkekengi<br>officinarum Moench<br>(Syn: Physalis<br>alkekengi L.)  | Altın Çilek,<br>Güveyfeneri  | Solanaceae   | Leaf, Fruit  | Infusion/ Internal  | Heart diseases <sup>44</sup>  |
| Pinus brutia Ten.   | Çam, Şam, Kızılçam   | Pinaceae   | Mucilage   | Boiled with olive oil and applied<br>on the desired area with massage/<br>External  | Arteriosclerosis <sup>75</sup>  |
| Pinus pinea L.  | Fıstık çamı  | Pinaceae   | Branch tip   | Infusion/ Internal  | Vasodilator <sup>39</sup>   |
| Plantago lanceolata   | Pel hewes, Pelonbaş,   | Plantaginaceae   | Leaf   | Infusion/ Internal<br>(A cup on empty stomach in the<br>morning)  | Embolism <sup>33</sup>  |
| L.  | Omulwaş, Ominwaş   | -  | Leaf   | Decoction, Fresh, Crushed/<br>Internal  | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>22</sup>  |
|   | Sinir otu, Damarlıot,<br>Damarotu,   |  | Leaf   | Decoction (with leaves of Mentha sp. and Urtica sp.)/ Internal  | Vasodilator <sup>88</sup>   |
| Plantago major I  | Balazağa, Çıban  | Diantaginaceae   |  | Decoction/ External (Compress)  | Embolism <sup>33</sup>  |
| Fiantago major L.   | Otu, Sinirli Ot, Pel<br>hewes, Pelonbaş,<br>Omulwaş, Omınwaş   | Plantaginaceae   | Aerial part  | Infusion, Decoction/ Internal   | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>67</sup>  |
|   |  |  |  |   | Cardiovascular  |
| Platanus orientalis L.  | Çınar  | Platanaceae  | Leaf   | Decoction/ Internal   | diseases, Heart<br>diaeases <sup>22,47</sup>  |
| Platanus orientalis L.  | Çınar  | Platanaceae  | Leaf<br>Stem, Leaf   | Decoction/ Internal Raw/ Internal   | diseases, Heart<br>diaeases <sup>22,47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>44</sup>  |
| Platanus orientalis L.<br>Portulaca oleracea L.   | Çınar<br>Pirpirim, Semizotu,<br>Parpar   | Platanaceae<br>Portulacaceae   | Leaf<br>Stem, Leaf<br>Aerial part  | Decoction/ Internal<br>Raw/ Internal<br>Infusion, Decoction/ Internal<br>(A teaglass after the meal, drink 1<br>cup on empty stomach in the<br>morning)   | diseases, Heart<br>diaeases <sup>22,47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>44</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup>  |
| Platanus orientalis L.<br>Portulaca oleracea L.<br>Prunus cerasifera<br>Ehrh. (Syn: Prunus<br>divaricata Ledeb.)  | Çınar<br>Pirpirim, Semizotu,<br>Parpar<br>Delierik, Dağ Eriği  | Platanaceae<br>Portulacaceae<br>Rosaceae   | Leaf<br>Stem, Leaf<br>Aerial part<br>(Raw) Fruit   | Decoction/ Internal<br>Raw/ Internal<br>Infusion, Decoction/ Internal<br>(A teaglass after the meal, drink 1<br>cup on empty stomach in the<br>morning)<br>Raw/ Internal<br>(Handful daily)   | diseases, Heart<br>diaeases <sup>22,47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>44</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup><br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>23</sup>  |
| Platanus orientalis L.<br>Portulaca oleracea L.<br>Prunus cerasifera<br>Ehrh. (Syn: Prunus<br>divaricata Ledeb.)<br>Pyrus elaeagnifolia<br>Pall.  | Çınar<br>Pirpirim, Semizotu,<br>Parpar<br>Delierik, Dağ Eriği<br>Ahlat, Ağlat, Yaban<br>armutu, Dağ armutu   | Platanaceae<br>Portulacaceae<br>Rosaceae<br>Rosaceae   | Leaf Stem, Leaf Aerial part (Raw) Fruit Flower   | Decoction/ Internal<br>Raw/ Internal<br>Infusion, Decoction/ Internal<br>(A teaglass after the meal, drink 1<br>cup on empty stomach in the<br>morning)<br>Raw/ Internal<br>(Handful daily)<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>(A glass once a day)  | diseases, Heart<br>diaeases <sup>22,47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>44</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup><br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>23</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup>   |
| Platanus orientalis L.<br>Portulaca oleracea L.<br>Prunus cerasifera<br>Ehrh. (Syn: Prunus<br>divaricata Ledeb.)<br>Pyrus elaeagnifolia<br>Pall.<br>Punica granatum L.  | Çınar<br>Pirpirim, Semizotu,<br>Parpar<br>Delierik, Dağ Eriği<br>Ahlat, Ağlat, Yaban<br>armutu, Dağ armutu<br>Nar  | Platanaceae<br>Portulacaceae<br>Rosaceae<br>Rosaceae<br>Lythraceae   | Leaf          Stem, Leaf         Aerial part         (Raw) Fruit         Flower         Fruit  | Decoction/ Internal<br>Raw/ Internal<br>Infusion, Decoction/ Internal<br>(A teaglass after the meal, drink 1<br>cup on empty stomach in the<br>morning)<br>Raw/ Internal<br>(Handful daily)<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>(A glass once a day)<br>Juice/ Internal<br>(A glass daily)  | diseases, Heart<br>diaeases <sup>22,47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>44</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup><br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>23</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup><br>Heart-rhythm<br>regulator <sup>75</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup>   |
| Platanus orientalis L.         Portulaca oleracea L.         Prunus cerasifera         Ehrh. (Syn: Prunus         divaricata Ledeb.)         Pyrus elaeagnifolia         Pall.         Punica granatum L.         Quercus brantii         Lindl.  | Çınar<br>Pirpirim, Semizotu,<br>Parpar<br>Delierik, Dağ Eriği<br>Ahlat, Ağlat, Yaban<br>armutu, Dağ armutu<br>Nar<br>Dara berru, Berru   | Platanaceae<br>Portulacaceae<br>Rosaceae<br>Rosaceae<br>Lythraceae<br>Fagaceae                             | Leaf Stem, Leaf Aerial part (Raw) Fruit Flower Fruit Leaf, Branch, Flower, Seed  | Decoction/ Internal         Raw/ Internal         Infusion, Decoction/ Internal         (A teaglass after the meal, drink 1         cup on empty stomach in the         morning)         Raw/ Internal         (Handful daily)         Decoction/ Internal         (A glass once a day)         Juice/ Internal         (A glass daily)         Decoction, Fresh/ Internal  | diseases, Heart         diaeases <sup>22,47</sup> Heart diseases <sup>44</sup> Heart diseases <sup>43</sup> Cardiovascular         diseases <sup>23</sup> Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup> Heart-rhythm         regulator <sup>75</sup> Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup> Good for heart <sup>47</sup>   |
| Platanus orientalis L.         Portulaca oleracea L.         Prunus cerasifera         Ehrh. (Syn: Prunus         divaricata Ledeb.)         Pyrus elaeagnifolia         Pall.         Punica granatum L.         Quercus brantii         Lindl.         Rheum ribes L.   | ÇınarPirpirim, Semizotu,<br>ParparDelierik, Dağ EriğiAhlat, Ağlat, Yaban<br>armutu, Dağ armutuNarDara berru, BerruRibes, Kap, Işgın  | Platanaceae Portulacaceae Rosaceae Rosaceae Lythraceae Polygonaceae  | Leaf<br>Stem, Leaf<br>Aerial part<br>(Raw) Fruit<br>Flower<br>Fruit<br>Leaf, Branch,<br>Flower, Seed<br>Aerial part, Root  | Decoction/ Internal         Raw/ Internal         Infusion, Decoction/ Internal         (A teaglass after the meal, drink 1         cup on empty stomach in the         morning)         Raw/ Internal         (Handful daily)         Decoction/ Internal         (A glass once a day)         Juice/ Internal         (A glass daily)         Decoction, Fresh/ Internal         Infusion/ Internal         (A cup on empty stomach in the morning)   | diseases, Heart         diaeases <sup>22,47</sup> Heart diseases <sup>44</sup> Heart diseases <sup>44</sup> Heart diseases <sup>33</sup> Cardiovascular         diseases <sup>23</sup> Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup> Heart-rhythm         regulator <sup>75</sup> Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup> Good for heart <sup>47</sup> Heart diseases <sup>33</sup>   |
| Platanus orientalis L.         Portulaca oleracea L.         Prunus cerasifera         Ehrh. (Syn: Prunus         divaricata Ledeb.)         Pyrus elaeagnifolia         Pall.         Punica granatum L.         Quercus brantii         Lindl.         Rheum ribes L.   | ÇınarPirpirim, Semizotu,<br>ParparDelierik, Dağ EriğiAhlat, Ağlat, Yaban<br>armutu, Dağ armutuNarDara berru, BerruRibes, Kap, Işgın  | Platanaceae<br>Portulacaceae<br>Rosaceae<br>Rosaceae<br>Lythraceae<br>Fagaceae<br>Polygonaceae             | Leaf<br>Stem, Leaf<br>Aerial part<br>(Raw) Fruit<br>Flower<br>Fruit<br>Leaf, Branch,<br>Flower, Seed<br>Aerial part, Root  | Decoction/ Internal         Raw/ Internal         Infusion, Decoction/ Internal         (A teaglass after the meal, drink 1         cup on empty stomach in the         morning)         Raw/ Internal         (Handful daily)         Decoction/ Internal         (A glass once a day)         Juice/ Internal         (A glass daily)         Decoction, Fresh/ Internal         Infusion/ Internal         (A cup on empty stomach in the morning)         Decoction/ Internal   | diseases, Heart         diaeases <sup>22,47</sup> Heart diseases <sup>44</sup> Heart diseases <sup>44</sup> Heart diseases <sup>33</sup> Cardiovascular         diseases <sup>23</sup> Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup> Heart-rhythm         regulator <sup>75</sup> Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup> Good for heart <sup>47</sup> Heart diseases <sup>33</sup> Heart diseases <sup>23</sup>  |
| Platanus orientalis L.         Portulaca oleracea L.         Prunus cerasifera         Ehrh. (Syn: Prunus         divaricata Ledeb.)         Pyrus elaeagnifolia         Pall.         Punica granatum L.         Quercus brantii         Lindl.         Rheum ribes L.   | Çınar<br>Pirpirim, Semizotu,<br>Parpar<br>Delierik, Dağ Eriği<br>Ahlat, Ağlat, Yaban<br>armutu, Dağ armutu<br>Nar<br>Dara berru, Berru<br>Ribes, Kap, Işgın<br>Kuşburnu, İtburnu,<br>İtgülü, Yaban Gülü,   | Platanaceae Portulacaceae Rosaceae Lythraceae Polygonaceae   | Leaf<br>Stem, Leaf<br>Aerial part<br>(Raw) Fruit<br>Flower<br>Fruit<br>Leaf, Branch,<br>Flower, Seed<br>Aerial part, Root<br>Fruit   | Decoction/ Internal         Raw/ Internal         Infusion, Decoction/ Internal         (A teaglass after the meal, drink 1         cup on empty stomach in the         morning)         Raw/ Internal         (Handful daily)         Decoction/ Internal         (A glass once a day)         Juice/ Internal         (A glass daily)         Decoction, Fresh/ Internal         Infusion/ Internal         (A cup on empty stomach in the morning)         Decoction/ Internal         Decoction/ Internal         (A cup on empty stomach in the morning)         Decoction (with hawthorn)/         Internal   | diseases, Heart<br>diaeases <sup>22,47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>44</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>44</sup><br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>23</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup><br>Heart-rhythm<br>regulator <sup>75</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup><br>Good for heart <sup>47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>70</sup>   |
| Platanus orientalis L.<br>Portulaca oleracea L.<br>Prunus cerasifera<br>Ehrh. (Syn: Prunus<br>divaricata Ledeb.)<br>Pyrus elaeagnifolia<br>Pall.<br>Punica granatum L.<br>Quercus brantii<br>Lindl.<br>Rheum ribes L.<br>Rosa canina L.   | ÇınarPirpirim, Semizotu,<br>ParparDelierik, Dağ EriğiAhlat, Ağlat, Yaban<br>armutu, Dağ armutuNarDara berru, BerruRibes, Kap, IşgınKuşburnu, İtburnu,<br>İtgülü, Yaban Gülü,<br>Kozalak, Kozalak   | Platanaceae<br>Portulacaceae<br>Rosaceae<br>Rosaceae<br>Lythraceae<br>Fagaceae<br>Polygonaceae<br>Rosaceae | Leaf<br>Stem, Leaf<br>Aerial part<br>(Raw) Fruit<br>Flower<br>Fruit<br>Leaf, Branch,<br>Flower, Seed<br>Aerial part, Root<br>Fruit   | Decoction/ Internal         Raw/ Internal         Infusion, Decoction/ Internal         (A teaglass after the meal, drink 1         cup on empty stomach in the         morning)         Raw/ Internal         (Handful daily)         Decoction/ Internal         (A glass once a day)         Juice/ Internal         (A glass daily)         Decoction, Fresh/ Internal         Infusion/ Internal         (A cup on empty stomach in the morning)         Decoction/ Internal         Decoction/ Internal         Infusion/ Internal         Decoction (with hawthorn)/         Internal         Infusion/ Internal         Infusion/ Internal  | diseases, Heart<br>diaeases <sup>22,47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>44</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup><br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>23</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup><br>Heart-rhythm<br>regulator <sup>75</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup><br>Good for heart <sup>47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>23</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>23</sup>   |
| Platanus orientalis L.<br>Portulaca oleracea L.<br>Prunus cerasifera<br>Ehrh. (Syn: Prunus<br>divaricata Ledeb.)<br>Pyrus elaeagnifolia<br>Pall.<br>Punica granatum L.<br>Quercus brantii<br>Lindl.<br>Rheum ribes L.<br>Rosa canina L.   | Çınar<br>Pirpirim, Semizotu,<br>Parpar<br>Delierik, Dağ Eriği<br>Ahlat, Ağlat, Yaban<br>armutu, Dağ armutu<br>Nar<br>Dara berru, Berru<br>Ribes, Kap, Işgın<br>Kuşburnu, İtburnu,<br>İtgülü, Yaban Gülü,<br>Kozalak, Kozalak<br>Ağacı, Yabani Gül,   | Platanaceae Portulacaceae Rosaceae Lythraceae Polygonaceae Rosaceae  | Leaf<br>Stem, Leaf<br>Aerial part<br>(Raw) Fruit<br>Flower<br>Fruit<br>Leaf, Branch,<br>Flower, Seed<br>Aerial part, Root<br>Fruit<br>Hypanthium   | Decoction/ Internal         Raw/ Internal         Infusion, Decoction/ Internal         (A teaglass after the meal, drink 1         cup on empty stomach in the         morning)         Raw/ Internal         (Handful daily)         Decoction/ Internal         (A glass once a day)         Juice/ Internal         (A glass daily)         Decoction, Fresh/ Internal         Infusion/ Internal         (A cup on empty stomach in the morning)         Decoction/ Internal         Decoction (with hawthorn)/         Internal         Infusion/ Internal         Decoction (with hawthorn)/         Internal         Infusion/ Internal         Decoction (with hawthorn)/  | diseases, Heart         diaeases <sup>22,47</sup> Heart diseases <sup>44</sup> Heart diseases <sup>44</sup> Heart diseases <sup>33</sup> Cardiovascular         diseases <sup>23</sup> Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup> Heart-rhythm         regulator <sup>75</sup> Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup> Good for heart <sup>47</sup> Heart diseases <sup>33</sup> Heart diseases <sup>23</sup> Heart diseases <sup>33</sup> Heart diseases <sup>53</sup> Arteriosclerosis <sup>41</sup>   |
| Platanus orientalis L.<br>Portulaca oleracea L.<br>Prunus cerasifera<br>Ehrh. (Syn: Prunus<br>divaricata Ledeb.)<br>Pyrus elaeagnifolia<br>Pall.<br>Punica granatum L.<br>Quercus brantii<br>Lindl.<br>Rheum ribes L.<br>Rosa canina L.   | ÇınarPirpirim, Semizotu,<br>ParparDelierik, Dağ EriğiAhlat, Ağlat, Yaban<br>armutu, Dağ armutuNarDara berru, BerruRibes, Kap, IşgınKuşburnu, İtburnu,<br>İtgülü, Yaban Gülü,<br>Kozalak, Kozalak<br>Ağacı, Yabani Gül,<br>Gül Bubusu   | Platanaceae Portulacaceae Rosaceae Lythraceae Polygonaceae Rosaceae  | Leaf<br>Stem, Leaf<br>Aerial part<br>(Raw) Fruit<br>Flower<br>Fruit<br>Leaf, Branch,<br>Flower, Seed<br>Aerial part, Root<br>Fruit<br>Hypanthium<br>(Flowering)<br>Branch                  | Decoction/ Internal<br>Raw/ Internal<br>Infusion, Decoction/ Internal<br>(A teaglass after the meal, drink 1<br>cup on empty stomach in the<br>morning)<br>Raw/ Internal<br>(Handful daily)<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>(A glass once a day)<br>Juice/ Internal<br>(A glass daily)<br>Decoction, Fresh/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>Decoction (with hawthorn)/<br>Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>Decoction (Internal<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal  | diseases, Heart<br>diaeases <sup>22,47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>44</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup><br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>23</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup><br>Heart-rhythm<br>regulator <sup>75</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup><br>Good for heart <sup>47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>23</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>53</sup><br>Arteriosclerosis <sup>41</sup><br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases, Embolism <sup>70</sup>   |
| Platanus orientalis L. Portulaca oleracea L. Prunus cerasifera Ehrh. (Syn: Prunus divaricata Ledeb.) Pyrus elaeagnifolia Pall. Punica granatum L. Quercus brantii Lindl. Rheum ribes L. Rosa canina L. Rosa factida Herrm   | Çınar         Pirpirim, Semizotu,<br>Parpar         Delierik, Dağ Eriği         Ahlat, Ağlat, Yaban<br>armutu, Dağ armutu         Nar         Dara berru, Berru         Ribes, Kap, Işgın         Kuşburnu, İtburnu,<br>İtgülü, Yaban Gülü,<br>Kozalak, Kozalak<br>Ağacı, Yabani Gül,<br>Gül Bubusu         Menderis | Platanaceae Portulacaceae Rosaceae Lythraceae Polygonaceae Rosaceae Rosaceae                               | Leaf<br>Stem, Leaf<br>Aerial part<br>(Raw) Fruit<br>Flower<br>Fruit<br>Leaf, Branch,<br>Flower, Seed<br>Aerial part, Root<br>Fruit<br>Hypanthium<br>(Flowering)<br>Branch<br>Fruit         | Decoction/ Internal<br>Raw/ Internal<br>Infusion, Decoction/ Internal<br>(A teaglass after the meal, drink 1<br>cup on empty stomach in the<br>morning)<br>Raw/ Internal<br>(Handful daily)<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>(A glass once a day)<br>Juice/ Internal<br>(A glass daily)<br>Decoction, Fresh/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>Decoction (with hawthorn)/<br>Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>Decoction (Internal<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>Decoction/ Internal  | diseases, Heart<br>diaeases <sup>22,47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>44</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup><br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>23</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup><br>Heart-rhythm<br>regulator <sup>75</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup><br>Good for heart <sup>47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>23</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>53</sup><br>Arteriosclerosis <sup>41</sup><br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases, Embolism <sup>70</sup><br>Cardialgia <sup>72</sup>   |
| Platanus orientalis L.<br>Portulaca oleracea L.<br>Prunus cerasifera<br>Ehrh. (Syn: Prunus<br>divaricata Ledeb.)<br>Pyrus elaeagnifolia<br>Pall.<br>Punica granatum L.<br>Quercus brantii<br>Lindl.<br>Rheum ribes L.<br>Rosa canina L.<br>Rosa foetida Herrm.  | ÇınarPirpirim, Semizotu,<br>ParparDelierik, Dağ EriğiAhlat, Ağlat, Yaban<br>armutu, Dağ armutuNarDara berru, BerruRibes, Kap, IşgınKuşburnu, İtburnu,<br>İtgülü, Yaban Gülü,<br>Kozalak, Kozalak<br>Ağacı, Yabani Gül,<br>Gül BubusuMenderis   | Platanaceae Portulacaceae Rosaceae Lythraceae Polygonaceae Rosaceae Rosaceae                               | Leaf<br>Stem, Leaf<br>Aerial part<br>(Raw) Fruit<br>Flower<br>Fruit<br>Leaf, Branch,<br>Flower, Seed<br>Aerial part, Root<br>Fruit<br>Hypanthium<br>(Flowering)<br>Branch<br>Fruit         | Decoction/ Internal         Raw/ Internal         Infusion, Decoction/ Internal         (A teaglass after the meal, drink 1         cup on empty stomach in the         morning)         Raw/ Internal         (Handful daily)         Decoction/ Internal         (A glass once a day)         Juice/ Internal         (A glass daily)         Decoction, Fresh/ Internal         Infusion/ Internal         (A cup on empty stomach in the morning)         Decoction/ Internal         Decoction/ Internal         Decoction/ Internal         Decoction/ Internal         Decoction/ Internal         Decoction/ Internal         Decoction/ Internal         Decoction/ Internal         Decoction/ Internal         Infusion/ Internal         Decoction/ Internal         Infusion/ Internal         Infusion/ Internal         Decoction/ Internal         Infusion/ Internal         Infusion/ Internal         Infusion/ Internal         Infusion/ Internal  | diseases, Heart<br>diaeases <sup>22,47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>44</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup><br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>23</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup><br>Heart-rhythm<br>regulator <sup>75</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup><br>Good for heart <sup>47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>53</sup><br>Arteriosclerosis <sup>41</sup><br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases, Embolism <sup>70</sup><br>Cardialgia <sup>72</sup><br>Cardialgia <sup>72</sup>                                 |
| Platanus orientalis L.         Portulaca oleracea L.         Prunus cerasifera         Ehrh. (Syn: Prunus         divaricata Ledeb.)         Pyrus elaeagnifolia         Pall.         Punica granatum L.         Quercus brantii         Lindl.         Rheum ribes L.         Rosa canina L.         Salvia rosmarinus         Schleid. (Syn: | ÇınarPirpirim, Semizotu,<br>ParparDelierik, Dağ EriğiAhlat, Ağlat, Yaban<br>armutu, Dağ armutuNarDara berru, BerruRibes, Kap, IşgınKuşburnu, İtburnu,<br>İtgülü, Yaban Gülü,<br>Kozalak, Kozalak<br>Ağacı, Yabani Gül,<br>Gül BubusuMenderisBiberiye, Biberiye<br>Otu, Kusdili, Kusdili                              | Platanaceae Portulacaceae Rosaceae Lythraceae Polygonaceae Rosaceae Rosaceae                               | Leaf<br>Stem, Leaf<br>Aerial part<br>(Raw) Fruit<br>Flower<br>Fruit<br>Leaf, Branch,<br>Flower, Seed<br>Aerial part, Root<br>Fruit<br>Hypanthium<br>(Flowering)<br>Branch<br>Fruit<br>Leaf | Decoction/ Internal<br>Raw/ Internal<br>Infusion, Decoction/ Internal<br>(A teaglass after the meal, drink 1<br>cup on empty stomach in the<br>morning)<br>Raw/ Internal<br>(Handful daily)<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>(A glass once a day)<br>Juice/ Internal<br>(A glass daily)<br>Decoction, Fresh/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>(A cup on empty stomach in the<br>morning)<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Decoction/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal | diseases, Heart<br>diaeases <sup>22,47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>44</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup><br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>23</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup><br>Heart-rhythm<br>regulator <sup>75</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup><br>Good for heart <sup>47</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>33</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>23</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>23</sup><br>Arteriosclerosis <sup>41</sup><br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases, Embolism <sup>70</sup><br>Cardialgia <sup>72</sup><br>Cardialgia <sup>72</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>88</sup> |

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2   |  | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary |                              |   | Publisher                                      |  |
|--|--|--|------------------------------|---|--|--|
| Year: 2023   |  | Medicine Research                                      |                              |   | Duzce University                               |  |
| DOI: 10.55811/1jtcm  | 1.1252190  |  |                              | I   |  |  |
| Rubus canescens DC.  | Böğürtlen, Diken,<br>Karamuk, Mora,<br>Hamdüspara,   | Rosaceae   | Branch                       | Decoction (With Plantago sp.,<br>Urtica sp. and Melissa<br>officinalis)/ Internal | , Atherosclerosis <sup>88</sup>                |  |
|  | Garantı, Garaltı,  |  | Flowering shoot              | Decoction/Internal  | Atherosclerosis <sup>39</sup>                  |  |
| Rubus idaeus L.  | Çıtır, Temel üzümü   | Rosaceae   | Root                         | Decoction/Internal  | Athereoclarogia <sup>23</sup>                  |  |
|  | Üzümü, Orman<br>Üzümü, Orman<br>Gülü, Gür, Kür, Kür<br>Üzümü, Gür  |  | Fruit                        | Raw/ Internal   | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>25,34,55</sup> |  |
| <i>Rubus sanctus</i><br>Schreb.  | Üzümü, Kocakız<br>Kürü, Gocagız<br>Gürü, Böğürtlen,<br>Böğürtlen çalısı,<br>Gülleğen Dikeni                  | Rosaceae   | (Thin and fringe)<br>Root    | Infusion/ Internal  | Heart diseases <sup>34</sup>                   |  |
| Rumex crispus L.   | Labada   | Polygonaceae   | Lower leaf                   | Infusion/ Internal  | Heart diseases44                               |  |
| Rumex sp.  | Kalmık çayı, Çerkez<br>cayı  | Polygonaceae   | Aerial part                  | Decoction/ Internal   | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>60</sup>       |  |
| Salix alba L.  | Söğüt  | Salicaceae   | Leaf                         | Decoction/ Internal   | Arteriosclerosis55                             |  |
| <i>Salvia cryptantha</i><br>Montbret & Aucher<br>ex Bentham                                  | Ada çayı, Ballık<br>Otu, Çalba,<br>Kayışkıran, Kokulu<br>Ot, Sarı Şabla, Şabla                               | Lamiaceae  | Aerial part                  | Infusion/ Internal  | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>25,55</sup>    |  |
| Salvia aethiopis L.  | Karakoyun Teği   | Lamiaceae  | Aerial part                  | Infusion, Decoction/ Internal   | Heart diseases67                               |  |
| Salvia hypargeia<br>Fisch. & C.A.Mey.  | Iccak otu  | Lamiaceae  | Aerial part, Sap             | Infusion/ Internal  | Heartstroke <sup>95</sup>                      |  |
| Salvia multicaulis<br>Vahl.  | Çaya çiyan   | Lamiaceae  | Leaf, flower,<br>aerial part | Decoction/ Internal   | Reducing heart attack<br>risk <sup>47</sup>    |  |
|  |  |  | Seed                         | Raw/ Internal   | Atherosclerosis <sup>40</sup>                  |  |
| Sambucus ebulus L.   | Yir otu, Ayıboğan  | Adoxaceae  | Fruit                        | the resulting water on the emp<br>stomach in the mornings.                        | ty Heart diseases <sup>42</sup>                |  |
| <i>Satureja cuneifolia</i><br>Ten.   | Dağkekığı,<br>Karakekik, Arı<br>kekiği   | Lamiaceae  | Aerial part                  | Tea/ Internal<br>(A teacup three times a day for<br>2 weeks)                      | r 1- Cardiotonic <sup>24</sup>                 |  |
| Satureja spicigera (K.<br>Koch) Boiss.   | Kekik, zımpara   | Lamiaceae  | Leaf                         | Infusion/ Internal<br>(A cup in the mornings on the<br>empty stomach)             | Heart diseases <sup>96</sup>                   |  |
| <i>Sideritis libanotica</i><br>subsp. <i>linearis</i><br>(Benth.) Bornm.                     | Dağ çayı   | Lamiaceae  | Aerial part                  | -   | Vasodilator <sup>49</sup>                      |  |
| Sisymbrium<br>altissimum L.  | Yabani hardal  | Brassicaceae   | Flower, Leaf                 | Raw/ Internal   | Vasoconstrictive <sup>79</sup>                 |  |
| Torminalis   |  |  | Fruit, Leaf                  | Decoction/ Internal   | Heart diseases31                               |  |
| glaberrima (Gand.)<br>Sennikov & Kurtto<br>(Syn: Sorbus<br>torminalis (L.)<br>Crantz)        | Geyikelması,<br>Dağelması,<br>Kegelması  | Rosaceae   | Fruit                        | Raw/ Internal   | Heart diseases <sup>63</sup>                   |  |
| Aria umbellata (Desf.)<br>Sennikov & Kurtto<br>(Syn: Sorbus<br>umbellata (Desf.)<br>Fritsch) | Geyikelması  | Rosaceae   | Leaf                         | Decoction/ Internal   | Arteriosclerosis <sup>77</sup>                 |  |
| Suinasia slovassa I  | Ianonak  | Amaranthaaaaa  | Leaf                         | Raw/ Internal   | Heart diseases <sup>79</sup>                   |  |
| Spinacia oteracea L.   | тяранак  | Amarantilaceae   | Leaf                         | Cooked/ Internal  | diseases <sup>22</sup>                         |  |
| Stachys sylvatica L.   | Hamsırgan  | Lamiaceae  | Aerial part                  | Tea/ Internal<br>Infusion/ Internal<br>(A teacup, twice a day)                    | Heart diseases <sup>48,102</sup>               |  |
| Styrax officinalis L.  | Ayı Fındığı, Günlük  | Styracaceae  | Fruit seed                   | Raw/ Internal   | Heart diseases <sup>70</sup>                   |  |
| Tamarix smyrnensis   | Ilgın  | Tamaricaceae   | Stem bark                    | Decoction/ Internal   | Cardiovascular                                 |  |
| Tamus communis L.  | Acı ot, Sarmaşık,<br>Vicime, Mıcır,<br>Mıcık, Bıcık, Bıcık<br>Otu, Kapırcık,<br>Kapurcuk, Kedien,<br>Kediyen | Dioscoraceae   | Flower                       | Cooked (in olive oil)/ Internal   | Atherosclerosis <sup>23</sup>                  |  |
| Teucrium chamaedrys  | Kırmızı Ot. Kaln   |  | Whole plant                  | Decoction/ Internal<br>(Half of a teacup, 3 times per o                           | Cardiovascular<br>day) diseases <sup>50</sup>  |  |
| L.   | Otu, Dağ kekiği  | Lamiaceae  | A orial nert                 | Decoction/ Internal   | Heart diseases <sup>86</sup>                   |  |
|  | Ju, Dug Kekigi   |  | Aeriai part                  | Infusion/ Internal  | Arteriosclerosis97                             |  |

International Journal of Traditional and Complementary Medicine Research Publisher

Duzce University

|   |   |                |                      |  | Heart diseases <sup>78</sup>   |
|---|---|----------------|----------------------|--|--|
| Teucrium polium L.  | Oğul Otu, Anam<br>Babam Kokusu,<br>Koyun Otu, Yavşan  | Lamiaceae      | Root                 | Infusion/ Internal   | Heart diseases <sup>21,76</sup>  |
| Thymbra spicata L.  | Karabaş otu, Dağ<br>çiçeği, Zahter  | Lamiaceae      | Aerial part          | Infusion/ Internal   | Heart diseases,<br>Arteriosclerosis,<br>Cardiac deficiency <sup>83,97</sup>  |
|   |   |                | Leaf, Flower         | Infusion/ Internal   | Tachycardia <sup>82</sup>  |
| Thymus longicaulis<br>C. Presl  | Kekik otu   | Lamiaceae      | Whole plant          | Decoction/ Internal  | Blood-pressure<br>regulator <sup>98</sup>  |
| Thymus sipyleus<br>Boiss.   | Kekik   | Lamiaceae      | Aerial part          | Infusion/ Internal   | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>25,55</sup>  |
| <i>Tilia platyphyllos</i><br>subsp. <i>corinthiaca</i><br>(Bosc ex K.Koch)<br>Pigott (Syn: <i>Tilia</i><br><i>rubra</i> DC.)                      | Ihlamur   | Malvaceae      | Flower, Bract        | Infusion/ Internal   | Tachycardia <sup>82</sup>  |
| <i>Tragopogon</i><br><i>reticulatus</i> Boiss. &<br>A. Huet   | Sinza   | Asteraceae     | Aerial part          | Raw/ Internal  | Cardialgia <sup>99</sup>   |
|   |   |                | Whole plant          | Infusion, Decoction/ Internal<br>(Kept a night long in the cold<br>before use) | Atherosclerosis, Heart diseases <sup>50</sup>  |
|   |   |                | whole plant          | Decoction/ Internal<br>(A glass once a day)                                    | Cardiovascular<br>diseases,<br>Atherosclerosis <sup>66</sup>   |
|   | Diken, Çoban<br>Çökerten, Dadaş<br>Otu, Demir Dikeni,<br>Bitimle Bitimle                      |                | Aerial part          | Decoction/ Internal  | $\begin{tabular}{c} Cardiovascular \\ diseases^{25,34,54,60} \\ \hline \hline Atherosclerosis^{25,38} \\ \hline Heart attack^{38} \\ \hline \end{tabular}$ |
| Tribulus terrestris L.<br>Tribulus terrestris L.<br>Çokerten, Çakır<br>dikeni, Gwerçal,<br>Gerçal,<br>Çobankalkıtan,<br>Çobankalgıdan,<br>Çökelek | Yeşilpıtrakotu, Deve  | Zygophyllaceae |                      | Infusion/ Internal   | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>55</sup>   |
|   | çokerlen, Çakır<br>dikeni, Gwerçal,<br>Gerçal,<br>Çobankalkıtan,<br>Çobankalgıdan,<br>Çökelek |                | Aerial part, Fruit   | Decoction/ Internal<br>(3 times a day)<br>Infusion/ Internal                   | Heart diseases <sup>37</sup>   |
|   |   |                | Leaf,<br>Fruit       | Infusion/ Internal<br>(A teacup, twice a day)                                  | Cardiovascular<br>diseases,<br>Cardialgia <sup>33,44</sup>   |
|   |   |                | Fruit                | Decoction/ Internal  | Heart diseases,<br>Atherosclerosis <sup>73</sup><br>Heart diseases, Blood-   |
|   |   |                |                      | Infusion/ Internal   | thinner <sup>68,100</sup>  |
|   |   |                | Seed<br>Leaf, Flower | Infusion, Decoction/ Internal<br>Decoction/ Internal                           | - Vasodilator <sup>57,67</sup>   |
| <i>Tripleurospermum</i><br><i>elongatum</i> (Fisch. &<br>C.A.Mey.) Bornm.   | Papatya   | Asteraceae     | Flower               | Infusion, Decoction/ Internal  | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>22</sup>   |
| Tripleurospermum<br>heterolepis (Freyn &<br>Sint.) Bornm.   | Papatya, Yabani<br>Papatya  | Asteraceae     | Flower               | Tea/ Internal  | Heart diseases <sup>36</sup>   |
| <i>Tripleurospermum monticolum</i> (Boiss. & A.Huet) Bornm.   | Papatya, Yabani<br>Papatya  | Asteraceae     | Flower               | Tea/ Internal  | Heart diseases <sup>36</sup>   |
| <i>Tripleurospermum</i><br><i>sevanense</i> (Manden.)<br>Pobed.   | Sarı papatya  | Asteraceae     | Flower               | Infusion/ Internal   | Heart diseases <sup>44</sup>   |
|   |   |                | Leaf, Whole plant    | Infusion, Decoction/ Internal<br>(Especially in the mornings, on               | Atherosclerosis <sup>50</sup>  |
|   |   |                |                      | empty stomach)   | Hoort discass <sup>23</sup>  |
|   | Isırgan Otu, Erkek<br>Cakır, Esek Cakırı.   |                | Aerial part          | Infusion/ Internal   | Atherosclerosis <sup>25,81</sup>   |
|   | Deli Çakır, Deli<br>Eşek Isırganı.  |                | -                    | Decoction/ Internal  | Blood-purifier <sup>101</sup>  |
| Urtica dioica L.  | Alaısırgan, Deve  | Urticaceae     |                      | Infusion/Internal  | Blood-thinner <sup>33</sup>  |
|   | Gicirgeni, Dalagan,<br>Dalıgan, Dalak,<br>Sırgan, Isırgı                                      |                | Leaf                 | Infusion/ Internal   | Blood and circulation<br>system diseases <sup>82</sup>   |
|   |   |                | Seed                 | Decoction/ Internal  | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>21</sup>   |
|   |   |                | 5000                 | Internal<br>(With honey or pekmez)   | Blood-purifier <sup>101</sup>  |

| Verbena officinalis L.         Minc çiççği         Verbenaceae         Aerial part         Decoction/ Internal         Heart diseases <sup>40</sup> Viola ermenkensis         Menekşe         Violaceae         Flower         Decoction/ Internal<br>(1 or 2 cup)         Heart diseases <sup>41</sup> Viola odorata L.         Binevşok         Violaceae         Whole plant         Decoction/ Internal         The pain in the veins <sup>32</sup> Ökscotu, Çakum,<br>Ökse, Yapşkanotu,<br>Burç, Buruç, Armut<br>Burçu, Ahlat Burçu,<br>Ahlat Purucu, Çam<br>Purucu, Çam         Whole plant         Decoction/ Internal         Heart diseases <sup>41</sup> Viscum album L.         Purucu, Çam<br>Puruçu, Çam Bureu,<br>Gövelek, Puruç,<br>Puruşu, Ahlak, Öksü<br>Otu, Göglek,<br>Gevele, Çekem,<br>Gökçe, Çekem         Viscaceae         Whole plant         Decoction/ Internal<br>(A cup per day)         Heart diseases <sup>43</sup> Viscum album L.         Puruçu, Çam<br>Puruşu, Cam Bureu,<br>Gövelek, Puruç,<br>Puruşu, Schlak, Öksü<br>Otu, Göglek,<br>Gövelek         Viscaceae         Whole plant         Decoction/ Internal         Heart diseases <sup>43</sup> Viscum album L.         Soudilator <sup>13,67,15</sup> Infusion (dried)/ Internal         Heart diseases <sup>43</sup> Viscum album L.         Govelek         Viscaceae         Whole plant         Decoction/ Internal         Atherosclerosis <sup>48</sup> Viscum album L.         Soudi Ator <sup>13,67,15</sup> Infusion/ Internal         Cardiovascular         Atheros   | Volume: 4 Issu<br>Year: 2023<br>DOI: 10.53811/ijtcm  | ue: 2<br>3<br>r.1232190                             | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary<br>Medicine Research |                            | Complementary  | <b>Publisher</b><br>Duzce University |  |
|---|--|---|---|----------------------------|--|--------------------------------------|--|
| Viola ermenekensis<br>Yild, & Dinc,         Menekşe         Violaceae         Flower         Decoction/ Internal<br>(1 or 2 cup)         Heart diseases <sup>41</sup> Viola odorata L.         Brnevşok         Violaceae         Whole plant         Decoction/ Internal         The pain in the veins <sup>23</sup> Viola odorata L.         Brnevşok         Violaceae         Whole plant         Decoction/ Internal         Atherosclerosis <sup>25</sup> Burç, Burç, Appiskanotu,<br>Burç, Ahlat Burçu,<br>Ahlat Purneu, Çam         Whole plant         Decoction/ Internal         Meacration/ Internal         Atherosclerosis <sup>25</sup> Purneu, Çam         Purneu, Çam         Viscaceae         Whole plant         Decoction/ Internal         Vasodilator, Heart<br>diseases <sup>61,3</sup> Oti, Gögelek,<br>Güvelek, Puruç,<br>Puruş, Çam Burcu,<br>Güvelek, Puruç,<br>Puruş, Çam Burcu,<br>Gökçeck,<br>Gevele, Çekem         Viscaceae         Whole plant         Decoction/ Internal         Heart diseases <sup>70,3</sup> Viscum album L.         Gövelek, Puruç,<br>Puruş, Çam Burcu,<br>Gökçectu         Viscaceae         Whole plant         Decoction/ Internal         Atherosclerosis, Heart<br>diseases <sup>60,3</sup> Viscum album L.         Govelek         Viscaceae         Whole plant         Decoction/ Internal         Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>60,4</sup> Viscum album L.         Govelek         Viscaceae         Fruit, Leaf, Seed         Decoction/ Internal         Ca   | Verbena officinalis L.   | Mine çiçeği   | Verbenaceae   | Aerial part                | Decoction/ Interna   | ıl                                   | Heart diseases40   |
| Viola odorata L.     Bınevşok     Violaceae     Whole plant     Decoction/Internal     The pain in the veins <sup>25</sup> Ökseotu, Çakum,<br>Ökse, Yapışkanotu,<br>Burç, Burç, Armut<br>Burçu, Ahlat Burçu,<br>Ahlat Puruncu, Çam<br>Purucu, Çam<br>Puruçu, Çam<br>Puruşu, Çam Burçu,<br>Güvelek, Puruç,<br>Puruş, Gäm Burçu,<br>Güvelek, Puruç,<br>Puruş, Gökçe, Çekem     Viscaceae<br>Viscaceae     Viscaceae<br>Branch, Leaf     Infusion (dried)/ Internal     Heart diseases <sup>84</sup> Viscum album L.     Puruşu, Çam Burçu,<br>Güvelek, Puruç,<br>Puruş, Gökçe, Çekem     Viscaceae     Whole plant     Decoction/ Internal     Heart diseases,<br>diseases <sup>8,70</sup> Viscum album L.     Puruşu, Çam Burçu,<br>Gökçe, Çekem     Viscaceae     Whole plant     Infusion (dried)/ Internal     Heart diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>dise | <i>Viola ermenekensis</i><br>Yild. & Dinç  | Menekşe   | Violaceae   | Flower                     | Decoction/ Interna<br>(1 or 2 cup)                           | 1                                    | Heart diseases <sup>81</sup>   |
| Viscum album L.     Acrial part     Maceration/ Internal     Atherosclerosis <sup>23</sup> Whole plant     Decoction/ Internal<br>(A cup per day)     Heart diseases <sup>84</sup> Viscum album L.     Burçu, Ahlat Burçu,<br>Ahlat Puruncu, Çam<br>Purucu, Çam<br>Purucu, Çam<br>Puruşu, Çam Burcu,<br>Gövelek, Vurç,<br>Gökçe, Çekem     Viscaceae     Mhole plant     Leaf     Infusion (dried)/ Internal<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>60,03</sup> Viscum album L.     Otu, Gögelek,<br>Gökçe, Çekem     Viscaceae     Whole plant     Decoction/ Internal     Heart diseases <sup>8,10</sup> Viscum album L.     Govelek     Viscaceae     Whole plant     Decoction/ Internal     Heart diseases <sup>8,0,0</sup> Viscum album L.     Govelek     Viscaceae     Whole plant     Decoction/ Internal     Atherosclerosis, Heart<br>diseases, <sup>0,0,0</sup> Viscum album L.     Govelek     Viscaceae     Whole plant     Decoction/ Internal     Cardiovascular<br>diseases, <sup>0,0,0</sup> Viscum album L.     Govelek     Viscaceae     Whole plant     Decoction/ Internal     Cardiovascular<br>diseases, <sup>0,0,0</sup> Viscum laxum Boiss.     Geketin, Ökseotu,<br>Gökçeotu     Viscaceae     Fruit, Leaf, Seed     Decoction, Infusion, Crushed,<br>Raw/ Internal     Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>20</sup> Vitis vinifera L.     Özüm, asma, ba,<br>loza, grozde     Vitaceae     Fruit     Infusion/ Internal     Atherosclerosis <sup>78</sup> Vitis vinifera L.     Özüm, asma, ba,<br>loza, grozde   | Viola odorata L.   | Bınevşok  | Violaceae   | Whole plant                | Decoction/ Interna   | ıl                                   | The pain in the veins <sup>29</sup>                                    |
| Viscum album L.Dury, Mihat Bury,<br>Ahlat Puruncu, Çam<br>Purucu, Çam<br>Puruşu, Çam Buru,<br>Güvelek, Puruş,<br>Güvelek, Puruşu,<br>Gökçe, Çekem,<br>Gökçe, Çekem,<br>Gökçe, ÇekemLeafInfusion (dried)/ InternalVasodilator, Heart<br>diseases,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases,<br>Decoction/ InternalViscum album L.<br>subsp. abietis<br>(Wiesb.) Janch.ViscaceaeWhole plantInfusion (dried)/ InternalHeart diseases,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases,<br>Atherosclerosis, Heart<br>diseases,<br>Decoction/ InternalHeart diseases,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases,<br>Atherosclerosis, Heart<br>diseases,<br>Atherosclerosis, Heart<br>diseases,<br>Infusion, Maceration/ InternalHeart diseases,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases,<br>Vasodilator, TernalViscum album L.<br>subsp. abietis<br>(Wiesb.) Janch.GovelekViscaceaeWhole plantDecoction/ InternalCardiovascular<br>diseases,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases,<br>GökçeotuViscum laxum Boiss.<br>& Reut (Syn: Viscum<br>ex Dichtl) Vollm.)Cektim, Ökseotu,<br>GökçeotuViscaceaeFruit, Leaf, SeedDecoction, Infusion, Crushed,<br>Raw/ InternalCardiovascular<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases, <b< td=""><td></td><td>Ökseotu, Çakun<br/>Ökse, Yapışkan<br/>Buro, Buruc, Ar</td><td>n,<br/>otu,<br/>mut</td><td>Aerial part<br/>Whole plant</td><td>Maceration/ Interna<br/>Decoction/ Interna<br/>(A cup per day)</td><td>al<br/>1</td><td>Atherosclerosis<sup>23</sup><br/>Heart diseases<sup>81</sup></td></b<>   |  | Ökseotu, Çakun<br>Ökse, Yapışkan<br>Buro, Buruc, Ar | n,<br>otu,<br>mut   | Aerial part<br>Whole plant | Maceration/ Interna<br>Decoction/ Interna<br>(A cup per day) | al<br>1                              | Atherosclerosis <sup>23</sup><br>Heart diseases <sup>81</sup>          |
| Viscum album L.       Anlar Puruncu, Çam       Viscaceae       Infusion (dried)/ Internal       Heart diseases, Cardiovascular         Viscum album L.       Purusu, Çam Burcu, Güvelek, Puruç, Puruş, Ahlak, Öksü       Viscaceae       Whole plant       Decoction/ Internal       Heart diseases, Cardiovascular         Viscum album L.       Gökçe, Çekem, Gökçe, Çekem, Gökçe, Çekem       Branch, Leaf       Decoction/ Internal       Heart diseases, Vasodilator, Cardiovascular         Viscum album L.       Gökçe, Çekem, Gökçe, Çekem       Viscaceae       Whole plant       Decoction/ Internal       Vasodilator, Cardiovascular         Viscum album L.       Govelek       Viscaceae       Whole plant       Decoction/ Internal       Vasodilator, Cardiovascular         Viscum laxum Boiss.       Govelek       Viscaceae       Whole plant       Decoction, Infusion, Crushed, Gökçeotu       Cardiovascular         Viscum laxum Boiss.       Çeküm, Ökseotu, Gökçeotu       Viscaceae       Fruit, Leaf, Seed       Decoction, Infusion, Crushed, Raw/ Internal       Cardiovascular         Vitex agnus-castus L.       Hayıt, Beşparmakağacı       Lamiaceae       Fruit       Infusion/ Internal       Atherosclerosis <sup>74</sup> Vitis vinifera L.       Üzüm, asma, ba, loza, grozde       Vitaceae       Fruit       Raw/ Internal       Blood-forming, Cardiovascular diseases <sup>42</sup> Zanthium spinosum  |  | Burçu, Ahlat Bu                                     | irçu,   | Leaf                       | Infusion (dried)/ In   | nternal                              | Vasodilator, Heart<br>disaeses <sup>69,93</sup>                        |
| Witex agnus-castus L.       Hayit,<br>Bayar, asma, ba,<br>Joza, grozde       Lamiaceae       Fruit       Raw/ Internal       Heart diseases <sup>78</sup><br>(Atherosclerosis <sup>48</sup> )         Vitex agnus-castus L.       Üzüm, asma, ba,<br>Joza, grozde       Visceae       Fruit       Raw/ Internal       Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>40</sup> Vitis vinifera L.       Üzüm, asma, ba,<br>Joza, grozde       Visceae       Fruit       Raw/ Internal       Blood-forming,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>40</sup> Vitis vinifera L.       Üzüm, asma, ba,<br>Joza, grozde       Visceae       Fruit       Raw/ Internal       Blood-forming,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>42</sup> Xanthium spinosum<br>L.       Gurnık       Asteraceae       Fruit       Raw/ Internal       Blood-forming,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>42</sup>   | Viscum album L.  | Aniat Puruncu, Gam<br>Purucu, Çam<br>Puruncu, Çam   | Viscaceae   | Whole plant                | Infusion (dried)/ In   | nternal                              | Heart diseases,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>60,70</sup>         |
| Virtex agnus-castus L.       Hayit,<br>Besparmakağacı       Lamiaceae       Fruit, Leaf, Seed       Infusion/ Internal       Atherosclerosis, Heart<br>diseases,<br>Vasodilator <sup>53,67,75</sup> Viscum album L.       Gövelek       Viscaceae       Whole plant       Decoction/ Internal       Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>60</sup> Viscum laxum Boiss.       Govelek       Viscaceae       Whole plant       Decoction/ Internal       Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>60</sup> Viscum laxum Boiss.       Çeküm, Ökseotu,<br>Gökçeotu       Viscaceae       Fruit, Leaf, Seed       Decoction, Infusion, Crushed,<br>Raw/ Internal       Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>22</sup> Vitex agnus-castus L.       Hayıt,<br>Besparmakağacı       Lamiaceae       Seed       Infusion/ Internal       Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>60</sup> Vitis vinifera L.       Üzüm, asma, ba,<br>loza, grozde       Vitaceae       Fruit       Raw/ Internal       Blood-forming,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>42</sup> Xanthium spinosum<br>L.       Gurınık       Asteraceae       Branch       Decoction/ Internal       Heart diseases,<br>diseases,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,<br>diseases,   |  | Güvelek, Puruç,                                     | licu,   | •                          | Decoction/ Interna   | ıl —                                 | Heart diseases <sup>78</sup><br>Atherosclerosis <sup>48</sup>          |
| Viscum album L.       Infusion, Maceration/ Internal       Vasodilator <sup>67</sup> Viscum album L.       Govelek       Viscaceae       Whole plant       Decoction/ Internal       Cardiovascular diseases <sup>60</sup> Viscum laxum Boiss.       & Reut. (Syn: Viscum album L. subsp. austriacum (Wiesb. ex Dicht) Vollm.)       Ceküm, Ökseotu, Gökçeotu       Viscaceae       Fruit, Leaf, Seed       Decoction, Infusion, Crushed, Raw/ Internal       Cardiovascular diseases <sup>22</sup> Vitex agnus-castus L.       Hayıt, Beşparmakağacı       Lamiaceae       Seed       Infusion/ Internal       Atherosclerosis <sup>78</sup> Vitis vinifera L.       Üzüm, asma, ba, loza, grozde       Vitaceae       Fruit       Raw/ Internal       Blood-forming, Cardiovascular diseases <sup>42</sup> Xanthium spinosum L.       Gurnık       Asteraceae       Branch       Decoction/ Internal       Heart diseases, Lasaese, Embolism <sup>33</sup> Ziziphus iujuba Mill,       Hünnap, Günnap       Rhamnaceae       Fruit       Raw/ Internal       Heart diseases, <sup>23</sup>  |  | Otu, Göğelek,<br>Gevele, Çekem,<br>Gökce, Cekem     | ksu   | Branch, Leaf               | Decoction/ Interna   | ıl                                   | Atherosclerosis, Heart<br>diseases,<br>Vasodilator <sup>53,67,75</sup> |
| Viscum album L.<br>subsp. abietis<br>(Wiesb.) Janch.GovelekViscaceaeWhole plantDecoction/ InternalCardiovascular<br>diseases60Viscum laxum Boiss.<br>& Reut. (Syn: Viscum<br>album L. subsp.<br>austriacum (Wiesb.<br>ex Dichtl) Vollm.)Çeküm, Ökseotu,<br>GökçeotuViscaceaeFruit, Leaf, SeedDecoction, Infusion, Crushed,<br>Raw/ InternalCardiovascular<br>diseases22Vitex agnus-castus L.<br>besparmakağacıHayıt,<br>BeşparmakağacıLamiaceaeSeedInfusion/ InternalAtherosclerosis78Vitis vinifera L.Üzüm, asma, ba,<br>loza, grozdeVitaceaeFruitRaw/ InternalBlood-forming,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases42Xanthium spinosum<br>L.GurnıkAsteraceaeBranchDecoction/ InternalHeart diseases,<br>Embolism33Ziziphus jujuba Mill,Hünnap, GünnapRhamnaceaeFruitRaw/ InternalHeart diseases, 23  |  | 3 / 3   |   |                            | Infusion, Macerati   | on/ Internal                         | Vasodilator <sup>67</sup>  |
| Viscum laxum Boiss.<br>& Reut. (Syn: Viscum<br>album L. subsp.<br>austriacum (Wiesb.<br>ex Dichtl) Vollm.)Çeküm, Ökseotu,<br>GökçeotuViscaceaeFruit, Leaf, SeedDecoction, Infusion, Crushed,<br>Raw/ InternalCardiovascular<br>diseases22ViscaceaeFruit, Leaf, SeedDecoction, Infusion, Crushed,<br>Raw/ InternalCardiovascular<br>diseases22Vitex agnus-castus L.Hayıt,<br>BeşparmakağacıLamiaceaeSeedInfusion/ InternalAtherosclerosis <sup>78</sup> Vites vinifera L.Üzüm, asma, ba,<br>loza, grozdeVitaceaeFruitInfusion/ InternalBlood-forming,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases42Xanthium spinosum<br>L.GurnıkAsteraceaeBranchDecoction/ Internal<br>(A cup two times a dayHeart diseases,<br>Embolism <sup>33</sup> Ziziphus jujuba Mill,Hünnap, GünnapRhamnaceaeFruitRaw/ InternalHeart diseases <sup>23</sup>   | Viscum album L.<br>subsp. abietis<br>(Wiesb.) Janch.   | Govelek   | Viscaceae   | Whole plant                | Decoction/ Interna   | 1                                    | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>60</sup>                               |
| Vitex agnus-castus L.       Hayıt,<br>Beşparmakağacı       Lamiaceae       Seed       Infusion/ Internal       Atherosclerosis <sup>78</sup> Vitex agnus-castus L.       Beşparmakağacı       Lamiaceae       Fruit       Infusion/ Internal       Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>60</sup> Vitis vinifera L.       Üzüm, asma, ba,<br>loza, grozde       Vitaceae       Fruit       Raw/ Internal       Blood-forming,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>42</sup> Xanthium spinosum<br>L.       Gurnık       Asteraceae       Branch       Decoction/ Internal       Heart diseases,<br>Embolism <sup>33</sup> Ziziphus jujuba Mill,       Hünnap, Günnap       Rhamnaceae       Fruit       Raw/ Internal       Heart diseases <sup>23</sup>   | Viscum laxum Boiss.<br>& Reut. (Syn: Viscum<br>album L. subsp.<br>austriacum (Wiesb.<br>ex Dichtl) Vollm.) | Çeküm, Ökseotı<br>Gökçeotu                          | <sup>u,</sup> Viscaceae   | Fruit, Leaf, Seed          | Decoction, Infusio<br>Raw/ Internal                          | n, Crushed,                          | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>22</sup>                               |
| Vitex agnus-castus L.       Indyit,<br>Beşparmakağacı       Lamiaceae       Fruit       Infusion/ Internal       Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>60</sup> Vitis vinifera L.       Üzüm, asma, ba,<br>loza, grozde       Vitaceae       Fruit       Raw/ Internal       Blood-forming,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>42</sup> Xanthium spinosum<br>L.       Gurnık       Asteraceae       Branch       Decoction/ Internal       Heart diseases,<br>Embolism <sup>33</sup> Ziziphus jujuba Mill.       Hünnap, Günnap       Rhamnaceae       Fruit       Raw/ Internal       Heart diseases, <sup>23</sup>  |  | Hourt   |   | Seed                       | Infusion/ Internal   |                                      | Atherosclerosis78  |
| Vitis vinifera L.Üzüm, asma, ba,<br>loza, grozdeVitaceaeFruitRaw/ InternalBlood-forming,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases42Xanthium spinosum<br>L.GurnikAsteraceaeBranchDecoction/ Internal<br>(A cup two times a dayHeart diseases,<br>Embolism <sup>33</sup> Ziziphus jujuba Mill,Hünnap, GünnapRhamnaceaeFruitRaw/ InternalHeart diseases <sup>23</sup>   | Vitex agnus-castus L.  | Beşparmakağac                                       | Lamiaceae   | Fruit                      | Infusion/ Internal   |                                      | Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>60</sup>                               |
| Xanthium spinosum<br>L.     Gurnik     Asteraceae     Branch     Decoction/Internal<br>(A cup two times a day     Heart diseases,<br>Embolism <sup>33</sup> Ziziphus jujuba Mill.     Hünnap, Günnap     Rhamnaceae     Fruit     Raw/Internal     Heart diseases <sup>23</sup>   | Vitis vinifera L.  | Üzüm, asma, ba<br>loza, grozde                      | , Vitaceae  | Fruit                      | Raw/ Internal  |                                      | Blood-forming,<br>Cardiovascular<br>diseases <sup>42</sup>             |
| Ziziphus jujuba Mill. Hünnap, Günnap Rhamnaceae Fruit Raw/ Internal Heart diseases <sup>23</sup>  | Xanthium spinosum<br>L.  | Gurnık  | Asteraceae  | Branch                     | Decoction/ Interna<br>(A cup two times a                     | ıl<br>a day                          | Heart diseases,<br>Embolism <sup>33</sup>                              |
| The second secon  | Ziziphus jujuba Mill.  | Hünnap, Günna                                       | p Rhamnaceae  | Fruit                      | Raw/ Internal  |                                      | Heart diseases <sup>23</sup>   |

### RESULTS

As a result of a detailed study of the literature, it was found that, in parallel with the expected incidence of cardiovascular diseases in our society, the use of medicinal plants for their treatment is quite common. One hundred twenty-nine plants from 43 families have been reported as being used to treat the group of diseases, including high blood pressure, cardiac disease, and blood vessels (Table 1). Cardiovascular diseases and/or effects of plants are classified as heart diseases, cardiovascular, atherosclerosis, vasodilator, arteriosclerosis, embolism, heart palpitations, cardialgia, cardiotonic, and blood pressure regulator, as taken precisely from the related ethnobotanical study (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Classification of cardiovascular diseases.

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2<br>Year: 2023<br>DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1232190 | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary<br>Medicine Research | <b>Publisher</b><br>Duzce University |
|--|---|--------------------------------------|
|--|---|--------------------------------------|

Over fifty percent of the plants belong to four families: Rosaceae, Lamiaceae, Asteraceae, and Fabaceae. According to the percentage distribution of plants on a family basis, Rosaceae tops the list with 17.8%. In this family, 23 species have been determined to be used against cardiovascular diseases among Turkish people. It is followed by Lamiaceae, with 18 species (14%). The family Asteraceae ranks third with 17 species (13.1%), and Fabaceae follows

it with 7 species (5.4%) (Figure 2). *Crataegus monogyna* Jacq., *Lavandula stoechas* L., *Melissa officinalis* L., *Tribulus terrestris* L., *Urtica dioica* L., and *Viscum album* L. are the most frequently cited medicinal plants. When the used parts were analyzed, it was observed that the leaf, aerial parts, fruit, and flower were consumed the most (Figure 3). The consumption is usually in the form of herbal tea prepared as an infusion or decoction (Figure 4).



Figure 2. The most cited plant families.



Figure 3. Plant parts used against cardiovascular disease ranked by frequency of use.



Figure 4. Preparation methods of the plants used against cardiovascular disease ranked by frequency of use.

# DISCUSSION

Several medicinal plants have shown experimental cardiovascular activity *in vitro/ in vivo* or clinical studies. We present pharmacological studies that have directly or indirectly evaluated the most cited medicinal plants used to treat cardiovascular diseases.

# Crataegus monogyna

The main active compounds found in the flowers, leaves, and fruits of Crataegus sp. are sugars and sugar alcohols, phenolic acids, terpenes, essential oils, phenylpropanoids, essentially hydroxycinnamic acids, lignans, and flavonoids. Especially flavonoids (hyperoside, vitexin, etc.) and oligomeric proanthocyanidins are responsible for their protective activity in cardiovascular disease. Numerous studies are directed at the action of Crataegus monogyna in preventing atherosclerosis and vascular diseases. It is thought that Crataegus sp. increases the ability of cardiomyocytes to transfer calcium via Na+/K+-ATPase.<sup>12</sup> It has been reported that a unique extract of Crataegus leaves with flowers induced an endothelium-dependent. NO-mediated vasorelaxation via eNOS phosphorylation at serine 1177. Moreover, fruit extracts of Crataegus reduced the mitochondrial membrane potential by 1.2-4.4 mV.13

# Lavandula stoechas

*Lavandula stoechas* contains flavonoids, catechic tannins, sterols, coumarins, leucoanthocyans, and mucilages. The essential oil's major terpenic compounds are fenchone, camphor, and 1,8-cineole. Although various research has proven the

pharmacological effects of essential oils and extracts, including antibacterial, antifungal, insecticidal, antileishmanial, antioxidant, and anti-inflammatory activities, the cardiovascular activity of *L. stoechas* still needs to be evaluated.<sup>14</sup>

# Melissa officinalis

According to ancient sources, Avicenna (980-1037) recommended Melissa officinalis to strengthen the heart in the Middle Ages. The plant's bioactive compounds are phenolic compounds, L-ascorbic acid, carotenoids, flavonoids, and terpenoids. In addition to in vitro and in vivo studies, clinical studies have shown that the plant remarkably affects cardiovascular diseases. In a study investigating the effect of the plant on mild palpitations, leaf extract was given to 28 patients at a dose of  $2 \times 500$  mg/d for 14 days. A decrease in the rate of palpitations by 36.8% was observed.<sup>15</sup> It has also been shown that the aqueous extract is associated with significant electrocardiogram alterations in rats after one week (50, 100, 200 mg/kg) of application. In a doubleblind study, 80 people with stable angina were given 3 g of lemon balm herb extract per day or a placebo for three months. According to the study results, a higher nitric oxide concentration, a higher cardiac ejection fraction, a lower lactate dehydrogenase concentration, and reduced systolic and diastolic blood pressure were determined in the study group compared to the control.<sup>16</sup>

# Tribulus terrestris

Several chemical studies have identified various compounds in *Tribulus terrestris*, such as saponins,

Volume: 4 Issue: 2 Year: 2023 DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1232190 **Publisher** Duzce University

flavonoids, alkaloids, and other nutrients. The steroidal saponins (terrestrosins A-E, desgalactotigonis, etc.), found in high amounts, especially in aerial parts, are responsible for biological activity. In a clinical trial, isolated saponins were given to 406 patients with coronary heart disease. The results indicated that the overall effective remission rate in angina pectoris was 82.3 percent. The total efficacious rate of ECG improvement (52.7%) was higher than that of the control group (35.8%). Researchers have pointed out the positive effects of the plant in the treatment of angina pectoris, owing to the saponins that have the activity of dilating the coronary arterv and improving coronarv circulation.17

# Urtica dioica

The chemical constituents of *Urtica dioica* are phytosterols, saponins, flavonoids, tannins, sterols, greasy acids, carotenoids, chlorophylls, proteins, amino acids, and vitamins. The crude aqueous and methanolic extracts of the plant roots were tested on preparations of the aorta with or without prior vasoconstriction of the endothelium. Extracts and the purified fractions possess a vasodilatory activity, and the inotropic activity was recognized in guinea pigs. It was stated that *U. dioica* has a notable antiplatelet action thanks to the flavonoids it contains. Furthermore, the aqueous extract induced strong bradycardia through non-cholinergic and non-adrenergic pathways *in vivo*.<sup>18</sup>

# Viscum album

Lectins, viscotoxins, lignans, amines, flavonoids, and polysaccharides are the principal components of the *Viscum album*. Flavonoids and phenolic acids have significant antioxidant activity, which can be beneficial in preventing diseases. including cardiovascular diseases. Research has intensified the antihypertensive activity of different extracts. The aqueous extract exerted an antihypertensive effect on salt-induced hypertension in male rats without alteration in heart rate, possibly involving sympathetic mechanisms. Various extracts of V. album stem on arterial blood pressure were performed in Wistar rats. The ethanol extract revealed a significant effect even at the lowest administered concentration  $(3.33 \times 10^{-5} \text{ mg kg}^{-1})$  and significantly reduced the blood pressure after an administered concentration of 1.00 x 10<sup>-3</sup> mg kg<sup>-1</sup>.<sup>19</sup>

# CONCLUSION

It was found that the plants can be used for different purposes in different locations. We determined the six most frequently cited medicinal plants. As there is a lack of scientific validation for *Lavandula stoechas*, further phytochemical and pharmacological studies are recommended to confirm efficacy. Further studies are needed to base the collected information on clinical evidence.

**Author contributions:** Conceptualization: [MG, ZBE, ŞK]; Design: [MG, ZBE, ŞK]; Writing: [MG, ZBE, ŞK]; Investigation/Data collection: [MG, ZBE, SK].

**Conflict of interest:** There is no potential conflict of interest relevant to this article.

Funding: No Financial support.

### Declaration

This work was presented as a Poster Presentation in 2. International Pharmaceutical and Pharmacy Congress, Ivek, Istanbul, Türkiye. 27-29 November 2013, pp. 52-52.

# REFERENCES

- 1. Aaronson PI, Jeremy PW, Michelle JC. *The Cardiovascular System at a Glance* (5th Edition). Oxford Wiley Blackwell; 2020
- 2. T.C. Sağlık Bakanlığı. Türkiye Kalp ve Damar Hastalıkları Önleme ve Kontrol Programı Eylem Planı (2015-2020). Accessed November 02, 2021. https://www.tkd.org.tr/TKDData/Uploads/files/Turkiye-kalp-ve-damar-hastaliklarionleme-ve-kontrol-programi.pdf
- 3. Buttar HS., Timao L, Ravi N. Prevention of cardiovascular diseases: Role of exercise, dietary interventions, obesity and smoking cessation. *Exp Clin Cardiol*. 2005;10(4):229–249.
- 4. WHO. WHO Status of The Health-Related SDGs. Accessed November 02, 2021. http://www.who.int/gho/publications/world\_health\_statistics/2018/EN\_WHS2018\_Part2.pdf?ua=1
- 5. Tokgozoglu L, Kayikcioglu M, Ekinci B. The landscape of preventive cardiology in Turkey : Challenges and successes. *Am J Cardiol.* 2021;100184.
- 6. Türkiye İstatistik Kurumu. Ölüm Nedeni İstatistikleri, 2020. Accessed March 29, 2023. http://www.tuik.gov.tr/PreTablo.do?alt\_id=1083
- 7. Baytop T. Türkiye'de Bitkiler ile Tedavi, Geçmişte ve Bugün. Nobel Tıp Kitapevi; 1999.
- 8. Davis PH. Flora of Turkey and the East Aegean Islands, Vol. 1-9. Edinburgh University Press; 1965-1985.
- 9. Bahar Z, Kızılcı S, Beşer A, Büyükkaya Besen D, et al. Herbal therapies used by hypertensive patients in Turkey. *Afr J Tradit Complement Altern Med.* 2013;10(2):292–298.

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2<br>Vear: 2023 | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary | Publisher        |
|----------------------------------|--|------------------|
| DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1232190     | Medicine Research                                      | Duzce University |

- 10. Güzel Y, Güzelşemme M, Miski M. Ethnobotany of medicinal plants used in Antakya: A multicultural district in Hatay Province of Turkey. *J Ethnopharmacol*. 2015;174:118–152.
- 11. Gurib-fakim A. Medicinal plants: Traditions of yesterday and drugs of tomorrow. Mol. Aspects Med. 2006;27:1-93.
- 12. Martinelli F, Perrone A, Yousefi S, et al. Botanical, phytochemical, anti-microbial and pharmaceutical characteristics of hawthorn (*Crataegus monogyna* jacq.), Rosaceae. *Molecules*. 2021;26(23):1-20.
- 13. Brixius K, Willms S, Napp A, et al. *Crataegus* special extract WS® 1442 induces an endothelium-dependent, NOmediated vasorelaxation via eNOS-phosphorylation at serine 1177. *Cardiovasc Drugs Ther*. 2006;20(3):177–184.
- 14. Ez zoubi Y, Bousta D, Farah A. A phytopharmacological review of a Mediterranean plant: *Lavandula stoechas* L. *Clin Phytoscience*. 2020;6(1):1-9.
- 15. Alijaniha F, Naseri M, Afsharypuor S, et al. Heart palpitation relief with *Melissa officinalis* leaf extract: Double blind, randomized, placebo controlled trial of efficacy and safety. *J Ethnopharmacol*. 2015;164:378-384.
- 16. Świder K, Startek K, Wijaya CH. The therapeutic properties of Lemon balm (*Melissa officinalis* L.): Reviewing novel findings and medical indications. *J Appl Bot Food Qual*. 2019;92:327-335.
- 17. Sivapalan R. Biological and pharmacological studies of *Tribulus terrestris* Linn-A review. Int J Multidiscip Res. 2016;3(1):257-265.
- 18. Halder S, Sharma A. A Review on Urtica Dioica L. World J Pharm Pharm Sci. 2017;6(10):404-421.
- 19. Kleszken E, Timar AV, Memete AR, Miere F, Vicas SI. On overview of bioactive compounds, biological and pharmacological effects of Mistletoe (*Viscum Album* L). *Pharmacophore*. 2022;13(1):10-26.
- 20. Tuzlacı E. Turkish folk medicinal plants, VIII: Lalapaşa (Edirne). MARMARA Pharm J. 2010;14:47-52.
- 21. Aslan A, Mat A, Ozhatay N, Sariyar GA. Contribution to traditional medicine in West Anatolia. *J Fac Pharm Istanbul*. 2007;39:73-78.
- 22. Karaköse M. An ethnobotanical study of medicinal plants in Güce district, north-eastern Turkey. *Plant Divers*. 2022;44(6):577-597.
- 23. Sargın SA, Akçiçek E, Selvi S. An ethnobotanical study of medicinal plants used by the local people of Alaşehir (Manisa) in Turkey. *J Ethnopharmacol*. 2013;150(3):860-874.
- 24. Sargin SA, Selvi S, Lopez V. Ethnomedicinal plants of Sarigöl district (Manisa), Turkey. J Ethnopharmacol. 2015;171:64-84.
- 25. Şenkardeş İ, Tuzlacı E. Wild edible plants of southern part of Nevşehir in Turkey. J Res Pharm. 2016;20(1):34-43.
- 26. Yeşil Y, İnal İ. Ethnomedicinal Plants of Hasankeyf (Batman-Turkey). Front Pharmacol. 2021;11:1-20.
- 27. Kayabaşı NP, Tümen G, Polat R. Manyas Balıkesir yöresi yararlı bitkileri üzerine etnobotanik araştırmalar. *Biol Divers Conserv*. 2016;9(3):58-63.
- 28. Karakaya S, Polat A, Aksakal Ö, Sümbüllü YZ, İncekara Ü. Ethnobotanical study of medicinal plants in Aziziye district (Erzurum, Turkey). *Turkish J Pharm Sci.* 2020;17(2):211-220.
- 29. Kaval I, Behçet L, Cakilcioglu U. Ethnobotanical study on medicinal plants in Geçitli and its surrounding (Hakkari-Turkey). *J Ethnopharmacol*. 2014;155(1):171-184.
- 30. Ugurlu E, Secmen O. Medicinal plants popularly used in the villages of Yunt mountain (Manisa-Turkey). *Fitoterapia*. 2008;79:126-31.
- 31. Tuzlacı E, Erol MK. Turkish folk medicinal plants, Part II: Eğirdir (Isparta). Fitoterapia. 1999;70:593-610.
- 32. Alkaç SA. Alaçam Dağları (Balıkesir) Bigadiç İlçesi Bölümündeki Ekonomik Önemi Olan Bazı Bitkiler ve Etnobotanik Özellikleri. Yüksek Lisans Tezi 2013; Balıkesir: Balıkesir Üniversitesi.
- 33. Polat R, Çakılcıoğlu U. Ethnobotanical study on medicinal plants in Bingöl (City center) (Turkey). J Herb Med. 2018;16:100211.
- 34. Salim M, Necattin T. A survey on wild plants with ethnobotanical use in the Bahçe and Hasanbeyli districts of Osmaniye, Turkey. *GSC Biol Pharm Sci.* 2018;5(3):28-35.
- 35. Mükemre M, Behçet L, Çakılcıoğlu U. Ethnobotanical study on medicinal plants in villages of Çatak (Van-Turkey). *J Ethnopharmacol.* 2015;166:361-374.
- Korkmaz M, Alpaslan Z. Ergan Dağı Erzincan-Türkiye'nın etnobotanik özellikleri. Bağbahçe Bilim Derg. 2014;1(3):1-31.
- 37. Kartal Ç, Güneş F. Medicinal plants used in Meriç town from Turkey. Indian J Pharm Educ Res. 2017;51:249-253.
- 38. Öztürk M, Dinç M. Nizip (Aksaray) bölgesinin etnobotanik özellikleri. Ot Sist Bot Dergisi. 2005;12(1):93-102.
- 39. Polat R, Satıl F. Havran ve Burhaniye'de Balıkesir etnobotanik araştırmaları. TÜBA-KED. 2010;8:65-100.
- 40. Demirci S, Özhatay N. An ethnobotanical study in Kahramanmaraş (Turkey); wild plants used for medicinal purpose in Andirin, Kahramanmaraş. *Turk J Pharm Sci.* 2012;9(1):75-92.
- 41. Tuzlacı E, Alparslan DF. Turkish folk medicinal plants, part V: Babaeski (Kırklareli). *J Fac Pharm Istanbul*. 2007;39:11-16.
- 42. Kültür Ş, Semra S. An ethnobotanical study from Isperih (Razgrad-Bulgaria). J Pharm Istanbul Univ. 2008;40:11-18.
- 43. İnci Aladı H, Satıl F, Selvi S. Wild fruits sold in the public bazaars of Edremit Gulf (Balıkesir) and their medicinal uses. *Biol Divers Conserv.* 2019;12(1):89-99.

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2           | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary | Publisher        |
|------------------------------|--|------------------|
| Year: 2023                   | Madiaina Daaraah                                       | Duzce University |
| DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1232190 | Medicine Research                                      | Ducee Oniversity |

- 44. Tetik F, Civelek S, Cakilcioglu U. Traditional uses of some medicinal plants in Malatya (Turkey). *J Ethnopharmacol*. 2013;146(1):331-346.
- 45. Gürdal B, Kültür Ş. An ethnobotanical study of medicinal plants in Marmaris (Muğla, Turkey). *J Ethnopharmacol*. 2013;146(1):113-126.
- 46. Sargin SA. Ethnobotanical survey of medicinal plants in Bozyazı district of Mersin, Turkey. *J Ethnopharmacol*. 2015;173:105-126.
- 47. Kılıç M, Yıldız K, Kılıç FM. Traditional uses of medicinal plants in Artuklu, Turkey. Hum Ecol. 2020; 48(5):619-632.
- 48. Günbatan T, İlhan G, Gençler Özkan AM. The current status of ethnopharmacobotanical knowledge in Çamlıdere (Ankara, Turkey). *Turk J Botany*. 2016;40:241-249.
- 49. Erarslan ZB, Çolak R, Kültür Ş. The preliminary ethnobotanical survey of medicinal plants in Develi (Kayseri/Turkey). *Istanbul J Pharm.* 2021;51(2):263-270.
- 50. Güldaş N. Adıyaman İlinde Etnobotanik Değeri Olan Bazı Bitkilerin Kullanım Alanlarının Tespiti. Yüksek Lisans Tezi. 2009; Elazığ: Fırat Üniversitesi.
- 51. Vural G. Honaz Dağı ve Çevresindeki Bazı Doğal Bitkilerin Etnobotanik Özellikleri. Yüksek Lisans Tezi. 2008; Afyon: Afyon Kocatepe Üniversitesi.
- 52. Eşen B. Aydınlar Köyü ve Çevresinin (Erdemli/Mersin) Etnobotanik Özellikleri. Yüksek Lisans Tezi. 2008; Konya: Selçuk Üniversitesi.
- 53. Genç GE, Özhatay N. An ethnobotanical study in Çatalca (European part of Istanbul) II. *Turkish J Pharm Sci.* 2006;3(2):73-89.
- 54. Koçyiğit M, Özhatay N. Wild plants used as medicinal purpose in Yalova (Northwest Turkey). *Turkish J Pharm Sci.* 2006;3(2):91-103.
- 55. Tuzlacı E, Şenkardeş İ. Turkish folk medicinal plants, X: Ürgüp (Nevşehir), MARMARA Pharm J. 2011;15(2):58-68.
- 56. Saday H. Güzeloluk Köyü ve Çevresinin (Erdemli/Mersin) Etnobotanik Özellikleri. Yüksek Lisans Tezi. 2009; Konya: Selçuk Üniversitesi.
- 57. Bulut G, Tuzlacı E. An ethnobotanical study of medicinal plants in Bayramiç, *MARMARA Pharm J*. 2015;19(3):268-282.
- 58. Tuzlacı E, Sadıkoğlu E. Turkish folk medicinal plants, part VI: Koçarlı (Aydın). J Fac Pharm Istanbul. 2007;39:25-31.
- 59. Kocabaş YZ, Gedik O. An ethnobotanical study of wild plants sold in district bazaar in Kahramanmaraş. *Iğdır Univ J Inst Sci & Tech.* 2016;6(4):41-50.
- 60. Emre G, Dogan A, Haznedaroglu MZ, et al. An ethnobotanical study of medicinal plants in Mersin (Turkey). *Front Pharmacol.* 2021;12:1-20.
- 61. Bağcı Y, Keskin L. An ethnobotanical field survey in the Kadınhanı District of Konya province in Turkey. Kahramanmaraş Sütçü İmam Üniversitesi Tarım ve Doğa Derg. 2022;5(2):312-336.
- 62. Boz E, İldeniz HK, Cabi E. Some ethnobotanical information from Gönen (Balıkesir) district. Acta Biol Turc. 2022;35(4):1-17.
- 63. Duran A, Satıl F, Tümen G. Balıkesir yöresinde yenen yabani meyveler ve etnobotanik özellikleri. *Ot Sist Bot Dergisi*. 2001;8:87-94.
- 64. Karakaya S, Polat A, Aksakal Ö, Sümbüllü YZ, İncekara Ü. An ethnobotanical investigation on medicinal plants in South of Erzurum (Turkey). *Ethnobot Res Appl.* 2019;18(13):1-18.
- 65. Bulut G, Bozkurt MZ, Tuzlacı E. The preliminary ethnobotanical study of medicinal plants in Uşak (Turkey). *MARMARA Pharm J.* 2017;21:305-310.
- 66. Uzun M, Kaya A. Ethnobotanical research of medicinal plants in Mihalgazi (Eskişehir, Turkey). *Pharm Biol.* 2016;54:2922-2932.
- 67. Dilara ÇO. Konya İlinde Kullanılan Halk İlaçları Üzerinde Etnobotanik Araştırmalar. Yüksek Lisans Tezi. 2007; Ankara: Gazi Üniversitesi.
- 68. Akalın E. Tekirdağ ili halk ilaçları ve gıda olarak kullanılan yabani bitkiler. *Geleneksel ve Folklorik Droglar Dergisi*. 1998;5(1):1-98.
- 69. Gürbüz İ, Gençler Özkan AM, Akaydin G, et al. Folk medicine in Düzce province (Turkey). *Turk J Botany*. 2019;43:769-784.
- 70. Güneş S, Savran A, Paksoy MY, Koşar M, Çakılcıoğlu U. Ethnopharmacological survey of medicinal plants in Karaisalı and its surrounding (Adana-Turkey). *J Herb Med*. 2017;8:68-75.
- 71. Görhan KÖ, Öztürk F. Ethnopharmacological survey of medicinal and foods plants in Derecik (Hakkari-Turkey). *Indian J Tradit Knowl*. 2021;20(2):416-425.
- 72. Akgul A, Akgul A, Senol SG, Yildirim H, Secmen O, Doğan Y. An ethnobotanical study in Midyat (Turkey), a city on the silk road where cultures meet. *J Ethnobiol Ethnomedicine*. 2018;14(1):1-18.
- 73. Korkmaz M, Karakuş S. Traditional uses of medicinal plants of Üzümlü district, Erzincan, Turkey. Pak J Bot. 2015;47(1):125-134.
- 74. Bulut G. Medicinal and wild food plants of Marmara Island (Balikesir Turkey). Acta Soc Bot Pol. 2016;85(2):1-16.

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2           | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary | Publisher        |
|------------------------------|--|------------------|
| Year: 2023                   |  | Duzce University |
| DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1232190 | Medicine Research                                      | Duzee Oniversity |

- 75. Metin A. Mut ve Çevresinde (Mersin) Yetişen Bitkilerin Etnobotanik Özellikleri. Yüksek Lisans Tezi. 2009; Konya: Selçuk Üniversitesi.
- 76. Özhatay N, Koçak S. Plants used for medicinal purposes in Karaman province (Southern Turkey). *J Fac Pharm Istanbul*. 2010;41:75-81.
- 77. Duran A. Akseki (Antalya) ilçesindeki bazı bitkilerin yerel adları ve etnobotanik özellikleri. Ot Sist Bot Dergisi. 1998;5:77-92.
- 78. Bulut G, Haznedaroğlu MZ, Doğan A, Koyu H, Tuzlacı E. An ethnobotanical study of medicinal plants in Acipayam (Denizli-Turkey). *J Herb Med*. 2017;10:64-81.
- 79. Deniz L, Serteser A, Kargıoğlu M. Uşak Üniversitesi ve yakın çevresindeki bazı bitkilerin mahalli adları ve etnobotanik özellikleri. *AKU J Sci Eng.* 2010;10(1):57-72.
- 80. Koyuncu O, Yaylacı ÖK, Tokur S. Geyve (Sakarya) ve çevresinin etnobotanik açıdan incelenmesi. *Ot Sist Bot Dergisi*. 2009;16(1):123-142.
- 81. Bağcı Y. Sarıveliler (Karaman) ve çevresinde yetişen bitkilerin etnobotanik özellikleri. *Selçuk Üniversitesi Fen Fakültesi Fen Dergisi*. 2016;42(1):84-107.
- 82. Korkmaz M, Karakuş S, Özçelik H, Selvi S, An ethnobotanical study on medicinal plants in Erzincan, Turkey. *Indian J Tradit Knowl*. 2016;15(2):192-202.
- 83. Simsek I, Aytekin F, Yesilada E, Yildirimli Ş. An ethnobotanical survey of the Beypazari, Ayas, and Güdül district towns of Ankara Province (Turkey). *Econ Bot.* 2004;58(4):705-720.
- 84. Saçlı S, Akalın E. Preliminary ethnobotanical study from Kaz Dağı (Balıkesir/Çanakkale) I: uses and vernacular names. *J Fac Pharm Istanbul*. 2001;34:9-14.
- 85. Akalın E, Alpınar K. Tekirdağ'ın tıbbi ve yenen yabani bitkileri hakkında bir araştırma. *Ege Üniversitesi Eczacılık Fak Derg*. 1994;2(1):1-11.
- 86. Doğan A. Ovacık (Tunceli) Yöresinin Geleneksel Halk İlacı Olarak Kullanılan Bitkileri. Yüksek Lisans Tezi. 2008; İstanbul: Marmara Üniversitesi.
- 87. Akyol Y, Altan Y. Ethnobotanical studies in the Maldan Village (Province Manisa, Turkey). MARMARA Pharm J. 2019;17:21-25.
- Kızılarslan Ç, Özhatay N. An ethnobotanical study of the useful and edible plants of İzmit. J Res Pharm. 2012;16(3):194-200.
- 89. Paksoy MY, Selvi S, Savran A. Ethnopharmacological survey of medicinal plants in Ulukışla (Niğde-Turkey). *J Herb Med*. 2016;6(1):42-48.
- 90. Kaya ÖF, Dağlı M, Çelik HT. An ethnobotanical research in Şanlıurfa central district and attached villages (Turkey). *Indian J Tradit Knowl*. 2020;19(1):7-23.
- 91. Sezik E, Tabata M, Yesilada E. Traditional medicine in Turkey I: Folk medicine in Northeast Anatolia. J Ethnopharmacol. 1991;35:191-196.
- 92. Balos MM, Akan H. Zeytinbahçe-Akarçay (Birecik, Şanlıurfa) arasında kalan bölgenin etnobotanik özellikleri. *Selçuk Üniversitesi Fen Fakültesi Fen Dergisi*. 2007;2(29):155-171.
- 93. Aktan T. Yenişehir (Bursa) Köylerinin Etnobotanik Özellikleri. Yüksek Lisans Tezi. 2011; Manisa: Celal Bayar Üniversitesi.
- 94. Saraç DU, Özkan ZC, Akbulut S. Ethnobotanic features of Rize/Turkey province. Bio Di Con. 2013;6(3):57-66.
- 95. Akdag T, Dogu S. The medical plants of Karaman-Yesildere Village and its surroundings. *Int J Environ Agric Res.* 2016;2:1214-1223.
- 96. Polat R, Cakilcioglu U, Kaltalioğlu K, Ulusan MD, Türkmen Z. An ethnobotanical study on medicinal plants in Espiye and its surrounding (Giresun-Turkey). *J Ethnopharmacol*. 2015;163:1–11.
- 97. Tuzlacı E, Eryaşar Aymaz P. Turkish folk medicinal plants, Part IV: Gönen (Balıkesir). Fitoterapia. 2001;72:323-343.
- 98. Tuzlacı E, Tolon E. Turkish folk medicinal plants, Part III: Şile (İstanbul). Fitoterapia. 2000;71:673-685.
- 99. Yazıcıoğlu A, Tuzlacı E. Folk medicinal plants of Trabzon (Turkey). Fitoterapia. 1996;17:307-318.
- 100. Yeter T. Tribulus terrestris L. (Çoban Çökerten) (Zygophyllaceae) Türü Üzerinde Farmasötik Botanik Yönünden Araştırmalar. Yüksek Lisans Tezi. 2010; İstanbul: İstanbul Üniversitesi.
- 101. Yesilyurt EB, Şimşek I, Akaydın G, Yeşilada E. An ethnobotanical survey in selected districts of the Black Sea region (Turkey). *Turk J Botany*. 2017;41:47-62.
- 102. Çubukçu B, Melikoğlu G. Giresun ili bitkileri ve halk ilaçları. Geleneksel ve Folklorik Droglar Dergisi. 1999;6:1-105.

# REVIEW

# Pimpinella Species (Anise): Traditional Use, Mineral, Nutrient and Chemical Contents, Biological Activities

Falah Saleh Mohammed<sup>1</sup> D, Imran Uysal<sup>2</sup> D, Emre Sevindik<sup>3</sup> Muhittin Dogan<sup>4</sup> , Mustafa Sevindik<sup>5</sup>\*

<sup>1</sup>Zakho University, Faculty of Science, Department of Biology, Duhok, Iraq <sup>2</sup>Osmaniye Korkut Ata University, Bahçe Vocational School, Department of Food Processing Technologies, Osmaniye, Türkiye

<sup>3</sup>Aydın Adnan Menderes University, Faculty of Agriculture, Department of Agricultural Biotechnology, Aydın, Türkiye
 <sup>4</sup>Gaziantep University, Faculty of Science and Literature, Department of Biology, Gaziantep, Türkiye
 <sup>5</sup>Osmaniye Korkut Ata University, Faculty of Science and Literature, Department of Biology, Osmaniye, Türkiye

\* Corresponding Author: Mustafa Sevindik, e-mail: sevindik27@gmail.com

Received: 30.05.2023

Accepted: 21.07.2023

### Abstract

Plants, which are natural materials of great importance to humans, are currently utilized for various purposes. The use of plants with nourishing properties for treating diseases has a long history. This study compiled the general characteristics, usage areas, mineral and nutrient contents, biological activities, and chemical compositions of *the Pimpinella* species reported in the literature. The literature review reveals that the plant is widely used in traditional medicine. Furthermore, it has been determined that they may serve as significant natural resources regarding their mineral, nutritional, and chemical content. Furthermore, it has been observed, based on reported data in the literature, that *Pimpinella* species exhibit high levels of antioxidant and antimicrobial activity. Within this context, it has been observed that *Pimpinella* species can be significant sources not only in terms of their nutritional properties but also from a medicinal perspective.

Keywords: Antimicrobial, Anise, Antioxidant, Medicinal Plants, Traditional Medicine.

### **INTRODUCTION**

Various natural materials, such as fungi, animals, and plants, are utilized in traditional medicine.<sup>1</sup> Among these natural products, plants are significant materials. Plants are utilized for various purposes such as food, spices, combating diseases, heating, and shelter in different cultures.<sup>2</sup> Plants constitute significant components of many human diets. They possess highly nutritious properties because they contain vitamins, minerals, and essential nutrients.<sup>3</sup> Plants that stand out with their nourishing properties are also significant materials from a medical perspective.<sup>4,5</sup> Numerous studies have reported that plants possess various activities such as antioxidant, anticancer. antimicrobial, anti-inflammatory, hepatoprotective, anti-aging, anti-allergic, and DNA protective properties.<sup>6-13</sup> Determining the biological potential of plants is of great importance within this context. This study compiled the reported usage areas, general characteristics, nutritional and mineral

contents, biological activities, and chemical compounds of Pimpinella species from the literature. **GENUS** *PIMPINELLA* **AND USAGE AREAS** 

*Pimpinella* species belonging to the Apiaceae family are plants with a distribution range of 150 species across Europe, Asia, and Africa. The types refer to annual and perennial plants. From a morphological perspective, the plant possesses cordate-ovate or rectangular-ovate leaves and fruits that are slightly compressed laterally, each with five filiform veins.<sup>14-</sup>

*Pimpinella* species are favored in alternative medicine in countries such as China, Egypt, Iran, Lebanon, and Palestine. It has been reported that there is still usage even in countries such as England and Italy, where the use of herbal medicines is low. Türkiye is the country where *Pimpinella* is most commonly utilized and preferred. The species of *Pimpinella* are commonly preferred for their above-

ground, root, and seed parts. The above-ground parts of the plant are utilized for their medicinal properties, including their ability to alleviate gastrointestinal distress, bronchial asthma, insomnia, persistent cough, renal colic, flatulence, expectorant, sedative, antidepressant, antiseptic, antispasmodic, analgesic, diuretic, estrogenic, and pectoral stimulant effects.

| Table  | 1.   | Mineral  | and | Nutritional | Contents | of |
|--------|------|----------|-----|-------------|----------|----|
| Pimpin | ella | species. |     |             |          |    |

| Nutritional Composition | Values (%)         |
|-------------------------|--------------------|
| Protein                 | 13.35-28.73 %      |
| Lipids                  | 2.66-9.02 %        |
| Carbohydrate            | 9.87-61.09 %       |
| Crude fibers            | 2.83-33.50 %       |
| Moisture                | 4.9-80.42 %        |
| Ash                     | 5.69-19.14 %       |
| Mg                      | 6.45-478.6 mg/kg   |
| K                       | 93.13-6332 mg/kg   |
| Na                      | 5.44- 365.10 mg/kg |
| Fe                      | 0.15-1512 mg/kg    |
| Ca                      | 12.64-3141 mg/kg   |
| Zn                      | 0.12-14.31 mg/kg   |
| Cu                      | 0.029-0.035 mg/kg  |

The seed components exhibit various pharmacological properties such as abdominal pain

Table 2. Biological activity of *Pimpinella* species.<sup>32, 35-54</sup>

relief, gastrointestinal disorder management, carminative effects, expectorant properties, sedative effects, antidepressant properties, and antiseptic properties. Insomnia, persistent cough, carminative, stomach upset, stomach ache, calming, colic, tranquilizer, diuretic, flu, and various alcoholic beverages such as "pastis" and "sambuca" are commonly used for their therapeutic properties as hypnotics, antispasmodics, expectorants, and in the treatment of epilepsy. The root parts, on the other hand, are utilized in the treatment of asthma, bronchitis, and menstrual disorders.<sup>19-26</sup>

### NUTRITIONAL AND MINERAL CONTENTS

Plants are an essential component of human diets and cannot be substituted. The food products that many individuals prefer to consume during each meal are commonly observed.<sup>27</sup> In this study, the nutritional and mineral contents of *Pimpinella* species reported in the literature are presented in Table 1.

### **BIOLOGICAL ACTIVITY**

In the literature, various extracts such as ethanol, water, acetone, methanol, essential oil, aqueous, hexane, methylene chloride, hydroalcoholic, benzene, ethyl acetate, and n-butanol have been reported to be utilised *in vitro* and *in vivo* biological activity studies on *Pimpinella* species. The biological activity studies conducted on *Pimpinella* species reported in the literature are presented in Table 2.

| Plant species               | Biological activities   | Extractions  |  |
|-----------------------------|---|--|--|
| P.anisoides V.Brig.         | Antioxidant,<br>anti-inflammatory   | Ethanol  |  |
| P. anisum L.                | Antioxidant, antimicrobial, cytotoxicity,<br>antiproliferative, anticancer, antispasmodic,<br>antidiabetic, antiviral, insecticidal | Ethanol, water, methanol, essential<br>oil, aqueous, hexane, methylene<br>chloride, hidroalcoholicbenzene,<br>ethylacetate,<br>n-butanol |  |
| P. aurea DC.                | Antioxidant, antimicrobial  | Methanol   |  |
| P.brachycarpa (Kom.) Nakai  | Antioxidant, antimicrobial  | Ethanol, methylene chloride, ethylacetate, hexane, methanol  |  |
| P. candolleana Wight & Arn. | Antioxidant,<br>α-glucosidase inhibitory  | Ethanol, methanol  |  |
| P. puberula (DC.) Boiss.    | Antimicrobial   | Essential oil  |  |
| P. saxifraga L.             | Antioxidant, antimicrobial  | Essential oil  |  |
| P. stewartii Nasir          | Antioxidant, acetylcholinesterase   | Acetone, water, aqueous, ethanol,<br>ethylacetate  |  |
| P. thellungiana H. Wolff    | Antioxidant   | Essential oil  |  |

# Antioxidant activity

Living organisms synthesize numerous compounds with oxidizing properties due to their metabolic activities. While compounds of this particular book do not exhibit harmful effects at low levels, they can cause cellular damage as their levels increase.<sup>55</sup> The antioxidant defense system plays a role in suppressing the formation of oxidizing compounds, such as reactive oxygen species, in the presence of oxidizing agents. In cases where the antioxidant defense system is insufficient, oxidative stress occurs.<sup>56</sup> Numerous diseases such as Alzheimer's, Parkinson's. multiple sclerosis. cancer. and cardiovascular disorders may manifest due to stress.57,58 oxidative Supplementation with antioxidants can be utilized to reduce the effects of oxidative stress.<sup>59</sup> Plants are considered significant natural sources of supplementary antioxidants.<sup>60</sup>

The literature reports the values of protein (13.35-28.73%), lipids (2.66-9.02%), carbohydrate (9.87-61.09%), crude fibers (2.83-33.50%), moisture (4.9-80.42%), and ash (5.69-19.14%) for Pimpinella species.<sup>28-32</sup> Furthermore, it has been reported that Pimpinella species contain Mg (6.45-478.6 mg/kg), K (93.13-6332 mg/kg), Na (5.44-365.10 mg/kg), Fe (0.15-1512 mg/kg), Ca (12.64-3141 mg/kg), Zn (0.12-14.31 mg/kg), and Cu (0.029-0.035 mg/kg).<sup>30, 32-34</sup> Within this context, it is believed that Pimpinella species may serve as a natural source of nutrients and minerals.

According to the literature, the antioxidant effect of the ethanol extract of P. anisoides collected from Italy was reported using the DPPH assay, with an LC50 value of 3.02 mg/mL.35 The antioxidant activities of P. anisum extracts obtained from water and ethanol sourced from Türkiye were reported using various methods, including reducing power, superoxide anion scavenging, free radical scavenging, metal chelating, scavenging of hydrogen peroxide, and total antioxidant activity. According to the test results, it has been reported that plant extracts exhibit high antioxidant activities.37 According to a study conducted in Egypt, the ethanol and aqueous extracts of P. anisum's seed and aerial parts exhibited DPPH activities ranging from 13.7% to 91.3% at concentrations of 0.05-0.3 mg/mL.46 It has been reported that the volatile oil of P. anisum collected from Greece exhibited antioxidant activity with DPPH and ABTS assay values of 48% and 18.6%, respectively.44 According to reports, the IC50 values of the methanol, volatile oil, polar subfraction, and non-polar subfraction of *P. aurea* collected from Iran were found to be between 108-549  $\mu$ g/mL in the

DPPH test. Furthermore, it has been reported that the LC values of  $\beta$ -carotene/linoleic acid test results vary between 5.98% and 65.87.47 It has been reported that the ethanol extract of P. brachycarpa collected from South Korea exhibits a DPPH anion scavenging activity value was 8.80 mg/g, ABTS cation scavenging activity value was 63.53 mg/g, and a reducing power test result was 0.85.49 According to reports, the IC50 value of P. candolleana extracts collected from China, including petroleum ether, methanol, and ethanol, varied between 25.46-27.20  $\mu$ g/mL in the DPPH test, 9.23-21.69  $\mu$ g/mL in the ABTS test, and 138.88-919.84 µmol/g in the FRAP test.<sup>50</sup> It has been reported that the IC50 value of the volatile oil of *P. saxifraga* collected from Tunisia for DPPH radical scavenging activity is 6.81 µg/mL, the IC50 value for  $\beta$ -carotene bleaching inhibition test is 206  $\mu$ g/mL, the EC50 value for ferric reducing power test is 35.20 µg/mL, and the total antioxidant activity test result is 213.96 µmol/mL.<sup>52</sup> The DPPH values of aqueous and acetone extracts of P. stewartii collected from Pakistan were reported as 61.08% and 62.39%, respectively, ferrous ion chelating values were reported as 61.16% and 50.76%, and hydrogen peroxide scavenging values were reported as 25.18 and 52.59%, respectively. In addition, the hydroxyl radical scavenging value was reported 0.091 and 11.70%, respectively, the phosomolybdenium complex assay value was 56.55 and 86.26  $\mu$ M/100 g, and the ferric ion reducing antioxidant power test result was 23.28 and 14.24 µM/100 g, respectively.<sup>32</sup> According to a study conducted in Kazakhstan, the volatile oil obtained from the root and aerial parts of P. thellungiana exhibited anti-radical activity ranging from 2.9% to 12.7% at concentrations between 0.1-1 mg/mL.54 Upon reviewing the literature on antioxidant activity studies conducted on Pimpinella species within this scope, it is observed that exhibit high Pimpinella species antioxidant properties. It is believed that Pimpinella species may serve as a natural source of antioxidants within this context.

# Antimicrobial activity

There is an increasing trend in the incidence of diseases caused by microorganisms.<sup>61</sup> The emergence of resistant microorganisms due to improper medication use renders the antimicrobial drugs used insufficiently. In this context, researchers are directing their attention toward novel antimicrobial sources.<sup>62</sup> The potential side effects of synthetic drugs have led individuals to turn towards natural antimicrobial agents. Within this context, plants are significant sources of natural antimicrobial

agents.<sup>63,64</sup> In this study, the antimicrobial potential of *Pimpinella* species was compiled based on literature data (Table 2). It has been reported that the water and ethanol extracts of P. anisum collected from Türkiye exhibit inhibition zones ranging from 7-11 against Pseudomonas aeruginosa. mm Escherichia coli, Proteus mirabilis, Citrobacter koseri. Enterobacter aerogenes, Staphylococcus aureus, Streptococcus pneumoniae, Micrococcus luteus, Staphylococcus epidermidis, and Candida albicans.<sup>37</sup> It has been reported that the volatile oil and methanol extracts of P. anisum collected from Iraq exhibited the most favorable outcomes against Staphylococcus aureus, and Proteus vulgaris at **Bacillus** cereus. а concentration of 62.5 µg/mL.39 According to a study conducted in Egypt, ethanol and aqueous extracts of P. anisum's seed and aerial parts exhibited inhibition zones ranging from 2.7-21 mm against Bacillus cereus, Staphylococcus aureus, Salmonella typhimurium, and Escherichia coli at concentrations ranging from 1.25-5 mg/mL.46 It has been reported that silver nanoparticles produced using aqueous extracts of P. anisum collected from Saudi Arabia exhibit minimum and average diameter values ranging from 3.2 to 16 nm against Acinetobacter baumannii, Klebsiella pneumoniae, S. typhi, and P. aeruginosa.43 According to the literature, P. anisum collected from Iraq effectively against S. aureus, B. cereus, and E. coli at a concentration of 31.2 µg/mL. Additionally, it was effective against P. mirabilis and K. pneumonia at a concentration of 62.5 µg/mL, against Candida albicans at a concentration of 500.0 µg/mL, and against Pseudomonas aeruginosa at a concentration greater than 500.0  $\mu$ g/mL.<sup>40</sup> It has been reported that the volatile oil of P. aurea collected from Iran exhibits inhibition zones ranging from 10-16 mm against K. pneumoniae, P. vulgaris, S. dysenteriae, and S. *aureus*.<sup>47</sup> It has been reported that the ethanol extract of P. brachycarpa collected from South Korea exhibits antimicrobial effects against S. aureus and B. subtilis.49 A study reported from South Korea indicates that P. brachycarpa has MIC and MFC values of 0.25 mg/ml and 0.5 mg/ml, respectively, against Aspergillus niger.48 It has been reported that the inhibition zone values of P. aeruginosa, Bacillus cereus, Micrococcus luteus, S. aureus, Yersinia entrocolitica, and C. albicans vary between 3-36 mm when exposed to the volatile oil of P. puberula collected from Iran.51 It has been reported that the volatile oil of *P. saxifraga* collected from Tunisia has MIC values ranging from 0.78 to 3.125 mg/mL

against *E. coli, S. typhimurium, P. aeruginosa, B. cereus, M. luteus,* and *L. monocytogenes.*<sup>52</sup> Upon examination of the studies reported in the literature regarding *Pimpinella* species, it is evident that these plants possess significant antimicrobial potential. Within this context, it is believed that *Pimpinella* species may serve as natural antimicrobial agents. **Other activities** 

The literature has reported that *Pimpinella* species exhibit various biological activities in addition to their antioxidant and antimicrobial activities (Table 2). The ethanol extract of *P. anisoides* collected from Italy was utilised to investigate its anti-inflammatory effect on murine monocytic macrophage cell line RAW 264.7. It has been reported that the working outcome possesses an IC50 value of 72.7 µg/mL in *vivo*.<sup>35</sup> It has been reported that silver nanoparticles produced using aqueous extracts of P. anisum collected from Saudi Arabia showed minimal negative effects on cell proliferation, without any changes in cell viability, when tested against a skin stromal cell line (hSSC) and a cancer cell line (HT115) at various concentrations of less than 10 ug. Furthermore, it has been reported to lead to increased cytotoxicity at doses exceeding 10 µg.43 It has been reported that the EC50 values of the essential oil of P. anisum collected from Greece against HepG2, Caco2, MCF-7, and THP-1 cell lines were 0.39, 0.25, 0.3, and 0.11 mg/mL, respectively.<sup>44</sup> A study in Israel reported that the ethanol extract of P. anisum exhibited robust proliferation on rat skeletal muscle cell line (L6) and human prostate cancer cell line (PC-3) at an IC50 value of 400  $\mu$ g/mL.41 The hydroalcoholic extract of P. anisum collected from Brazil was utilised to determine its antispasmodic effect on the anococcygeus smooth muscle of rats. According to the study findings, it has been reported that the extract used inhibited the contraction caused by acetylcholine at a concentration of 50  $\mu$ g/mL.<sup>38</sup> In a study conducted in India, the IC50 values of the highest  $\alpha$ -amylase and  $\alpha$ -glucosidase effects of the ethyl acetate fraction of P. anisum were reported as 0.12 and 0.15 mg/mL, respectively.<sup>42</sup> A study conducted in India reported that the volatile oil of *P*. anisum exhibited inhibitory effects against Potato virus X, Tobacco mosaic virus, and Tobacco ringspot virus at a concentration of 300 ppm.36 It has been reported that the insecticidal effect of the essential oil of P. anisum collected from Egypt against the red flour beetle, Tribolium castaneum, has an LC50 value of 9.3% v/v.<sup>45</sup> It has been reported that the petroleum ether, methanol, and ethanol extracts of P. candolleana collected from China exhibit a-

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2           |
|------------------------------|
| Year: 2023                   |
| DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1306831 |

glucosidase inhibitory activity with an LC50 value ranging from 4.42-68.71 µg/ml, attributed to the chemical compounds present in P. candolleana.<sup>50</sup> The IC50 values of the acetylcholinesterase activity of the water and ethyl acetate fractions of P. stewartii collected from Pakistan were reported as 72.6 and 30.41 ug/mL, respectively.<sup>53</sup>

#### **CHEMICAL CONTENTS**

In plants, numerous biologically active compounds

are synthesised within their structures. Numerous studies have reported significant biological activities of compounds found in plants.<sup>65</sup> In this study, the chemical compounds identified in Pimpinella species in the literature have been compiled. Within this context, it has been observed that studies have been conducted on the aerial, stem, and seed parts of Pimpinella species in the literature. The findings obtained were presented in Table 3.

Table 3. Chemical contents of Pimpinella species. 35, 51, 54, 66-78

| Plant species                               | Geographic regions  | Used Parts         | Chemical contents  |
|---|---|--------------------|--|
|   |   |                    |  |
| <i>P. acuminata</i> (Edgew.)<br>C.B. Clarke | India, Pakistan   | Aerial, stem       | β-caryophyllene (12.5%), dill apiole (11.3-20.4%), parsley apiole<br>(39.9-61.8%), myristicin (16.2%), methyl coniine (70.0%),<br>coniine (4.0%),<br>n-pentadecane (4.0%), 1-methyl-2-pentyl piperidene (3.3%),<br>heptadecane (3.0%), apiole (1.5%)   |
| P. anisoides V.Brig.                        | Italy   | Aerial             | Trans-anethole (54.5%), limonene (13.5%), sabinene (4.4%)  |
| P. anisum L.                                | Estonia, Serbia, Iran,<br>Brazil, Algeria, Pakistan,<br>Egypt | Aerial, seed       | Trans-anethole (65.6–93.7%), γ-himachalene (0.4–8.2%), trans-<br>pseudoisoeugenyl 2-methylbutyrate (0.4–6.4%), p-anisaldehyde<br>(<1-5.4%), methylchavicol (0.5–2.3%), cis-isoeugenol (1.99%),<br>linalool (1.79%), (E)-anethole (80.7%-90.35%), estragole (1.9-<br>5.6%), eugenyl acetate (3.34-3.92%), α-zingiberene (1.9%), cis-<br>pseudoisoeugenyl<br>2-methylbutyrate (~3%), o-isoeugenol (1.9%), fenchone (5.6%),<br>camphor (3.1%) |
| P. aurea DC.                                | Iran  | Aerial, stem, seed | Limonene (8.9-21.4%), viridiflorol (12.8-37.0%), α-pinene<br>(11.5%), kessane (10.5%), germacrene D (4.9%), β-bisabolene<br>(4.2-50.8%), α-zingiberene (3.3%), citronellyl acetate (3.1%),<br>caryophyllene oxide (6.6%), 1,8-cineol (8.9-21.4%), estragol<br>(5.1%), trans-a-bergamotene (72.8%)  |
| P. puberula (DC.) Boiss.                    | Iran  | Aerial, stem, seed | Limonene (21.7-82.4%), pregeijerene (14.6-55.4%), geijerene (7.2-11.7%)  |
| P. saxifraga L.                             | Iran  | Aerial             | Trans-α-bergamotene (20.1%), β-sesquiphellandrene (10.8%), β-<br>bisabolene (10.1%)  |
| P. thellungiana H. Wolff                    | Kazakhstan  | Aerial, stem       | Hexenal (0.2-8.9%), β -pinene (0.4-4.1%), undecane (1.5-<br>15.6%), geijerene (0.6-9.2%), 9-Methyl-10-<br>methylenetricyclo[4.2.1.1(2,5)]decan-9-ol (3.4%), cis - β -<br>farnesene (0.3%-12.6%), β -bisabolene (1.6-18.8%), spathulenol<br>(3.3%), caryophyllene oxide (0.7-4.3%), 2-methyl-4-methoxy-2-<br>(3-methoxyoxiranyl)phenylbutanoate (0.4-29.5%)   |
| P. tragium Vill.                            | Iran  | Aerial, stem       | Germacrene D (6.2-34.7%), germacrene B (14.1-18.3%), bornyl<br>acetate (4.1-15.8%), β-caryophyllene (4.8-7.3%) β-pinene (4.5-<br>25.3%), hexadecanol (4.7-10.3%),<br>sabinene (13.6%)  |

In the literature, the main components in the essential oil content of *P. acuminata* species are  $\beta$ caryophyllene (12.5%), dill apiole (11.3-20.4%), parsley apiole (39.9-61.8%), myristicin (16.2%), methyl coniine (70.0%), Coniine (4.0%), npentadecane (4.0%), 1-methyl-2-pentyl piperidene (3.3%), heptadecane (3.0%), and apiole (1.5%) have been reported.<sup>66,67</sup> It has been reported that the main components in the essential oil content of P. anisoides species are trans-anethole (54.5%), limonene (13.5%) and sabinene (4.4%).<sup>35</sup> It has been reported that the main components in the essential oil content of P. anisum species are trans-anethole (65.6–93.7%), γ-himachalene (0.4–8.2%), transpseudoisoeugenyl 2-methylbutyrate (0.4-6.4%), panisaldehyde (<1-5.4%), methylchavicol (0.5–2.3%), cis-isoeugenol (1.99%), linalool (1.79%), (E)anethole (80.7-90.35%), estragole (1.9-5.6%), eugenyl acetate (3.34-3.92%),  $\alpha$ -zingiberene (1.9%), cis-pseudoisoeugenyl 2-methylbutyrate (~3%), oVolume: 4 Issue: 2 Year: 2023 DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1306831

**Publisher** Duzce University

isoeugenol (1.9%), fenchone (5.6%) and camphor (3.1%).<sup>68-74</sup> It has been reported that the main components in the essential oil content of P. aurea species are limonene (8.9-21.4%), viridifluorool (12.8-37.0%), α-pinene (11.5%), chestnut (10.5%), germacrene D (4.9%),  $\beta$ -bisabolene (4.2-50.8%),  $\alpha$ zingiberene (3.3%), citronellyl acetate (3.1%), caryophyllene oxide (6.6%), 1,8-cineol (8.9-21.4%), (5.1%)and trans-a-bergamotene estragole (72.8%).<sup>75,76</sup> It has been reported that the main components in the essential oil content of P. puberula species are limonene (21.7-82.4%), pregeijerene (14.6-55.4%) and geijerene (7.2-11.7%).<sup>51</sup> It has been reported that the main components in the essential oil content of P. saxifraga species are trans-abergamotene (20.1%),  $\beta$ -sesquiphellandrene (10.8%) and  $\beta$ -bisabolene (10.1%).<sup>77</sup> It has been reported that the main components in the essential oil content of P. thellungiana species are hexenal (0.2-8.9%),  $\beta$  pinene (0.4-4.1%), undecane (1.5-15.6%), geijerene (0.6-9.2%),9-Methyl-10-methylenetricyclo [4.2.1.1 (2.5)]decan-9-ol (3.4) %), cis -  $\beta$  -farnesene (0.3-12.6%),  $\beta$  -bisabolene (1.6-18.8%), spathulenol (3.3%), caryophyllene oxide (0.7-4.3%) and 2methyl-4-methoxy-2-(3-methoxyoxiranyl) phenylbutanoate (0.4-29.5%).<sup>54</sup> (Suleimen et al., 2017). It has been reported that the main components in the essential oil content of P. tragium species are hexadecanol (4.7-10.3%), germacrene D (6.2-34.7%), germacrene B (14.1-18.3%), bornyl acetate (4.1-15.8%), β-caryophyllene (4.8-7.3%) β-pinene (4.5-25.3%), and sabinene (13.6%).<sup>78</sup> In this context, based on the literature data, it has been reported that the 5 highest reported compounds in Pimpinella species are trans-a-bergamotene (72.8%), methyl coniine (70.0%), trans-anethole (65.6–93.7%), (E)-anethole (80.7-90.35%), and limonene (21.7-82.4%). In this context, it is thought that *Pimpinella* species may be a natural source for the compounds reported in its body.

# CONCLUSION

This study compiles the literature on Pimpinella species reported in previous studies. Within this scope, the general characteristics, mineral and nutrient contents, areas of use, biological activities, and chemical compositions have been compiled. Based on the literature review conducted, it has been determined that Pimpinella species are commonly used in traditional medicine. Furthermore, it is believed that the reported minerals, nutrients, and chemical contents within it could potentially serve as a natural resource. Additionally, it has been reported in the literature that *Pimpinella* species exhibit high antioxidant and antimicrobial activities. As a result, it has been observed that in addition to the nutritious properties of *Pimpinella* species, they could be significant natural materials in pharmacological designs in future studies.

Author contributions: Conceptualization: [FSM, MS]; Methodology: [FSM, MS]; Validation: [IU, FSM, MS]; Data curation, [IU, FSM, MD, ES, MS]; Writing-original draft preparation: [IU, FSM, MD, ES, MS]; Writing-review and editing: [IU, FSM, MD, ES, MS].

**Conflict of interest:** There is no potential conflict of interest relevant to this article.

Funding: No financial support.

### REFERENCES

- 1. Mohammed FS, Sevindik M, Uysal I, Sevindik E, Akgül H. A Natural Material for Suppressing the effects of oxidative stress: biological activities of *Alcea kurdica*. *Biol Bull*. 2022; 49(Suppl 2): S59-S66.
- 2. Sevindik M, Akgul H, Pehlivan M, Selamoglu, Z. Determination of therapeutic potential of *Mentha longifolia ssp. longifolia. Fresen Environ Bull.* 2017;26(7):4757-4763.
- 3. Mohammed FS, Günal S, Şabik AE, Akgül H, Sevindik M. Antioxidant and Antimicrobial activity of *Scorzonera* papposa collected from Iraq and Turkey. *KSÜ Tar Doga Derg*. 2020a;23(5): 1114-1118.
- 4. Mohammed FS, Günal S, Pehlivan M, Doğan M, Sevindik M, Akgül H. Phenolic content, antioxidant and antimicrobial potential of endemic *Ferulago platycarpa*. *Gazi Univ J Sci*. 2020b;33(4): 670-677.
- 5. Korkmaz N, Dayangaç A, Sevindik M. Antioxidant, antimicrobial and antiproliferative activities of *Galium aparine*. J Fac Pharm Ankara. 2021;45(3): 554-564.
- 6. Tewtrakul S, Subhadhirasakul S. Anti-allergic activity of some selected plants in the Zingiberaceae family. *J Ethnopharmacol.* 2007;109(3): 535-538.
- 7. Hassan A, Rahman S, Deeba F, Mahmud S. Antimicrobial activity of some plant extracts having hepatoprotective effects. *J Med Plant Res.* 2009;3(1): 20-023.
- 8. Yasin ZA, Ibrahim F, Rashid NN, Razif MF, Yusof R. The importance of some plant extracts as skin anti-aging resources: a review. *Curr Pharm Biotechnol.* 2017;18(11): 864-876.
- 9. Mohammed FS, Akgul H, Sevindik M, Khaled BMT. Phenolic content and biological activities of *Rhus coriaria var. zebaria. Fresen Environ Bull.* 2018;27(8): 5694-5702.

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2                         | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary | Publisher        |
|--|--|------------------|
| Year: 2023<br>DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1306831 | Medicine Research                                      | Duzce University |

- 10. Mohammed FS, Karakaş M, Akgül H, Sevindik M. Medicinal properties of *Allium calocephalum* collected from Gara Mountain (Iraq). *Fresen Environ Bull*. 2019;28(10):7419-7426.
- 11. Mohammed FS, Pehlivan M, Sevindik E, Akgul H, Sevindik M, Bozgeyik I, Yumrutas O. Pharmacological properties of edible *Asparagus acutifolius* and *Asparagus officinalis* collected from North Iraq and Turkey (Hatay). *Acta Aliment*. 2021a;50(1): 136-143.
- 12. Unal O, Eraslan EC, Uysal I, Mohammed FS, Sevindik M, Akgul H. Biological activities and phenolic contents of Rumex scutatus collected from Turkey. *Fresen Environ Bull*. 2022;31(7):7341-7346.
- 13. Uysal I, Koçer O, Mohammed FS, Lekesiz Ö, Doğan M, Şabik AE, Sevindik E, Gerçeker FO, Sevindik M. Pharmacological and Nutritional Properties: Genus Salvia. *Adv Pharmacol.* 2023;11(2): 140-155
- 14. Pimenov MG, Leonov MV. The Asian Umbelliferae biodiversity database (ASIUM) with particular reference to South-West Asian taxa. *Turkish J. Bot.* 2004; 28(1): 139-145.
- 15. Pu FT, Watson MF. Pimpinella L. Flora of China, 2005;14: 93-104.
- 16. Spalik K, Downie SR. Intercontinental disjunctions in Cryptotaenia (Apiaceae, Oenantheae): an appraisal using molecular data. *J Biogeogr.* 2007;34(12): 2039-2054.
- 17. Magee AR, van Wyk BE, Tilney PM, Downie SR. Phylogenetic position of African and Malagasy *Pimpinella* species and related genera (Apiaceae, Pimpinelleae). *Plant Syst. Evol.* 2010;288(3): 201-211.
- 18. Fernández-Prieto JA, Sanna M, Bueno Sánchez Á, Molero-Mesa J, Llorens García L, Cires E. Polyphyletic origin in *Pimpinella* (Apiaceae): evidence in Western Europe. *J. Plant Res.* 2018;131(5): 747-758.
- 19. AbouZid SF, Mohamed AA. Survey on medicinal plants and spices used in Beni-Sueif, Upper Egypt. J Ethnobiol Ethnomedicine 2011;7(1): 1-6.
- 20. Hammer K, Laghetti G, Cifarelli S, Spahillari M, Perrino P. *Pimpinella anisoides* Briganti. Genet. Resour. Crop Evol. 2000;47(2): 223-225.
- 21. Kreydiyyeh SI, Usta J, Knio K, Markossian S, Dagher S. Aniseed oil increases glucose absorption and reduces urine output in the rat. *Life Sci.* 2003;74(5): 663-673.
- Yöney A, Prieto JM, Lardos A, Heinrich M. Ethnopharmacy of turkish-speaking cypriots in greater London. *Phytother Res.* 2010; 24(5): 731-740.
- 23. Kang Y, Luczaj L, Ye S, Zhang S, Kang J. Wild food plants and wild edible fungi of Heihe valley (Qinling Mountains, Shaanxi, central China): herbophilia and indifference to fruits and mushrooms. *Acta Soc Bot Pol.* 2012;81(4): 405-413.
- 24. Tetik F, Civelek S, Cakilcioglu U. Traditional uses of some medicinal plants in Malatya (Turkey). *J Ethnopharmacol.* 2013;146(1): 331-346.
- 25. Tepe AS, Tepe B. Traditional use, biological activity potential and toxicity of *Pimpinella* species. *Ind Crops Prod.* 2015; 69: 153-166.
- Sun W, Shahrajabian MH, Cheng Q. Anise (*Pimpinella anisum* L.), a dominant spice and traditional medicinal herb for both food and medicinal purposes. *Cogent Biol*. 2019;5(1): 1673688.
- 27. Mohammed FS, Korkmaz N, Doğan M, Şabik AE, Sevindik M. Some medicinal properties of *Glycyrrhiza glabra* (Licorice). *J Fac Pharm Ankara*. 2021b;45(3): 524-534.
- 28. Ciftci M, Guler T, Dalkiliç B, Ertas ON. The effect of anise oil (*Pimpinella anisum* L.) on broiler performance. *Int J Poult Sci.* 2005;4(11): 851-855.
- 29. Lee JJ, Choo MH, Lee MY. Physicochemical compositions of *Pimpinella brachycarpa*. J Korean Soc Food Sci Nutr. 2007;36(3): 327-331.
- 30. Chae HS, Lee SH, Jeong HS, Kim WJ. Antioxidant activity and physicochemical characteristics of *Pimpinella* brachycarpa Nakai with treatments methods. *Korean J Food Nutr.* 2013;26(1): 125-131.
- 31. Hassan FAS, Ali EFA. Comparative Study between Traditional Mineral Nutrition and Alternative Sources on Anise *Plant Eur J Sci Res*. 2013;106(2): 201-212.
- 32. Abbasi AM, Xinbo-Guo X. Proximate composition, phenolic contents and in vitro antioxidant properties of *Pimpinella stewartii* (A wild medicinal food). J. Food Nutr Res. 2015;3(5): 330-336
- 33. Kumaravel S, Alagusundaram K. Determination of mineral content in Indian spices by ICP-OES. *Orient J Chem.* 2014;30(2):631-636.
- 34. Bae YJ, Kim MH, Lee JH, Choi MK. Analysis of six elements (Ca, Mg, Fe, Zn, Cu, and Mn) in several wild vegetables and evaluation of their intakes based on Korea National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey 2010–2011. *Biol Trace Elem Res.* 12015;64(1): 114-121.
- 35. Conforti F, Tundis R, Marrelli M, Menichini F, Statti GA, De Cindio B, Houghton PJ. Protective effect of *Pimpinella anisoides* ethanolic extract and its constituents on oxidative damage and its inhibition of nitric oxide in lipopolysaccharide-stimulated RAW 264.7 macrophages. *J Med Food*. 2010;13(1): 137-141.
- 36. Shukla HS, Dubey P, Chaturvedi RV. Antiviral properties of essential oils of *Foeniculum vulgare* and *Pimpinella anisum* L. *Agronomie*. 1989;9(3): 277-279.
- 37. Gülçın İ, Oktay M, Kıreçcı E, Küfrevıoğlu Öİ. Screening of antioxidant and antimicrobial activities of anise (*Pimpinella anisum* L.) seed extracts. *Food Chem.* 2003;83(3): 371-382.

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2           | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary |
|------------------------------|--|
| <b>Year:</b> 2023            | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary |
| DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1306831 | Medicine Kesearch                                      |

- 38. Tirapelli CR, de Andrade CR, Cassano AO, De Souza FA, Ambrosio SR, da Costa FB, de Oliveira AM. Antispasmodic and relaxant effects of the hidroalcoholic extract of *Pimpinella anisum* (Apiaceae) on rat anococcygeus smooth muscle. *J. Ethnopharmacol.* 2007;110(1): 23-29.
- 39. Al-Bayati FA. Synergistic antibacterial activity between *Thymus vulgaris* and *Pimpinella anisum* essential oils and methanol extracts. *J. Ethnopharmacol.* 2008;116(3): 403-406.
- 40. Mohammed MJ. Isolation and identification of anethole from *Pimpinella anisum* L. fruit oil. An antimicrobial study. *J Pharma Res.* 2009;2(5): 915-919.
- 41. Kadan S, Rayan M, Rayan A. Anticancer activity of anise (*Pimpinella anisum* L.) seed extract. *The Open Nutra J*. 2013;6(1): 1-5.
- 42. Shobha RI, Rajeshwari CU, Andallu B. Anti-peroxidative and anti-diabetic activities of aniseeds (*Pimpinella anisum* L.) and identification of bioactive compounds. *Am J Phtyomedicine Clin Ther.* 2013;1(5): 516-527.
- 43. AlSalhi MS, Devanesan S, Alfuraydi AA, Vishnubalaji R, Munusamy MA, Murugan K, Benelli G. Green synthesis of silver nanoparticles using Pimpinella anisum seeds: antimicrobial activity and cytotoxicity on human neonatal skin stromal cells and colon cancer cells. *Int J Nanomedicine*. 2016;11, 4439.
- 44. Fitsiou E, Mitropoulou G, Spyridopoulou K, Tiptiri-Kourpeti A, Vamvakias M, Bardouki H, Pappa A. Phytochemical profile and evaluation of the biological activities of essential oils derived from the Greek aromatic plant species *Ocimum basilicum, Mentha spicata, Pimpinella anisum* and *Fortunella margarita. Molecules.* 2016;21(8): 1069.
- 45. Hashem AS, Awadalla SS, Zayed GM, Maggi F, Benelli G. Pimpinella anisum essential oil nanoemulsions against *Tribolium castaneum*—insecticidal activity and mode of action. *Environ Sci Pollut Res.* 2018;25(19): 18802-18812.
- Amer AM, Aly UI. Antioxidant and antibacterial properties of anise (*Pimpinella anisum* L.). *Egypt Pharm J.* 2019;18(1): 68.
- 47. Safaei-Ghomi J, Ebrahimabadi AH, Djafari-Bidgoli Z, Kashi JF, Batooli H. Bioactive properties of oil and methanol extracts of *Pimpinella aurea* DC. *Am-Eurasian J Sustain Agric*. 2009;3(2): 151-156.
- 48. Ahn SM, Choi TH, Kwun IS, Sohn HY. Antifungal activity of methylene chloride fraction of *Pimpinella brachycarpa* against *Aspergillus niger*. *Microbiol Biotechnol Lett*. 2011;39(2):168-174.
- 49. Kim SJ, Cho AR, Han J. Antioxidant and antimicrobial activities of leafy green vegetable extracts and their applications to meat product preservation. *Food control*. 2013;29(1): 112-120.
- 50. Chang X, Kang W. Antioxidant and α-glucosidase inhibitory compounds from *Pimpinella candolleana* Wight et Arn. *Med Chem Res.* 2012;21(12): 4324-4329.
- 51. Askari F, Sefidkon F, Teymouri M, Yousef NS. Chemical composition and antimicrobial activity of the essential oil of *Pimpinella puberula* (DC.) Boiss. *J Agr Sci Tech*. 2009c:11: 431-438.
- Ksouda G, Sellimi S, Merlier F, Falcimaigne-Cordin A, Thomasset B, Nasri M, Hajji M. Composition, antibacterial and antioxidant activities of *Pimpinella saxifraga* essential oil and application to cheese preservation as coating additive. *Food Chem.* 2019;288: 47-56.
- 53. Sahibzada MUK, Ahmad W, El-Shehawi AM, Jafri I, Irfan S, Khusro A, Emran TB. Acetylcholinesterase inhibitory activity and iron-induced lipid peroxidation reducing potential of *Pimpinella stewartii* leaves in male wistar rats. *J King Saud Univ Sci.* 2022;34(4): 101993.
- 54. Suleimen EM, Ibataev ZA, Iskakova ZB, Dudkin RV, Gorovoi PG, Aistova EV. Constituent composition and biological activity of essential oil from *Pimpinella thellungiana*. *Chem Nat Compd*. 2017;53(1): 169-172.
- 55. Krupodorova T, Sevindik M. Antioxidant potential and some mineral contents of wild edible mushroom *Ramaria stricta*. *AgroLife Sci J*. 2020;9(1): 186-191.
- 56. Bal C, Sevindik M, Akgul H, Selamoglu Z. Oxidative stress index and antioxidant capacity of *Lepista nuda* collected from Gaziantep/Turkey. *Sigma*. 2019;37(1): 1-5.
- 57. Selamoglu Z, Sevindik M, Bal C, Ozaltun B, Sen İ, Pasdaran A. Antioxidant, antimicrobial and DNA protection activities of phenolic content of *Tricholoma virgatum* (Fr.) P. Kumm. *Biointerface Res Appl Chem.* 2020;10(3):5500-5506
- 58. Saridogan BGO, Islek C, Baba H, Akata I, Sevindik M. Antioxidant antimicrobial oxidant and elements contents of *Xylaria polymorpha* and *X. hypoxylon* (Xylariaceae). *Fresenius Envir Bull.* 2021;30(5): 5400-5404.
- 59. Eraslan EC, Altuntas D, Baba H, Bal C, Akgül H, Akata I, Sevindik M. Some biological activities and element contents of ethanol extract of wild edible mushroom *Morchella esculenta*. *Sigma*. 2021;39(1): 24-28.
- 60. Uysal İ, Mohammed FS, Şabik AE, Kına E, Sevindik M. Antioxidant and Oxidant status of medicinal plant *Echium italicum* collected from different regions. *Turkish JAF Sci Tech*. 2021;9(10):1902-1904.
- 61. Baba H, Sevindik M, Dogan M, Akgül H. Antioxidant, antimicrobial activities and heavy metal contents of some Myxomycetes. *Fresen Environ Bull*. 2020;29(09):7840-7846.
- 62. Mohammed FS, Uysal I, Sevindik M. A review on antiviral plants effective against different virus types. *Prospects in Pharma Sci.* 2023; 21(2): 1-21.
- 63. Bal C, Akgul H, Sevindik M, Akata I, Yumrutas O. Determination of the anti-oxidative activities of six mushrooms. *Fresenius Environ Bull.* 2017; 26(10): 6246-6252.
- 64. Islek C, Saridogan BGO, Sevindik M, Akata I. Biological activities and heavy metal contents of some *Pholiota* species. *Fresen Environ Bull.* 2021;30(6): 6109-6114.

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2           | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary | Publisher        |
|------------------------------|--|------------------|
| DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1306831 | Medicine Research                                      | Duzce University |

- 65. Akgul H, Korkmaz N, Dayangaç A, Sevindik M. Antioxidant potential of endemic Salvia absconditiflora. Turkish JAF Sci Tech. 2020;8(10): 2222-2224.
- 66. Ashraf M, Ahmad R, Mahmood S, Bhatty MK. Studies on the essential oils of the Pakistani species of the family Umbelliferae. Part 45. Ferula assafoetida, Linn (Herra Hing) gum oil. *Pak J Sci Ind Res.* 1980;23(1-2): 68-69.
- 67. Melkani AB, Javed MS, Melkani KB, Dev V, Beauchamp PS. Terpenoid composition of the essential oil from *Pimpinella acuminata* (Edgew.) CB Clarke. *J Essent Oil Res.* 2006;18(3): 312-314.
- 68. Omidbaigi R, Hadjiakhoondi A, Saharkhiz M. Changes in content and chemical composition of *Pimpinella anisum* oil at various harvest time. *J. Essent. Oil-Bear Pl.* 2003;6(1): 46-50.
- 69. Rodrigues VM, Rosa PT, Marques MO, Petenate AJ, Meireles MAA. Supercritical extraction of essential oil from aniseed (*Pimpinella anisum* L) using CO2: solubility, kinetics, and composition data. *J Agric Food Chem.* 2003;51(6): 1518-1523.
- 70. Orav A, Raal A, Arak E. Essential oil composition of *Pimpinella anisum* L. fruits from various European countries. *Nat Prod Res.* 2008; 22(3):227-232.
- 71. Samojlik I, Mijatović V, Petković S, Škrbić B, Božin B. The influence of essential oil of aniseed (*Pimpinella anisum*, L.) on drug effects on the central nervous system. *Fitoterapia*. 2012;83(8): 1466-1473.
- 72. Saibi, S., Belhadj, M., Benyoussef, EH. (2012). Essential oil composition of *Pimpinella anisum* from Algeria. *Anal Chem Lett.* 2012;2(6): 401-404.
- 73. Ullah H, Mahmood A, Honermeier B. Essential oil and composition of anise (*Pimpinella anisum* L.) with varying seed rates and row spacing. *Pak J Bot*. 2014;46(5): 1859-1864.
- 74. Khalid AK. Quality and quantity of *Pimpinella anisum* L. essential oil treated with macro and micronutrients under desert conditions. *Int Food Res J.* 2015;22(6): 2396.
- 75. Askari F, Sefidkon F, Mozafarian V. Essential oil composition of *Pimpinella aurea* DC from Iran. *Flavour Fragr J*. 2005a;20(2): 115-117.
- Assadian F, Masoudi S, Nematollahi F, Rustaiyan A, Larijani K, Mazloomifar H. Volatile constituents of *Xanthogalum purpurascens* Ave-Lall., *Eryngium caeruleum* MB and *Pimpinella aurea* DC. Three Umbelliferae herbs growing in Iran. J Essent Oil Res. 2005;17(3): 243-245.
- 77. Masoudi S, Rustaiyan A, Mazloomifar H. Composition of the Essential Oils of *Pimpinella anisactis* Rech. f. and *Pimpinella saxifraga* L. from Iran. *J Essent Oil Res.* 2009;21(2):146-148.
- 78. Askari F, Sefidkon F. Volatile components of Pimpinella tragium Vill. from Iran. Iran J Pharm Sci. 2005b;2:117-120.
International Journal of Traditional and Complementary Medicine Research **Publisher** Duzce University

#### REVIEW

## **Acupuncture for Obesity**



<sup>1</sup>Selcuk University, Medical Faculty, Department of Family Medicine, Konya, Türkiye <sup>2</sup>Health Sciences University, Konya City Hospital, Department of General Surgery, Konya, Türkiye \* Corresponding Author: Duygu İlke Yildirim, e-mail: azrailla@hotmail.com

Received: 15.06.2023

Accepted: 22.08.2023

#### Abstract

In this review study, we aimed to show the effects of acupuncture on obesity in light of recent studies. Obesity is a significant health problem that is accepted as a risk factor for many diseases, such as diabetes, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, cardiovascular disease, and fatty liver and has become an epidemic worldwide. Acupuncture is a form of treatment applied by inserting needles into specific points on the body for therapeutic purposes. There are still uncertainties about whether acupuncture practices alone are effective in treating obesity. In addition, there is evidence that it stimulates some anorexigenic hormones, inhibits some orexigenic hormones, and, as a result, suppresses appetite. It has been reported in the literature that these effects of acupuncture are much more effective when applied together with diet and exercise. Acupuncture reduces the appetite of obese patients, increases their compliance with diet and exercise, and reduces the anxiety caused by hypocaloric nutrition with the anxiolysis effect it creates. It also accelerates metabolism by providing homeostasis in the body and enables patients to lose weight. In these multidisciplinary treatment approaches, it would be very beneficial to include acupuncture treatment, one of the complementary and alternative treatment methods for treating obesity.

Keywords: Acupuncture, Obesity, Treatment.

#### INTRODUCTION

Obesity is a significant health problem that is accepted as a risk factor for many diseases, such as diabetes, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, cardiovascular disease, and fatty liver and has become an epidemic worldwide.<sup>1</sup> According to the data of the World Health Organization, there are 1.9 billion overweight and 650 million obese individuals worldwide. Again, 41 million children under 5 are overweight or obese.<sup>2</sup>

Obesity is not just a health problem caused by the problem of self-control. It occurs due to excessive accumulation of body fat, which is caused by many (genetic predisposition, environmental factors factors, individual behavior) based on obesity and is mainly caused by problems in energy metabolism and appetite regulation.<sup>3,4</sup> There are many different methods used in the treatment of obesity. These treatment methods are applied individually or as a combination treatment. These; can be listed as diet therapy tailored to the individual, providing adequate physical activity, necessary psychological support, appropriate behavioral therapy, complementary/alternative pharmacotherapy, treatments, and bariatric surgery treatment if necessary. The first step in treating obesity is to make the proper lifestyle change. The next step is to question whether the person sleeps enough and report that at least 7 hours of sleep will positively affect weight loss by calculating the amount of water the person should take daily. In addition, acupuncture, one of the oldest treatment methods of Traditional Chinese Medicine, has a significant place in treating obesity. One of the mechanisms of action of acupuncture is; the effects of endogenous opioid peptides. It is known that acupuncture has analgesic effects. After acupuncture application, beta-endorphin (BE), one of the endogenous opioids, rises in the plasma and affects the metabolism. It is known that beta-endorphin, one of the endogenous opioids rising in the plasma with abdominal and ear acupuncture application, affects lipid metabolism by increasing lipase activation and causing lipoproteinemia.<sup>5,6</sup> It is known that acupuncture applied to specific points causes weight loss by controlling the feeling of hunger.<sup>7,8</sup>

#### **History of Acupuncture**

Acupuncture is a form of treatment applied by inserting needles into specific points on the body for

therapeutic purposes. Consists of two Latin words (acus, needle, puncture, prick).9 Acupuncture is one of the methods of complementary and alternative medicine that originated in ancient Chinese medicine. Known as the life energy, Qi circulates in the meridians in the body. Acupuncture is a treatment method based on stimulating some special points in the ear or body to regulate this energy excess or deficiency in diseases. The National Center for Complementary and Alternative Medicine (NCCAM), affiliated with the United States National Institute of Health (NIH), was established in 1998 to investigate the safety and effectiveness of acupuncture practices in the world and to ensure the participation of practices in treatments for diseases whose effectiveness is accepted.10

According to Traditional Chinese Medicine, the body's Yin and Yang is the delicate balance of two opposing and inseparable forces that explain the workings of the entire universe. According to this theory, the yin and yang poles are never fixed. Therefore, they are not absolute. On the contrary, they are constantly changing and transforming. Opposites always exist together. No situation does not have an opposite pole. Examples of poles are night and day, light and dark, cold and warm, inside and outside, near and far, short and long. In the darkest hour of the night, the day begins. In most mania state, depression is expected to be triggered. The poles are always in a mutually producingconsuming or supporting-restricting relationship. Poles can consume and constrain each other in the same way they produce support. If yin is increasing in the body, it will harm yang; if yang is increasing, it will harm yin. A yang-influenced disease at the beginning can turn into a yin-influenced disease; A vin-effect disease can also have a yang-effective course. In Chinese Medicine, the yin or yang nature of the diseases is an essential factor in determining the treatment strategy.<sup>11,12</sup>

According to Traditional Chinese Medicine, health is achieved when the body is balanced. The disease occurs due to the internal imbalance of Yin and Yang. This imbalance causes Qi (Vital Energy) to be blocked in pathways known as meridians. According to Traditional Chinese Medicine, the blockage in Qi can be opened by applying acupuncture to specific points associated with the meridians. Many sources define meridians as 14 main channels formed by networking of at least 2000 acupuncture points.<sup>13,14</sup>

It is claimed that the primitive practices of

acupuncture in Chinese history date back to much earlier than written periods. It is known that sharpedged stones called bian were used long before needles. Over time, needles made of bone or bamboo began to be used instead of Bian stones. When the bronze casting technique was developed, the use of bronze needles emerged, and the use of metal needles gained importance. Dabry (1853) and Morant (1927) first introduced acupuncture to the West. The first European countries to use acupuncture are France and Germany. The electroacupuncture technique, which is based on the stimulation of acupuncture points with electrical instruments, was developed in France in 1825.<sup>14</sup>

#### **Effect Mechanisms of Acupuncture**

1965 Melzack and Wall introduced the door control theory (Figure 1). According to this theory, smalldiameter nerve fibers carry the pain impulse through a gate mechanism. In contrast, large diameter fibers pass through the same gate to inhibit the signal carried by the smaller ones. Depending on whether the door is open or closed, the brain releases various neurochemicals in response to the pain stimulation it receives. For this reason, pain signals can be prevented by stimulating the periphery of the pain area to stimulate the relevant areas in the brain stem or cerebral cortex, or the nerves in the muscle.<sup>13</sup> The neural plate theory, on the other hand, is a slightly more advanced version of the gate control theory, which includes the effects of opioids. Opioids are a group of endogenous chemicals that bind to opioid receptors and inhibit nerve activity and pain transmission in the substantia gelatinosa part of the spinal cord. Stimulation of peripheral nerves in the muscles sends impulses to the central nervous system and stimulates the release of endorphins from the hypothalamic-pituitary axis. It is thought that due to the increase in endorphins in the cerebrospinal fluid, endorphins increase in the neuromuscular junction or nerve endings and affect the sense of pain with the analgesic effect.<sup>15</sup>

An opiate antagonist of endorphins, naloxane has been used to demonstrate the analgesic effect of acupuncture. It has been shown that administration of naloxane before acupuncture destroys the effect of acupuncture.<sup>15</sup> The present invention demonstrates that the effects of endorphins are through opiate receptors.

The release of beta endorphins, a type of endorphin, is associated with the release of ACTH. ACTH releases cortisol from the adrenal cortex. Some of the anti-inflammatory effect of acupuncture may be related to cortisol. ACTH and cortisol are important

**Publisher** Duzce University

in substance abuse and substance withdrawal. ACTH and cortisol levels are high in abstinence in substance addicts. Acupuncture may be effective in addiction by reducing the release of these chemicals.<sup>14-16</sup>





## **EFFECTS OF ACUPUNCTURE Immunity enhancing effects**

Acupuncture increases body resistance to many diseases. It produces many different changes in the levels of leukocytes, opsonins, kinins. and antibodies. It provides regulation of immune activity. Studies have been carried out on the effect of acupuncture, especially on T-Lymphocytes, and it has been found that it has an increasing impact on the release of interferon from lymphocytes. The leukocyte count increases approximately three hours after acupuncture, and this increase continues for 24 hours. An increase in phagocytic activity is also seen in hepatic cells. In particular, stimulation of the Large Intestine-4 (Li-4) point, which has 360 receptors, and the Stomach-36 (St-36) points, increases the number of T-helper cells.<sup>17,18</sup>

#### **Anti-inflammatory effects**

ST 36 is one of the most critical points for balancing Qi and Blood and supporting overall health. In a study investigating how acupuncture at the ST36 acupuncture point regulates inflammation and its underlying mechanisms, acupuncture at ST36 has been found to have clinical benefits in attenuating inflammation through several means, including vagus nerve activation, toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4)/NF- $\kappa$ B signaling, macrophage polarization, and mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK).<sup>19</sup>

## Sedative effects

Acupuncture therapy also has sedative effects. It'sIts sedative effect can be combined with other techniques in complex conditions such as depression, anxiety, and insomnia. The sedative effect occurs due to changes in brain chemicals such as dopamine and serotonin. Anxiety, believed to be caused by hyperactivation of the sympathoadrenal system, can be relieved with endorphins. Anxiety can be reduced by inhibiting the tone of the sympathoadrenal system by acupuncture and making endorphins secreted.<sup>18-20</sup>

According to the literature, acupuncture is effective in reducing anxiety related to cataract surgery under topical anesthesia.<sup>21</sup>

#### Homeostatic effects

The autonomic nervous system constantly and automatically controls the internal organs. Sympathetic and parasympathetic nerves mediate this control. With the application of acupuncture, both sympathetic and parasympathetic effects are created. Heart rate, blood pressure, respiratory system, and endocrine system can be affected by acupuncture application. Particular nerves are stimulated when specific skin points suitable for the patient's complaints are produced to heal the disease. Through these, electrical impulses first go to the spinal cord, then to the lower center of the brain, and then to the diseased area. As a result, acupuncture provides homeostasis through the autonomic nervous system, regulates the water and electrolyte balance, and turns hypotension and hypertension into normotension by regulating the vascular system. In addition, it regulates the heartbeat with impaired blood sugar, regulates sweating and body temperature, and regulates urinary and stool excretion.<sup>18</sup>

#### Uses of acupuncture

Today, acupuncture effectively treats many health problems, such as pain, cardiovascular diseases, neurological diseases, obesity, depression/anxiety, and asthma. It is noteworthy that it is trendy today and has an intense use.<sup>22</sup>

There are many studies in the literature in which acupuncture is used to treat various pains.<sup>23-25</sup> In a meta-analysis of forty-nine randomized controlled studies, it was reported that the positive effects of laser acupuncture in treating musculoskeletal pain were prominent in approximately two-thirds of the studies, and these effects were more evident in long-term follow-up.<sup>23</sup> In a meta-analysis study in which 1218 participants were examined, it was reported that acupuncture was more effective than pharmacological agents in terms of analgesic effect in the treatment of migraine.<sup>26</sup>

In a systematic review investigating acupuncture treatment in cardiovascular diseases, a total of 17 studies from the last 20 years were examined, and it was stated that acupuncture could be a complementary and alternative treatment for many cardiovascular diseases, especially coronary artery

### disease and hypertension.27

It is known that acupuncture also has positive effects on asthma. In a case report of a 45-year-old male individual being followed up with the diagnosis of asthma, It has been reported that acupuncture treatment applied to the patient for 12 sessions caused a significant reduction in the patient's complaints and contributed to maintaining well-being.<sup>28</sup>

Acupuncture treatment is also an alternative for brain damage or neurological degenerative disorders. Behavioral and neural responses of 10 outpatients with Parkinson's disease were examined before and after 8-week electroacupuncture treatment, and it was reported that the treatment had beneficial clinical effects.<sup>29</sup>

#### Acupuncture in obesity treatment

There are many studies in the literature regarding the use of acupuncture in treating obesity.<sup>30,31</sup> Various hypotheses have been proposed regarding the effects of acupuncture treatment on obesity. These hypotheses are primarily based on the regulation of the neuroendocrine system. It has been reported that the effects of acupuncture on obesity occur in the form of decreased food intake and body weight loss due to the inhibition of some orexigenic factors, such as Neuropeptide-Y and ghrelin, and the expression of anorexigenic factors such as leptin.<sup>31</sup> Acupuncture may play a role in regulating the effects of the hypothalamus-pituitary-adrenal cortex and sympathetic adrenal cortex; In addition, it has been reported that it can regulate lipid metabolism by reducing serum triglyceride, total cholesterol and low-density lipoprotein (LDL), and reduce bacteroids in the body, thus being effective in the treatment of obesity.32

In a systematic review of 12 randomized controlled studies investigating the efficacy of acupuncture and body weight loss in Asian individuals and 1151 participants, it was reported that acupuncture significantly reduced BMI and waist circumference. In addition, it has been reported that the combination of medical nutrition therapy-exerciseacupuncture is more effective than diet and exercise alone and that acupuncture monotherapy or acupuncture-exercise combination does not make a significant difference compared to exercise alone.<sup>33</sup> In a pilot study in which ten healthy adults were examined, it was reported that weekly auricular acupuncture application for a month caused a

acupuncture application for a month caused a significant decrease in body weight and active ghrelin levels in individuals compared to sham acupuncture. In the study, individuals' food intake reductions were evaluated over the meals recorded by digital cameras.<sup>34</sup> Similarly, in another study conducted on 66 postpartum obese individuals, individuals were randomly divided into two groups. Five sessions of laser and sham acupuncture were applied to the groups per week, and no intervention was made on the dietary habits of the individuals: instead, food consumption records were taken. It was reported that the laser acupuncture group's BMI and body fat percentage decreased significantly compared to the sham acupuncture group after twelve sessions of application. However, it was stated that there was no significant difference in waist-hip ratio between the two groups, and there was no significant difference in the daily energy intake of the groups.35

# Appropriate dietary approaches combined with acupuncture

There are still uncertainties about whether acupuncture practices alone are effective in treating obesity. In addition, there is evidence that it stimulates some anorexigenic hormones, inhibits some orexigenic hormones, and, as a result, suppresses appetite. It has been reported in the literature that these effects of acupuncture are much more effective when applied together with diet and exercise. Acupuncture application provides а positive decrease in the patient's appetite in about one week. The patients who will have acupuncture are calculated according to their weight, and the dietitian gives the appropriate diet.<sup>31,34,36,37</sup>

National and international guidelines or guidelines have yet to be published for appropriate weight loss diets to be applied with acupuncture. When the literature is examined, it is seen that the principles the diets applied together with on which acupuncture are based, the amounts of energy and macro-micro nutrients could be more precise. In a study examining the effectiveness of a combination of electroacupuncture and slimming diet program against diet monotherapy in the treatment of obesity, It has been reported that individuals are given diets containing an average of 1400 kcal of energy, with 55-60% of total daily energy coming from carbohydrates, 25-30% from fat, and 15-20% from protein, taking care not to be below basal metabolic rates.<sup>38</sup> In a study investigating the effectiveness of laser acupuncture and a low-calorie diet in treating postmenopausal visceral obesity, it was reported that the daily energy needed to be calculated for individuals should be reduced by 1000 kcal. Therefore, a diet plan containing an average of 1200-1500 kcal energy was made, with 10-15% of

the total daily energy coming from protein, 25% from fat, and 60-65% from carbohydrates. In addition, individuals have been recommended to eat 5-6 meals daily and consume 3-4 liters of fluid.<sup>39</sup>

In many studies, the characteristics of the diets applied with acupuncture were not explicitly mentioned. Instead, it was stated that a nutritionist or dietitian programmed the diet programs, and expressions such as high fiber, energy-restricted, and low energy were used. As understood from all medical these studies, in nutrition therapy approaches applied together with acupuncture; The amount of power given to individuals is considerably lower than the daily needs of individuals.<sup>39-41</sup>

## Safety of acupuncture

The recommendation of acupuncture. а complementary and alternative medicine practice, by clinical practice guidelines and guidelines remains to be determined. The studies have not reported severe adverse effects of acupuncture applications on health. In a systematic review of 105 studies on the safety of acupuncture in pregnancy, Park et al. said that most adverse events were mild to moderate. However, it has been reported that the most common negativity is pain caused by needling, and the relationship between severe adverse events and deaths with acupuncture is not specific. In addition, it has been reported that the incidence of adverse events associated with acupuncture is 1.3%, and acupuncture is safe when applied correctly during pregnancy.<sup>42</sup>

The study has negative aspects of acupuncture: organ and tissue injuries, infections, local side effects, and other complications. The most common organ and tissue injuries seen in patients were reported to be pneumothorax, spinal cord injuries, subarachnoid or intracranial hemorrhages, cardiac tamponade, or cardiac injuries. The most common infections in patients are hepatitis, abscess, tetanus, ear infections, etc. It has been reported that the most common local side effects are contact dermatitis, local allergies, argyria, local bleeding, local pain or tenderness, and local burning or bruising. Other common complications in patients were reported to dizziness, syncope, nausea, vomiting, and be epilepsy. For these reasons, it was emphasized that the education level of the acupuncturist should be at a good level.43

## **CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS**

Acupuncture is a traditional complementary and alternative medicine method that can be applied in

various forms, the history of which dates back to the written periods. While the current literature is convincing that acupuncture is safe, it also mentions the existence of some negativities that can be encountered, albeit rare, during the application. It says that acupuncture practitioners should have sufficient education levels in this regard.

The effectiveness of acupuncture in treating obesity has been demonstrated in many studies. However, uncertainties regarding the mechanism of this activity remain. Against the view that acupuncture can be effective alone in treating obesity, the opinion that it is more effective to be applied together with weight loss diet programs has come to the fore in some studies. Data on the principles and contents of weight loss diet programs applied together with acupuncture in the literature still need to be expanded today. However, according to the data reported by these limited sources, the amount of energy contained in these diets can be pretty low. Deficient calorie diets have many known adverse health. particularly micronutrient effects on deficiencies. Suppose such diets are to be applied for a long time. In that case, regular clinical followup of these patients' biochemical parameters and body composition by relevant specialists is essential. For these reasons, medical nutrition therapy is applied together with acupuncture treatment in obese individuals by a physician and a dietitian; it must be controlled with individualspecific diets suitable for adequate-balanced nutrition. In addition, well-equipped teamwork is vital to prevent all kinds of negativity, mild or severe, and to provide the best possible treatment to the patients throughout the process; The role of the attending physician in this team is very critical.

Acupuncture reduces the appetite of obese patients, increases their compliance with diet and exercise, and reduces the anxiety caused by hypocaloric nutrition with the anxiolysis effect it creates. It also accelerates metabolism by providing homeostasis in the body and enables patients to lose weight. In these multidisciplinary treatment approaches, it would be very beneficial to include acupuncture, one of the complementary and alternative treatment methods for treating obesity.

Author contributions: Conceptualization: [DİY]; Design: [DİY]; Writing: [DİY]; Investigation/Data collection: [DİY, MAE].

**Conflict of interest:** There is no potential conflict of interest relevant to this article.

Funding: No financial support.

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2<br>Year: 2023<br>DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1315218 | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary<br>Medicine Research | <b>Publisher</b><br>Duzce University |
|--|---|--------------------------------------|
|--|---|--------------------------------------|

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Blüher M.Obesity:globalepidemiologyandpathogenesis. Naturereviews. *Endocrinol.* (2019)15(5):288–98.doi:10.1038/s41574-019-0176-8.
- 2. WHO. [İnternet]. http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs311/en/. (Available Date: 09.03.2023).
- 3. Gale SM, Castracane VD, Mantzoros CS. Energy homeostasis, obesity and eating disorders: recent advances in endocrinology. *J Nutr.* 2004;134(2):295–8.doi:10.1093/jn/134.2.295.
- 4. Schetz M, De Jong A, Deane AM, Druml W, Hemelaar P, Pelosi P, et al. Obesity in the critically ill:a narrative review. *Intensive Care Med.* 2019;45(6):757–69.doi:10.1007/s00134-019-05594-1.
- 5. Gusi N, Reyes MC, Gonzalez-Guerrero JL, Herrera E, Garcia JM. Cost-utility of a walking programme for moderately depressed, obese, or overweight elderly women in primary care: a randomised controlled trial. *BMC Public Health*. 2008;(8): 231.
- 6. Leung PC, Zhang L, Cheng KF. Acupuncture: Complications are preventable not adverse events. *Chin J Integr Med.* 2009; (15): 229–32.
- Lacey JM, McGinn JR, Albino RL, Ferro T. The Nutritional Scattergories game: adding zest to a nutrition course. J Nutr Educ Behav. 2003; (35): 333–4.
- 8. Wang HQ, Ge BH, Dong GR. Observation on therapeutic effect of catgut implantation at acupoint on simple obesity of different syndrome types. *Zhongguo Zhen Jiu.* 2009; (29): 192–6.
- 9. Kwon YD, Lee JH, Lee MS. Increased temperature at acupuncture points induced by weight reduction in obese patients: a preliminary study. *Int J Neurosci*. 2007;(117):591–5.
- Richards D, Marley J. Stimulation of auricular acupuncture points in weight loss. Aust *Fam Physician*. 1998; 27(2): 73– S77.
- 11. Yin LL, Li YH, Wang SX. Observation on therapeutic effect of acupoint sticking therapy on simple obesity. *Zhongguo Zhen Jiu*. 2008;(28): 402–4.
- 12. Liu RP, Wang HH, Song N, Li MK, Qin ZJ, Huang K, Huang JM. Overview of" tian-yin-yang" acupuncture, an acupuncture school of Huang's Zhuang medicine of Guangxi. *Zhongguo Zhen jiu= Chinese Acupuncture & Moxibustion*. 2020;40(9),991-995.
- He L, Gao XL, Deng HX, Zhao YX. Effects of acupuncture on body mass index and waist-hip ratio in the patient of simple obesity *Zhongguo Zhen Jiu*. 2008; (28): 95–7.
- 14. Baldry P. Theintegration of acupuncturewithinmedicine in the UK-theBritish MedicalAcupunctureSociety's 25th anniversary. *Acupunct Med.* 2005; 23(1):2-12.
- 15. Stux G, Berman B, Pomeranz B. Basics of Acupuncture. 5th Edition ed. SpringerLondon UK.; 2003.
- 16. Bray GA. Pathophysiology of obesity. Am J Clin Nutr. 1992; 55: 4885-4945.
- 17. Vincent HK, Powers SK, Stewart DJ, Shanely RA, Demirel H, Nalto H. Obesity is associated with increased myocardial oxidative stress. *Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord*. 1999; 23: 67-74.
- 18. Çevik C. Medikal Akupunktur. Birinci baskı. Ankara, Promat A.Ş, 2001; 25-119.
- 19. OH Ji-Eun, KIM Seung-Nam. Anti-inflammatory effects of acupuncture at ST36 point: a literature review in animal studies. *Front Immunol*. 2022;12: 5736.
- 20. Zhang JL, Zhang SP, Zhang HQ. Effect of electroacupuncture on thalamic neuronal response to visceral nociception. *Eur J Pain.* 2009;(13): 366–72.
- 21. Gioia Luigi, et al. Sedative effect of acupuncture during cataract surgery: prospective randomized double-blind study. J Cataract Refract Surg. 2006, 32.11: 1951-1954.
- 22. World Health Organization [Internet]. WHO Global Report on Traditional and Complementary Medicine; 2022 [Cited 2022 Apr 17]. Available from:<u>https://www.who.int/traditional-complementary-integrative-medicine/</u>WhoGlobalReportOnTraditionalAndComplementaryMedicine2019. pdf?ua=1.
- 23. Law D, McDonough S, Bleakley C, Baxter GD, Tumilty S. Laser acupuncture for treating musculoskeletal pain: a systematic review with meta-analysis. *J Acupunct Meridian Stud.* 2015;8(1):2-16.
- 24. Alp H. Diskopatiye bağlı nöropatik ağrıda non farmakolojik bir yöntem: akupunktur uygulaması. Journal of Complementary Medicine. *Regulation and Neural Therapy*. 2020;14(1):8-10.
- 25. Erden V, Yıldız AS, Güler C, Aydın N, Hamzaoğlu N, Delatioğlu H, et. al. Laparoskopik kolesistektomi operasyonlarında akupunktur uygulamasının ameliyat sonrası analjeziye etkisi. Ağrı. 2015;27(3):155-9.
- 26. Shen FJ, Xu J, Zhan YJ, Fu QH, Pei J. Acupuncture for migraine: a systematic review and meta-analysis. World J Acupunct Moxibustion. 2019;29:7-14.
- 27. Pimentel RDL, Duque AP, Moreira BR, Junior LR. Acupuncture for the treatment of cardiovascular diseases: a systematic review. *J Acupunct Meridian Stud.* 2019;12(2):43-51.
- 28. Durmuş A. Astımda akupunktur. Maltepe Tıp Dergisi. 2017;9(2):34-7.
- 29. Yeo S, Noort MVD, Bosch P, Lim S. A study of the effects of 8-week acupuncture treatment on patients with parkinson's disease. *Med.* 2018;97(50):1-10.
- 30. Çanakçı E, Cebeci Z. Obezite tedavisinde ve akupunktur'un yeri. Klinik Tıp Aile Hekimliği Dergisi. 2017;9(4):23-30.

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2                         | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary | Publisher        |
|--|--|------------------|
| Year: 2023<br>DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1315218 | Medicine Research                                      | Duzce University |

- 31. Zhang K, Zhou S, Wang C, Xu H, Zhang L. Acupuncture on obesity: clinical evidence and possible neuroendocrine mechanisms. *J Evid Based Complementary Altern Med.* 2018;1-15.
- 32. Esteghamati A, Mazaheri T, Rad MV, Noshad S. Complementary and alternative medicine for the treatment of obesity: a critical review. *Int J Endocrinol Metab.* 2015;13(2):1-9.
- 33. Yao J, He Z, Chen Y, Xu M, Shi Y, Zhang L, et. al. Acupuncture and weight loss in asians a prisma-compliant systematic review and meta-analysis. *Med.* 2019;98(33):1-10.
- 34. Ito H, Yamada O, Kira Y, Tanaka T, Matsuoka R. The effects of auricular acupuncture on weight reduction and feeding-related cytokines: a pilot study. *BMJ Open Gastroenterol.* 2015;2(1):1-7.
- 35. Hung YC, Hung IL, Hu WL, Tseng YJ, Kuo CE, Liao YN, et. al. Reduction in postpartum weight with laser acupuncture a randomized control trial. *Med.* 2016;95(34):1-7.
- 36. Tseng CC, Tseng A, Tseng J, Chang CH. Effect of laser acupuncture on anthropometric measurements and appetite sensations in obese subjects. *J Evid Based Complementary Altern Med.* 2016:1-8.
- 37. Abdi H, Ghaffarian-Zirak R, Barati E, Ghazizadeh H, Rohban M, GhayourMobarhan M. Effect of body and ear acupuncture on obesity. *Obes Med.* 2020;19:1-9.
- 38. Cabioğlu MT, Çetin N, Ergene N, Gündoğan NÜ. Obezite tedavisinde 2 hz frekansta dietle birlikte elektroakupunktur ve sadece diet uygulamasının kilo kaybı ile beta endorfin, adrenokortikotrop hormon ve kortizol düzeylerine etkileri. Selçuk Tıp Dergisi. 2008;24(1):7-15.
- 39. Wozniak P, Stachowiak G, Dolinska AP, Oszukowski P. Laser acupuncture and low-calorie diet during visceral obesity therapy after menopause. *Acta Obstetricia Et Gynecologica Scandinavica*. 2003;8(2):69-73.
- 40. Sumanto S. Kristiyawati MD. Efektifitas terapi akupunktur dikombinasi dengan diet berserat tinggi pada usia lanjut hiperlipidemia di posyandu lansia mojosongo jebres kota surakarta. *Jurnal Keterapian Fisik.* 2019;4(1):518.
- 41. Peplow PV, Baxter D. Electroacupuncture for control of blood glucose in diabetes: literature review. J Acupunct Meridian Stud. 2012;5(1):1-10.
- 42. Park J, Sohn Y, White AR, Lee H. The safety of acupuncture during pregnancy: a systematic review. *Acupunct Med.* 2014;32(3):25766.
- 43. Chan MWC, Wu XY, Wu YCY, Wong SYSve Chung VCH. Safety of acupuncture: overview of systematic reviews. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7(1):1-11.

#### **REVIEW**

# Fever and the Ageing Immune System, A Review

Seema Mahesh<sup>1, 3\*</sup>, Esther van der Werf<sup>2</sup>, Mahesh Mallappa<sup>3</sup>, George Vithoulkas<sup>4, 5</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Taylor's University, Faculty of Health and Medical Sciences, Subang Jaya, Malaysia.

<sup>2</sup>Louis Bolk Institute, Department of Infectious Diseases, Bunnik, Netherlands.

<sup>3</sup>Centre For Classical Homeopathy, Bengaluru, India.

<sup>4</sup>University of the Aegean, Department of Homeopathy, Mytilini, Greece.

<sup>5</sup>International Academy of Classical Homeopathy, Alonissos, Greece

<sup>6</sup> Taylor's University, Faculty of Health and Medical Sciences, Subang Jaya, Malaysia.

\* Corresponding Author: Seema Mahesh, e-mail: bhatseema@hotmail.com

Received: 30.07.2023

Accepted: 24.08.2023

#### Abstract

Whether to treat fever in the elderly, is a question that has not yet been answered. This review examines the available evidence so far, to arrive at a comprehensive picture about this question. Aged population are a special category due to their lower basal body temperature, blunted fever response and existing co morbidities. The aging immune system undergoes many changes in all its faculties, which alters its ability to mount an efficient acute inflammatory response. In such a scenario, fever is mostly absent and there is a need to revise the fever criteria in the elderly. Having said that, the most successfully aging, centenarians, mount efficient febrile response during infections, indicating that aging itself may not be the reason for the reduced febrile response. Holistic medicine, such as homeopathy, views the fever scenario differently and advocates interference only when the immune system is helpless. The 'levels of health theory' explains that the healthiest benefit from fever while those with reduced immunity suffer from it. This theory may prove to be an invaluable clinical tool to arrive at definite clinical guidelines concerning the treatment of fever, especially in the elderly. However, it requires scientific investigation before it can be used as a clinical tool.

There is no conclusive evidence on whether fever must be treated or not in the elderly and whether holistic medicine may have a solution to this dilemma. This is a research gap that needs to be filled with quality studies in the current health scenario.

Keywords: Fever, Agieng, Elderly, Older Adults, Immunosenescence.

#### INTRODUCTION

Evolutionary mechanisms were not designed for longevity and yet, the world is aging today. The need to understand the aging immune system is more relevant than ever before in history. Fever in the elderly requires special consideration because of the inflammaging and immunosenescence that occur with age. This review examines the literature available regarding the special scenario of fever in the elderly in the context of acute inflammatory response and its modification with changes in the aging immune system.

#### **ACUTE INFLAMMATION AND FEVER**

The acute inflammatory response (AIR) was developed and maintained through evolution as a

defence mechanism against injury and infection.<sup>1</sup> Galen considered it an essential process in healing, whereas Virchow identified it as a pathological process, that may be detrimental.<sup>2</sup> Immunology has come a long way since then and today we know the truth to be lying somewhere in between these two extremes. For example, it is known that AIR is essential for dealing with infecting pathogens effectively but, when it continues beyond necessary or when the response is stronger than required, it is detrimental to the organism.<sup>3</sup>

One of the cardinal features of AIR is fever.<sup>1</sup> Fever is defined as regulated elevation of core temperature achieved through the integrated behavioural,

physiological and biochemical processes that determine the balance between heat generation and elimination.<sup>4</sup> Heat seeking behaviour appeared 600 million years ago, even before the advent of adaptive immunity. Evolution has developed and maintained fever as a means to mount defence response during tissue injury and conserved it despite the heavy metabolic cost, implying a survival advantage from fever.<sup>5</sup>

With breach in tissue integrity by pathogens, the resident immune cells, recognize the foreign antigen, engulf it, and release pro inflammatory cytokines. IL1, in humans, is a pyrogenic cytokine that stimulates the conversion of arachidonic acid into prostaglandins. Prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), thus produced, acts upon the preoptic area of the hypothalamus through EP3 receptors to generate fever, which has manifold roles to play during AIR.<sup>6</sup> It acts as a systemic alarm whereby all the components of the immune system are primed for inflammation and neutralization of the pathogen.<sup>7 –</sup>

## FEVER – THE YAY AND THE NAY

To begin with, febrile temperature was found to be detrimental to most pathogens and immune cells such as macrophages require febrile range temperature for efficient functioning.<sup>11,12</sup> Both the innate and adaptive immune systems of most organisms are programmed to respond with defensive functions at febrile range temperatures.<sup>13</sup> Increased recruitment of lymphocytes to the site of injury or infection occurs and the fever range thermal stress also acts on distinct cell types and regulates the adhesion cascade, necessary for lymphocytes to reach the site of infection. The 'lymphocyte - high endothelial venules - IL6' axis is responsive to thermal element of fever and surveillance in secondary improves immune lymphoid organs.<sup>8</sup> The lymphocytes neutralize the pathogens through aerobic and anaerobic killing, thus completing the task.<sup>2</sup>

Many studies have shown the benefit of survival from fever in an infected host.<sup>2</sup> Pathogen clearance is enhanced by fever and hindering fever during infections with antipyretic drugs has been shown to increase mortality in a trial.<sup>13,14</sup> Many researchers have used fever induction as a therapy for cancer and it has been observed, albeit not definitively, that children with autism improved considerably in their behaviour during a fever.<sup>2,15,16</sup>

Evidence suggests that the most important sequel to inflammation, viz. resolution of inflammation requires an efficient acute inflammatory response to be activated.<sup>17</sup> Studies in the last two decades have shown that the return of the tissue environment and the immune system to the normal state is an active process and does not passively result from removal of the pathogen.<sup>18,19</sup> If this fails, the tissue environment fails to return to its normal state as the pro inflammatory factors remain in the tissue environment, leading to the activation of chronic inflammatory phenomenon.<sup>20,21</sup> The acute inflammatory response itself has various checkpoints that it must pass through for the downstream resolution to be stimulated.<sup>17,22</sup> For example, PGE2, a proinflammatory cytokine, responsible for fever generation as stated, after the neutralization of bacteria. turns anti-inflammatory and signals for the phagocytosis of apoptotic neutrophils and their efferocytosis from the tissue environment. This ensures onset of the resolution.<sup>23</sup> In addition, febrile temperature of >38°C inhibits further production of pro inflammatory cytokines but not anti-inflammatory cytokines, ensuring smooth resolution and return of homeostasis.24 Many theories have proposed that interfering with the acute inflammatory process may result in the activation of chronic inflammatory diseases, which may contribute to the increasing trend of noncommunicable diseases today.<sup>25–27</sup> The Immune system is constantly reorganizing itself to identify optimal functioning points.<sup>28</sup> When its efforts are thwarted by drugs, its response is subnormal, which may increase the inflammatory stimulus and in a deeper tissue than otherwise would have occurred.<sup>21</sup> This may lead to chronic inflammation in the deeper/more vital organ systems.

Despite evidence of fever as a beneficial phenomenon, there is widespread practice of fevers.<sup>29-32</sup> suppressing However. while exaggerated, or sometimes misplaced due to anxiety, putative damage from fever does exist.33,34 Fever causes heavy metabolic burden and may cause death in people with compromised cardiorespiratory reserve such as the frail elderly.<sup>13,31,35,36</sup> In children, it is known to cause febrile convulsions and behavioural alterations.<sup>10</sup> Organ damage due to cell death and protein synthesis impairment is a real danger in high fevers.<sup>37,38</sup> Even though pathogen load decreased, febrile mice could still die from high fevers and fever in post-operative scenario was fatal.<sup>13,39</sup> In many conditions of decreased cardiorespiratory respiratory reserve, such as cardiac arrest and ischemic stroke, therapeutic hypothermia is practiced to avert major organ damage.<sup>40,41</sup> In fact,

in many situations, naturally occurring hypothermia was observed during infections which seemed to confer a survival advantage.<sup>42</sup>

Such opposing and equally strong evidence for and against fever behoves immunologists to investigate this further. Bhavani et al., have shown that fever patterns are not uniform in sepsis, and each pattern has a different outcome. The basic state of the individual seems to have a great bearing on the temperature developed, the effect on pathogen and on the host.<sup>43</sup> Therefore, many researchers believe that fever must be considered in each individual case before deciding the therapy.<sup>44,45</sup> The benefit seems to lie in a balance between pathogen clearance and tissue injury.<sup>46</sup>

## IMMUNOSENESCENCE

The evolutionary theory of aging posits that evolution never really programmed for longevity. Its focus was on the continuity and survival of the species.<sup>47</sup> Therefore, many adaptive genes selected for optimal functioning and defence such as acute inflammatory response with high metabolic cost are required for the preservation of the individual until the reproductive age.<sup>48</sup> Post reproductive age, the same genes turn maladaptive and aging sets in as a chronic inflammatory process, termed as antagonistic pleiotropy.<sup>48,49</sup> This implies a regulated progressive decline of the organism. However, immunological studies have shown that it may not be as simplistic as that.<sup>28</sup> There are many other theories that propose different factors as instrumental in aging. For example, the network theory, considers the aging process to be controlled by various defence functions and their influence on the organism.<sup>28,50</sup> Each organism is subject to various stressors, physical, chemical, biological, and radiational. The network of defence against these stressors in an organism includes antioxidants (e.g., superoxide dismutase), heat shock proteins, Poly ADP Ribosyl Polymerase (PARP), DNA repair enzymes and other stress proteins. Genes that regulate these factors are stimulated by stress and the organism copes with stress. These stresses are beneficial to the organism at low levels and maintain the immune system in shape (hormetic effect). However, when they become overwhelming, they have a detrimental effect.<sup>28</sup> When the organism is unable to cope, macrophage activation occurs, resulting in a subclinical chronic inflammatory state. The theory further suggests that the outcome of longevity is a balance between the hormetic and detrimental effects of stress. Better coping capability implies increased longevity as seen in be responsible for frailty or decreased life span as it is present in both healthy and the diseased elderly. However, the ability to cope with pro-inflammatory status may make all the difference. There is a genetic component that decides the capacity to cope with stress. The theory suggests there are two such genetic factors involved – one that is responsible for inflammatory response - adding up over time and the second that confers robustness or frailty. This implies a combination of high inflammatory status and frailty gene will result in unsuccessful aging.28 Other theories of aging consider metabolic activity itself as responsible for aging - Effect of accumulation of cellular debris and telomere shortening over the years. Similarly, cellular oxidation products accumulating in the cells with increased reactive oxygen species are responsible for aging.<sup>28,50,51</sup>

centenarians.<sup>28</sup> Chronic inflammation itself may not

They all seem to consider facets of a complex phenomenon and it appears that all of them are probable. A common thread running through all these theories is the existence of chronic inflammation in the process -a cause, or result of aging, known as inflammaging.<sup>28,49,50,52-54</sup> This is evidenced by changes in the immune system that is seen commonly in the elderly.<sup>44,55,56</sup> There is a global reduction in the activity of the innate, cellular, and humoral immunity. All elderly. whether healthy or with the disease, demonstrate increased IL6 - an indicator of inflammation. Thymic involution with age implies a decrease in lymphocytes.<sup>57</sup> Lymphocytes are reduced in number and changed in composition so that naïve T cells are lacking but activated T cells are increased in proportion in the elderly.<sup>55</sup> Cytokine production is predominantly Th2, and there is an increased of Cellular expression Adhesion Molecules (CAM).49,55,56 Almost all immunoglobulins are expressed more in the elderly (except IG4) and so are non-organ-specific autoantibodies, while organautoantibodies are decreased. specific В lymphocytes, Natural Killer cells, and tissueresident macrophages are decreased. Somatic cells reach a cell proliferation exhaustion, and lymphocytes cannot undergo clonal expansion during a pathogen challenge.52,55

These changes are relevant clinically as the elderly are shown to be more susceptible to infections with a lack of optimal response leading to serious complications of infections and increased mortality. This is especially so with novel pathogens. While the elderly maintain a good defence against known

**Publisher** Duzce University

pathogens, the inability for clonal expansion of T cells translates to subnormal defence to novel pathogens. Other factors such as predominant Th2 response and lack of febrile response also contribute to the severity of infections. The existence of comorbidities in the aged is associated with an increased risk of infections.55 However, it was demonstrated through studies in centenarians that the process of aging is not uniform. Those with a better genetic endowment, the centenarians, and showed their offspring, better adaptive capability.28,58

## FEVER IN THE ELDERLY

Body temperature in the elderly also adapts to the changed need according to the above-mentioned changes in the immune system. Basal body temperature, like the basal metabolic rate, is lower in the elderly.<sup>59</sup> This has been shown to confer survival advantage from the decrease in metabolic demand.<sup>59</sup> While successful aging is associated with adaptive hypothermia, it renders detecting infections in the aged difficult, as the body does not readily raise the temperature to the established febrile range. With every decade increase in age, a temperature drop of 0.15°C was observed during the first 3 days of infections, emphasizing the lack of robust febrile response and the danger of missing a diagnosis in the elderly.<sup>59,60,61</sup> Many researchers have recommended a reduction of febrile range for the elderly to avoid missing an infection in diagnosis.<sup>62</sup> Most elderly seem to have a basal body temperature of <98.6°F. Fever criteria for the elderly, therefore, have been recommended to be: even a single temperature reading of  $\geq 2^{\circ}F$  above baseline or oral temperature of >99°F or rectal temperature of  $\geq 99.5^{\circ}$ F.<sup>63</sup>

Fever seems to be ambivalent in its effect on this age group. While many studies have shown the increased mortality from high fever, due to the extra cardiopulmonary stress and metabolic demand, many studies have also shown increased mortality from lack of fever, especially in septic patients. Ahkee et al. showed that lack of fever and leucocytosis, both characteristics of efficient AIR, was associated with increased mortality in community-acquired pneumonia scenarios in the elderly.<sup>31,63,64,65,66</sup> In the latest COVID 19 pandemic, the clinical presentation of severe dyspnoea and tachypnoea in the elderly was associated with decreased survival while those who presented with fever and headache, tended to survive.<sup>54</sup> While it is true that there have not been definitive studies to investigate the effect of fever in this age group, the elderly have been a majority population in many studies investigating the effect of fever.<sup>67,68</sup> Schulman et al. endeavoured to study the effect of reducing temperature with drugs in septic patients and had to abort their study due to the unacceptably high mortality in the treatment group when compared to those who were not treated for fever.<sup>14</sup> However, epidemiological studies of dengue have demonstrated that the elderly are more prone to develop severe dengue fever and dengue shock syndrome although, they did not present with the classical signs of dengue fever as described by the WHO for diagnosis, including fever.<sup>68,69</sup> Most of the elderly did not develop a high fever during infections but presented with discomfort or altered sensorium.63 Over 60% of infected elderly did not mount a fever in response to even severe infections. Such blunted fever response was shown to be associated with increased mortality.62,65 Hypothermia, a defence response to infection seems to confer a survival advantage in some elderly while being associated with increased mortality in others.<sup>42,70</sup> While therapeutic hypothermia is practiced<sup>40,41</sup> in ischemic stroke and myocardial infarction, in the infections scenario, there is ambiguity over the benefit/damage from fever. 40,41,31,33-35,42,70-75

Antipyresis is practiced due to fear in the general population regarding harm from fever. While known to reduce discomfort in the febrile patient, the effect of these drugs on the immune response is ambiguous.<sup>14,76-82</sup>

## **IT IS A SPECTRUM REALLY!**

Febrile response, as stated above requires effective cytokine response from the innate immunity, to which the adaptive immunity must react with downstream stimulation of the appropriate cells, cytokines, and eventually, the anti-inflammatory factors.<sup>2,6,7,83</sup> However, the effect of aging on these systems implies poor cytokine release, so that fever is not generated efficiently.63,68,84 With activation of pro-inflammatory status, the anti-inflammatory response may be late or absent, causing undue damage, even end organs failure as seen in many dengue cases of the aged.<sup>68</sup> However, centenarians, who have ideal immune systems show febrile responses as efficient as young adults, indicating that unsuccessful aging is associated with damage caused by fever and successful aging implies efficiency of the AIR.55,58 Two homeostatic mechanisms are shown to be at work during inflammation – linear and nonlinear.47 The linear path involves a dose-response relationship to an

**Publisher** Duzce University

inflammatory stimulus. As the inflammatory stimulus increases, so does the immune response, establishing homeostasis. The nonlinear path involves an unpredictable chaotic path, where small changes in the initial conditions stimulate an amplified response, characterized by an undue explosion of inflammation and organ dysfunctions clinically.<sup>47</sup> The aged, with multiple co-morbidities and inflammaging may often develop the nonlinear response. This was demonstrated in the current pandemic of Corona Virus Disease – cytokine storm that occurred in the aged caused increased morbidity.<sup>54,85,86</sup>

demonstrated, multiple factors, As including genetics, oxidation, exposure to stress, influence the efficiency of the immune system in the aged.<sup>28,47,51,58</sup> In this context, the theory propounded by Vithoulkas may explain these confounding observations.<sup>87</sup> The levels of health theory states that each person is born with a certain possibility for health, determined by genetic and epigenetic influences at the moment of fertilization.<sup>87</sup> This is the potential that one may achieve if one lives right. Living right implies a healthy lifestyle, minimal psychological stress, relatively less exposure to infections, and least use of drugs/medications of any kind. Under such circumstances, a person ages successfully and preserves the ability to put up an efficient AIR well into old age. However, any of these conditions not being optimal tends to reduce the efficiency of the organism and bring down the 'level of health'.87 These levels are relative and make up a spectrum with the healthiest people with a potential for the lifespan of over ninety years at the top and those born with severe genetic disorders and pathologies causing them to die in infancy at the bottom. Everyone else makes up the spectrum in between. The healthiest are characterized by the ability to mount efficient AIR and a lack of chronic inflammatory tendency. As we go down, there are people who develop recurrent infections, followed by those in whom chronic inflammations have set in and AIR is impaired. In these people, we may not perceive efficient AIR, but an altered, chaotic AIR which is detrimental to the being. The AIR which was beneficial to the 'higher level' people, will kill in the 'lower levels' due to the magnitude of the response and the inability of the body to control it.87 Fundamentally, the level of health, decided by the influence of genetic inheritance and allostatic load, decides the ability to mount and the outcome of an AIR, especially fever.

This, to a great extent, explains the widely different

outcomes from fever observed in the elderly. If a person has a well-preserved immune system, fever is beneficial, and it is advisable to let the fever run and achieve its ends. If the immune system is any compromised way, then fever in is detrimental.58 This is supported bv manv immunological studies as well. It is seen that when there is a subnormal response to inflammatory stimulus in the local tissue, the inflammatory stimulus becomes stronger and attacks a deeper tissue than would have happened in the healthier systems.<sup>21</sup> Further, as shown in a study, fever patterns differed in the infection scenario and each pattern was shown to have a different outcome. Those who quickly mounted a high fever and showed quick resolution of fever were the least likely to die or suffer during sepsis. However, those who did not mount fever or developed hypothermia during sepsis were most likely to die.43

This means that every individual's response to an inflammatory stimulus may be peculiar to that individual. Mechanisms have been detected that help the body in this defence. It has been suggested that the preoptic hypothalamus may be involved in sensing the inflammatory stimulus and judging the energy resources available for mounting a response. It may decide whether a fever or hypothermia was more adaptable in that individual.6 Further. glutathione, an antioxidant in the cells has been shown to direct the ability to raise fever in response to inflammatory stimulus.<sup>88</sup> This research is in the same vein as the levels of heath theory. Here, the researchers found that the level of glutathione in the cells is determined by the presence of chronic inflammation in the environment. In very healthy individuals without chronic inflammation, glutathione is very high and during AIR, there is barely any fever recognized as the process of inflammation is carried out with barely any cost to the individual. When the chronic inflammation is strong and deep and has been established, the glutathione is used up for combatting the oxidative stress and is very low in the cells. In such conditions, the body adapts to the absence of defence and develops hypothermia instead of fever. The people in between these two extremes are shown to be able to raise a high/efficient fever response during AIR as in them, the glutathione is available in moderate quantities.88,89

Thus, we see that while evolution developed fever as a defence, in the current scenario of increased longevity of organisms (humans and their domesticated animals), a new outlook and

**Publisher** Duzce University

understanding is necessary to interpret the AIR and fever response. Indiscriminate use of fever suppressive drugs has been proven to be detrimental, while fever suppression is necessary in many. The levels of health theory may have the answer to this and investigating the real-life truth behind this theory is warranted. If practical clinical diagnostic parameters may be developed to detect the level of health of the person developing fever, a more logical and beneficial approach may be advised to the physicians, leading to preservation of the efficiency of the immune system.

#### CONCLUSION

Fever has evolved as a defence against pathogenic invasion. However, in the scenario of increased longevity, it is shown to cause both increased survival and increased morbidity/mortality especially in the elderly. So far, there is no conclusive evidence for or against the administration of antipyretic drugs in the special scenario of the aging immune system. Individualised approach may be the solution with levels of health theory providing the tools for such an assessment. Until such tools are developed, each case may have to be clinically assessed before prescribing.

**Author contributions:** Conceptualization: [SM, MM]; Design: [SM]; Writing: [SM, MM, EvdW, GV, NML]; Supervision: [EvdW, GV, NML].

**Conflict of interest:** There is no potential conflict of interest relevant to this article.

**Funding:** We would like to thank Taylor's University Ageing Flagship Programme.

**Declaration:** This work was presented at 1st International Rumeli Congress on Food and Health Sciences.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Kumar V, Abbas AK, Aster JC. Robbins Basic Pathology E-Book. Saintt Louis: Elsevier, 2017.
- 2. Korniluk A, Koper O, Kemona H et al. From inflammation to cancer. Ir. J. Med. Sci. (1971 -)2016;186:57-62.
- 3. Frangogiannis NG. Inflammation in cardiac injury, repair and regeneration. Curr. Opin. Cardiol. 2015;30:240-5.
- 4. Hasday JD, Thompson C, Singh IS. Fever, immunity, and molecular adaptations. Compr. Physiol. 2014;4:109-48.
- 5. Hasday JD, Fairchild KD, Shanholtz C. The role of fever in the infected host. *Microbes Infect.* 2000;2:1891–904.
- 6. Blomqvist A, Engblom D. Neural Mechanisms of Inflammation-Induced Fever. *Neuroscientist* 2018;24:381–99.
- 7. Evans SS, Repasky EA, Fisher DT. Fever and the thermal regulation of immunity: the immune system feels the heat. *Nat.Rev. Immunol.* 2015;15:335–49.
- 8. Fisher DT, Vardam TD, Muhitch JB *et al.* Fine-tuning immune surveillance by fever-range thermal stress. *Immunol.Res.* 2009;46:177–88.
- 9. Lin CD, Zhang YH, Zhang K *et al.* Fever Promotes T Lymphocyte Trafficking via a Thermal Sensory Pathway Involving Heat Shock Protein 90 and α4 Integrins. *Immunity* 2019;50:137–51.e6.
- 10. El-Radhi AS. Clinical Manual of Fever in Children. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2018:179-92.
- 11. Kluger MJ, Ringler DH, Anver MR. Fever and Survival. Science 1975;188:166-8.
- 12. Lee C-T, Zhong L, Mace TA *et al.* Elevation in Body Temperature to Fever Range Enhances and Prolongs Subsequent Responsiveness of Macrophages to Endotoxin Challenge. *PLoS One* 2012;7:e30077.
- 13. Jiang Q, Cross AS, Singh IS et al. Febrile Core Temperature Is Essential for Optimal Host Defense in Bacterial Peritonitis. *Infect Immun.* 2000;68:1265–70.
- 14. Schulman CI, Namias N, Doherty J et al. The Effect of Antipyretic Therapy upon Outcomes in Critically Ill Patients: A Randomized, Prospective Study. Surg Infect. 2005;6:369–75.
- 15. Hobohm U. Fever therapy revisited. Br. J.Cancer 2005;92:421-5.
- 16. Megremi ASF. Is fever a predictive factor in the autism spectrum disorders? Med. Hypotheses 2013;80:391-8.
- 17. Serhan CN, Savill J. Resolution of inflammation: the beginning programs the end. Nat. Immunol. 2005;6:1191-7.
- 18. Serhan CN. Treating inflammation and infection in the 21st century: new hints from decoding resolution mediators and mechanisms. *FASEB J.* 2017;31:1273–88.
- 19. Headland SE, Norling LV. The resolution of inflammation: Principles and challenges. *Semin. Immunol.* 2015;27:149–60.
- 20. Lawrence T, Gilroy DW. Chronic inflammation: a failure of resolution? Int. J. Exp. Pathol. 2006;88:85-94.
- 21. Nathan C, Ding A. Nonresolving Inflammation. Cell 2010;140:871-82.
- 22. Chan MM-Y, Moore AR. Resolution of inflammation in murine autoimmune arthritis is disrupted by cyclooxygenase-2 inhibition and restored by prostaglandin E2-mediated lipoxin A4 production. *J. Immun.* 2010;184:6418–26.
- 23. Basil MC, Levy BD. Specialized pro-resolving mediators: endogenous regulators of infection and inflammation. *Nat.Rev. Immunol.* 2015;16:51–67.
- 24. Boneberg E-M, Hartung T. Febrile Temperatures Attenuate IL-1β Release by Inhibiting Proteolytic Processing of the Proform and Influence Th1/Th2 Balance by Favoring Th2 Cytokines. *J. Immun.* 2003;171:664–8.
- 25. Vithoulkas G, Carlino S. The "continuum" of a unified theory of diseases. Med. Sci. Monit. 2010;16:15.

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2<br>Year: 2023<br>DOI: 10.53811/jitcmr 1330957 | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary<br>Medicine Research | <b>Publisher</b><br>Duzce University |
|--|---|--------------------------------------|
| DOI: 10.55811/1jtchii.1550957                                    |   | 1                                    |

- 26. Earn DJD, Andrews PW, Bolker BM. Population-level effects of suppressing fever. Proc. R. Soc. B: Biol. 2014;281:20132570.
- 27. Barnig C, Bezema T, Calder PC *et al.* Activation of Resolution Pathways to Prevent and Fight Chronic Inflammation: Lessons From Asthma and Inflammatory Bowel Disease. *Front.immunol.* 2019;10:1699.
- 28. FRANCESCHI CLAUDIO, BONAFÈ MASSIMILIANO, VALENSIN SILVANA et al. Inflamm-aging: An Evolutionary Perspective on Immunosenescence. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 2006;908:244–54.
- 29. El-Radhi AS. Fever management: Evidence vs current practice. World J. Clin. Pediatr. 2012;1:29-33.
- 30. Carey JV. Literature review: should antipyretic therapies routinely be administered to patient fever? J. Clin. Nurs. 2010;19:2377–93.
- 31. Kiekkas P, Velissaris D, Karanikolas M *et al.* Peak body temperature predicts mortality in critically ill patients without cerebral damage. *Heart & Lung* 2010;39:208–16.
- 32. Hew YH, Blebil AQ, Dujaili JA et al. Assessment of knowledge and practices of parents regarding childhood fever management in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia. Drugs Ther. Perspect. 2018;35:29–35.
- 33. Circiumaru B, Baldock G, Cohen J. A prospective study of fever in the intensive care unit. *Intensive Care Med.* 1999;25:668–73.
- 34. Laupland KB, Shahpori R, Kirkpatrick AW et al. Occurrence and outcome of fever in critically ill adults. Crit. Care Med. 2008;36:1531–5.
- 35. Donoso A, Arriaga D. Fever and antipyretic therapy in the septic patient in the intensive care unit: an update. *Bol. Med. Hosp. Infant. Mex. (English Edition)* 2019;75,
- 36. Lee J-C, Cia C-T, Lee N-Y *et al.* Causes of death among dengue patients causes of death among hospitalized adults with dengue fever in Tainan, 2015: Emphasis on cardiac events and bacterial infections. *J. Microbiol. Immunol. Infect.* 2022;55:207–14.
- 37. Rice P, Martin E, He J-R *et al.* Febrile-Range Hyperthermia Augments Neutrophil Accumulation and Enhances Lung Injury in Experimental Gram-Negative Bacterial Pneumonia. *J. Immun.* 2005;174:3676–85.
- 38. Walter EJ, Hanna-Jumma S, Carraretto M et al. The pathophysiological basis and consequences of fever. Crit. Care 2016;20,
- 39. Barie PS, Hydo LJ, Eachempati SR. Causes and Consequences of Fever Complicating Critical Surgical Illness. *Surg. Infect.* 2004;5:145–59.
- 40. Chan PS, Berg RA, Tang Y *et al.* Association Between Therapeutic Hypothermia and Survival After In-Hospital Cardiac Arrest. *JAMA* 2016;316:1375–82.
- 41. Kurisu K, Yenari MA. Therapeutic hypothermia for ischemic stroke; pathophysiology and future promise. *Neuropharmacology* 2018;134:302–9.
- 42. Liu E, Lewis K, Al-Saffar H *et al.* Naturally occurring hypothermia is more advantageous than fever in severe forms of lipopolysaccharide- and Escherichia coli-induced systemic inflammation. Am. J. Physiol. Regul. Integr. Comp. Physiol. 2012;302:R1372–R1383.
- 43. Bhavani SV, Carey KA, Gilbert ER *et al.* Identifying Novel Sepsis Subphenotypes Using Temperature Trajectories. *Am. J. Resp. Crit. Care Med.* 2019;200:327–35.
- 44. Caruso C, Buffa S, Candore G et al. Mechanisms of immunosenescence. Immun. Ageing 2009;6,
- 45. Doyle JF, Schortgen F. Should we treat pyrexia? And how do we do it? Crit. Care 2016;20:303.
- 46. Niven DJ, Laupland KB. Pharmacotherapy of fever control among hospitalized adult patients. *Expert Opin Pharmacother* 2013;14:735–45.
- 47. Vitale B. Holistic Approach to the Immunobiology of Aging (view on the turn of millenium). Acta Clin. Croat. 2019,
- 48. Zainabadi K. A brief history of modern aging research. Exp. Gerontol. 2018;104:35-42.
- 49. Ferrucci L, Fabbri E. Inflammageing: chronic inflammation in ageing, cardiovascular disease, and frailty. *Nat.Rev. Cardiol.* 2018;15:505–22.
- 50. Franceschi C, Campisi J. Chronic Inflammation (Inflammaging) and Its Potential Contribution to Age-Associated Diseases. J. Gerontol. Biol. Sci. Med. Sci. 2014;69:S4–S9.
- 51. Skwarło-Sońta K. Functional connections between the pineal gland and immune system. Acta Neurobiol. Exp. (Wars) 1996;56:341–57.
- 52. Jenny NS. Inflammation in aging: cause, effect, or both? Discov. Med. 2012;13:451-60.
- 53. Meftahi GH, Jangravi Z, Sahraei H *et al.* The possible pathophysiology mechanism of cytokine storm in elderly adults with COVID-19 infection: the contribution of "inflame-aging." *Inflamm. Res.* 2020;69:825–39.
- 54. Perrotta F, Corbi G, Mazzeo G et al. COVID-19 and the elderly: insights into pathogenesis and clinical decisionmaking. Aging clin. exp. res. 2020;32:1599–608.
- 55. Ginaldi L, Loreto MF, Corsi MP et al. Immunosenescence and infectious diseases. Microbes Infect. 2001;3:851-7.
- 56. Dunn RM, Busse PJ, Wechsler ME. Asthma in the elderly and late-onset adult asthma. Allergy 2017;73:284–94.
- 57. MILLER R. Aging and immune function: Cellular and biochemical analyses. Exp.Gerontol. 1994;29:21–35.
- 58. Cossarizza A, Ortolani C, Monti D et al. Cytometric analysis of immunosenescence. Cytometry 1997;27:297-313.

| Volume: 4 Issue: 2                         | International Journal of Traditional and Complementary | Publisher        |
|--|--|------------------|
| Year: 2023<br>DOI: 10.53811/ijtcmr.1330957 | Medicine Research                                      | Duzce University |

- 59. Waalen J, Buxbaum JN. Is Older Colder or Colder Older? The Association of Age With Body Temperature in 18,630 Individuals. J. Gerontol. Biol. Sci. Med. Sci.2011;66A:487–92.
- 60. Roghmann M-C, Mackowiak PA, Warner J. The Relationship between Age and Fever Magnitude. Am. J. Med. Sci. 2001;322:68-70.
- 61. Turkulov V, Brkic S, Sevic S et al. Fever of unknown origin in elderly patients. Srp. Arh. Za Celok. Lek 2011;139:64-8.
- 62. Norman DC. Fever in the Elderly. Clin. Infect. Dis. 2000;31:148–51.
- 63. Cristofaro PA. Infection and Fever in the Elderly. J. Am. Podiatr. Med. Ass. 2004;94:126-34.
- 64. Guzmán MG, Kouri G, Bravo J et al. Effect of age on outcome of secondary dengue 2 infections. Int. J. Infect. Dis. 2002;6:118-24.
- 65. Wiewel MA, Harmon MB, van Vught LA et al. Risk factors, host response and outcome of hypothermic sepsis. Crit. Care 2016;20:328.
- 66. AHKEE SUNKET, SRINATH LATHA, RAMIREZ JULIO. Community-Acquired Pneumonia in the Elderly: Association of Mortality With Lack of Fever and Leukocytosis. *South. Med. J.* 1997;90:296–8.
- 67. Zhang Z, Chen L, Ni H. Antipyretic Therapy in Critically III Patients with Sepsis: An Interaction with Body Temperature. *PLoS One* 2015;10:e0121919.
- 68. Lin RJ, Lee TH, Leo YS. Dengue in the elderly: a review. Expert. Rev. Anti. Infect. Ther. 2017;15:729-35.
- 69. Rowe EK, Leo YS, Wong JG et al. Correction: Challenges in Dengue Fever in the Elderly: Atypical Presentation and Risk of Severe Dengue and Hospita-Acquired Infection. *PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis.* 2014;8:e 2777, corrected: e2886.
- 70. Brody GM. Hyperthermia and Hypothermia in the Elderly. Clin. Geriatr. Med. 1994;10:213-29.
- 71. Tiruvoipati R, Ong K, Gangopadhyay H et al. Hypothermia predicts mortality in critically ill elderly patients with sepsis. BMC Geriatr. 2010;10:70.
- 72. Peres Bota D, Lopes Ferreira F, Mélot C et al. Body temperature alterations in the critically ill. Intensive Care Med. 2004;30:811–6.
- 73. Egi M, Makino S, Mizobuchi S. Management of fever in critically ill patients with infection. J. Emerg. Crit. Care Med. 2018;2:10–.
- 74. Jampel HD, Duff GW, Gershon RK et al. Fever and immunoregulation. III. Hyperthermia augments the primary in vitro humoral immune response. J. Exp. Med. 1983;157:1229–38.
- 75. Sundén-Cullberg J, Rylance R, Svefors J *et al.* Fever in the Emergency Department Predicts Survival of Patients With Severe Sepsis and Septic Shock Admitted to the ICU\*. *Crit. Care Med.* 2017;45:591–9.
- 76. Rajakariar R. COX-2 in Inflammation and Resolution. *Mol.Interv.* 2006;6:199–207.
- 77. Veteikis D. Anthropogenic and temporal components in a complex trigger of type 1 diabetes suggest the active participation of antipyretics. *Med. Hypotheses* 2016;93:126–31.
- Young P, Saxena M, Bellomo R *et al.* Acetaminophen for Fever in Critically Ill Patients with Suspected Infection. N Engl J Med 2015;373:2215–24.
- 79. Deen J, von Seidlein L. Paracetamol for dengue fever: no benefit and potential harm? *Lancet Glob.Health* 2019;7:e552–e553.
- 80. Ludwig J, McWhinnie H. Antipyretic drugs in patients with fever and infection: literature review. Br. J. Nurs. 2019;28:610–8.
- 81. Lell B, Sovric M, Schmid D et al. Effect of Antipyretic Drugs in Children with Malaria. Clin. Infect. Dis. 2001;32:838-41.
- 82. Eyers S, Weatherall M, Shirtcliffe P *et al.* The effect on mortality of antipyretics in the treatment of influenza infection: systematic review and meta-analyis. J. R. Soc. Med. 2010;103:403–11.
- 83. Eskilsson A, Matsuwaki T, Shionoya K *et al.* Immune-Induced Fever Is Dependent on Local But Not Generalized Prostaglandin E(2) Synthesis in the Brain. *J. Neurosci.* 2017;37:5035–44.
- 84. Hubbard RE, Woodhouse KW. Frailty, inflammation and the elderly. *Biogerontology* 2010;11:635–41.
- 85. Nikolich-Zugich J, Knox KS, Rios CT *et al.* SARS-CoV-2 and COVID-19 in older adults: what we may expect regarding pathogenesis, immune responses, and outcomes. *GeroScience* 2020;42:505–14.
- 86. Pence BD. Severe COVID-19 and aging: are monocytes the key? GeroScience 2020;42:1051-61.
- 87. Vithoulkas G. Levels of Health. 3rd ed. Alonissos, Greece: International Academy of Classical Homeopathy, 2019.
- 88. Wrotek S, Sobocińska J, Kozłowski HM, *et al.* A. New insights into the role of glutathione in the mechanism of fever. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.*. 2020;19:1393.
- 89. Surana NK, Kasper DL. Approach to the Patient with an Infectious Disease. In: Jameson J, Fauci AS, Kasper DL, Hauser SL, Longo DL, Loscalzo J. eds. *Harrison's Principles of Internal Medicine*. 20th ed. McGraw-Hill;2018:Chapter 115. Accessed October 15, 2020. https://accessmedicine.mhmedical.com/content.aspx?bookid=2129&sectionid=192019106